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INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 10, 1987

U.S. SENATE,
SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:14 a.m., in room 485,

Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. DanielK. Inouye (chairman
of the committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Inouye, Murkowski, McCain,andDeConCini:

STATEMENT OF HON. DANIEL K. INOUYE, U.S. SENATOR FROM
HAWAII, CHAIRMAN,SELECTCOMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

The CHAIRMAN. Good morning. Our hearing this mornmgison
the implementation of'the Indian Child Welfare Act of1978. It-has
beennel3.rly 10 years since this act was enacted. An ample period of
timeh~ now passed to determine whether this act. and the courts
and agenCies:which administer it are meeting the expectations of
the C()llgress :when the act was enacted. .' .... '.'

Thislict i~preniisedon the concept that the primary authority
innla.tters illvolving the relationship of an Indian child to hi~ par
e!}ts'9!. eX~~Il~ed family should be. the tribe, .not .the State .or.the
Federal:Government. This is particularly true in cases where the
child resides or' is domiciled within the reservation or jurisdiction
of the tribe. The act is not limited to reservation-based tribes. It
extends t()tribes in0.klahoma occupying lands within former res
ervation areas, and it extellds to tribes in native villages in Alaska
whose lands are not held intrust and are not within the former
reservation areas.

While the act recognizes' the importance of the tribe and itspri
mary authority in matters affecting the welfare of Indian children
and their families residing or .domiciled on their reservations,the
act does not operate to oust theStates of jurisdiction in appropriate
cases. The act recognizes the traditional roleplayed by State agen
cies and courts where an Indian child or his family does not reside
or is not domiciled on the reservation. Thus, the act makes specific
provisions for transfers of cases from State to tribal courts and it
requires thatStates give full faith and credit to the public acts of
an-Indian tribe. .-.".'

With respect to cases over which the State retains jurisdictionzdt
authorizes tribes to intervene in the proceedings and participate.dn
the litigation. It imposes certain evidentiary burdens in State court
proceedings, and it establishes placement preferences to guide
Statepla.cements. .,.

(1)
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The fundamental premise of the act is that the interest of the
child will best be served by recognizing and strengthening the ca
pacity of the tribe to be involved in any legal matters dealing with
the parent-child relationship.

The clear understanding of the Congress when this act was en
acted was that failure to give due regard to the cultural and social
standards of the Indian people and failure to recognize essential
tribal relations is detrimental to the best interests of the Indian
child.

The high rate of placement of Indian children in foster care or
adoptive situations reflects that the system existing prior to enact
ment of this act was not serving the best interests of the Indian
children. The act is founded on the proposition that there is a trust
responsibility of the United States to provide protection and assist
ance to the Indian children and their families and that the most
productive means of providing such protection is through the insti
tution of the tribe itself. The purpose of this hearing is to deter
mine the extent to which these objectives are being met.

Without objection, the opening statements of Senators Murkow
ski and Evans will be placed in the record.

[Prepared statements of Senators Murkowski and Evans appear
in the appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. We have divided the witnesses into five panels
for this hearing. Our first panel consists of the following: the ICWA
committee chairman of the Affiliated Tribes of the Northwest,
Shelton, WA, Mr. Gary Peterson; council member, Fort Peck execu
tive board of Poplar, MT, Mr. Caleb Shields;. the spokesperson of
the Alaska Federation of Natives, Anchorage, AK, Ms. Julie Kitka;
and the vice president of the Tanana Chiefs Conference, Fairbanks,
AK, Mr. Alfred Ketzler, Sr.

Will Messrs. Peterson, Shields, Ketzler, and Ms. Kitka take the
chairs?

Mr. Peterson.

STATEMENT OF GARY PETERSON, ICWA COMMITTEE CHAIRMAN,
AFFILIATED TRIBES OF THE NORTHWEST, SHELTON, WA

Mr. PETERSON. Good morning, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the op
portunity to be here today to address a concern that is criti~al to
the survival of Indian people nationally; that is, the well-bemg of
Indian children and Indian families. I am from the Skokomish
Tribe in the State of Washington, and I work for the South Puget
Intertribal planning agency. We are a planning consortium that
does social and economic development planning on behalf of four
small tribes in western Washington.

The tribes that I work for view a direct connection between our
ability to succeed economically and the stability that we find in our
communities, so they view a direct relationship between economic
development and resolving children and family problems in our
communities. So they let me work on Indian child welfare prob
lems.

I am not a social worker, but I have had the opportunity to work
with Indian social workers throughout the northwest over the
course of the last three years. I currently serve as the chairman of

3

the Affiliated Tribes of Northwest Indians' Indian child welfare ad
visory committee, and also chair the Northwest Indian Child WeI"
fare Association.

The message that I would like to bring on behalf of children and
families today is one of a sense of urgency. I think from other
people who will be testifying later you will hear that an awful lot
of work has gone on among the Indian tribes, a lot of effort has
gone into protecting Indian children and families, and we view our
ability to successfully do that as a process, a cumulative process
that involves a lot of hard work and a lot of contributions from a
lot of different people, and we are hoping that this committee will
sense the urgency that we are trying to bring and take some
prompt action after the hearings today.

We are testifying on behalf of some. amendments to the act
which we think will strengthen the act and make the job of the
protection of children easier for both the States and for the tribes
to do in the coming years. We would also like to see.the positions of
the tribes strengthened in relation to how the Federal programs
are operated that benefit Indian children and families. The Bureau
of Indian Affairs and Indian Health Service, for example,· we would
like to have more input on how they operate their programs.

The last piece, I think, of this problem is tribal courts, and we
are hoping that the committee will make some. recommendations
and take some actions that will strengthen the tribal courts and
enable our courts to handle the case load that wilLdevelopas we
assert more and more control and as we do more and more with
problems that involve custody of Indian children in our communi
ties.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Peterson appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Our next witness is Mr. Shields.

STATEMENT OF CALEB SHIELDS, COUNCIL MEMBER, FORT PECK
EXECUTIVE BOARD, POPLAR, MT

Mr. SHIELDS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am Caleb Shields of
the tribal council of the Fort Peck Assiniboine and Sioux Tribes in
Montana. I want to express my appreciation for the opportunity to
testify on the Child Welfare Act.

Mr. Chairman, the Fort Peck Tribes have been very active in
matters affecting the welfare of their children. Two years ago we
made substantial revisions in our comprehensive tribal code, in
that portion of the juvenile code, which were designed to improve
adjudication of Indian child welfare cases. We recently completed,
after 2 years of negotiations, an agreement with the State that will
permit Indian children on our reservation to receive title IV(E)
payments for foster care and also requires the State to assist in
providing protective services to Indian foster children.

The agreement is significant in other respects as well. For exam
ple, it recognizes our tribal courts' jurisdiction over children who
are members of tribes other than the Fort Peck Tribes and pro
vides that the State will recognize tribal foster care licensing stand
ards for purposes of Federal foster care payments.
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Our comments on the act will follow the draft bill prepared for
this committee's consideration by the Association of American
Indian Affairs.

One of the most crucial sections of the act is the definition of
Indian child. The act currently limits this definition to children
who are members of, or eligible for membership in a tribe. The act
implies, although it is unclear on this point, that tribal court)uris
diction is limited to children who are members of that particular
tribe. This leaves out two crucial classes of Indian children: chil
dren who are Indian but not eligible for membership in any tribe;
and children who are members of one tribe but reside on another
tribe's reservation.

Abused, neglected, and abandoned children who are members of
an Indian community should have their cases heard in tribal court
regardless of tribal affiliation. Otherwise, Indian children will con
tinue to be placed in non-Indian foster homes and lose their Indian
communities.

There is another compelling reason to recognize tribal court over
all Indian children. Some State courts want nothing to do with any
Indian children regardless of tribal membership. This is the case in
Roosevelt County in Montana, which is on the reservation where
Fort Peck is located, where the local judge has refused to hear
cases involving Indian children even where those children are not
members of the Fort Peck Tribes.

In spite of this, the State social workers will not file these Cases
in tribal court because at least until recently the State did not rec
ognize tribal court jurisdiction over :any children who were not
members of the Fort Peck Tribes. Congress must end .. this. "Catch
22" by acknowledging tribal court jurisdiction over all Indian chil
dren.

The draft bill does not deal with children who are. tribal mem
bers but not members of the tribes .on whose reservation they
reside. We suggest that a section be added to the bill to covE;r this
situation. The tribal court on the reservation where the child re
sides should have concurrent jurisdiction with the court on the res
ervation where the child is a member. The tribal court would
notify the membership tribe of the pending case and give that tribe
the opportunity to request transfer of jurisdiction. If the member
ship tribe did not request transfer of jurisdiction within a reasona
ble time or its request was denied, the other tribal court would
retain jurisdiction subject to the membership tribe's right to inter
vene. We already use this procedure at Fort Peck, and it works
well.

The draft bill seeks to extend the protection of the act to chil
dren who are not members of any tribe as long as they are con
cerned members of the Indian community. We agree with this com
pletely. However, the definition of Indian child for this purpose
should include the requirement that the child be of Indian descent.
The act currently provides that where tribal and State courts have
concurrent jurisdiction, the State court must transfer a case to the
tribal court unless there is good cause to the contrary or unless
either parent objects. This part of the act has not worked as in
tended. The good-cause requirement is vague and gives State courts
too much latitude to refuse a tribal request for transfer. The draft
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will would delete the good-cause requirement and substitute sever
al specific grounds for refusal to transfer jurisdiction.

We generally support this, but request one change: The draft bill
would permit a State court to refuse a petition to transfer if the
petition were not filed within a reasonable time. This should be
changed to give tribal courts and Indian parents a minimum period
of 30 days to request transfer. Otherwise, the reasonable-time re
quirement will be abused by State courts. The draftbill would
permit parents to block transfer of jurisdiction to tribal courts only
if their objection to transfer were consistent with purposes of the
act. The Fort Peck tribes support this amendment. As demonstrat
ed by the recent well-publicized case in Navajo tribal court, tribal
courts can handle even the touchiest cases in a fair and orderly
way.

An earlier version of the draft bill would have clarified that sec
tion 102 of the act which applies to voluntary court proceedings as
well as involuntary proceedings. This means that the procedural
protections such as the right to court-appointed counsel access to
records, and efforts to reunite the family would apply t~ proceed
ings where a parent seeks to give up the child on a voluntary basis.

The Fort Peck tribes support this proposal and urge that the
committee include it in the bill to be introduced. This change is
m~ch needed for the simple reason that voluntary proceedings are
stI~1 abused by the States. Parents are persuaded to sign over their
children to foster homes rather than having a petition of abuse and
neglect filed against them. This is quicker and easier for the States
and also allows them to virtually ignore the Indian Child Welfare
Act, including such basic protections as notifying the Indian child's
tribe.

The draft bill would add a new subsection (g) to sectiori102 of the
act. This subsection would provide that certain conditions, such as
inadequate housing and alcohol abuse, do not constitute evidence
that a child should be removed from his home. The thrust of this
section seems to be that conditions of poverty beyond the family's
control should not result in removal of the family's children.

We agree with this, but do not agree with the wordingofthe sub
section. First, we are concerned about including alcohol abuse on
the list. The role that alcohol abuse plays in abuse ofchildren and
destruction of families should not be minimized. Second, the term
"nonconforming social behavior" is too vague and distracts from
the focus on the family's poverty.

We suggest that only the language about family and community
poverty be retained. The second sentence of the subsection requir
ing a direct causal connection between conditions in the home and
harm to the child should be placed in a separate section. This new
section will ensure that parents are not penalized for anycondi
tions in their homes that do not adversely affect their children.

The act establishes preferences in placement of Indian byState
courts, both for foster care and adoption. However, there is a good
cause exception to these placement preferences. The draft will
would remove this general exception and would substitute several
specific exceptions. The Fort Peck Tribes support this change,
which will provide better guidance to State courts.
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However, we suggest that the request by an older child for a
placement outside the preferences be simply a factor, not a control
ling factor, in the court's decision.

The draft bill would also prescribe the efforts the State must
make to locate a placement within the order of preference. We sup
port this because State courts are too quick to claim that they
cannot locate a suitable Indian foster family, often after failing
even to contact the child's tribe or members of his extended family.

The draft bill provides that notwithstanding any State law to the
contrary, State court judges can permit continued contact between
the Indian child and his family or tribe following an order of adop
tion. The Fort Peck Tribes strongly support this amendment. The
amendment should be strengthened even more by a requirement
that non-Indian adoptive families be required to take steps to keep
the child in touch with her or his Indian heritage. We have entered
orders of this kind in the Fort Peck tribal court and have been
pleased with the results.

The act gives parents, custodians, and the tribe the right to file a
petition to invalidate a State court order if that order violates par
ticular provisions of the act. The placement preferences are crucial
to the purposes of the act, and furthermore they are violated fre
quently. The Fort Peck Tribes strongly support section 105 of the
draft bill which would add violation of the placement preferences
as grounds for invalidating State court orders.

Section 105 of the draft bill also provides that petitions to invali
date a State court order can be brought in Federal court. We sup
port this provision because in our experience State courts are very
slow to invalidate their own orders in Indian child welfare cases.
The draft bill would add a new section 101(f) to the act, providing
that nothing in the section 101 authorizes the State to refuse to
offer social services to Indians on the same basis that it offers them
to other citizens of that State. The Fort Peck Tribes strongly sup
port this provision.

In Montana, the attorney general has used the act as an excuse
to rule that the State cannot provide services to Indian children
who are within tribal jurisdiction. Although we have made some
progress on this issue through our foster care agreement with the
State, there is still great reluctance to acknowledge a State's obli
gations to its own Indian citizens.

Now that the BIA social services budget is so limited, it is simply
not realistic, much less legal, for States to assume that the BIA
takes care of all Indian social service needs. States must be re
quired to provide needed services to Indians.

The Fort Peck Tribes have a concern about the Indian Child Wel
fare Act grant programs for the grants that serve children on and
near Indian reservations. Indian tribes and organizations have
equal priority. This has created problems for us at Fort Peck. Until
2 years ago, we were receiving grants to operate a foster homeli
censing program. We lost that grant and at least other tribes lost
theirs as well in Montana. At the same time, an urban Indian orga
nization began to receive a sizeable grant.

We have no objections to urban organizations receiving grants
for off-reservation programs, but we feel strongly that tribes should
have first priority to serve children on and near Indian reserva-
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tions. We need these grants to assist us in exercising jurisdiction
over our children. Tribes that have this direct and crucial responsi
bility should have primary access to grant funds.

Mr. Chairman, I thank the committee for the opportunity to tes-
tify, and I would be glad to answer any questions you might have.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Shields appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Shields.
Ms. Kitka.

STATEMENT OF JULIE KITKA, SPOKESPERSON, ALASKAN
FEDERATION OF NATIVES, ANCHORAGE, AK

Ms. KITKA. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, members, and staff.
My name is Julie Kitka. I am special assistant to the president of
the Alaska Federation of Natives. The Alaska Federation of Na
tives is a statewide Native organization in the State of Alaska, rep
resenting the regional corporations set up by the Alaska Native
Claims Settlement Act, a number of the nonprofit regional associa
tions in the State, and almost 98 percent of the villages within our
State.

I am pleased to be able to testify here today on behalf of AFN.
We will be submitting written comments specifically on the techni
calities of the amendments before you.

I wanted to bring to your attention today that this issue is one of
the most important facing Alaska Natives. I have been spending
considerable time working on our land-related issues and amend
ments to the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act to try to resolve
the different ·1991 issues, but the issues dealing with and affecting
Alaska Native children ranks just as high as the issues in protect
ing our land base.

Approximately 98 percent of all the litigation Alaska Natives are
involved in at this point are not dealing with our land and resource
issues, with subsistence or other related issues. The litigation is
dealing with Alaska Native families and Native organizations
trying to protect their rights to keep Native children with their
families and extended families. This is something that cannot be al
lowed to continue-the tremendous litigation, and the waste of'.re
sources of Native people and communities just to try to protect
children in their communities.

There is a whole complex array of problems dealing with.chil
dren in our State: 1) the higher rate of alcohol abuse, 2) domestic
violence, 3) sexual offenses, and 4) the high number of Alaska
Native families which are split up by native men going into the
correctional system for a variety of reasons. All these have tremen
dous impacts on the children in our State.

We would like to see a comprehensive approach dealing with the
social service needs and in strengthening ways of keeping Alaska
Native families together. We have several suggestions on this, and
one which goes beyond the scope of the amendments before you
today but which we feel is very important.

In the late 1960's, Congress took a leadership role in establishing
a Federal field commission to take a look at the status of Alaska
Natives. We would like to urge this committee to take a leadership
role in having some type of commission or organization set up to do
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a field examination in the State of Alaska on the status of Alaska
Natives and their families.

We would like them to report on what is going on in the commu
nities. For example: what is causing almost 50 percent of the in
mates in the State of Alaska to be Alaska Natives? Why are 50 per
cent of all the Alaska Natives that are in the correctional centers
from one area of the State?

All these things combined are impacting our families and our
children. They are primary causes ~n wJ:y our children are be~ng
brought into the State system and m,eIther foster care or being
circulated around the State outside of native families.

This field commission or whatever title you call it could come to
Alaska and travel to the major regional areas in our State and
some of our villages and report back to the Congress their findings
and recommendations.

In addition, we would like the committee to consider funding a
statewide Indian child welfare coordinating project for Alaska Na
tives. The purpose of this project would be to coordinate Alaska
Native positions on these amendments, and coordination of ICWA
issues in our State, in order to deal with the disparity among the
regions in our State.

There are some areas in our State which are very well prepared
and are dealing with the implementation of the Indian Child Wel
fare Act well. There are some positive things going on. Weare very
pleased with the Governor of the State of Alaska, and also Commis
sioner Munson, who is going to be testifying later, in their efforts
in continuing negotiations for a model State-tribal agreement.

However, we do need a statewide coordinating project because
the disparity in the regions is such that those areas. in .our State
which need the agreement or need better representation in dealmg
with Indian child welfare issues are the ones that are not getting
the representation. A statewide project would facilitate that, espe
cially for those areas of greatest need.

There are several other technical issues which we would like to
address. One deals with the whole area of concurrent jurisdiction
within the State. Jurisdiction deals with Alaska Natives and their
rights to tribal self-government. We feel this is an issue which
must be addressed by this committee to mitigate our continuing
with this tremendous amount of litigation.

Local control of issues such as how native people raise their chil
dren and address child welfare issues is absolutely essential. Our
councils in our villages must have the authority to make critical
decisions on the ground. Areas are remote and also because th~re
are real clinical benefits for local control and native councils being
able to make these decisions. When you are talking about commu
nities being ripped apart by alcohol and drug abuse and all the
other factors, there is a tremendous healing process that must take
place in our communities. Reassumption of concurrent jurisdiction
or local control will facilitate this healing which must take place in
our communities.

Another issue which must be addressed in the amendments is
the ability to transfer children's cases from the State courts to
tribal courts. Right now we don't have many tribal courts in our
State, but there is a tremendous interest in developing competent
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tribal courts, and again with the idea of. local control. We would
like to have a mechanism to facilitate the transfer, as different
areas become able to deal with this on the local level. We would
like to have the tools from the Congress in order to have this
happen.

Another issue is with voluntary proceedings. That, in our view, is
a major loophole in the Indian Child Welfare Act and one that
must be fixed. There is a tremendous amount of native children
which are leaving native families and communities and going to
non-native families through voluntary proceedings. This must be
addressed.

Another concern which is raised by a number of native organiza
tions in written testimony, deals with the issue of notice. Like I
mentioned earlier, we are involved in a State-tribal negotiations
process with the State of Alaska dealing with a lot of procedural
issues. The notice requirement is a crucial component to the agree
ments. Unless they are aware that the proceedings are taking
place, native organizations and villages aren't going to be able to
participate.

We would like to have two tribal notices sent, one to the villages
and also one to the regional association (which may be providing
the technical assistance or the staff work on behalf of the villages).
Alaska is unique in that with all our villages we have regional as
sociations which provide a lot of services and facilitate things for
the villages. A dual tribal notice would ensure that we have native
representation at State proceedings that affect native children.

The last issue which I· wanted to raise deals with the funding
issue in the Indian child welfare grant process. Right now it's on a
competitive process, and basically with a competitive bid process,
you're talking about those groups which are best able to put to
gether a funding proposal are going to receive ICWA·grants.

We feel that Indian child welfare issues, .are spread throughout
our State and every single one of our areas should be entitled to
core funding on Indian child welfare and should not be competing
against one another. The problems are different, but the needs are
still there statewide. We would like to see a change instead of com
petitive bidding, that there be a core funding established.

That concludes the concerns that Iwould like to address at this
time. We will be submitting written testimony which outlines the
specifics on the amendments before you. We pledge our utmost co
operation, our legal counselor whatever, to flesh out whatever
amendments that could help to make reWA work better in Alaska.
Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. All of your written statements will be made part
of the record.

Thank you very much, Ms. Kitka.
Our next witness is Mr. Ketzler.

STATEMENT OF ALFRED KETZLER, SR., DIRECTOR, NATIVE
SERVICE TANANA CHIEFS CONFERENCE, FAIRBANKS, AK

Mr. KETZLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My name is Alfred
Ketzler. I am director of native services for Tanana Chiefs Confer
ence, a regional consortium of 43 interior Alaskan tribes. I have
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also been a board member of the Association on American Indian
Affairs for the last 15 years. I wish to thank the committee for the
opportunity to address you today on the implementation of the
Indian Child Welfare Act.

In 1987, 8 years after passage of the Indian Child Welfare Act,
the problems which the act tried to rectify have worsened in the
State of Alaska. The 1976 survey done by the Association on Amer
ican Indian Affairs which ultimately led to the enactment of the
Indian Child Welfare Act found that there was an estimated 393
Alaska Native children in State and Federal out-of-home place
ment. In 1986 that figure had risen to 1,010, which represents a
256-percent increase. During the same period of time, the total pop
ulation of Alaska Native children increased by only 18 percent.

The figures are even more disturbing when one considers that
the Alaska Native population is only 14 percent of the total Alas
kan population. Yet, Alaska Native children make up 49 percent of
the State's out-of-home placement. The disproportionate adoption
of native children is equally appalling. For the year 1986, out of all
the children placed in adoptive homes by the State of Alaska, 64
percent were Alaska Native.

As the figures indicate, the removal of our children from .our
homes and culture continues at a rate that far exceeds our popula
tion. The problems in Alaska continue to worsen for native chil
dren.

After removal of the native child, his or her chances of being
placed in a native home are not very good. At best, the child has a
59 percent chance in those areas of the State that are predominant
ly native. In the more urban areas of the State those figures drop
to as low as 4 percent. These statistics, which are based on raw
data obtained from the State of Alaska, demonstrate that native
children are being removed from their homes and placed in non
native placements at a greater rate today than estimated in 1976.
In 1976 Congress was alarmed. We believe that in 1987 Congress
should be outraged and take steps to strengthen ICWA and to stop
this in the future.

Tanana Chiefs Conference, Inc. has attempted to enforce the
ICWA, with only marginal success. Our region is one of the best in
placing native children in native homes. But still, over 54 percent
of our children in State foster care are in non-native homes. Sadly,
many of these children have relatives who are capable of taking
care of them and have requested the children to be placed with
them, but are denied by State officials.

There are some reasons why we have only marginal success. The
biggest is the lack of resources. Title II funds available under
ICWA are competitive. Tribal programs are funded based on their
grant-writing ability, not on need or on the quality of the tribal
program. This means that tribal programs are sporadically funded
and we do not know if it will be funded from 1 year to the next. An
average child protection case will last for 2 years, but it is not clear
whether our tribal programs will survive long enough to provide
services to a child in tribal protective custody.

Our tribes are denied any Federal assistance for tribal foster
care. The State of Alaska receives Federal support for the State
foster care under title IV(E) of the Social Security Act and may
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share that with tribes if it wishes. However, the State of. Alaska
has decided not to negotiate any agreement which would allow
Federal assistance for tribal foster care. Consequently,. our tribal
foster care is either voluntary or funded under some other program
for which the child might otherwise be eligible.

Another problem in our enforcement effort is the time litigation
takes. Often, If we challenge a placement in State court, the litiga
tion takes between 2 and 3 years. TeC villages have been faced
with the difficult problem of overturning an adoption on a foster
care placement only to find that the child has bonded to the foster
adoptive family.

Should the tribe remove the child, causing problem· for the child
now, or allow the child to stay and cause the child pain in adoles
cence and adulthood resulting from the child's alienation from his
or her people?

In considering litigation, the State will often engage in this type
of moral blackmail, asking the tribe to allow an illegal placement
and avoid causing the child the trauma of uncertainty over. his or
her future which prolonged litigation.will cause.

ICWA needs to be strengthened. Title II funding for tribes under
the act should be stabilized and allocated to tribes in. a similar
manner as self-determination contracts, which is. Public Law .93
638. Federal foster care assistance needs to go directly. to tribal
agencies and should not be subject to State veto. .

Finally, the loopholes and legal ambiguities that allow extended
litigation needs to be tightened to ensure that native children are
removed from their homes only when absolutely necessary and
placed in tribal foster homes or other native homes.

While these are our major general concerns, we will also submit
more detailed suggestions to the committee shortly, We thank you
for your interest and urge the committee .to ..take. action to
strengthen the Indian Child Welfare Act.

[The Prepared statement of Mr. Ketzler appears in theappen
dix.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Ketzler.
We will take a short recess. There is a vote pending at the

present time. I will be back in a few minutes.
[Recess.]
Senator MURKOWSK:I. [presiding] At :the request. of. Chairman

Inouye, I would like to call the meeting back to order and proceed
with the agenda. It is panel one, I believe, Mr. Gary Peterson
ICWA committee chairman, Affiliated Tribes of the Northwest'
Shelton, WA; Mr. Caleb Shields, council member, Fort Peck e.xecu:
tive board, Poplar, MT; Ms. Julie Kitka, spokesperson-spokeswom
an, excuse me-for the Alaskan Federation of Natives, from An
chorage.

We welcome your testimony. I am going to have to be leaving
shortly for the State Department, so please excuse that. Your state"
ment, I gather, has been given, and there are some questions posed
by the chairman. Is that correct? I wonder if you could respond
with regard to private adoption agencies and how they handle
Indian children under the Child Welfare Act.

I guess we are interested in recommendations that you may have
to remedy a problem that has been identified. Could you identify
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the problem and what your recommendations would be? Julie, do
you want to try that one?

Ms. KITKA. The problem with voluntary proceedings is that it is
a loophole in the Child Welfare Act in which the notice require
ments do not-or at least have been interpreted-not to be in
effect. We would like to see that the Native parent that is involved
in a voluntary proceeding have most of the same rights as a parent
in an involuntary proceeding. We would like them to have the
right to appointed counsel. We would like for the agency which is
trying to facilitate the voluntary adoption to have to show a strong
standard that culturally appropriate remedial and rehabilitation
services have been provided in order to try to keep the native
family together. Voluntary placement should be a last resort as op
posed to a first option in dealing with a difficult family situation.

We feel very strongly that Native families should be given assist
ance to stay together as a unit and keep Native children in Native
families and extended families. The voluntary proceedings is a
loophole in the act and that provision needs to be tightened up.

Senator MURKowsKI. What kind of legal representation is provid
ed to native families in the child welfare proceedings as they are
currently constituted?

Ms. KITKA. Well, basically in Alaska not all. of our villages and
regional associations have legal representation which deals with
Indian child welfare. We have several areas of the State which
have tribal lawyers who follow these cases and represent native
families in court on a day-to-day basis. However, there is still a tre
mendous lack of legal representation in these Indian child welfare
cases on behalf of native families.

In addition,some areas of the State a native representative rep
resenting the village's interests have been denied because they do
not have standing as a lawyer. They have been denied being able to
provide testimony, relevant facts or bringing in different witnesses.

Senator MURKowsKI. The last question-and the •chairman .is
back.

Mr. Chairman, I have proceeded to just ask a couple of questions
of the witnesses.

My last question is with regard to adoption or proposed adoption
or placement of native children in non-native homes and the will
ingness of non-natives to adopt or initiate proceedings of adoption,
it is my understanding that that is something of a concern to the
native groups, in Alaska at least, where I have some familiarity. I
am wondering if there is a firm decision with regard to the place
ment of native children in non-native families ona permanent
adoption concept.

Ms. KITKA. Prior to the implementation of the Indian Child Wel
fare Act, thousands of native children were shipped out of the
State of Alaska and adopted by non-native families. The .current
situation is that because of the Indian Child Welfare Act, they are
not shipped out of State but they are still circulated within the
State. There is a lot of procedural issues which have not been ad
dressed in order to try to stop this and keep children in their com
munities or with their extended families.

Until quite recently, the State of Alaska would have no qualms
in placing, for example, a Yupic Eskimo child with a Tlingst Indian
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family and think that they were in compliance with the Indian
Child Welfare Act. What you're basically talking about is two dif
ferent cultures. The State of Alaska has made vast improvements
in their implementation, but we have got a long way to go.

Senator MURKowsKI. Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportu
nity to pose my questions. I want to thank the witnesses, particu
larly Mr. Al Ketzler, who is a long-time acquaintance of mine, and
Ms. Julie Kitka, both from Alaska.

The CHAIRMAN [presiding]. I thank you very much.
Senator MURKowsKI. I have a statement for the record that I

would like entered, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, so ordered.
Senator MURKOWSKI. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Throughout your testimony all of you have ex

pressed concern over the large numbers of native children being
placed in non-native foster homes or permanently adopted by non
native families. So that the record would be complete and so that
those who are not acquainted with the problem will understand the
reasons for your concern, I will call on all of you to tell me why it
is bad for native children to be placed in non-native homes.

The first witness, Mr. Peterson.
Mr. PETERSON. Mr. Chairman, I think there are many, many rea

sons why it is a problem. I guess my non-social worker,noh-profes
sional response would be as a member of a reservation community.
Having lived in that community all of my life and in many cases
having known of families, where all of the children were .adopted
or placed in foster care, and I remained in that community as
those children moved out.

Seeing many of those childrenfrnding their way back to our com
munity as teenagers, as young adults, and just viewing theprob
lems that they have had readjusting to getting back into our com
munities, and in many cases being familiar with the children as
they were in non-Indian homes and the problems that they have in
those homes before they find their way back to our communities, I
think to me the problem is that the children find that they are not
fitting, that they don't feel like they belong in the place where they
are.

I think they recognize that they are Indian, but they're not sure
what that means. And when they come back to our communities, I
believe that they have been subject in a lot of cases to a .lot .of the
stereotypes that people have of Indians. So when they come back to
our communities and they're trying to figure out how they belong
there, they lean on those stereotypes.

So in a lot of cases I believe that they think that if Indians drink,
which is one of the stereotypes of Indians, that then they're going
to drink the most, that they're going to drink more than anybody
else does on the reservation, and they end up involved in extreme
activities like that that they believe are a part of Indian identity
just because of the stereotypes that they have been subjected to.

Until they find their way through that, they have a lot of prob
lems. I think the reservation community is a place that can help
them find their way through that which they can't get any place
else.
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The CHAIRMAN. I presume you are speaking of children being
placed in foster homes, returning to reservations?

Mr. PETERSON. Yes; And I think in a lot of cases children who
were adopted, when they reach a certain age and start deciding for
themselves who they are and what they want to be, find their way
back to our communities as well.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Shields.
Mr. SHIELDS. Mr. Chairman, I wouldn't say that placement of

Indian children in non-Indian homes is all bad. Clearly, there are
cases where, even on the reservation at Fort Peck, Indian children
are adopted by non-natives within our ~omm~nity. The same ~
they are with foster home placement. Indian children are placed III
non-Indian homes in foster care, and some of them are good, some
are bad, just the same as with Indian foster parents.

I think what we have tried at Fort Peck is when children are
placed. in non-Indian homes, whether foster care or adoption, we
have required that some contact be retained with the tribe of that
child, returned periodically to visit relatives.

One of our biggest problems that has to be addressed is th~ ex
panding role of foster parents. If we had enough of those qualified
homes, there wouldn't be a need for all this adoption. If we could
have the expanded definitions of the extended family, which is one
of the amendments supported by the Association of American Indi
ans to expand that definition, we wouldn't have as much problems
as we do now.

But in any case, if there could be that requirement that the
Indian child would not lose contact with his tribe or his people, in
the adoption process, it would be much better for the child and for
the tribe and their extended family that. reside either on or· off the
reservation or near the adopted child. ..

The CHAIRMAN. Are you testifying that in Fort Peck the reserva-
tion retains jurisdiction over the child?

Mr. SHIELDS. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Even if he enters into a non-native foster home?
Mr. SHIELDS. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. And that is by agreement?
Mr. SHIELDS. Yes; in the adoption order.
The CHAIRMAN. And that child is required to return to the reser-

vation.
Mr. SHIELDS. That's correct.
The CHAIRMAN. On a regular basis?
Mr. SHIELDS. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. How often is that?
Mr. SHIELDS. At least once a year. In the summer months, where

this one child returns every summer for a short period of time.
The CHAIRMAN. Is that the same in other areas, Ms. Kitka?
Ms. KITKA. Your question was how do we feel about Native chil

dren being adopted by non-Native families. We certainly realize
that in some limited circumstances that is necessary. We think
that there is a lot of circumstances in which it is unnecessary. The
disadvantage of Native children going into non-Native families is
what they miss out on. It's not the care that they're getting in the
non-native family, it's what they're missing out on.
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One of the factors, a part of being Indian and part of being
Alaska Native is the richness of the history, richness of the tradi
tions, of extended families. For example, a child would miss out on
the different legends and stories which their grandfather might tell
them, or they'd miss out on helping their grandmother do different
activities with their family, and in the community.

They would miss out on all the beautiful things about being a
Native, all the richness and diversity of their culture. They would
miss out on their language, especially certain traditional areas in
the State where English is a second language as opposed to a pri
mary language. If a child is taken out of that area, they will be
very confused because they will have had their early years of their
training in their home Native language. They will be going to an
other situation which may have no appreciation for all the lan
guage skills and the talents that that child has developed.

The most important concern for our children is the development
of a good self-esteem. We feel that with good self-esteem a Native
child can succeed and do anything that they want anywhere that
they want-but they've got to have a good grounding. In order to
have a good grounding, we think it's essential that they stay within
the Native community where people love them and care for them
and are able to give them that extra richness.

The CHAIRMAN. What if there were no foster homes in the vil
lages and tribes?

Ms. KITKA. There are foster homes, but there needs to be a con
centrated effort to identify more families and get lists of thesefam
ilies and get them circulated throughout the area. If there is not a
family in a particular village, there are clusters of villages which
are of the same ethnic background, same language, same culture,
and there are families in the neighboring villages. There can be
enough foster homes. Not enough attention has been on identifying
these Native families and circulating the lists around to the appro
priate State agencies and Native organizations.

Native families are willing to be foster homes-they are just not
aware of how you go about it.

The CHAIRMAN. Would the Fort Peck arrangement improve the
situation?

Ms. KITKA. Pardon me?
The CHAIRMAN. Would the arrangement that we find in Fort

Peck, where the children are required to return to the reservation
on a regular basis, would that arrangement help your situation?

Ms. KITKA. Well, I think that in some aspects that would without
a doubt help. However, the practicalities of that, .. because. of the
great distances involved in the villages in the State, it would prob
ably be very cost-prohibitive. If you talk, for example, of a child
being in Anchorage and their home village is, for example, Kakto
vik on the North Slope, the cost might be prohibitive. But! think it
would be a positive step.

The more logical step would be to keep the child in that regional
a~ea, in one of those neighboring. villages surrounding their home
VIllage if there is no foster care, rather than having them be in a
more distant place from their home village.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Shields, who pays for the transportation?
Mr. SHIELDS. The adopted parents.
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I would like to add, Senator, that we would prefer the increased
programs that foster home licensing on the reservation rather than
adoption. But there is a shortage of foster homes at the present
time, and until these other things happen, expanding of the ex
tended families and things, and working out agreements with the
States on payment and what not, there will be a need for adoptive
parents. But we would prefer expanded foster home programs.

The CHAIRMAN. I have my own reasons that native children
should to the greatest extent possible, be placed in native homes.
But I wanted to hear from you because nowhere in your testimony
do you tell us why it is bad to have native children placed in non
native homes.

Mr. Ketzler.
Mr. KETZLER. Mr. Chairman, I guess I would have to equate that

as parallel to my own life, where I was a child of a German father
and a Athabascan mother, and what happened was that my father
died when I was very young. But I feel that I missed both parts of
the best of their culture. I don't speak the language of the Indian
nor do I speak German. I end up with English, and 1 look at chil
dren that are adopted out from native families to other races and
see that they lose both and they don't fit into the other. Granted,
they can receive the love and so forth, but it doesn't make up the
difference. The problem I had was that it took me well past my
21st birthday to understand who I am.

The CHAIRMAN. All right.
I am sorry I wasn't here when my distinguished friend from

Alaska asked questions, but if he has asked these questions, just
tell me.

Mr. Peterson,you spent much time advising us of the inadequacy
of funding. Can you elaborate on what you mean by inadequate
funding, in what areas, and how much would make a difference?

Mr. PETERSON. Mr. Chairman, it's been an ongoing problem of
not only inadequate funding but the way that the funding exists
and is managed.

The Bureau of Indian Affairs, for example, has a title II program
that provides money for tribes to operate Indian child welfare pro
grams, but annually the Bureau makes an effort to cut that money.
It's $8.8 million for all the tribes in the nation; Every year they
have attempted to reduce that amount, as meager. as it is. As
poorly as it meets the need, they have tried to reduce that amount.

So it hasn't been consistent, and it brings into question the com
mitment on the part of the Bureau to Indian children and families.
One year, for example, they attempted to reduce the budget by 50
percent, from $8.8 million to $4.4 million, which would have been
disastrous.

The other part of the process involves the competitive nature of
the program so that tribes end up writing a proposal and they
don't know from year to year whether their program will exist or
not. In some cases the tribes have even closed down a program and
then received funding and so they had to start the whole thing
back up again. That creates a lot of disruption in the management
of a program. It doesn't enable the tribes to do any effective, long
range type of planning.
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There is also a lack of tribal input into the funding process.
There was some money made available for fighting drug and alco
hol abuse on Indian reservations, and the Bureau of Indian Affairs
and Indian Health Service were the agencies that were designated
to manage that program. Basically what happened is that they in
creased the staffs at Indian Health Service and BIA to do what, I
don't know. In the case of the alcohol money, they mandated child
protective service teams that will be Federal employees but, we're
not sure about how effective those programs can be or how they're
going to fit into the programs that we operate. So there have been
a lot of problems with it over the years.

The CHAIRMAN. I gather that the State of Washington and the
several tribes of the State are in the process of reaching an agree
ment on how to implement this act?

Mr. PETERSON. It took us four to five years, but we did work out
a very comprehensive agreement with the State. And as a matter
of fact, we are planning a signing ceremony of that agreement on
November 23 in the State of Washington with the Governor. The
agreement basically is going to implement the act. A group of
social workers in the State met to identify barriers to them doing
their job effectively, and they put together what they would pro
pose as an agreement, and then we negotiated that with the State
of Washington.

There have been .several spinoffs from that that involve amend
ments to State law that relate to foster care, for example, where
the State amended their laws to recognize the right of the tribe to
license foster homes and committed the State to make payments
for those licensed homes. The homes are licensed based on tribal
standards.

So we do have an agreement in the State, and we are real proud
of all the work that has gone into that and how comprehensive it
is, and we are in the process of implementing that agreement right
now.

The CHAIRMAN. With that agreement, would some of your con
cerns still exist?

Mr. PETERSON. I think that the agreement, again as a part of the
implementation process, in order for us to succeed, it's going to
take a lot of commitments from other people. The State of Wash
ington has met some of that commitment, the tribes have met a lot
of the commitment, and so we're looking now to this committee, for
example. Yes, we will still have the concerns and will still need
some of the things that we are recommending-the amendments to
the act and some of the funding, resolving some of the funding
problems-to enable us to continue to meet the needs of Indian
children and families.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Shields, we were advised that recently you
had a rather bad case involving a group foster home in which num
bers of minor native children were abused by the people running
the foster home.

Mr. SHIELDS. That's correct.
The CHAIRMAN. I believe there was a criminal case, and these

people are now serving long prison terms.
Mr. SHIELDS. That's correct.
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The CHAIRMAN. Can you briefly tell us the nature of this case
and how you hope to prevent its reoccurrence? .

Mr. SHIELDS. Mr. Chairman, this group home was established, I
believe, in 1971. This was prior to the tribes having any fost~r
homes, any type of program. We have no ~ther place to send chil
dren, so they were kept in group homes With ~ouse parents. That
program at different times had. up to 26 ch~ld~en m the three
homes that were available. That is when these incidents started oc
curring. There was a man and wif~, house parents in these homes,
watching and taking care of the children,

Since that time, with the foster care licensing program, there has
been less and less children placed out in that group home. In fact,
it has got to a point that for all practical purposes the group home
is closed now because they have no children to watch. All the chil
dren are placed in foster homes.

Nevertheless there is still going to be a need for some type of a
group home be~ause there are some c~ildren that cannot be placed
in foster homes' either because of their behavior or what not, you
know foster pa~ents don't want the children.

So ~hat we are looking at, whether they are neglected or abused,
and with that grant that we received through the Bureau of Indian
Affairs we are looking at the research and evaluations that are
necess~ry to have a safe group home for children that cannot be
placed anywhere. ., .

One of the things that we are looking at IS rather than having
house parents, that we would have matro~s watching those chil
dren to minimize instances of abuse, especially sexual abuse. We
feel 'that some type of a matron program would eliminate any
future incidence of that kind.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you have any program to monitor or super-
vise these homes, whether they be group or separate? .

Mr. SHIELDS. Well, under that memorandum of understanding be
tween the BIA and the IHS which we just implemented recently,
we have that abuse-and-neglect team, and. we have the staff t~at is
provided under the MOD. We have a special prose~ut?rs and mve~
tigators, counselors to oversee and prosecute any incidence of this
kind in the future.

The CHAIRMAN. But that team comes into action when abuse has
been made known.

Mr. SHIELDS. Yes; that's correct. .
The CHAIRMAN. Do you have any group that on a regular basis

would visit and monitor these homes?
Mr. SHIELDS. The foster homes?
Mr. SHIELDS. Yes; we have that now. Between th~ BIA and ~he

tribal foster home licensing program-and I.was gomg to mentIo~
this on the funding aspect, we started out With ~he foster h;o~e li
censing grant for a couple of years, and then being competitive or
not, we had lost the grant. Foster home licensing in that tyPe. of
program is so important to the tribes, and under our priority
system the tribe picked up that program unde~ tribal funds.

Now, if the tribe was not able to do that, ifwe were unable to
continue a foster home program, we never would have been able to
get this agreement with the State providing fostercare payments
and the protection services in line between the tribe and the State.
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But our present foster home licensing program, which is a tribal
program funded by the tribes, does do evaluations and home visits
to try to minimize any abuse incidents that might occur.

The CHAIRMAN. I ask this question because there are good and
bad foster parents and good and bad matrons. I think just as many
matrons have been involved in abuses as parents, and without any
sort of monitoring or periodic checking, these abuses will never
surface.

Mr. SHIELDS. Right. The group home, if it does reopen, would be
under the foster home licensing program, as I understand it.

The other thing that we're looking at is we have a couple of orga
nizations on the reservation-Voices for Children, for one-that
have really been helping the tribes and demanding oversights on
foster care and abuses and neglect. We would like to see that in
establishing oversight hearings on the reservation by the tribe, by
the tribal Government, that those type of things would be placed
within the court systems and the programs to monitor activities, to
monitor qualifications and eligibilities of foster parents and back
ground checks, you know, in-depth background checks. We hope
that with what is coming forward down to the Fort Peck tribes
now, that we would be able to make some big corrections that
weren't there before.

The CHAIRMAN. You have established a program to assist victims
of sexual abuse, and it has been described as being a very good pro
gram. Could you tell us what is involved in your program?

Mr. SHIELDS. The neglect-and-abuse team has just started within
the last month. These were individuals who were recommended by
the tribe and hired by the Indian Health Service and the Bureau of
Indian Affairs, as I said, to investigate and prosecute child abuse
and neglect. Along with that is provided the counseling and follow
up, the things that would be needed for these children.

One of the important things of that neglect team, I think, is
going to be sort of a team that is going to be working primarily for
the benefit and protection of children and not to be controlled by
any faction which may exist on the reservation, whether it be
tribal Government or the community. They are there to do a job,
and that is to protect the children.

The investigation is, I think, the real important aspect of the
abuse and neglect. Before, there was always poor investigation, in
vestigation that never took place when it should have, and for dif
ferent reasons. I think the enforcement part of that neglect and
abuse is going to be the key to deter future incidents.

The CHAIRMAN. You have reached an agreement with the State
of Montana. Is it just with your reservation, or does this cover all
other reservations?

Mr. SHIELDS. No; it's just with the Fort Peck Reservation because
we have been negotiating with the State for about two years.

The CHAIRMAN. Are the other reservations doing the same thing?
Mr. SHIELDS. I think they may be on that track now, Senator. At

least we would hope, because you have to look at children allover
the State. It is a problem trying to get the State to agree to such a
negotiated agreement. We would rather, Senator.vhavevfunds
funded directly to the tribe. You know, if that ever came about, we
would prefer that. But in the meantime we thought it necessary
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that we take the lead in Montana to resolve those problems be
tween our tribe and the State to provide the things that are neces
sary for them.

The CHAIRMAN. So, under this agreement, the cost of support for
the child is borne by the State?

Mr. SHIELDS. Yes; also, part of that agreement, as I had in my
testimony, I believe, is the recognition of our standards for foster
care.

The CHAIRMAN. And the State makes direct payments to foster
parents?

Mr. SHIELDS. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Not through the tribe?
Mr. SHIELDS. No; directly. Especially where the children are not

members of the tribe.
The CHAIRMAN. I would now like to ask our Alaskan representa

tives. I am not certain whether my friend from Alaska asked these
questions. But am I correct that 96 percent of urban native chil
dren have been placed in non-native homes?

Mr. KETZLER. Yes; well, it depends on the area that you look at
in Alaska. But that is the numbers that we received from the
State, and our determination is that either 96 are non-native or
four percent are placed in native homes in urban areas.

The CHAIRMAN. And that 40 percent of native children in reser
vations or in native villages have been placed in non-native homes?

Mr. KETZLER. Yes; that would be about 49 percent.
The CHAIRMAN. It is 49 percent. Do you have any procedure or

program by which you. monitor or assume jurisdiction over these
children?

Mr. KETZLER. A few of our villages have set up their tribal courts
now,and they have assumed jurisdiction over some of the children.
But the majority of them, the villages that we deal with, don't have
this system. So that what happens is that with one agency in Fair
banks that deals with a huge area covering the whole interior of
Alaska, and to give you an idea of how big it is and the cost, to go
from Fairbanks to Holy Cross, which is our furthest village, costs
$572 round-trip air fare, plus it takes a whole day to get there.

So the problems that we have in trying to monitor or sending
people out to investigate these cases is just tremendous.

The CHAIRMAN. Is the placement of these children under the ju
risdiction of the State courts?

Mr. KETZLER. Well, again it depends on if the village has a tribal
court. That the State has recognized, after losing a couple of cases
in the State Supreme Court and the Ninth Circuit Court, that the
tribal courts do have jurisdiction. But in others, the State has juris
diction.

The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Kitka, if I recall, you stated that you are
having troubles with tribal courts in Alaska?

Ms. KITKA. Yes; it's myunderstanding that the only tribal court
which the State recognizes is on Annette Island, the Metlakatla
tribal court, because they are a recognized reservation. The other
tribal courts are having difficulty with the State as far as reeogniz

.ing whatever decisions they make. Our overall goal is we would
like-

The CHAIRMAN. Why is that?
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Ms. KITKA. Well, the State does not at this time recognize con
current jurisdiction. There has been a couple of court cases which
have basically come out-and this is also what the State of Alaska
has argued in court briefs-that there are no tribes in Alaska, that
ptiolic Law 280 took care of the issue. of tribes in Alaska, the
Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act took care of tribes in Alaska
and that there is no Indian country.

So the whole issue of jurisdiction is something that causes-tre
mendous litigation in a State in which you have native villages and
native organizations saying, "Yes, we have some rights under this
act," or, "We want to assert this and we want to assert that," 'and
the State coming back trying to beat you back.down.

We are involved right now and for the last year and a half,
almost 2 years, involved in negotiations with the State of Alaska
on some State tribal agreements. And basically we arejvery pleased
with that process. Governor Sheffield and the past administration
was instrumental in getting that started, and .Governor Steve
COoper has continued on with this.

Basically, what we are working toward is aworkirigdoeumerit
which would implement some of the procedural. thingsu.nder
Indian Child Welfare between the villages and the'State. But there
is a couple of key issues which aren't being addressed in' thenflgqti
ations, and that deals with the funding issue,the jurisdictiop issue,
and tribal courts. The tribal courts, like I said, it has»een<me of
our goals that every single village council or cluster of Yillagecoun
eils or regional area should be able to handle their own qhild wel-
fare matters. That has been kind of our goal. . . .. ..• .' ..':

In addition to that, we would like to see those areas that)lrein
terested in setting up tribal courts either on a village level or on a
cluster level or a regional area be. able to be recognized with con
current jurisdiction so that if they are to the point vvherethey are
able to actually handle child welfare matters in a veo/competent
manner and a very responsible manner for the native' people in
that area, that they be allowed to use that as a form of local con
trol.

The CHAIRMAN. Would the so-called draft-bill submittedbytbe
Association of American Indian Affairs address and cure the prob-
lem you have just cited? .

Ms. KITKA. I think it will go a long ways. We are submitting
written testimony which would basically address .some of the tech"
nical things in that proposed bill. It's my understanding thatthere
is a little bit of confusion because of the jurisdictional issue being
such a question mark in our State at this time, the fact of wllether
or not Alaska native villages fall in the fact of being Indian coun
try or not Indian country or what have you, the amendments the
way that they are need a little bit of technical work. . (,,'

What we are not suggesting is jumping completely into thE:! whole
tribal governance jurisdiction issue completely, but basicallytrying
to get some tools to villages in order' to try to make this ,act work
in Alaska. Like I said, we've got some technical changes that we
think can make these amendments work better for Alaska. .

The CHAIRMAN. Senator McCain.
Senator MCCAIN. I have no questions, Mr. Chairman.
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The CHAIRMAN. Well, I thank you all very much. If you do have
written statements that you would like to submit, please do so, and
these statements will be made part of the record.

Our second panel consists of the'deputyio the assistant secretary
of the Bureau of Indian Affairs, Ms. Hazel Elbert; and the associate
commissioner of the Division of Children, Department of Health
and Human Services, Ms. Betty Stewart.

The committee appreciates your participation in this hearing
this morning. May I call upon Ms,Elbert?

STATEMENT OF HAZEL ELBERT, DEPUTY TO THE ASSISTANT
SECRETARY (TRIBAL SERVICES), BUREAU OF INDIAN AFFAIRS,
DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR, WASHINGTON, DC, ACCOMPA.
NIED BY LOUISE REYES, CHILD WELFARE SPECIALIST; KAREN
ECKERT, CHILD WELFARE SPECIALIST; DAVID ETHERIDGE,
SOLICITOR

Ms. ELBERT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the commit
tee. I am pleased to be here today to report on the progress in the
implementation of the Indian Child Welfare -Aet of 1978. The
Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978 recognizes that the tribe has the
primary authority in matters affecting the welfare of the Indian
children and their families residing on their reservations.

The act id not limited to reservation-based tribes, however. It ex
tends to tribes in Oklahoma occupying lands within former reser
vation areas and to Alaska Natives. The act recognizes the tradi
tional role of State agencies and courts where.an Indian child. or
his family does not reside on a reservation, and has specific provi
SIOns for transfers of cases from State to tribal courts.

In cases where a State retains jurisdiction, the act authorizes
tribes to intervene in the proceedings. and participate in the litiga
tion. It imposes certain evidentiary burdens in State court proceed
ings and establishes placement preferences to guide State place
ments.

Title I of the act focuses on legal issues, including individual cus
tody proceedings, legal representation in custody matters, and reas
sumption of jurisdiction.

We are aware that these procedures have been the basis for liti
gation in recent years, although we are not parties in those cases.
You may be aware of the highly publicized case of the Navajo boy
who was adopted by a non-Indian family in 1980. The birth-mother
later filed suit on the basis that proper procedures were not fol
lowed, and the Utah Supreme Court agreed. In 1986 the case was
returned to the jurisdiction of the Navajo court to decide the best
placement for the child. We are pleased that a settlement has been
reached between the parties that appears to be a reasonable ar
rangement for all concerned.

Although the Navajo case has been the most publicized, it has
not been the only case taken to court under Title I of the act. Al
though the procedures under Title I we believe are clear, it may be
many years before all States and tribes are aware and fully under
stand them.

TJ;1~ primary re~son Indian children are separated from their
families and enter Into foster care systems is because of child abuse
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or negl~ct. For the. mont~ of August 1987, 15 percent of the total
complaInts of possI~le child abuse and neglect involved physical
abuse, 69 percent Involved neglect, 12 percent involved sexual
abuse, and 62 percent involved alcohol or substance abuse.

Although w.e do not have statistical data to identify the number
of Indian child custody proceedings handled nationwide on an
annual basis, the information available which most closely reflects
this number would be the total number of Indian children in foster
or out-of-home care. As of June 30, 1986, that number was 9 123.
We currently have an interagency agreement with the Depart~ent
of Health and Human Services to complete a study on children in
out-of-home placements. The draft findings of that study indicate
that 52 percent of the children were under State care and 48 per
cent were under tribal Indian organization or BIA care.

The BrA and IHS have cooperatively developed child protection
teams and procedures and reporting requirements. They have been
developed to ensure that reports of suspected child abuse and ne
glect are handled in a timely manner and to assess any immediate
threat to a child's safety. The teams will include social service
~gencies.in communities and provide them an opportunity to share
information and resources and plan for children and families in
volved in child abuse and neglect situations.

We have also entered into an interagency agreement with the
Department of Health and Human Services to fund model sexual
abuse treatment and prevention programs on the Hopi and Fort
Peck Indian Reservations.

Title II of the act authorizes the Secretary of the Interior to
make grants to Indian tribes and tribal organizations to establish
and operate Indian child and family service programs. In fiscal
year 1~8~, 128 grants were funded with a total appropriation of
$8.8 million, Currently, 48 percent of the grants are multiyear
~~ts an~ the remainder are single-year. Multiyear grants were
initiated In 1986 and the current multiyear cycle will operate
through the 1988 funding cycle. The multiyear grants were devel
oped out of recommendations originating from the 1984 oversight
hear~ng.. This procedure has been successful, so we are currently
considering accepting only multiyear applications when the mul
tiyear cycle begins in fiscal year 1989.

Title III of the !lct requires State courts to provide the Secretary
of the Interior WIth.a copY' of any decr~e or order in an adoptive
placement of an Indian child and authorizes the release of such in
f~rmation to. the child at the age of 18, in order to be enrolled in
his o~ her tribe, Attached to my written statement is the list that
identifies the total number of adoptions by State.

However, States have n?t been dilig~nt. in the~r reporting, and
recent contacts WIth individual States Indicate this may be a' seri
ous undercount. Our area offices have been directed to contact all
Sta~es in their jurisdiction to obtain more accurate information.

TItle IV of the act required a report to Congress on the feasibili
ty of providing Indian children with schools located near their
homes. This report has been completed.

.ThE;! information we have provided today is very limited and
highlights only some of the concerns in addressing Indian children
and families. We believe that the Indian Child Welfare Act has
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made a difference in meeting the needs of Indian children in need
of foster and out-of-home placements. Weare aware that the com
mittee staff has circulated to the tribes draft bills to amend the act.
We did not receive these bills until just last week and, therefore,
have not had time to review them. We would be most pleased to
provide our comments at a later date.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my prepared statement, and I
would be happy to answer any questions the committee might
have.

[Prepared statement of Ms. Elbert appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
As the title of the act indicates, the Indian Child Welfare Act, we

are concerned with the welfare of the native Indian child. From
.that vantage point, all of the witnesses who appeared before you
expressed concern over the large number of native children being
placed in non-native foster homes or adopted by non-native fami
lies.

From the standpoint of the welfare of the child, can you tell us if
it is in the interest of the child to be placed or not placed in non
native homes? What is desirable?

Ms. ELBERT. That is a very difficult question to answer. When
you consider that, as some of the witnesses testified here this
morning, that you have an alcohol and substance abuse program in
a lot of the homes that reaches 89 percent, and yet you have chil
dren that are being abused and neglected and the whole objective
is to keep the family together, that is ideal if you can do that; But I
think you have to weigh each case on a case-by-case basis to make
sure that you are not subjecting the child, trying to keep him with
the family, to a worse situation than if you put him in a non
Indian setting.

I think it's important that the child retain as much of his culture
as he possibly can if that is feasible to do without subjecting the
child to so many things to deal with that complicates his life. My
feeling is that if a non-Indian setting is going to provide that child
love and care,an education and is going to make sure he is well
taken care of, that is just as good a setting as if the child were kept
in the Indian setting, if he is going to be subjected to all of these
other things that complicates his life as well.

The CHAIRMAN. In the case of Alaska, the testimony is that only
four percent of the urban native children is placed in tribal homes
and the rest are placed in non-native homes. Is the situation so bad
in Alaska that only four percent of the children could find. homes
in the native environment?

Ms. ELBERT. Mr. Chairman, since we don't really have a lot of
involvement in the placement of these children, I don't know what
all is taken into consideration in making those placements. Weare
really not involved in the placement part of this act except if the
courts are not able to locate the child's parents or to identify from
which tribe that child is descended. It is only then that the bureau
gets involved in placement situations.

The CHAIRMAN. Would you be in favor of establishing tribal
courts in the Alaskan Native villages?
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. Ms. ELBERT. Mr. Chairman, that is a much bigger question than I
am prepared to answer here. I think you could have a whole hear
ing on that question.

The CHAIRMAN. Who can answer that?
Ms. ELBERT. I don't believe there is anyone here with me today

who can.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, will you have the Assistant Secretary pro-

vide an answer to that? .
Ms. ELBERT. I will mention to the Assistant Secretary that the

committee would like to have a response to that question.
The CHAIRMAN. Have you received a copy of the so-called draft

bill that these people have been testifying on?
Ms. ELBERT. I believe our legislative office has. I have not seen

the bill.
The CHAIRMAN. Has your legislative office made any recommen

dations on that measure for or against?
Ms. ELBERT. I don't believe so.
The CHAIRMAN. Will you ask them to submit a statement indicat

ing their support or nonsupport of the measure?
Ms. ELBERT. Surely. As I indicate in my statement,we would be

glad to make comments on the bill.
[Information to be supplied appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. All witnesses have indicated a lack of funding.

Can you tell us something about funding?
Ms. ELBERT. Funding for 1987 we received an appropriation of

$8.8 million for title II of the act. And we funded 128 grants I be
lieve, with an average grant of about $69,000. We try as b~st we
can to make sure .that the proposals ~re equitably funded, and they
.are funded? we think, on a need, merit, and performance type basis.

I do believe that some of the comments that some of the wit
nesses made about who gets funded and who doesn't get funded has
some basis, It depends on how good a proposal writer you are as to
whether or .not your proposal receives funding. If you are. a good
proposal writer-s-and there are a lot of good proposal writers out
there-quite naturally your proposal is going to look a lot better
than one that isn't put together quite so well.

The CHAIRMAN. So you are telling me that the merits of the case
are secondary; that it depends upon how well someone has com
mand over the Queen's language?

Ms. ELBERT. I think that's true not only in this situation but any
situation where you have moneys that are awarded on a proposal
type basis, It depends on how good the proposal writer is.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you provide a program to assist tribal offices
to write these applications?

Ms. ELBERT. We provide technical assistance to any tribe that re
quests our assistance in putting together a proposal.

The CHAIRMAN. Why don't you help them write those application
forms?

Ms. ELBERT. We do provide technical assistance if they ask us.
Tha CHAIRMAN. Do you believe that the amount that was appro

prIated, that $8-plus million was sufficient?
Ms. ELBERT. The $8.8 million allowed us to fund all of the appli

cants that received a favorable score. However, we did fund them
at a reduced level. If we had had more dollars, we would have
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funded them at a higher level than we did. I don't believe there
were any that applied and made the score that did not get some
funding.

The CHAIRMAN. There is a difference between some funding and
appropriate funding. Is the amount sufficient to carry out the
intent of the program: to serve the welfare of the Indian child?

Ms. ELBERT. Having to fund at a reduced level, it obviously is not
enough.

The CHAIRMAN. What would have been sufficient?
Ms. ELBERT. I believe the number of requests and the amounts

involved that we have gotten have over recent years averaged
around $13-14 million.

The CHAIRMAN. Before proceeding, would you identify your as
sistants there?

Ms. ELBERT. Yes; this is Louise Reyes, who is a child welfare spe
cialist in the Social Services Division of the Bureau of Indian Af
fairs; and Karen Eckert, who is also a child welfare specialist.

The CHAIRMAN. Then from your testimony, you have been able to
provide 60 percent of the requested funds?

Ms. ELBERT. Of the $8.8 million? Yes, sir, that's what we were
appropriated.

The CHAIRMAN. But it's 60 percent of that which was needed; is
that correct?

Ms. ELBERT. Is 60 percent of the $8.8 million?
The CHAIRMAN. You said that the full amount would have been

$14 million.
Ms. ELBERT. I said based on the number of applications that we

have received and the dollar amounts involved, it amounts to about
$13-14 million-I stand corrected. The requests, the total amount
of the requests that we receive each year have averaged about $14
million since the inception of the program.

The CHAIRMAN. Of the $8.8 million, what amount was utilized for
grants?

Ms. ELBERT. All of it.
The CHAIRMAN. All of it?
Ms. ELBERT. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. No administrative costs?
Ms. ELBERT. We do not take administrative costs out ·of the $8.8

million. It all goes to grants, except for this year we did do some
mandatory child protection team training.

The CHAIRMAN. How much is that?
Ms. ELBERT. About $20,000-about $200,000.
The CHAIRMAN. Do you on a regular basis monitor this program?
Ms. ELBERT. The child welfare program, yes, we. send our social

workers-Karen, Louise, and others that we have on the staff
who go out periodically to monitor the grants.

The CHAIRMAN. To all of the areas?
Ms. ELBERT. We try to get to them-we did not, I don't believe,

make all of them last year because we did not have adequate staff
to do so.

The CHAIRMAN. May I ask how many reservations were moni
tored last year?

Ms. ELBERT. Eight grantees in Sacramento, two in Juneau, and
two special ones-eight in Sacramento, three in Juneau. and spo-
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radic reservations throughout the rest of the country. But I don't
know in total how many. We would have to gather that informa
tion and provide it for you.

The CHAIRMAN. How many grantees did we have?
Ms. ELBERT. There are 128.
The CHAIRMAN. Out of 128 you were.able to monitor eight ill Sac

ramento, three in Alaska, and sporadic throughout the country-I
don't know what sporadic means.

Ms. ELBERT. We estimate about 10 percent of the grantees.
The CHAIRMAN. You were able to monitor 10 percent of the

grantees?
Ms. ELBERT. That is what our estimate is, that we monitored

about 10 percent of the grantees.
The CHAIRMAN. Are you satisfied that the remaining 90 are

being implemented in a proper fashion?
Ms. ELBERT. I can't say that I am, no, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Senator McCain.
Senator McCAIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Ms. Elbert, I am somewhat surprised to see that the degree of

noncompliance by the States, where according to Title III of the act
they are required to provide the Secretary of the Interior with a
copy of the Indian decree or order in an adoptive placement of an
Indian child. And I noticed the list that you provided shows very
little reporting, especially in my own home State of Arizona, which
in 1979 had 13 and then there has been none or a maximum of
three ever since.

How do you account for that?
Ms. ELBERT. You mean for the fact that the States don't report?
Senator MCCAIN. Yes.
Ms. ELBERT. I suppose the State systems have a lot to do with it.

There are a lot of things that fall between the gaps in any situa
tion, and I imagine that when it comes to notifying the BIA that
we have an adoption situation going on; it's something that just
doesn't occur to them to do.

We try-as best we can to keep those people informed who are in
volved in adoptions to the requirement that the BIA be notified in
these situations. We have a newsletter that we put out every
month that goes to all of the tribes, State organizations, the State
court systems and what have you. And I would presume it's just an
oversight on their part.

Senator MCCAIN. Do you have any ideas as to how we can get
their attention?

Ms. ELBERT. Well, we are continuing to address it in ournewalet
ter, Linkages, that goes out every month, and we haw had discus
sions about developing an awareness program so that \ re can make
those who are involved in Indian child welfare a little more aware
about the requirements of the law and what is incumbent upon
them to do. .

Senator MCCAIN. Well, let me suggest that we might get the at
tention of the States by threatening to withhold their funding in
Some way. I think it's very hard for us to get a handle on this situ
ation if we don't know what's going on in these cases. Perhaps you
can provide us with some recommendation, because although I ap-
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preciate your newsletter, I think it's pretty obvious that there has
been no improvement. In fact, looking at these numbers as I see
them, there has been an actual decline in some States in reporting.

Ms. ELBERT. That is probably an issue that we can address in re
viewing the legislation that I understand has been drafted.

Senator MCCAIN. Good. Can you estimate how often cases which
are similar to the Holloway Carter are filed?

Ms. ELBERT. How often such cases are filed? We would have no
way of knowing, since there is no requirement to notify us when a
case is filed.

Senator MCCAIN. Does the BIA play any role in assisting this
particular child in this situation?

Ms. ELBERT. No; we answered quite a bit of correspondence on it.
Senator MCCAIN. Has the department ever requested interven

tion by the Justice Department in a Child Welfare Act case?
Ms. ELBERT. I believe we have requested intervention in a case

prior to the act and one since the act, and we have had some in
volvement in a third situation.

Senator MCC.~.IN. Has the BIA offere~ an opportunity for tribes
to be Involved In the development of cnild protective procedures?

Ms. ELBERT. I presume you are talking about the child protection
team effort that we have ongoing. We developed the procedures in
coordination with the Indian Health Service, and we have had
oversight hearings on them once. We are in the process now of
having follow-up meetings that would involve the tribes.

The tribes do have an opportunity to become involved in the
child protection effort at the local level. They can actually be a
member of the child protection team, if I am not mistaken.

Senator MCCAIN. Staff tells me that when you requested the Jus
tice Department intervention, that the Justice Department refused
to intervene. Is that true?

Ms. ELBERT. That's correct.
Senator MCCAIN. What were their stated reasons for doing so?
Ms. ELBERT. I am not sure of that. I would have to check with

legal counsel.
This is Dave Etheridge.
Senator MCCAIN. Would you state who you are, sir?
Mr. ETHERIDGE. David Etheridge, solicitor's office.
Senator MCCAIN. Thank you. Could you provide us with that in

formation?
Mr. ETHERIDGE. They sent us a letter, which I think has been

fairly public. They didn't feel that there was a substantial Federal
interest involved in that particular case that would justify Federal
participation in it.

Senator MCCAIN. Would you provide that letter that you received
so that it can be made part of the record, please?

Mr. ETHERIDGE. Yes, I will.
[Information to be supplied appears in the appendix.]
Senator MCCAIN. This appears to me, Mr. Chairman, that

Justice Departmenthas a trust responsibility in that area, ciearrv..
I have no more questions, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
Ms. Stewart.
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STATEMENT OF BETTY STEWART, ASSOCIATE COMMISSIONER,
DIVISION OF CHILDREN, YOUTH AND FAMILIES, DEPARTMENT
OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES, WASHINGTON, DC, ACCOM
PANIED BY PHYLLIS NOPHLIN, PROGRAM ANALYST

Ms. STEWART. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, Senator McCain, I am
very pleased to have this opportunity to appear here today to dis
cuss the implementation of the Indian Child Welfare Act and how
the Department of Health and Human Services has coordinated ac
tivities with the Bureau of Indian Affairs to assist in achieving the
goals of the act.

I am here representing the Children's Bureau, which is located
in the Administration for Children, Youth, and Families in the
Office of Human Development Services [OHDS], the Department of
Health and Human Services.

The Children's Bureau administers the child welfare services
program under title IV-B of the Social Security Act and has a
longstanding interest in child welfare services for Indian children
and their families. The Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978 is the ex
pression of this Nation's policy to protect the best interest of
Indian children and to promote the stability and security of Indian
families. It established standards governing the removal of Indian
children from their families, encouraged the .placement of such
children in foster or adoptive homes which reflect the unique
values of Indian culture and held that no adoption of Indian chil
dren would be legal unless a tribal court concurs.

We fully support the law's emphasis on tribal jurisdiction Over
Indian child welfare matters and efforts to preserve the child's cul
tural heritage. Our support for the act and its goals has been dem
onstrated in a number of ways. Most notably, we have facilitated
agreements between States and Indian tribes and have undertaken
several joint projects with the Bureau of Indian Affairs, -III addi
tion, we have used OHDS discretionary grant funds to provide seed
money and training for Indians working in the child welfare field.

These contributions, in turn, are perhaps best seen in the context
of the larger role that the Children's Bureau plays in providing
child welfare services to all children in need of them. Many of the
principles of the Indian Child Welfare Act are similar.to the re
quirements of the Adoption Assistance and Child Welfare Act of
1980, Public Law 96-272. This landmark legislation established a
new foster care and adoption assistance program under. title -IV-E
of the Social Security Act and modified the title IV-B child welfare
services program to improve protections and services for children.

The goals of Public Law 96-272 and the goals of the Department
in administering this legislation are as follows: first, prevention of
unnecessary separation of children from their parents; second, im
proved quality of care and services to children and their families;
and, third, permanent homes for children through reunification
with their parents or through adoption. .

Our philosophy, simply stated, is that, if possible, all. children
should stay with their parents. If they are in foster care, they
should be reunited with their parents, and if they cannot stay with
or be reunited with their parents, they should be adopted.

82-1150- 2
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Therefore, in recent years we have put major emphasis on the
provision of family-basad services to prevent foster care, prompt re
unification of children who are In foster care and the adoption of
children with special needs. '

Under Public Law 96-272, the Secretary of Health and Human
Services makes grants to States for child welfare services and may
pr?vlde direct funding for child welfare services to Indian tribes.
TrI~>a1 grants were first awarded in 1983. In 1987, 35 tribal organi-
zations received grants totaling $432,679 under section 428 of the
Social Security Act.

To be eligible for funding, a federally recognized tribe must be
delivering child welfare services under an Indian self-determina
tion contract with the BIA and must develop a child welfare serv
ices plan through joint planning with ODS Children's Bureau staff.
Joint planning, which is required by the law, means tribal and Fed
eral review and analysis of the tribe's current child welfare serv
ices program, analysis of the service needs of children and their
families, identification of unmet service needs to be addressed in a
plan for program improvement, and development of goals and ob
jectives to achieve those improvements.

Our regional office staff have met on an annual basis with
Indian tribe,s to carry out joint planning. We believe that the plan
rung effort IS a worthwhile undertaking because it gives the tribes
the leadership role in assessing their needs and in developing suita
ble resources. With the tribe's concurrence, joint planning also
offers the opportunity to include both the State and the BIA in the
planning process and provides an opportunity for the development
of cooperative agreements concerning the provision of these serv
Ices.

The P!ovision of services to Indian children and families, particu
larly children and families on reservations, varies depending upon
relationships between the tribes and the States. In some States
there are good relationships between States and tribes. In other
States, however, tribal-State relations tend to be problematic.

The. p~oblem .of divided or uncertain legal jurisdiction and re
sponsibility for intervention and provision of service has long been
re.cognized. One solution proposed has been the development of
tribal-State agreements on Indian child welfare issues spelling out
State and tribal responsibility for action and funding. Past agree
ments were supported by both ACYF and the Administration for
Native Americans, but tended to be narrow in scope. For example,
an agreement that the State would contract with the tribe to devel
op and maintain native American foster homes on the reservation:
A State could have a different agreement with each of the tribes in
the State.

Recently, however, the American Association of Indian Affairs
has worked w~th the State of Washington and an association of
WashIngton trIbe.s to develop a comprehensive agreement covering
all aspects of Indian child welfare and defining responsibilities and
procedures in all circumstances.

This agreement, signed by the State and almost all of the 26
Washipgt<?n tribes, will be the focus of a meeting that we will spon
sor this Winter With representatives from the American Association
of Indian Affairs, the State of Washington Indian desk, and the
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tribal association to present information on the development and
implementation of this a;greement..At this meetingwe wil~ ~ring
together th~ Administration for Nat~~e Americans, the Adm~mstra
tion for Children, Youth, and Families, the Bureau of Indian Af
fairs, congressional staff, native American organizations, and other
national organizations.

It is our hope that this agreement will serve as a model for other
States and tribal associations around the country.

In a number of other Indian child welfare areas we and the
Bureau of Indian Affairs have engaged in collaborative efforts to
improve services to Indian children. For example, in September
1985 ACYF and the BIA jointly contracted for a study of thepreva
lence of Indian children in substitute care. The study also. exam
ined the implementation of the Indian Child Welfare Act and rele
vant portions of Public Law 96-272 as they affect Indian children
and their families. This provides a systematic national examination
of the effects of the Indian Child Welfare Act.

The purpose of the study was to determine the number of Indian
children in substitute or foster care across the country and to
obtain data about their placements and case goals. The study was
also designed to learn how States, tribes, and BlA agencies are
working together in an effort to comply with the legislation and to
determine what successes and problems are affecting its implemen
tation.

Data collection for the study was recently completed. An ex
tremely high return rate for the survey was achieved from States,
tribes, and BIA agencies. Preliminary findings indicate thatap
proximately 9,123 Indian children were in substitute care in 1986.
The final study is expected to be available in January 1988.

Other examples of collaborative efforts between ACYFand BlA
include BlA participation in two ACYF advisory boards which are
appointed by the Secretary of HHS, the National Advisory Board
on Child Abuse and Neglect, and the Advisory Committee on
Foster Care and Adoption Information. ...

BlA staff has been detailed to OHDS to work on Indian child
welfare issues.. For several years, BIA staff have served on OHDS
grant review panels, and OHDS staff have served on BIAgrant
review panels in the area of Indian child welfare.

The Children's Bureau participated as a member of a BIA task
force on child abuse and neglect, which advised BlAin its develop
ment and implementation of local child protection teams.

One recent outcome of this interagency collaboration has been a
formal interagency agreement under which HHS transferred
$200,000 of fiscal year 1987 child abuse prevention funds to the BIA
to be used on two reservations, including Fort Peck, with special
problems of child sexual abuse.

From 1985 to 1987 OHDS has funded approximately. 66 discre
tionary grants totaling over $4 million. to address a wide variety of
Indian child welfare issues. Some projects were focused on develop
ing cooperation between States and Indian tribes. Others were fo
cused on prevention of out-of-home placements and improving child
protective services on Indian reservations.

Grants provide training for Indian students interested in work
ing in child welfare services and for Indian practitioners. already
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working in this area. Still other projects were designed to help re
solve problems of chemical dependency, school dropouts, and run
aways.

These OHDS discretionary grants, it must be emphasized, are for
developmental purposes only. Grants made by the BIA under the,
Indian Child Welfare Act are designed to fund direct service deliv
ery. The discretionary grants made by OHDS complement BIA ef
forts by providing seed money for future service improvements.

In closing, the Department actively supports' the Indian Child
Welfare Act and the principles it embodies regarding the preven
tion of family separation, the promotion of family reunification,
and the central role of Indian tribes in deciding these issues. Al
though we have not yet completed our analysis of the draft bill pro
posed by the Association of American Indian Affairs, we appreciate
the opportunity to comment on draft legislation affecting the De
partment of Health and Human Services.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my prepared remarks. I would be
happy to respond to any questions.

[prepared statement of Ms. Stewart appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Ms. Stewart.
Your statement is a very fine one. I very much agree with your

second paragraph, in which you say, "The Indian Child Welfare
Act of 1978 is the expression of this Nation's policy to protect the
best interests of Indian children and to promote the stability and
security of Indian families."

The purpose of this hearing is to determine whether the Nation's
policy has been appropriately implemented.

You follow this by indicating, "We fully support the law's em
phasis on tribal jurisdiction over Indian child welfare matters and
these efforts to preserve the child's cultural heritage."

Are you disturbed or concerned with the statistics that we just
received from Alaska that 96 percent of Native Indians in urban
areas find themselves in non-Native homes?

Ms. STEWART. Yes; I think that everyone here would have to
have some concerns about such an extremely large percentage.

I can say, in general, we have had some difficulty in obtaining
accurate statistics.

We are hopeful that the study we funded jointly with the BIA
will give us some additional information that will help to inform us
more specifically about the numbers of Indian children in adoption
and foster care throughout the country, including Alaska.

We feel that the information that we will gain from this study
will be very helpful to us and others in addressing this problem.

The CHAIRMAN. Are you also concerned with the statistic that 49
percent of native children on reservations are being placed in non
native homes?

Ms. STEWART. I think, sir, that I would have to know more about
some of the specifics of why this is happening. It seemed to me in
the earlier testimony that while there was concern that children
were not being placed with Indian families, there was also a feeling
that children who were placed with non-Indian families on reserva
tions still had opportunities to maintain-and retain their cultural
heritage.
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The CHAIRMAN. You have said the following: "Most notabl1' we
have facilitated agreements between States and Indian tribes.'

How many agreements have you facilitated?
Ms. STEWART. I am sorry I don't have that exact number, but I

would be glad to provide it for you.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, how many agreements do we have between

States and tribes? I gather that there are just about two of them; is
that correct?

Ms. STEWART. Two?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes; one with the State of Montana and the

other with the State of Washington.
Ms. STEWART. I am sorry, could I just have a moment?
[Pause.]
The CHAIRMAN. I am talking about the title IV money.
Ms. STEWART. Mr. Chairman, we know that a number of agree

ments have been negotiated between States and tribes. Some have
been negotiated in the past and have not been continued. Some are
in place currently. I cannot give you an exact number now, but we
will be very glad to provide that information to you. But certainly
there are many more than two.

The CHAIRMAN. Without these agreements, the funds, title IV
funds go from your office to the State and it is the State's discre
tion ~hether they pass it on to the foster homes. Is that correct?

Ms. STEWART. I am sorry, sir, are you speaking of title IV-E
funds?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Ms. STEWART. Yes; you are correct, the title IV-E funds go direct

ly to the States, and it is the State's decision to determine who ad
ministers those funds. And you are also correct that State and
tribal agreements make it possible for tribes to assume responsibil
ity for Indian children in foster care. With such agreements, tribal
organizations are more likely to feel that there is an equitable dis
tribution of title IV-E money, which is, as you know, related to
those children who are in the foster care system who are AFDC
eligible. That includes Indian children as well as non-Indian chil
dren.

The CHAIRMAN. In other words, if the States refuse to recognize
the jurisdiction of the tribal courts, the moneys are not passed
through?

Ms. STEWART. It is my presumption that it is the State's responsi
bility to make those determinations, yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Would you think it would be a better arrange
ment, as suggested by the Association of American Indian Affairs
that these grants be paid directly to the tribes?

Ms. STEWART. We received this proposal only late last week and
have not had a chance to review it. We have, however, had a legis
lative proposal suggesting that social services block grants provide
money that would go directly to the tribes. So we would be support
ive of that.

The CHAIRMAN. Can you provide us with your review and your
recommendations on this draft bill?

Ms. STEWART. Yes; I will make your wishes known to our legisla
tive staff, yes, sir.

[Information to be supplied follows:]
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In response to the Committe 's request for the number of
agreements the OHDS nas fac litated between States and Tribes, we
have the following informat on concerning State-Tribal IV-E
agreements. Although there are many issues around which States
and Tribes may wish to enter into cooperative agreements,
information was sought only on title IV-E agreements which allow
Tribes to assume responsibility for the foster care placement of
Indian children while the State provides the foster care
maintenance payment with Federal participation. Following is a
State-Tribal listing of current IV-E agreements and agreements
under negotiation. Regional office staff indicate they have
facilitated all the listed agreements with Tribes except the
Sisseton/Wahpeton, and Cherokee in North Carolina agreements.

o Joint agreement
with 26 Tribes in
State

o Kickapoo
o Seneca Cojuga
o Caddo
o Wichita
o Delaware
o Cherokee

Tribes with Pending
IV-E Agreements

o Sisseton/Wahpeton
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Tribes with
Current IV-E Agreements

o Comanche
o Cheyenne/Arapaho
o Ponca
o Pawnee
o TonKawa
o Otoe-Missoula
o Ft. Sill Apache
o Absentee Shawnee
o Apache
o Choctaw

Washington

Sc:>~i:h DakotaTribes with Pending
IV-E Agreements

o Navajo

Tribes with
Current IV-E Agreements

o Gila River

o Seminole

o Six Bands of the
Chippewa Nation

White Earth
Boise Fort
Leach Lake
Fond du Lac
Grand portage
Mille Lacs

Arizona

Florida

Minnesota

New Mexico

North Carolina

North Dakota

o Zuni
o Navajo
o Laguna
o San Felipe
o Ramah NavaJo

o Cherokee

o Devil's Lake Sioux
o Sisseton/Wahpeton
o Three Affiliated
o Standing Rock

o Jicarilla
oAcoma
o Santo Domingo

The proposal by the American Indian Affairs

Association is under review by the Department.

When we have completed our review, we will

provide the committee with our recommendations.



New Mexico has experienced both good and problematic
relations with various Tribes. The quality of the
relations seem to change frequently as both State
and Tribal administrations change frequently.

Oklahoma has gone from bad relations with Tribes
three or four years ago to what is described as an
excellent relationShip today. Over the last two or
three years more and more of the Tribes in this
State describe the State's openess and willingness
to work with them.

There are no title IV-E agreements with Tribes but
there is a negotiated agreement between the State of
Kansas and the Four ·Tribes of Kansas consortium to
provide services, including foster care. (The
agreement is a purchase of service contract not a
title IV-E agreement.) The regional office was
involved in agreement facilitation and describe the
State-Tribal relationShip as excellent.

Many States in this region have been wrestling with
various problems regarding services ~oIndlan

Children on reservations. In the face of
diminishing resources, discussions have developed
between the State agencies and the BIA area offices
regarding whiCh agency will provide Child welfare
services to Indian Children.

Oregon is worKing on an agreement with Tribes;
Regional Office is helping to facilitate.
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Alaska will soon have agreements with Tribes in
place •.Biggest problem here is that Tribes nave ·13
corporations of over 250 villages and each village
wants their own agreement. Regional Office is
helping facilitate.

Washington has good relationShip with Tribes. DSHS
has an IIIndian DesK Il with 4 or' 5 employees whiCh
deals With Indian Issues. The State isAn the
process of negotiating a joint agreement with 26
Tribes. The process of negotiating this agreement
has forged a new· and more productive State-Tribe
relationShip. As a result of this agreement Tribes
will be involved in every aspect of child·welfare
service delivery to Indian Children.

to the Committee's request for a list of Tribe-State
both excellent and prOblematic, we provide a brief

~ssessJnerlt from four regions with significant Indian populations.

RegIon VII

Region VIII

Region X
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The CHAIRMAN. You have indicated that, "The provision of serv
ices to Indian children and families,particularly children and fami
lies on reservations, varies depending upon relationships between
tribes and the State. In some States there are excellent working re
lations, with joint planning and Indian tribal involvement in fund
ing decisions.. In other States, however, tribal-State relations tend
to be problematic. The problem of divided or uncertain legal juris
diction and responsibility for intervention and provision of services
has long been recognized."

Could you give us an assessment of these excellent working rela
tions and what States are involved, and the problematic relations
and the States?

Ms. STEWART. Are you asking me for a listing of the States that
have good relationships and those that don't?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Ms. STEWART. lam not really prepared to give that information,

no, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. But you testified to that.
Ms. STEWART. Yes, sir; but I was not prepared to give you an

actual list of those States that we think work well.
The CHAIRMAN. Did you have a list?
Ms. STEWART. I don't know that we actually had a written list.
The CHAIRMAN. If you don't have a list, how can you tell us that

some are excellent and some are problematic?
Ms. STEWART. Members of our staff and staff in our regional of

fices who work with various States and tribes provide us with this
information. But I am just not prepared to talk about individual
States.

The CHAIRMAN. Will you provide us with a list?
Ms. STEWART. I will make every effort to do so, yes, sir.
[Information to be supplied follows:]
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The CHAIRMAN. You have indicated that you consider the ar-':
rangement worked out with the State of Washington should serve'
as a model for other States. Is that the official position of your'
agency? .

Ms. STEWART. In support of this agreement we are sponsoring a'
meeting so that those who worked out this agreement can present '.
it to others within the Administration that are involved with
Indian affairs and to other national organizations. We do feel that
it presents a real breakthrough in States and Indian tribes working
together on the comprehensive development of services for all
Indian tribes. We in the Children's Bureau are very supportive of
this agreement and would like to see other States make similar ef
forts. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Ms. Stewart.
Senator McCain.
Senator MCCAIN. Mr. Chairman, I noted that both our witnesses'

have not had an opportunity to review the legislation, and I
wonder when they will be able to review and provide their recom
mendations to the committee.

First, Ms. Elbert, I guess you might comment?
Ms. ELBERT. In about 3 weeks.
Senator MCCAIN. Ms. Stewart.
Ms. STEWART. I don't have a specific timeframe to give you, sir,

but as soon as possible.
Senator MCCAIN. Well, I guess I should ask next how long before

this hearing were you notified that we would have the hearing?
Ms. STEWART. I'm sorry?
Senator MCCAIN. How long ago were you notified that you would

be asked to appear before this committee? J

Ms. STEWART. I think, sir, about 1 week or 1% weeks ago.
Senator MCCAIN. I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. I thank you very much.
Ms. STEWART. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. The next panel, we have Ms. Michelle Aguilar,

from the Governor's Office of Indian Affairs, the State of Washing
ton; and Myra Munson, commissioner in the Department of Health
and Social Services, of Juneau, Ale

Ms. Aguilar and Ms. Munson, I am sorry I can't stay for the
hearing. I have to report to another committee, so our distin
guished friend from Arizona will be presiding from now on, Sena
tor McCain.

Thank you very much.
Senator MCCAIN [presiding]. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Ms. Aguilar and Ms. Munson, if you choose to summarize your

statements, please feel free to do so, or if you choose to read your
entire statement, also feel free to do that. Please proceed.

STATEMENT OF MICHELLE AGUILAR, GOVERNOR'S OFFICE OF
INDIAN AFFAIRS, STATE OF WASHINGTON, OLYMPIA, WA

Ms. AGUILAR. Thank you. For the record, my name isMichelle
Penoziequah Aguilar. I am the Executive Director of the Gover
nor's Office of Indian Affairs for the State of Washington.

39

Prior to my current position I served as the Indian child welfare
Program Director for the Suquamish Tribe. This is the second
Indian child welfare oversight hearing at which I have testified. In
order to address the problems that are inherent in the act, and
that have allowed Indian children to continue to lose contact with
their cultural heritage, and in tribes continuing to lose theirchil
dren; it has been our position that it is imperative .to develop
amendments to the act, now.

It is also imperative that Indian children receive .appropriate
services, and that is directly related to funding. At the hearings in
1984, the witnesses spoke to the need for noncompetitive, consist
ent Federal funding for ICWA programs.

At one point we were receiving, I believe the figure is,' $9 million
something; we are now at $8.8 million. In 1984 we asked for some
where around $28 million; that was asked by the National Associa
tion of Native American and Alaska Native Social Workers. The
bureau has testified that there are 128 grants currently funded.
There are 280 Federally recognized tribes, to my knowledge, in the
United States and there are approximately 220 native villages.
Less than a third are Iran and funded for I.C.W. programs.

Plus, we also have native American children who are not receiv
ing what I consider culturally relevant services because they
belong to treaty tribes that have no Federal recognition at this
point. I'm sure that there are also Indian children that belong to
State-recognized tribes that would benefit from more appropriate
services.

The State, in working with the tribes, have found that inad
equate funding is one of the major reason for inconsistent services
for Indian children. Coupled with a lack of clarifying amendments
to the act, it is a major cause of continuing confusion and litiga
tion.

The State, at the request of tribal social workers, began the proc
ess of negotiating a tribal-State agreement, and in the last two-and
a-half-years have arrived at what we feel is probably the most com
prehensive Indian child welfare tribal-State agreement in the
Nation. It addresses the same areas as the Association on Native
American Affairs' proposed amendments.

The Secretary of the Department of Social and Health Services
for the State, Jule Sugarman, is quoted as saying that: "This agree
ment represents a most significant impressive partnership,' which I
fully support. This agency is committed to the terms, conditions,
and obligations contained in the agreement."

The agreement is acting as a blueprint for Statewide policies in
the treatment of Indian children. It goesbeyond the act in recog
nizing Indian children. It picks up children that might have fallen
through the cracks previously. Most of the tribes in the State are
in the process of going through their councils, getting resolutions
so that they can officially sign the agreement,

Those tribes that at this point do not have social service pro
grams, or don't feel that they can enter into the agreement official
ly, will in fact, benefit from the agreement being in place. This
agreement basically is the new policy of the State in regards to
service provision for Indian children. In effect it states: "This is
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how, from the day forward, we will treat all Indian children within
the State of Washington.

In my written testimony there are several areas, philosophical
areas, that the State of Washington has determined is in the best
interest of all citizens, and primarily Indian children. I won't read
those to you, as you have them in the statement.

One of the outcomes of the negotiation process in the agreement
was the development of legislation that provided a means to make
payments for Indian licensed foster care. Basically, the bill causes
the State to recognize the foster care standards of Tribal foster
care licensing agencies. Those standards are, of course, in compli
ance with Federal regulations and include additional tribal stand
ards.

Payments will come through the State and be made directly to
tribally licensed foster families. That will reduce duplication of
services by State social workers and tribal social workers.

I think that the State of Washington is doing and has done ev
erything that they possibly can to make it work in Indian country.
The State is committed to continuing to work with the tribes in de
veloping programs that will best serve Indian children. The finan
cial assistance is minimal. Our State, like others, is constrained by
not having enough money to provide services to children, Indian
children as well as other children.

It is our position that amendments will include areas that we
found necessary to address in our agreement to make things work
in this State; and that it has been very important to develop this
agreement so that culturally relevant services can be provided.

The State is ready at any point a bill is brought forth, to make
comments, to assist in any way we can. Thank you very much.

[prepared statement of Ms. Aguilar appears in the appendix.]
Senator MCCAIN. Thank you very much, Ms. Aguilar.
I would like to proceed with Commissioner Munson before we

have questions.
Please proceed, Commissioner. Thank you for being here today.

STATEMENT OF MYRA MUNSON, COMMISSIONER, DEPARTMENT
OF HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES, JUNEAU, AK

Ms. MUNSON. Thank you. I appreciate the opportunity to speak
before this committee today. Currently, I am the commissioner of
the Department of Health and Social Services for the State of
Alaska. The department is a multiservice agency providing child
welfare services as well as many other human service programs.

Prior to accepting this appointment in December 1986, I had de
veloped extensive familiarity with the Indian Child Welfare Act
providing training concerning the act from 1980 through late 1983
to most of the native associations and many of the village councils
throughout the State, as well as to all new social workers, proba
tion officers, and other employees of the Department of Health and
Social Services with any direct responsibility for child welfare serv
ices.

In the course of doing that, I also provided training for members
of the Bureau of Indian Affairs and virtually all groups in the
State with interest in the Indian Child Welfare Act. For the three
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years immediately prior to accepting this appointment, I worked
for the State attorney general's office, representing the Depart
ment of Health and Social Services in child welfare matters.

I have provided fairly extensive written testimony for the com
mittee and will summarize those comments there;

It is my impression from the contact that I have had throughout
our State that in fact there has been considerable improvement in
the practice of child welfare as it affects Indian children in .our
State since the passage of the Indian Child Welfare Act. It is my
belief that the act was clearly needed and that many of the pur
poses of the act are being accomplished, although not to the extent
that either the State nor certainly the villages" in our State would
like.

I would like to correct some of the impressions left by prior testi
mony about the statistics in our State. We have in our department
probably the least adequate data system that one could devise for a
child welfare program. Thus it is no surprise to me that incorrect
and misleading statistics are believed to be correct by people
within our State. I have heard statistics, similar 'to those Mr.
Ketzler cited, quoted recently at another meeting; I am not sure
where they came from, though they are attributed to the State. I
am not sure of their timing nor exactly what numbers are used.

Today, I cannot give you absolute numbers, nor can I guarantee
you these that I have today are absolutely correct, but I do know at
least that they are recent. What I have with me is the result of
very careful checking of both our computerized data system and
some fairly significant hand tallying, which is required any time
we try to gather child welfare data. . . . .•••"

In fiscal year 1986, of all protective services offered to all chil
dren in our State, 34 percent of the recipients of those services
were Alaska Natives; 66 percent of the recipients ofchildprotec
tive services were non-native children. Of all of the native children
receiving protective services, 66 percent received those services
while the child was living in the home of his or her parents. Of the
34 percent of the children who were in out-of-home placement, 68
percent were in the home of a relative or a foster home.

Our foster home numbers are very difficult to interpret because
we do not have reliable data on a case-by-ease basis of the race of
the foster home or whether the foster home is a relative..We do
know that 32 percent of the native children in care were in the
home of a relative. Some of those children were in relative foster
home placements where the extended family member became lie
censed as a foster home. It is difficult, if not impossible,for me' to
tell you how many. • . . ".

We do know that of all of our foster homes licensed in the State,
26 percent of the foster homes are native families, meaning thatat

"least Oneof the two parents is Alaska Native.
',}"What I can't tell you today is exactlyhow manychild!en~ea.z,-e
talking aobut. What I can tell you WIth reasonable certamty~sthat
the number of native children placed in natlvehomes-iecoasider
,ably higher than 4 percent, cited by Mr. Ketzler for urban-areas; 8
percent of the children--

Senator MCCAIN. Where do you think that information came
,from?
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Ms. MUNSON. I honestly don't know. There are a variety of docu
ments floating around that include various statistical breakdowns.
Depending on how they're interpreted and when they ~ere pro
duced it may be possible that those numbers came up-I Just don't
know.' They do not match any set of presentations of material that
I have. I have asked the Division of Family and Youth Services re
cently to pull all of the various reports that might include such sta
tistics. Those numbers don't match any sets that we have.

Senator MCCAIN. Will you be sure and provide us with what you
do have?

Ms. MUNSON. Yes, I will.
Senator MCCAIN. I think it's very important. Thank you.
Ms. MUNSON. Even in Anchorage, where half the State's popula

tion resides and where we have the greatest difficulty achieving
the placement preferences of the act, eight percent ?f the foster
homes licensed are native homes; 33 percent of the children placed
are native. We know that Anchorage is the area in which we have
the greatest trouble in compliance with the act. . .

By contrast, in some other regions of the State, the v!'1st majority
of native children who are taken out of their homes, Will be placed
in a native home either in the village or with a relative. In some
cases where a home cannot be found in the village, the child will
be brought into a regional center area. For example a child ma:r be
removed out of a village into the NaNa .region, and brought Into
Kotzebue, a community of about 3,000. Still, most of those children
will be placed in native homes. . .

Our most serious placement problems are an the larger centers In
our State-Anchorage, Fairbanks, Junea.u, Dillingham, and ~o on
the sort of regional centers where there IS a mIX of both native and
white families.

I know that not only our staff is finding native foster homes a
difficulty. I spoke recently with the president of the Kodiak Area
Native Association (KANA). He indicated the most challengmg
task facing their child welfare worker is finding native foster
homes. And that is the Native Association trying to do that. It's a
very difficult problem, and it hinders all of us in our efforts to find
adequate placements.

There are, however, many positive things happening in the State
with regard to implementation of the Indian Child Welfare Act. As
Ms. Kitka pointed out, the State is involved in negotiations to de
velop an Indian Child Welfare tribal-State agreement. w.e are
doing that in a somewhat different process than was used In the
State of Washington, but it is a process that has been widely, al-
though not universally, endorsed .in ou: State.. .

State representatives are meeting With representatives of a vari
ety of native organizations and villages to develop a model a~ee
ment focusing on procedural aspects of the act. We hope to achieve
an agreement about which the State can say, "We will agree to all
of these terms," and then to offer that agreement to all of the vil
lages of the State. As was pointed out, we have over 200 villages in
the State each of which has the governmental authority under the
act to enter into an agreement with the State.

To assure that the agreements can be actually implemented it is
my conviction that the agreement must be as uniform as possible
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throughout the State with variations being limited to certain areas
of the agreement. In practical terms such uniformity will be neces
sary or our social workers simply will not be able to use them
meaningfully, given that many of the children are in urban areas
and the social workers may be working with children from poten
tially anyone of those 200 villages at a given time.

In fact the team of drafters elected by the native representatives
and by the State are coming together to continue that "Work this
week.

In addition, the Alaska Supreme Court has adopted new chil
dren's rules for the first time in 20 years. They. significantly
changed the rules' and have incorporated most of the procedural
provisions of the act. ' ..

A year ago the State adopted legislation allowing for visitation
after adoption in certain cases where the parties agree or the court
orders it. This was not directed 'only-at Indian familiesbutIt cer
tainly helps in Indian cases even more _than -in others. While still
with the attorneygeneral's office, I used these new provisions ill at
least one case to protect an ongoing relationship of an Indian child
with her biological parents even after the adoption was finalized.

Since 1980 all training offered -- by the Division of Family and
Youth Services in child welfare matters has been offered to repre
sentatives of the native associations and village councils with child
welfare programs. Recently, there was a training session on adop
tions offered by the Division of Family- and Youth Services. Repre
sentatives of many of the native associations and tribal' councils
were there. Out of that came an agreement to work on developing
a statewide list of adoptive placements for Indian children,which
has been a goal of the department for some time despite very limit
ed funding for its adoption programs.

These have been only examples of many things going on through
out the State.

Many people who have testified here have commented on fund
ing. Lack of adequate funding for tribes has probably more serious
ly hampered the implementation of the act than any other single
factor. Lack of adequate funding for State child welfare programs
equally hampers the implementation of good practice as it affects
Indian children because it hampers our ability to implementgood
practice for all children.

As I point out in my written testimony, much of what we seek to
do in protecting Indian children comes about not ollly because of
the requirements of the Indian Child Welfare Act, but because of
changing understanding of good child welfare practice generally.
Certainly since I began practicing social work in 1972, the practice
has changed dramatically. Our understanding of the needs of chil
dren to remain within their own families and within their own
racial or cultural group has changed dramatically-unbelievably
since the early 1970's and late 1960's.

When states have inadequate funding for their general child wel
fare programs, though, we fail to achieve many of our goals to the
extent that we would like. I think if we were to inquire into our
accomplishments under the Adoption Assistance and Child Welfare
Act of 1980, we would see failings similar to those found when we
examine compliance with the Indian Child Welfare Act.
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You need to understand that most of the villages in our State do
not have up-to-date enrollments, and that the regional corporation
enrollments were for the purposes of corporate membership.. For
the purposes of the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act many
people enrolled in a regional profitmaking corporation outside of
the region from which their family had come from.Bo theregiona).
corporation enrollment does not reflect the political or Governmen
tal relationship that exists between the Indian people in our State
and the villages from whence they come. .... .. . .. ,.-

Determining what the tribe of a child in ourState might be is an
overwhelming task for the State and for anyone else. The Bureau
has been of virtually no assistance in that process.

In addition, I think, in our State as well as in others, there are
instances in Federal law,particularlyin the Social Security 4ct,
where for a. tribe to receive funding, or for. the State to receive
funding if the tribe is also receiving. it, both the. State .and tribe
must meet the Federal standards set out inthat law. The require
ment essentially is that each make the other conform to that law.
It is not a helpful practice to the States and tribes in trying to
reach their own agreements.

To the extent that the Federal. Government ~hesto impose re
quirements on tribes or States for the practice of child welfare pro
grams, they should impose them directly .on the tribe and onthe
State and not seek to have either the. State or the tribe impose thE!
requirements on the other for either to receive the Federal funas.
That is the case under title NeE); both the State and the tribe
must be in compliance or both may suffer sanctions; . .

While our State is not one with an agreement that provides for
pass through funding, having to impose those requirements on
tribes is certainly an impediment we will have to getaround to de
velop State-tribal agreements. It is my advice to the committee
that you consider amendments that at the very least remove that
kind of harness arrangement between States and tribes wherever it
occurs.

I would like to respond to a couple of the questions that have
been asked of people who testified earlier. One asked' about legal
representation. Alaska recognizes a very extensive right to court
appointed counsel. Virtually any parent is entitled to legal repre
sentation. Almost every child has aright to an appointed guardian
ad litem. What is not available, in most.instances however, is legal
representation for the village. In some cases, the village or an asso
ciation has used limited resources to buy legal representation for
the village.

In the early days of title II funding-and again I can't speak to
the present situation-tribes were not allowed to use their funds to
acquire legal representation. Nor were villages authorized to use
those funds for training.

It is my conviction that had every parent in this country had
adequate legal representation by someone knowledgeable about
child welfare, we might never have needed an Indian Child Wel
fare Act or the Adoption Assistance and Child Welfare Act of 1980.
Having good legal counsel to represent each party in an adversary
child welfare case, would have improved child welfare practice
enormously. In fact, if every tribe had had legal representation or
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I would like to comment specifically on some of the things which
I think have hampered the implementation of the act. I mentioned
the inadequate child welfare funding for villages by the bureau of
Indian Affairs. I think the funding problems extend beyond that,
though. In the early 1980's I tookpart as an ex-officio member of
an ad hoc Indian child welfare organization in Alaska, a .loosely
drawn together group of people who were working for native asso
ciations and villages. Initially it was called the Alaska Native Child
Welfare Task Force, and later, the Alaska Native Child Advocacy
Board.

That. group, which met almost monthly for nearly three years,
ultimately dissolved because of the competitiveness of the BIA
grant process in our State as well as the chaos of the grant process.
I think "chaos" is really the only appropriate word to use to de
scribe the quality of technical assistance supplied in our State to
the villages and the associations by the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

By the end of the organization's life; virtually every meeting was
consumed with people exchanging notes about their latest commu
nication with some member or another of the Bureau of Indian Af
fairs-either in our State; Washington, DC.; or in Region X-Seat
tIe-trying to find out what the status of the grants was. Ultimate
ly, it simply 'became a poor use of everyone's money to attend
meetings either. by phone or. in person, particularly given the cost
of travel and telephone communication in our State.

Only in the past two or three months has a Statewide group, of
native associations and villages formed again to look at the issues
of child welfare. The impetus, I think, was the adoption training I
mentioned earlier, as well as the State-tribal negotiations that are
going forward.

Senator McCAIN. Is there any improvement in the information
from the BIA?

Ms. MUNSON. I can't speak about the grant process because I
have not had the regular contact since 1983. I think there are
other people here who could speak to that more directly.

As to the adequacy of other information, though, I would like to
comment on that separately. I took part in many efforts to commu
nicate with the Bureau of Indian Affairs, trying to acquire informa
tion about what our State should use to identify villages for notifi
cation purposes; in seeking help from the bureau to identify what
the tribe for an individual child might be; and in responding
questions from attorneys and social workers around the country
who would periodically call me trying to figure out to whom
notice should be sent.

It was not at all uncommon in the early years of the act, for
Bureau of Indian Affairs to send a notice to a regional profitmak-
ing corporation rather than to a village, an obvious of
standing of notification. Quite honestly, the BIA staff were
more confused than most of our State social workers.

It is my impression that while notices no ~~~Jg~O~~i~~~~ll~l~
corporations, the situation has not d
Bureau of Indian Affairs is seldom any great
anyone in determining what the tribe of an Alaska native
might be or to villages in Alaska in developing enrollment.
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did now, the quality of interaction in these cases would be im
proved.

Finally, it is certainly true that there is much litigation in
Alaska about the meaning of certain requirements of the' Indian
Child W.e~fare Act. But it is small in relationship to the number of
cases arismg ~nder the act, most of which are worked out amicably
o~, at least, WIthout an aI?pea}.. In many cases, a village intervenes
either formally by appearing m the State court proceeding or infor
mally by offering consultation to' the State. Arrangements are
made for placement in a relative's home or even to leave the child
at .home. In cases when permanent ~eparation is required, agree
ments are reached about the appropriate adoptive placement for a
child.

In those instances where conflict over the facets or the law
occ~rs, the ca.se is liti?,ated, and occ~ionallyappealed; There' is un
demably significant difference of opinion about how the law should
b~ interpreted over certain aspects of the law in our' State. Those
differences do not prevent progress from being made in our imple
mentation of the act though.

Thank you.
[prepared statement of Ms. Munson with statistics for active and

non-active CPS cases, appears in the appendix]
Senator MCCAIN. Thank you very much.

. I want to thank both of you for very fine testimony. First I would
like to say that Senator Evans is still participating in the floor ac
tivities regard~ng another issue that affe~ts' theState ·of Washing
ton, the Washington nuclear waste repositories. I am sure you are
aware ofthat, Ms. Aguilar, and we are hopeful that he is successful
in not arranging anything for the State of Arizona. [Laughter.]

Ms. AGUILAR. Right.
. Senator MCCAIN. I did talk with him before this hearing, and he
IS very proud of the work that the State of Washington has done,
an.d the work y~>u. have ~one in particula~, in taking the lead in
this agreement If It IS going to help the trfbes and the social serv
ices agencies adhere to this act. I think you are to be congratulat
ed, and I am gomg to urge my friends in Arizona to examine very
carefully what you have done in hopes that we can arrive at a
similar agreement.
~s. Munson, I would have a lot of questions for you. I think your

testImo~y IS .excellent. If I understand your position, it is that
every VIllage m Alaska has Governmental authority to enforce the
ICWA and to enter into agreements with the State. Is that correct?

Ms. MUNSON. That's correct.
Senator MCCAIN. I am also interested in your statement concern

ing the requirement f?r increased Federal funding, but there is
also a requirement for Increased State funding. I hope that perhaps
we can work out m Alaska and m other States better communica
tions so that there is a better understanding of how those two re
quirements interrelate. I don't see a lot of coordination in that
effort. Do you?

Ms. MUNSON. No.
Senator MCCAI;N. Well, some of my other colleagues may have

some other questions for both of you. I appreciate both of you for
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coming this long way, and I think you have contributed enormous
ly to what we are trying to achieve here.

I just have one more question for Ms. Aguilar.
What, in your opinion, has been the primary reason for. the sue

cess realized in the development of this compact on Indian child
welfare?

Ms. AGUILAR. I think it was the dedication of the social workers.
I would really have to give the Indian social workers credit for just
hanging in there and for the tribes that supported us. At that time
I was working for the Suquamish tribe. We were operating under
very, very limited funding. The tribes allowed us to leave, some
times our clients or the tribe suffered from our absence to be at the
negotiations, to be drafting this. As you can see, it is a very com
prehensive agreement.

I also think that we went in with the attitude of let's fix every
thing, let's do it all and present it to the State, and if we're lucky
we'll get 50 percent. During the first year of negotiations, that is
basically what happened. The State said, "Well, we really can't do
that,and we really can't do that, and we really can't do that."

After 1 year of sitting down with the social workers and begin
ning to really understand the problems and the complex issues in
volved with the relationship between States, tribes, and the Feder
al Government, the State started saying, "Well, why don't we do
this," and they started handing everything back to us, only from
their point of view. And what we say is that we basically feet that
they have had a chance to walk in our moccasins for a while.

I must give credit to one of our AG's who also, after 1 year, said,
"I think I'm beginning to get it. I guess I am beginning to think a
little bit like an Indian might think." She took the--

Senator MCCAIN. We've been trying that for a long time. [Laugh
ter.]

Ms. AGUILAR. She took the impetus to write some legislation that
we really didn't feel was much closer than a couple or three years
down the road, and we got it passed immediately.

That happened the same way with the Department of Social and
Health Services. There were a few dedicated people there who took
the time to understand the problems and say, "Yes, we need to fix
it. We need to somehow take the intent of the Federal act and
make it reality in this State for Indian children. We value Indian
people."

Senator MCCAIN. Well, finally, Ms. Munson, I was sorry to hear
that anecdote that you related about the number of meetings that
took place and the frustration that you experienced. If you have
any ideas as to how we can help in ensuring that you don't face a
repetition of those enormous frustrations, we would be glad to con
sider any ideas you have.

Ms. MUNSON. The truth is I don't know what the source of the
problem is within the Bureau of Indian Affairs, and I think you
have to look at what the source of that problem is to figure out the
solution. I quite honestly don't think it's entirely limited to inad
equate funding. I think that is certainly apart oftheproblem, but
that's not all of the problem. I suspect this committee, which has
probably far greater experience with the Bureau than I, is in a
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position to figure out what the real source of that problem
is.

Senator MCCAIN. Well, I certainly would appreciate your com-
ments on the proposed legislation as well.

Ms. MUNSON. We will offer that. We have received a copy of the
proposed legislation and also of some other proposals that have
come to this committee. We will provide feedback to the committee.

Senator MCCAIN. Thank you.
Thank you both for being here.
The next panel is Mr. Jack Trope and Mr. Craig Dorsay, if they

would please come forward.

STATEMENT OF JACK F. TROPE, STAFF ATTORNEY, ASSOCIATION
OF AMERICAN INDIAN AFFAIRS, NEW YORK, NY

Mr. TROPE. Thank you, Senator McCain, and members of the
committee. My name is Jack Trope. I am staff attorney with the
Association on American Indian Affairs in New York. The Associa
tion is a national, nonprofit organization that is dedicated to the
protection and enhancement of Indian rights. We have been long
involved in Indian child welfare, dating back to the late 1960's.
Some of the studies by the Association were instrumental in pro
viding the background for the act in 1978, and at the request of
Congress we were involved in helping draft that bill back in the
1970's.

Since then we have continued our activity in this area. We have
participated in tribal-State negotiations leading to agreements. We
have been involved in assisting attorneys involved in litigation.
And as several people have mentioned at the hearing, we have also
been involved in preparing a draft legislative proposal that some of
the witnesses have commented upon in their testimony.

Before I talk about any of the specifics of the proposal, I would
like to give you a little background about how we.came to develop
this proposal. In the course of our work in Indian child welfare, we
repeatedly heard comments from people that we work with in the
field about different problems that they confronted in their efforts
to fully implement the intent of the Indian Child Welfare Act.
After hearing such concerns expressed on numerous occasions, we
decided that we would systematically try to develop a legislative
package to address some of the problems that we were hearing
from practitioners in the field.

The comments fell into two broad categories. One is the lack of
adequate funding for Indian Child Welfare and Social Services, a
problem which you have heard numerous witnesses testifying
about both here and at earlier oversight hearings back in 1984.

The second set of problems involves sections of the Act that are
less than clear or less than comprehensive in terms of how they
should be implemented, giving those States who do not like the act
the room to maneuver out of its provisions. Certainly not all States
have attempted to evade the Act. There are many States that are
constructively trying to implement the act, and I think you have
just heard testimony indicating that the State of Washington is a
good example of that.
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But the Act has enough slack in it that in those States where
there isn't that kind of commitment, there is room for the State
courts or social services agency to avoid full compliance with the
intent of the Act.

After we started to develop our proposals, we talked informally
with dozens, if not hundreds, of people-at seminars, conferences
and in the course of our work. We reviewed previous hearings
before Congress, case law, and developed a draft proposal. That
draft proposal was circulated to numerous people in Indian coun
try-not comprehensively; that was not our goal. Rather we were
simply trying to survey a reasonable cross-section of opinion to
inform the work that we were doing. Finally, we drafted the pro
posals that are included in our testimony before you and which
have been the subject of some of the witnesses' testimony earlier
today.

Let me just give you briefly an overview of what goals the pro
posals are designed to achieve. Before doing that, however, I would
note that we have two legislative proposals laid out in our written
testimony that are separate but also interrelated-a proposal to
amend the Indian Child Welfare Act and one to amend the Social
Security Act. Both of them recognize that the best and most cultur
ally sensitive mechanism for protecting Indian children and fami
lies is the tribe, a tribe that has adequate authority, adequate
input, and adequate resources to provide the services that Indian
children and families need.

Now I would like to address the goals of our proposed legislation.
First of all, I will discuss the amendments to the Indian Child Wel
fare Act. Basically, I will try to summarize what we have done in
terms of eight goals or categories.

First, the amendments would clarify and expand the coverage of
the act. Thus, for instance, there has been some confusion as to
when the Act applies when you have an unwed father. We have
tried to specify what an unwed father must do to demonstratepa
ternity. That is one example of a clarifying amendment.

When I talk about expanding coverage of the act, the best exam
ple is the provision dealing withCanadian Indian children. Many
such children come into this country, are not covered by the act,
and as a result, they are suffering from the same sorts of abuses
that occurred prior to the Act in regard to American Indian chil
dren. We have tried, in our amendments, to bring them under the
Act without getting into some of the international jurisdictional
problems that that sort of change might cause.

The second goal that we have tried to achieve with our amend
ments is to increase tribal involvement and control of the process.
Thus, for instance, we provide for notice to tribes of all voluntary
proceedings. Many children are continuing to be placed in non
Indian households through the voluntary proceeding mechanism
because tribes are not necessarily made aware of or notified when
these sorts of placements occur. I would note that the degree to
which any placement is voluntary is relative. Some placements
that are voluntary are not without some preexisting pressure on
the part of State agencies who don't want to deal with some of the
provisions of the act which pertain to involuntary placements.
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Another example of how we are trying through these amend
ments to increase tribal involvement and control is an amendment
clarifying that tribes have exclusive jurisdiction over children dom
iciled on the reservation.

A third example of an amendment which attempts to increase
tribal involvement is the amendment which would require that
whenever a State agency is going to be in contact with an Indian
child for more than 30 days, the tribal social services agency must
be notified so that it can provide input, refer the child for appropri
ate services, et cetera.

A third goal of the amendments is to try to increase the possibili
ty that families will remain intact. The tribal services requirement
that I just mentioned is one example of how we have tried to do
that. Another example is an amendment that would include addi
tional safeguards to make sure that voluntary out-of-home place
ments are in fact voluntary. Also, we would require that expert
witnesses have cultural sensitivity to the child's background in in
voluntary proceeding where the State is trying to remove a child.
These proposed changes are examples of amendments which based
upon this third principle.

The fourth goal of our proposed amendments is to try to maxi
mize the possibility that those children who are placed out of home
are placed with their extended families, other tribal members, or
other Indian families whenever possible. The provision in the cur
rent bill that allows placement outside of those categories for good
cause has been the subject of some abuse on the part of agencies
and courts. What we propose is removing that language from the
Act and replacing it with specific instances in which such place
ments would be allowed. In addition, there would be specificre
quirements that the State must meet before it can look for a non
Indian placement; certain efforts to _find an appropriate foster care
placement in an Indian household would be required.

A fifth goal of our amendments is fairer and quicker proceedings.
As many of you know, these proceedings often drag on year after
year after year, which certainly is not in the best interests of the
child. We have recommended increased access to Federal courts as
one solution and we have asked that expedited proceedings be man
dated in certain circumstances.

The sixth goal of the amendments is to try to introduce more
compliance monitoring mechanisms into the bill. At present, there
really is just not much of a check upon whether or not the Act is
being complied with. For example, Title XX audits of State social
services programs audit a wide variety of activities by State social
services agencies, but they don't monitor compliance with the
Indian Child Welfare Act. Including compliance with the reWA in
the audit is one example of how you can introduce into the law
mechanisms for monitoring compliance.

In addition, we have recommended that committees be set up by
the BIA on an area-by-area basis which could monitor the overall
system to make sure that compliance is occurring.

The seventh area that we have tried to address in the proposal is
to improve the Title II grant process. You have heard testimony
about how problematic that process is. I would just, as an aside,
mention that I heard the Bureau state, in its testimony, that they
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are funding 128 programs and that this is equal to all of the pro
grams that have received a passing grade. But they didn't tell you
how they set the passing grade. They didn't explain how the
number of so-called qualified programs has been reduced from
about 160 or 170 a few years ago to 128. I suspect that those addi
tion~l 40 or .45 programs have not suddenly become unqualified to
prOVIde services; rather they have become unqualified because the
Bureau doesn't want to see appropriations increased
_The last ~oal of the proposed ICWA amendments that I will men

tion today IS to Improve the recordkeeping of foster care and adop
tive placemen~s and t~ increase access to such records. I know that
Senator McCa~ questioned the statistics attached to the Bureau's
test.Imony.. QUite obviously, States are not reporting placements of
Indian children the way they should. That kind of information
should be made availab~e to everyone concerned so we can all see
what IS actually happening out there.

The second part of our :proposal. deals with funding. There are a
number of ways to deal With funding. I know some witnesses have
suggested t~at. Title II .be .made an. entitlement program and that
the appropriations be significantly mcreased. That is certainly one
w8;Y. to deal With this problem. If Congress were to appropriate $30
million for that program and make it an entitlement program, that
would certainly go a long way toward addressing funding-problems

We have prepared an alternative approach because we weren't s~
sure .that Congress would appropriate $30 million for a program
that ~t has only. appropriated $8.81 million in th~ current year.

ThIS alternative approach provides for set-asides for tribes from
some ~f the block grant programs targeted to States. Thus, we pro
pose dIre~t Federal funding to tribes under title XX. I noticed that
HHS testified that It supports that particular amendment and we
are happy to hear that. '

Also, we have proposed direct set-asides under title IV(B). You
have he8;rd that there 18 a small ~~unt of funding going to tribes
under title N(B), but the eligibility requirements for funding
u~der IV~) are currently very restrictive. Only a small number of
tribes r~ceIv~ that money at prese~t, and the amount of money in
vC!lved IS mmuscule. Weare looking for a much larger set-aside
Without all ?f the eligibility restrictions that HHS has placed upon
the IV(B) tribal program.

The last program for which we have suggested a set-aside in the
Alcohol, Mental Health, an~ Drug Abuse block grant. Our intent in
prop?smg the~e set-asides IS to provide a stable, secure source of
funding for tzibes that they would be able to count on year after
year. so that they can set up social services programs that will be
c~ns18tent and on-going. I don't think that the -proposed funding
will be totall! adequate, but certainly much more adequate than is
current funding.

The last part of. our second proposal involves title _IV(E). There
has been some testimony about title !V(E) foster care payIl1ents. At
present, the w~y.I understand the law, a tribe can receive -IV(E)
payments only If It has an agreement with the State.

If the State does not sign an agreement with the tribe-if they
can't agree on the terms, if the State isn't interested, whatever the
reason-then IV(E) payments are not payable to tribes. The failure
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to execute agreement can arise from a whole number of faci;o:s and
it is our belief that an agrE;Jement should not b,: a prerequisite for
tribes receiving IV(E) funds to fund tribally licensed foster care
homes. h h hiI heard the State of Alaska pretty muc say t e same t mg m
its testimony, that the State felt that linking the two programs to
gether, tribal and State programs, and requiring that each meet
the other's requirements in order for funding to continue, was not
a productive way to set up the system.

Often this linkage is one reason why States are reluctant to
enter into agreements, because they don't want to lose control over
whether or not compliance is occurring. I think the best way to
deal with this problem is to provide for direct funding to all tribes
who have licensed their own foster homes. That is what we have
proposed.

Just one last comment I would like to emphasize. The purpose in
developing these proposals was to start a process, to try to encour
age appropriate forums address the needs which we have heard
over and over again.

We would urge the committee to take our proposal, take other
proposals, take the comments to these proposals, and develop a bill
that reflects as many of the needs and concerns that you have
heard and that we have heard and which most of the people in this
room are aware of, get that bill introduced, circulated it to Indian
country, let everybody have a shot at it and indicate if they like it
or they don't like it and to come up with better suggestions about
how to address these problems, and then pass a bill that Indian
country can support and that will meet the needs that are out
there.

That was really our goal in developing this proposal, and we are
glad to see this hearing being held because we feel that it's an im
portant step in the right direction. I thank you for inviting us.

[prepared statement of Mr. Trope appears in the appendix.]
Senator MCCAIN. Thank you, Mr. Trope. We appreciate your

being here, and I can assure you I have looked at your proposal
and so has staff. I think they are going to provide a very valuable
contribution to this process. I want to tell you we intend to address
the issue exactly as you recommend.

Mr. Dorsay, thank you for being here, and please proceed with
your statement. If you choose, I can make your complete statement
a part of the record.

STATEMENT OF CRAIG DORSAY, DIRECTOR, INDIAN LEGAL
SERVICES PROGRAM TASK FORCE ON ICWA, PORTLAND, OR

Mr. DORSAY. Thank you, Sknator McCain. I am not going to ad
dress my prepared testimony!

Senator MCCAIN. Without objection, both your prepared state
ment and Mr. Trope's prepared statement will be made part of the
record.

Mr. DORSAY. Thank you.
Senator MCCAIN. Please proceed.
Mr. DORSAY. Thank you. As an introduction, I am appearing here

on behalf of legal services programs across the country. I serve as
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the coordinator to assist them on Indian child welfare cases. As you
also know, I spent three years on the Navajo reservation handling
the Indian Child Welfare Act for the tribe, and I am the attorney
who has handled the now, I guess, infamous Halloway Carter case.

Senator MCCAIN. It is certainly famous in Arizona.
Mr. DORSAY. Yes; I think the Halloway case serves a useful ex

ample because in my opinion the Indian Child Welfare Act worked
exactly the way it was supposed to in that case. The unfortunate
aspect of it is that it took so long to reach the proper resolution
and that the length of time was not in the best interest of the child'
at issue in that case.

The case points up a couple of things I think the committee
needs to address. One, for, instance, is the problem in the fact that
each State under the Indian Child Welfare Act as it exists now has
the opportunity to interpret the act the way it sees fit. So, for in
stance, in the Halloway case we already had decisions out of the
State of Arizona and the State of New Mexico confirming the
tribe's exclusive jurisdiction over these types -of cases, and yet we
were forced to justify that position for over five years in the State
of Utah.

The expenditure of resources on the part of the tribe was just
enormous. I would have hoped that the Halloway case would have
settled that issue, but I am also aware of another new decision-out
of the Supreme Court of Mississippi holding that where a child is
born in a hospital' off reservation and the parents sign a conserit to
adoption, the Indian Child Welfare Act doesn't apply because the
child has never been part of an Indian home. So we still have that
problem. Until we can get some uniform interpretation, we are in
great difficulty.

I think two examples in theHalloway case point out why tribal
court jurisdiction was critical. Both of those go,to some of the sto
ries in the press that I am not sure were accurate. All the stories
indicate that the adoption was granted in 1980, that the mother
consented voluntarily. That wasn't quite true. The child was taken
from the reservation by an aunt who had converted to the Mormon
religion, and that aunt had arranged the placement of the child in
a home. She took the child without telling the mother what the
purpose for the removal was, and then later convinced the mother-
that that removal was proper and had her sign a consent. " '

All of the testimony in the State court was that the mother
didn't do anything to revoke her consent,she knew where the
adoptive parents lived, she could have' hired an attorney. ThEw
asked her to perform all the actions that a college-educated non
Indian person would. In tribal court we asked the mother what she
did after she gave consent. She went back to the reservation and
she had a number of tribal ceremonies performed. She did the
hand trembler, which is the Navajo diagnostic ceremony. She went
through the beauty way, the corn pollen way, the turning of the
basket, and a number of other ceremonies designed to try to get
the child back. ..,

Themedicine man told her the way for her to get her children
back was to pray, and she did that. So from the traditional Navajo
perspective, she was doing everything she could to obtain the
return of the children. The State court said she had done nothing
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and had abandoned the children, and therefore terminated her

ri~~.same thing happened also in that the mother had allowed a
grandparent to take C8;re of the child for a while. The State court
terminated her rights, m part, based on the fact that she had ab~
doned the child by letting the grandparent. take care of the child.
Under Navajo custom, that is a common concept .and by Navajo
statute does not constitute abandonment. .,.

The final issue on that I think I want to address IS thabonding
issue. That gets to the speed of the tr,ials, We stated as soon as I
intervened in the case that we didn t want bonding ~o be used
against us. We asked for visitation.in)ate 1982.so that It ~~>uI?n'L
be used against us, and theStat~ Judge denied that :'iVlsitatIon,",,"
saying the case would be completed 1ll"8):short period of time..

Of course that bonding was the basis for all the outcry m the;
press that ~hy are we trying to steal this child away after he has
lived in the home for so long. .

The Aunt in this case deliberately tried to. remove t~e child. f?he'
stated in testimony she did not want that child placed m an Indian
home. If the act had been followed corre~ly, there were many
Navajo homes who would have taken that child and the case would
never have arisen and this child would never have suffered any of
the emotional damage that he did. .

I want tc address also the .funding issues. I enjoyed Iistening to
some of the Bureau testimony on funding. yve have ~ lawsuit pres
ently going on in Federal District Court m Phoenix against, the
Bureau ofIndian Affairs on the title II grant program. . .

It is a fact, I find it kind of frustrating because I submItte~ tes~I
mony to the committee in 1984 suggesting changes, and I think-in
reviewing that testimony it remains relevant today, all the changes
that we suggested. As .the Bureau testified in 1984, they always r~~ ~.
ommend zero dollars for funding. It's nice that we're up to $8.8 mil.
lion, but that funding is always imposed on them rather than them
asking for it. .

They also stated that the proposals total approximately ~13 to
$14 million. Well, I could say, for instance, from the Navajo per
spective, we have .asked. w~ether we could submit .prop?sals for
more than the limit which IS $300,000 for the Navajo 'I'ribe. That
is denied. So the linti.t of applications is an artificial limit imposed
by the bureau on tribes. There has never been an assessment of the
need for these types of services in Indian country, and I would
submit that the need is critical and much larger than they have
asked for at this stage.. .

Technical assistance, we consider so far has been a Joke part ·of
the Bureau. The TA that has been provided is only provided bef?re
hand. In the lawsuit that is going on, we asked for ~hat tschnical
assistance the Bureau had provided, and they provided us WIth a
list of 41 actions. Of those 41 actions, 37 consisted of sending the
public notices that had been published-in the Federal R~gIste~ to
the tribe. None of them involved a face-to-face. meeting with tribal
personnel and assisting them in coming up WIth an adequate pro-
posal. . I f hThe minimum score necessary to get funded IS 85. none 0 t e
years we had an 84, even though the Bureau admitted the local
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area office stated that our application showed need for the funding.
The central office here in Washington required that the area office
disapprove the grant application because it did not show merit and
need because it was one point short. I have a hard time believing
that there is no need on the Navajo Reservation for these type of
services, given the unemployment rate and poverty rate.

We also have a lawsuit going on against the State of New Mexico
on title XX funding. I think as Myra Munson pointed out there is
a great difficulty because of this squeezing of funding amo~gStates
and tribes.

When the State of New Mexico had a consent decree entered
against it because it was not providing adequate services to its own
non-Indian citizens, it resolved or tried to conform with that con
sent decree by taking money away from the Navajo Tribe that it
was contracting with the tribe under title XX to meet the terms of
its own consent decree. So, we have been suing the State of New
Mexico to get adequate funding under that.

I agree with Mr. Trope's comments that under IV(E) funding you
have to be in State custody at the moment. One of the other ques
tions that Senator Inouye addressed was placements. We would
have a lot more Indian homes available if there was funding neces
sary to identify those homes and to support them. There are not
enough available homes. I had a case that I fought for 2% years,
and when we finally won the right to have the child placed back in
the family, the family had to refuse because they couldn't afford to
take the child in their home and there was no foster funding avail
able for tribe.

I have been involved in over 500 Indian child welfare cases. My
experience has been mixed on them. Some States are very good.
Other States are bad. I could probably provide a personal list.

Senator MCCAIN. What is your opinion of Arizona?
Mr. DORSAY. Arizona is mixed. I was going to address the subject

of State-tribal agreements, for instance. We have an agreement
with New Mexico that works very well. The same thing that Wash
ington talked about, we put the social workers together, told them
find out what works, and we have an agreement that has reduced
litigation by 90 percent. We have tried the same thing with Arizo
na. It has been 4 years now, and we don't have an agreement.
Some courts are good, some are bad. The court decisions out of Ari
zona have been excellent, but you should probably ask Anslem
Roanhorse, who is the director of the division, who will be testify
ing this afternoon. He would have a better idea.

Oregon, we have trouble having the State recognize tribal courts
as competent courts. It has been mixed.

We have submitted some of our own proposals. They are, in es
sence, a great deal like those provided by the association. I think
there are some minor differences, and I agree with Mr. Trope that
the committee and Indian country should work out an agreement
that works best in these cases to bring this funding around and to
bring the jurisdiction around in a way that protects Indian chil
dren.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Dorsay appears in the appendix.]
Other material retained in committee files.]
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Senator. MCCAIN. Were you satisfied with the results of the
Halloway case? -. . he ciMr. DORSAY. Yes; I think It was the best, given t e CIrcumstances
of the case. If we had known about the placement when that place
ment initially occurred, we would not have settled for anything
less than placement in an Indian home. At this stage, the mother
is very satisfied that she has some contact with her child. That was
not a setting, not a result that we were able to get in the State of
Utah. The child's culture will be protected; he will be protected
against emotional damage from being taken away from his present
home. So I think it's the best result, given the facts of the case.

Senator MCCAIN. We have some follow-up questions that we
would like to send to you for the record and ask your responses,
from other members of the committee.

I appreciate both of you being here. Both of you, I appreciate
your dedication on behalf of these problems that affect native
Americans. I know it has been very frustrating for you from time
to time, but I think there is a lot of people who appreciate what
you've been doing and have done.

Thank you very much for appearing today.
Mr. TROPE. Thank you.
Mr. DORSAY. Thank you.
Senator MCCAIN. The hearing will recess until 2 p.m., when we

will hear from panel number five, the last one on this hearing day.
This committee will stand in recess until 2 p.m.
[Whereupon, at 12:36 p.m., the committee was recessed, to recon

vene at 2 p.m., this same day.]

AFTERNOON SESSION-2:15 P.M.

Senator DECONCINI [presiding]. The Senate Select Committee on
Indian Affairs will come to order. This is a hearing on the Indian
Child Welfare Act, and we have a panel that we are going to hear:
first, from Mr. Roanhorse, director, Division of Social Welfare,
Navajo Nation.

Is Mr. Roanhorse here?
Mr. Roanhorse, if you would please summarize your statement,

your full statement will be printed in the record.

STATEMENT OF ANSLEM ROANHORSE, DIRECTOR, DIVISION OF
SOCIAL WELFARE, NAVAJO NATION, WINDOW ROCK, AZ

Mr. ROANHORSE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Members of the
Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs, 'staff, and ladies and
gentlemen, my name is Anslem Roanhorse, Jr. lam the executive
director of the Navajo Nation Division of Social Welfare. lam hon
ored to present this testimony on behalf of the Navajo Nation re
garding the Indian Child Welfare Act.

The Navajo Nation has provided written testimony, and in the
time permitted I would like to just highlight the major concerns
noted in that written material.

I am the descendant of the Totsohnii Clan, which is also called
the Big Water Clan, and born for the Tsi'Naajinii Clan, which is
called the Black Streak Wood People Clan. My maternal grandfa
ther was of the Ashiihi Clan, which is referred to as the Salt
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People Clan. My paternal grandfather is of the Tachii'nii Clan,
which is referred to as Red Running into the Water People Clan. I
mention my clan membership because one's identity and blood re
lations are still very important to the Navajo people.

I have worked with the act as a social worker, administrator, and
trainer. I was instrumental in establishing the first ICWA program
for the Navajo Nation in 1980. Since 1980 the Navajo Nation's
ICWA program has grown to the point where it now receives up to
400 referrals per year from throughout the country. I was also in
strumental in developing an intergovernmental agreement between
the State of New Mexico and the Navajo Nation, and this agree
ment helped in clarifying the processes, procedures and policies for
handling the Indian child welfare Cases. Finally, I conducted sever
al training sessions on the act in at least five States.

As you may know, the Navajo Nation is the largest Indian tribe
in the United States. The land covers approximately 25,000 square
miles. The Navajo Nation spans into three States; namely, Arizona,
New Mexico, and Utah. Additionally, the Navajo Nation spans into
three Federal regional offices; namely, the Region VI office head
quartered in Dallas, Texas; Region VIII office headquartered in
Denver, Colorado; and Region IX office headquartered in San Fran
cisco, California.

Craig Dorsay, an attorney, also submitted a testimony this morn
ing. Mr. Dorsay was formerly employed by the Navajo Nation and
currently assists the Navajo Nation with the ICWA cases through
a contractual relation. The Navajo Nation supports his testimony.

The Navajo Nation has operated an ICWA program for several
years through the Division of Social Welfare; In fiscal year 1985
this program handled 407 referrals, and in fiscal year 1986 there
were 334 referrals. The Navajo Nation's program is the collabora
tive effort of both the Division of Social Welfare providing the gen
eral social work services and the Department of Justice providing
legal representation to assert the tribe's interest and its children.
This program has been designed to meet the obligations and re
quirements which the ICWA has created for the Indian tribes.

The funding program which was created by the ICWA and imple
mented by the BIA is the source of several problems which should
be addressed. First is the funding limitations which the BIA has
created in implementing the ICWA program. This guideline pro
vides a maximum funding level of $300,000 per year for tribes of
more than 15,000 members. This limitation simply ignores the re
ality of the Navajo Nation, where there are approximately 202,000
members, more than 50,000 of whom reside off the Navajo Nation.
Moreover, some 50 percent of the tribal membership is 18 years of
age or less, the group to be protected by the ICWA.

It is the Navajo Nation's position that these guidelines be
changed to recognize the existence of the largest tribal population
in the United States. These artificial constraints severely limit the
Navajo Nation's ability to respond to the demands for services.

The other aspect of the grant which I must address is the overall
manner in which the BIA has operated the program. The BIA has
characterized the grant program as competitive discretionary grant
program. As such, a grant application must receive a minimum
score of 85 out of a possible 100 points to receive funding. Because
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of this requirement, the Bureau of Indian Affairs did not provide
any ICWA funding in fiscal year 1985 and fiscal year 1986. We
have appealed the BIA's actions.

We recommend that the process should be one based upon the
needs of the tribe or tribal organization. Further, because the
ICWA has important mandates concerning the tribe's interest in
its children and imposes duties upon the tribes, these grant awards
should be treated as entitled funds to Indian tribes and tribal orga
nizations.

I know you hear this all the time from Federal programs. How
ever, I want to point out that the Federal funds that the Indian
tribes receive the funds are inadequate to begin with and have
gotten more inadequate over time.

While the ICWA case load has increased, the funding at the na
tionallevel has decreased. The Congress appropriated $9.7 million
in fiscal year 1983, $8.4 million in fiscal year 1984, $8.7 million in
fiscal year 1985, $8.4 million in fiscal year 1986, and $8.8 million in
fiscal year 1987. I would like to point out that the Congress initial
ly appropriated only $6.1 million for fiscal year 1987, but it was
only in June 1987 that the Congress approved $2.7 million supple
mental funds.

The overall level of the funding under the ICWA program should
be increased to at least $15 million to meet the needs of the tribes
and tribal organizations.

There are several points I must also emphasize. The first is that
the Navajo Nation believes that the provisions of the act concern
ing exclusive jurisdiction of tribal courts, Title XXV United States
Code Section 1911(a) provisions are clear and work well. This sec
tion does not require changes. In the area of voluntary or private
placement of children for adoption, preadopted or foster care, the
section 1915 provision seems clear such placement requires notice
to tribes. Unfortunately, some State courts believe the ICWA does
not apply to private placements. We need the Congress's help to
clarify this point and to develop better enforcement mechanisms.

Finally, the question of whether a Navajo parent or custodian
can prevent the transfer of the case to tribal court under section
1911(a) of the act is also a problem. We agree that a non-Navajo
can prevent such a transfer, but it is our position that this section
was not meant to defeat the tribe's interest in taking the case back
to the tribal court on the sole objection of the Navajo parent or cus
todian. This area should be clarified.

In closing, I would like to thank the committee for entertaining
my testimony.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Roanhorse appears in the appendix.]
Senator DeConcini. Thank you, Mr. Roanhorse.

Let me just ask, in your statement here you talk about the prob
lem also relating to the formula that is applicable here, and you
make an analysis that a tribe with as few members as 15,000 would
receive the same amount as, say, the Navajo Nation.

Are you proposing a different change in the formula that I
missed here?

Mr. ROANHORSE. Yes; I think there are two things that the
Navajo Nation is very much interested in. The first one, of course,
is the funding formula. We know that over 50 percent of 202,000
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nlElIIlll>eI'S are those people who are ages between zero to 21. So,f~
sense, 15,000 is only about seven and one-half percent of the "\v

N13lvaJio Nation's population.
second area of major concern that the Navajo Nation has is,

of course, the funding level. We strongly feel-- c

Senator DECONCINI. It is not only the formula, it's that the fund
ing level is too low?
. Mr ROANHORSE. Yes.

Se~ator DECONCINI. If you changed the formula without incre~~.
ing the funding level, you're going to make It worse, actually;
right? .

Mr ROANHORSE. I suppose so, SIr, yes.
Se~ator DECONCINI. You stated th~ needto clarify the act's ap

plication to private placement of Indian children. How many chil
dren who are Navajos have been placed privately without the
Navajo Tribe being notified? Do you have any numbers?

Mr. ROANHORSE. The States have been very good in terms ?f
making notices to the Navajo Tribe, and there were some cases in
the early part of the work that we have done where the State was
not able to follow the procedures of the ICWA provisions, but we're
able to go into the State court and then try to make thosecorrec-
tions. . . I

But the 300 to 400 referrals that we get on an annual basis,
think are beginning to now understand the provisions.

Sen'ator DECONCINI. Well, do we know how many children have
been placed privately? . '

Mr. ROANHORSE. No; I don't have that information at this time.
Senator DECONCINI. Is that available?
Mr. ROANHORSE. Yes; I can make that information available to

you.
Senator DECONCINI. Would you, please? Thank you. . .
[Information to be supplied is in Mr. Roanhorse statement which

appears in the appendix.]
Senator DECONCINI. How important do you consider the urban

programs to be relevant to this subject matter?
Mr. ROANHORSE. The urban programs, those Indian organizations

that are located off reservations in metropolitan settings, have
been very helpful to the Navajo Nation. In cases where we don't
have any Indian programs available in those areas, we often turn
to these urban programs to help us in doing the social se~ces in
vestigation and in making contact with some ofthe family mem
bers within that setting. So they have been very helpful.

Senator DECONCINI. Thank you very much. Thank you, Mr.
Roanhorse. We appreciate your testimony.

Mr. ROANHORSE. Thank you. . .
Senator DECONCINI. We will now have a panel ofM . Leroy L~t

tlebear, associate professor, University of Liftbridge; and Ant~nIa
Dobrec president, Three Feathers ASSOCIatIon; and John Castillo,
chairm'an, ICWA. Mr. Littlebear is accompanied by Mr. Blood of
the Blood Tribe Indian Association.

Gentlemen and ladies, if you would summarize your statements,
your full statements will be placed in the record, and we would ask
that you summarize them for us, please.

Who wants to lead off, if you would identify yourselves?
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STATEMENT OF JOHN CASTILLO, CHAIRMAN, ICWA TASK FORCE,
OR~GE COUNTY INDIAN CENTER, GARDEN GROVE, CA

Mr. CAsTILJ,.b. My name is John Castillo. I am the Indian Child
Welfare TaskForce chairperson. I have summarized my statement
as best as. possible. Weare honored to have the opportunity to
speak before this committee today. The American Indian Mental
HealthTask Force is a southern California grass-roots organization
concerned about the mental health and welfare of Indian communi
ties, particularly Indian children and families. The task force is
comprised of members from the following Indian community orga
nizations: Southern California Indian Centers, Los Angeles County
Department of Mental Health, American Indian Program Develop
ment, Los Angeles County Department of Children's Services,
American Indian Child Service Workers, Escondido Indian Child
Welfare Consortium, Los Angeles Indian Free Clinic, Southern
California American Indian Psychologists.

The following is our testimony. Today, 63 percent of American
Indian people live in the cities, and Los Angeles is the home of the
largest urban Indian population in the United States. We are the
second largest urban Indian population. We are the second largest
Indian community in the Nation. Members from over 200 different
tribes now live in the area, and three-fifths of all urban Indians
live below the poverty level, and in Los Angeles the poverty rate
for American Indian people is 45 percent.

Indian people have the highest high school dropout rate, 23 per
cent, and if you were to include the number of students who never
enter high school, this figure would increase to 65 percent.

Substance abuse is highest for Indian people versus other ethnic
groups. Indian children suffer from mental illness at a rate of 20 to
25 percent.

These factors combined with other psycho-social stressors leave
urban Indians at a high risk for mental illness and impaired ability
to care for families and children. It is estimated that one out of
every 46 Indian children within Los Angeles is, placed within the
custody of the juvenile dependency court. This figure does not in
clude Indian children who have been put up for adoption out of the
home and other institutions.

In 1985 a study estimated an 85 percent ICWA noncompliance
rate within the State of California. It has been our experience that
compliance is elevated with careful monitoring of Governmental
services by Indian-run ICWA programs. In Los Angeles there cur
rently is identified 206 Indian children within DCS-DCS being the
Department of Children's Services-99 of whom are placed outside
of family homes. Since identification of Indian children is a severe
problem and past history indicates that the error rate might be as
high as 100 percent, it appears that 200 Indian children in place
ment may be more of an accurate figure.

Providing the appropriate Federally mandated services is violat
ed in many ways. Misidentification of Indian children is a very
severe problem. Criminal attorneys and county counsel have little
knowledge about ICWA, and they perceive this legislation to be a
tool of manipulation for the parents. Most of the attorneys are re
luctant to do the work involved. In Los Angeles County there is
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,i:rnly one attorney who willingly works with ICWA cases. Private
attorneys are frequently ignorant of ICWA law or choose not, to
follow it by instructing clients not to let the State social workers
know the Indian heritage, of the child up for adoption.

Children's service workers are sometimes prejudiced and inten
tionally violate ICWA. At a recent child abuse workshop three case
workers openly admitted that they would intentionally violate
ICWA because they believe it would be detrimental 'to the welfare
of the child.

ICWA training results in improved communication between Gov
ernment workers and the local Indian community more 3;ppropri
ate to the utilization of community services and increased ICWA
compliance. Inadequate funding for legal services affects all aspects
of Indian child welfare. In Los Angeles there is no mental health
services available which have been designated to meet the-unique
cultural needs of the Indian people. Even when Indian, people do
utilize county services, they generally do not return," because serv
ices are insensitive to their needs.

Today, the Bureau of Indian Affairs chooses to determine that
mental health psychological services arenotfundable by their pro
grams, even though such services are mandated inmost cases by
the courts.

These services are what enable parents to raise their level of
functioning so that they can adequately care for their children. Not
only should all ICWA programs contain', funds for psychotherapy
services, including psychological testing, but, this must also be
spelled out as part of the definition of remedial, preventive/and re-
unification services. " ,

Although there is no hard data, American Indian clinicians,
social workers, and psychologists agree that the, most frequElnt psy
chological diagnosis is major depression that evolves from a long
history of removal of Indian children from their homes. This re
moval has disrupted the bonding process prerequisite for a healthy
development process.

The depression is frequently masked'by substance,abuse, is fre
quently debilitating, and the parents are unable to get oj.!.t 9fbed to
care for their children or necessary business,' Itis,'Elstim~~(:linLos
Angeles about 80 percent of Indian parents whosechil<lrenaI'~;re
moved from the home wind up homeless. This makes,.\,lllWQ3;tion
even more difficult. '

Although the population of American Indians is onlysUl:-ten.ths
of a percent, 5.5 percent of the, skid-row homeless are Americ,an In
dians. Furthermore, over one-third of the Indian peopleservE:ld by
native American housing and emergency housingprogralllsare
children, yet only three percent of these people achieve 'stable
housing.

These families are at high risk for having theirchiJ.d.t:en" re
moved. Urban ICWA programs must include case managelllentand
mental health services for these high-risk people as welL ••," ","

The unavailability of Indian foster and adoptive homes,particu
larly in urban areas, contributes to the erosion of Indlanculfure
throughout the United, States. The State of California has, more In
dians than any other State, yet only11 counties are covered l>Y
ICWA. Few directors of the Department of Mental'Health have

82-115 0 - 3
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ever heard of the Indian Child llelfare Act. ICWA must spell out
that urban Indian communities are entitled to funding for ICWA
programs.

To ignore 63 percent of the Indian population is to contribute to
the genocide of Indian people. The Indian Child Welfare Act is one
of the most significant pieces of pro-Indian legislation. However, it
accomplishes nothing if it is not backed by funding which accom
plishes its goals.

Certainly, by providing extremely inadequate funding, as is now
the case, the Government perpetuates intertribal conflict and con
flict between reservations and urban communities. If that is the
goal of Congress, then they are doing a good job.

In conclusion, we would like to recommend this: that ICWA fund
ing be expanded to include urban programs, that each urban, rural,
and reservation community assess their ICWA needs, and receive
funding based on need.

ICWA programs should include money for: adequate legal repre
sentation; adequate mental health; case management; psychological
services as part of preventive, remedial, and reunification services;
services for homeless Indian families as part of preventive services;
the development of adequate foster and adoption resources; and the
training programs for the dissemination of materials. Any Indian
child in Canada or the U.S. who is 25 percent or more Indian
should be eligible for Indian child welfare, regardless of enrollment
status. There should be no special group, no special interest group
to be exempt for ICWA restrictions. And finally, that the Title II of
the Indian Child Welfare Act be included as an entitlement pro
gram under the Social Security Act.

Thank you very much for your kind attention.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Castillo appears in the appendix.]
Senator DECONCINI. Thank you very much, Mr. Castillo.
Who would like to be next?

STATEMENT OF THURMAN WELBOURNE, REPRESENTING THREE
FEATHERS ASSOCIATES

Mr. WELBOURNE. My name is Thurman Welbourne, and I am
representing Three Feathers. The president of Three Feathers As
sociates and the director of projects, Ms. Antonia Dobrec, due to a
prior commitment, is unable to be here. Therefore, I am here to
present the testimony. Accompanying me today is Ms. Janie
Braden, and we are both employed by Three Feathers Associates,
and our job title is family court services counselor for the Court of
Indian Offenses for the Anandarko area in Oklahoma. We have
submitted written testimony.

We have been listening to the testimony since it started this
morning. To avoid being repetitive, I would like to highlight two
key areas with regard to Indian Child Welfare Act and the imple
mentation of the act.

One of the recommendations is that the Secretary of the U.S. De
partment of the Interior be required to submit on an annual basis
a report that would delineate the status of Indian children in sub
stitute care within State public welfare systems, also tribal child
welfare systems and Bureau of Indian Affairs systems, and the
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status of Indian children in preadoptive placement and the number
of adoption decrees granted by courts serving these three systems.

Second, Congress should direct the Secretary of the Interior and
the Secretary of the Department of Health and Human Services to
jointly develop and implement a system for annual onsite compli
ance review of States and tribes providing services to Indian chil
dren.

Further, where it be found that noncompliance exists,he be pro
vided in the act that would allow for withholding ofall Federal as
sistanc.e received by noncomplying States or tribes.' The reason for
this is that at present there is no standardized method of tracking
of Indian children that enter the substitute care systems of .the
State, tribes, or BIA. Asa result, it is highly improbable to deter
mine an accurate accounting of the total number of Indian chil
dren in substitute care or to determine the level of service provided
by each system.

In essence, it is very difficult to plan if we don't know where
we've been. So the act that was enacted back in 1978--and has
been in existence for 9 years, and I think we need to know what
the system has been doing. I think the system that we are recom
mending in terms of a report would provide the Congress and the
Indian community, the Indian people, as well as State and Federal
agencies with some crucial documentation that would provide for
more effective and efficient planning.

The second highlight that I would like to address to the commit
tee is that the Indian Child Welfare Act should be amended to in
clude a title that provides that the Secretary of the Interior in a
collaborative effort with the Secretary of Health and Human'Serv
ices have the responsibility and sufficient funds to establish on
going research and demonstration programs for Indian child wel
fare services, programs for the education and training of social
workers and counselors and a national Indian child welfare center.

The national Indian child welfare center would serve as a clear
inghouse of information, provide for resource material develop
ment, provide ongoing in-service training for child welfare workers
s?pervisors, administrators, and provide training andtechnical as~
sistance for child welfare workers within the public welfare system.
The current national child welfare center supported bythe.Depart
ment of Health and Human Services could serve as a model.

In concluding our testimony, we would make one last request. It
would please us very much if Congress would resolve that the
month of November 1988 be Native American Child and Family
Month. Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Welbourne appears in the appendix.]
Senator DECONCINI. Thank you.
Yes, sir?

STATEMENT OF LEROY LITTLEBEAR, REPRESENTING INDIAN
ASSOCIATION OF ALBERTA, CANADA

Mr. LI'l'TLEBEAR. My name is Leroy Littlebear. lam from the
Blood Indian Tribe in southern Alberta, Canada. I have with me
Narcisse Blood, who is alsofrom the same tribe, and weare repre
senting the Indian Association of Alberta.
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Originally, we were supposed to have another party with us in
the person of Alexander Denny of the Mikmaq Grand. Council from
the Province of Nova Scotia, but unfortunately Mr. Denny was
unable to make it, so we are here to kind of speak both for the
Grand Council and the Indian Association of Alberta.

We are here to speak to and propose some amendments to the
Indian Child Welfare Act for purposes of having Canadian Indian
children included in the Indian Child Welfare Act. It is of utmost
importance to include aboriginal Canadians in the scope of the
Indian Child Welfare Act. Although there is no comparable nation
al legislation in Canada, a number of provinces have enacted simi
lar provisions and the trend is toward greater devolution of child
welfare responsibilities to aboriginal organizations.

The international border physically divides more than a dozen
major aboriginal nations, and it is a tragic fact that aboriginal Ca
nadian children are separated from their communities by social
welfare agencies in the United States each year.

Although there are Blackfoot reserves on both sides of the
border, for example, a Blackfoot child from the Blood reserve in Al
berta taken into custody while visiting relatives on or near the
Blackfeet reservation in Montana is not Indian under the Indian
Child Welfare Act and therefore need not be returned to either res
ervation.

Because of the depressing economic conditions on most reserves
in Canada, a great number of aboriginal Canadians seek tempo
rary, largely seasonal work in the United States each year. Several
thousand Mikmaqs work each summer in the blueberry and potato
fields of Maine, for instance, and there has been a substantial
Mikmaq community in Boston, consisting of temporary as well as
permanent U.S. residents, for more than two centuries. The same
can be said of Indians from the Province of British Columbia and
the Province of Alberta, going down to the State of Washington to
work in fruit orchards.

Indian families residing temporarily in the United States suffer
from exactly the same stereotypes and biases on the part of social
welfare agencies as U.S. Indians have reported. They have fewer
resources to protect themselves, moreover, because they are not
only not Indians under U.S. law but also non-citizens.

While we welcome the initiative taken by the Association on
American Indian Affairs in this regard, its proposal to add the
words-and I quote-"tribes, bands, nations, and other organized
groups that are recognized now or in the future by the Government
of Canada or any province or territory thereof' to the definition of
Indian tribe is incomplete and not compatible with Canadian condi
tions or administration.

In our view, it would result in judicial and administrative confu
sion, inconsistent results, and too little protection. It is essential
that any reference to Canada added to the Indian Child Welfare
Act: A, be consistent for the sake of precision and clarity with
nadian terminology; B, be realistic and appropriate in terms of the
organization and administration of aboriginal communities
Canada; and, C, place aboriginal Canadian and American Indian
children on equal footing as far as possible.
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Achieving this will require, in our view; a new explanatory sec
tion of the act rather than simply lumping Canadian children into
existing provisions without adjustments.

Before introducing our proposed text, some background on ab
original Canadians will be useful. Under section 35 of the Canadian
Constitution, 1982, there are three aboriginal peoples of Canada:
Indians, Inuit, and Metis. Most aboriginal groups refer to them
selves as First Nations.

The Indian Act provides for the registration of Indians, and reg
istered Indians mayor may not also be listed as members of par
ticular bands. Bands exercise various degrees of internal self-Gov
ernment under the Indian Act and agreements with the minister.
In northern Quebec, for instance, an alternative form of Indianre
gional Government has been established since 1975 as part of a
comprehensive land claims agreement. Except as provided by
treaty or agreement, provincial child welfare laws apply on Indian
reserves.

Inuit are not organized into Indian Act bands, and there are no
reserves in the northwest territories in the northern part of
Canada. The Inuit of northern Quebec, for instance, have estab
lished the regional administration as part of their land claims
agreement with Ottawa, but Inuit self-Government elsewhere is
conducted by village mayors and councils under both Federaland
territorial supervision.

Inuit legal status is in a dynamic state, pending the settlement of
land claims to two-thirds of the Arctic, and one proposal under se
rious consideration is the organization of a new, predominantly
Inuit province.

The third group, Metis, properly speaking are prairie groups of
mixed French and Indian ancestry. Many still live in distinct rural
communities, particularly in .Manitoba, Saskatchewan, and. Alber
ta.

In addition, there are thousands of nonstatus Indians throughout
Canada whose ancestors were enfranchised involuntarily because
of marriage to non-Indians or under a program which resembled
the United States forced-treaty policy of the early 1900's. Canada
recognizes national-;leveIMetis and nonstatus political· organiza
tions only.

While bands are the basic unit of Indian Act administration,
they are artificial constructs based on residence on a reserve rather
than cultural unity. Some bands are multitribal, but in a majority
of the cases, the ethno-historical tribe or nation is divided into sev
eral bands. Although bands have called themselves First Nations,
they are not nations in the same sense as Navajo or Hida. In many
instances, including Mikmaq and Blackfeet, the traditional nation
al political organization persists, but is not recognized by Canada.

The situation is further complicated by what we refer to as pro
vincial territorial organizations. Originally authorized in 1972 to
pursue land claims, these provincial territorial organizations re
ceive Federal funding for a variety of human services programs.
Other regional aboriginal human service organizations have also
emerged recently outside of the band, tribe, or PTO structure.

The supreme position of bands, PTO's, other Government-funded
aboriginal organizations and traditional-'-
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Senator DECONCINI. Thank you.
I have no further questions. Thank you very much gentlemen

for your testimony. "
T1;J.e committee will stand in recess, subject to the call of the

ChaIr.
[Whereupon, at 4:56 p.m., the committee was adjourned to recon-

vene subject to the call of the' Chair.] ,
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Senator DECONCINI. Excuse me, Mr. Littlebear. Can you conclude
and summarize, please? We will put your full statement in the
record.

Mr. LITTLEBEAR. Okay. Well, I guess the point of all this is to em
phasize the necessity of taking Canadian organizational differences
into account insofar as they affect the locus of responsibility. for
child welfare.

What we are wanting to basically propose is that there be a des
ignated agent provision in the Indian Child Welfare Act and that
this designated-agent provision consist of maybe several references
to which Indian children that may be apprehended by social wel
fare services here in Canada that can be turned to for purposes of
repatriating Canadian Indian children back into Canada and from
there into Indian communities.

If you will permit me, I will just go over our proposal for a
section. Section 25 is a new section we are proposing, would be sec
tion 125 titled "Aboriginal Peoples of Canada."

Senator DECONCINI. Can you summarize that, Mr. Littlebear,
please?

Mr. LITTLEBEAR. Yes.
Senator DECONCINI. Thank you.
Mr. LITTLEBEAR. What we are proposing is that aboriginal

ples of Canada be included in the Indian Child Welfare Act,
the Indian child's tribe in the case of aboriginal people of r'I_.__ .L

shall be the child's Indian band or organization that may have
some responsibility for child welfare, and for purposes of section
102 of this act, notice shall be given to the Government of va.ua"Q

who is responsible for Indians and the land reserves fOOlr~~~~~~~~
Last but not least, in any State court child custody p

involving an aboriginal Canadian child, the court shall
removal of such case to the aboriginal, provincial, or territorial
court in Canada which exercises primary jurisdiction over the
ritory of the child's tribe upon a petition and, of course, absent
revoked parental objection as provided for in other cases by
tions of the Indian Child Welfare Act.

Senator DECoNCINI. Thank you.
Mr. LITTLEBEAR. So basically, what we are saying is to have

nadian Indian children protected under the Indian Child Wif!lti'lre
Act.

Senator DECONCINI. That notice be given being one
things.

Mr. LITTLEBEAR. Right.
[prepared statement of Mr. Littlebear appears in the appendix]
Senator DECONCINI. Thank you.
Mr. Castillo, I am sorry my time is running out, as everybody's

here. But is there any Indian Child Welfare Act programs --- -co

Angeles now?
Mr. CASTILLO. No; there is not.
Senator DECONCINI. There is not.
Mr. CASTILLO. That is why we formed the Indian Child Welfare..•

Task Force to work with the county in providing a vehicle for
least abiding ~y the Federal mandate, Federal law.

Senator DECONCINI. So you get no services now under this
Mr. CASTILLO. No; we do not.
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the committee.

Native children and their families.

Clearly there was a need to

welcome Ms. Julie Kitka from the AlaskaI am pleased to

the Tanana Chiefs Conference, Fairbanks, Alaska, and Ms. Myra

~he Commissioner of the Alaska state Department of Health

and Social Services. I am sure your comments will be helpful to

Federation of Natives, Mr. Alfred Ketzler, the Vice-President of
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I am looking forward to hearing from today's witnesses on

how the Indian Child Welfare Act has been implemented in Alaska.

Mr. Chairman, I am pleased that the Committee is holding

provide protection and assistance to American Indian and Alaska

STATEMENT OF SENATOR F~NK H. MnRKOWSKI

APPENDIX

adoptive homes were non-Native.

foster placement. The adoption rate for Native children was 460

percent higher than non-Native children, and 93 percent of the

passed in response to Congressional findings that a nigh

percentage of Indian and Alaska Native families were being broken

up and that children were being placed in non-Indian foster and

this oversight hearing on the implementation of the Indian Child

Welfare Act which was enacted on November 8, 1978. This law was

At the time this act was being considered it was reported by

the American Indian Policy Review Committee that the rate of

removal of Native children from their homes and placement in

foster care was 300 percent higher than the rate for non-Native

adoptive homes and institutions.



OF LIFE THAT IS PROVIDED TO INDIAN CHILDREN AND MUST BE

A BETTER PLACE.

71

CONSIDI~Rl~D'AS I DEVELOP A·BILL TO AMEND THE INDIAN CHILD WELFARE

I AM HOPEFUL THAT WITNESS TESTIMONY WILL OFFER PRACTICAL

FOR IMPROVING THIS VITAL AND INTEGRAL LAW. IT IS VITAL

THE SENSE THAT WE MUST CONTINUE TO BREATH LIFE INTO INDIAN

AND INTEGRAL IN THE FACT THAT WE MUST SUSTAIN THE

PROVIDED BY INDIAN FAMILIES AND THEIR COMMUNITIES. I LOOK

FOI<Wll.RD TO HEARING YOUR TESTIMONY.

IT IS SAID BY THE

IN FEW INSTANCES, THE NEGLECT OF THE

THIS IS VERY UNFORTUNATE AND WE MUST CONSIDER

INTENTIONS OF THE LAW.

COURTS TO FOLLOW THE LAW MAY STEM FROM LACK OF KNOWLEDGE OR EVEN

CHILD HAVE DIMINISHED THE ABILITY OF TRIBES TO CARRY OUT THE

FAMILIES. HOWEVER, THE LACK OF SUFFICIENT RESOURCES AND CHANGING

PHILOSOPHICAL OPINIONS ON WHAT IS IN THE BEST INTEREST OF THE

BEING PLACED IN ADOPTIVE AND FOSTER-CARE SETTINGS WITH NON-INDIAN

THANK YOU MR. CHAIRMAN. WE ARE HERE TODAY TO REVIEW A VERY

IT IS OUR DUTY IN THE SENATE TO HELP MAINTAIN AND PROTECT

YOUR RECOMMENDATIONS AND THOSE OF COUNTLESS TRIBES WILL BE
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THAT GREAT DAY, THE BREATH, THE SONGS AND GESTURES OF CARING MUST

BE CONSTANTLY BESTOWED UPON THAT CHILD. IT IS THIS CULTURAL WAY

OPENING STATEMENT FOR SENATOR DANIEL J. EVANS
ON THE INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT OVERSIGHT HEARING

OPPORTUNITIES FOR CORRECTING THIS SITUATION.

RACISM.

TIP OF THE CONTINENTAL U.S., THAT WHEN A CHILD IS BORN THE GIFT

OF LIFE MUST BE BREATHED GENTLY INTO HIS MOUTH. AND FOLLOWING

MAINTAINED SO THAT THESE CHILDREN WILL THRIVE AND MAKE THE WORLD

THIS WAY OF LIFE. FOR NEARLY A DECADE, THE INDIAN CHILD WELFARE

IMPORTANT LAW WHICH SERVES TO PROTECT ONE OF THE MOST' VITAL

ACT HAS SERVED AS A MEANS FOR PROTECTING INDIAN CHILDREN FROM

RESOURCES IN INDIAN COUNTRY; THE CHILDREN.

HEALING PEOPLE OF THE MAKAR, WHO RESIDE AT THE MOST NORTHWESTERN
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STATEMENT OF GARY PETERSON, DIRECTOR, SOUTH PUGET INTERTRIBAL PLANNING AGENCY
(SPIPA) AND CHAIRMAN OF THE INDIAN CHILD WELFARE AOVISORY COMMITTEE OF THE AFF
ILIATED TRIBES OF NORTHWEST INDIANS

Mr, Chairman, members of the Select Committee, I appreciate the opportunity

to address you today on a matter that IS critical to the survival of indian co-

mmunities, the Indian Child Welfare Act. ! am from the Skokomish Indian Tribe

in the State of Washington. in my capacity as director of SPIPA i have had the

opportunity to work with Indian social workers and Tribal governments through-

out the Northwest during the last four years.

SPIPA administers a social services contract under 638 contract guide-

lines for the following tribes, Makah, Lower Elwha, Quileute, Jamestown Klallam,

Skokomish, Squaxin Island, Chehalis, and Shoalwater Bay. We also administer a

contract with the State of Washington to provide children and family services to

the above mentioned tribes and the Nisqually Tribe.

I currently serve as chairman of both the Affiliated Tribes of Northwest

Indians Indian Child Welfare Advisory Committee and the Northwest Indian Child

We lfare Assoc i at ion.

The Tribes in the Northwest have prioritized indian Child and family issues

and have been actively involved In identifying problems and developing solutions

to these problems. A major problem we confront is a lack of reliable, adequate

sources of funding for social services programs, particularly chi Id we l far e ,

The Bureau of Indian Affairs has arbitrarily administered the Title II ICWA grant

program. Year after year, the level of funding has been grossly inadequate and

the distribution process poorly managed. We have advanced several soiutions to

the funding problems, including establ ishing Title I I as a fuliy funded entitle

ment program ($25-35 million/yr not 8.8 million as at present) and mandating a

73

set-aside for funding under the Title XX Social Services Block Grant

other rel a ted social services and chi ld welfare programs that are currently

only at the states. We are aware of the Association on American Indian

r s (AAIA) draft legislation to addr.ess this issue and bel leve. that its app-

Is consistent with the positions we have long advocated.

Another set of p roblems that we have faced are those arising from a lack of

ty and completeness in certain parts of the Indian Child Welfare Act.

le .the Act has been a tremendous tool for the tribes to use on behalf of our

lies and children, its phraseology IS sometimes ambiguous. This has led"

ly,to probiems and court disputes. Moreover, in some ,caseS the Act

not go far enough. For instance, we strongly bel ieve that there should be

notice to the tribe of volun t a r y placements. It is for these reasons

we have advocated amending the Indian ChiidWelfare Act to strengthen it.

The Association on American indian AffaIrs has submitted amendments to the

to the staff of your committee. We have discussed the need for these amend-

with the Association and are aware that others have also submitted proposed

am not prepared today to commen-t on amendments spec i fIcal1 y but

the approach of amending the Act. We will comment extensively when a

bill is prepared.

T~~that end we urge the Committee to act promptly on these initiatives. The

caused by "loopholes ll in the Act and sporadic, unreliable, poorly man-

funding gets worse as time goes bY,not better. We need qUick action In the

Congress. Quick action by the Congress will enable Tribal governments to

d the loss of their children and the disruption and destruction of their fam-

ies.

Another issue that we believe that the Committee shouid be aware of IS the
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Caleb Shields, Member
Tribal Executive Board

Assiniboine.and Sioux Tribes
of the Fort Peck Reservation

By:

oversight hearing

on the Indian Child Welfare Act
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is the failure of the BIA and IHS to incorporate maximum participation of the

Rather, there should be a stronger mechanism for ensuring that policies and

iation. The BIA and IHS are now mandating child protection services teams. We

tribes in Federal programs administered for them. Tribes should not need to

priorities of tribes are in fact reflected in Federal indian Programs. For

In conclusion, these are but a few of the problems that we might have jden-

Another concern that we would like to raise with the Committee is the fail-

view of the lack of training of most BIA and IHS social workers in this special-

ized field. Tribes have numerous ideas for the use of this money that would be

have opposed this concept as currently conceived because we bel ieve that this is

which are unlikely to have a significant impact in most instances.

tified in the indian Child Welfare area for your cons Ide ra t ion , Tribal. govern-

We urge Congress to increase funding for tribal courts.

much better targeted to the need. Yet, without adequate Input, the federal gov-

contract in order to have programs in accordance with their needs and desires.

example, the implementation of the Alcohol and Drug Abuse Prevention Legis-

ernment has decided to spend significant amounts of money on these teams-- teams

an inadequate approach to the problem of alcohol and drug abuse, particularly in

ments are worKing hard to protect indian children and families. Your support

ure of the Bureau to adequateiy fund tribal courts. in order to properly and

change in the lives of Indian Children and famil ies.

fully implement ICWA, adequately' staffed and trained tribal courts are essentiaL

and assistance in addressing these concerns and others will bring about positive



Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I am Caleb

Assiniboine and Sioux Tribes of the Fort Peck Reservation,

It has also increased the

The Fort Peck ..Tribes commend

However, ambiguities and gaps in the Act have made it

less effective .thanit shoUld be.

courts.

jurisdiction over Indian children.

IewA
November 10, 1987
page 2

the Committee for taking the time to re-evaluate the. Act and

consider needed changes.

Our experience in Indian child welfare matters includes

procedural protections for Indian children who do end~p in state

Indian·Af·fairs •
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Our comments on ,the Act. will follow the draft bill prepared

for this Committee's consideration by the Association of American

intensive observation. and evaluation of the functioning. of. the

Indian Child Welfare Act. Enacted in 1978 to stop the wholesale

removal of Indian children from their homes and culture, the Act

has greatly increased tribal courts' ability to exercise

the State to assist in providing protective services to Indian

·foster children. The agreement is significant in other respects

as well-- for example, it recognizes our Tribal Court's

jurisdiction over children who are members of tribes other than

the Fort Peck Tribes, .. and provides that the State. will. recognize

tribal foster care licensing standards for purposes .offederal

+oster care. payments.
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I appreciate the opportunity to testify before this

I. am a member of" the Tribal Executive Board' -. of the

TESTIMONY OF THE ASSINIBOINE AND SIOUX TRIBES
OF THE FORT PECK RESERVATION

before the Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs

OVersight hearing on the Indian Child Welfare Act

Shields.

Montana.

Committee concerning needed amendments to the Indian Child

Welfare Act.

The Fort Peck Tribes havE! been "very active in ma'tters

affecting the welfare of 'theirchildr,en.> . Two years ago, we made

substantial revisions to our juvenile cpde which.we·re designed to

improve adjUdication of Indian child welfare cases. We have just

received a $100,000 mUlti-year grant to establish a model

treatment program for victims of sexual abuse, which will be the

first of its kind in Indian country.

In addition, we recently negotiated an agreement with the

State that will permit Indian children on our Reservation to

receive Title IV-E payments for foster care, and also requires
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Indian Child'Welfare Act is the definition of '''Indian child."

The Act currently limits this definition to children who are

members of or eligible for membership in a tribe. The Act

implies, although it is unclear on this point, that tribalcottrt

jurisdiction is limited to children who are' members of that

particular tribe. This leaves out two crucial classes of Indian'

children--children who are Indian but not eligible for

membership in any tribe, and children who are members of one

tribe but reside on another tribe's reservation.

ICWA
November 10, 1987
Page 3

Definitions. One of the most crucial sections of the
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10, 1987
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children, even where those children are not members of the Fort

peck Tribes. In spite of this, the state social workers will not

rt.file these cases in Tribal Court because at least until recently,

. the State did not recognize tribal court jurisdiction over any

children who were not members of the Fort Peck Tribes. Congress

must end this Catch-22 by acknowledging tribal court jurisdiction

over all Indian children. Unlike state courts, tribal courts are

ready and willing to handle all these cases, and are more likely

to place these children within the Indian community.

The draft bill does not deal with children who are tribal

Abused, neglected, and abandoned children who are members·· of

an Indian community should have their cases ·-heard in tribal

court. This is a fundamental principle of the Indian Child

Welfare Act, and should apply regardless. of tribal affiliation.

otherwise, Indian children will continue to be placed in

nonIndian foster homes and lost to their Indian communities.

members, but not members of the tribe on whose reservation they

reside. We suggest that a section be added to the bill to cover

this situation. The tribal court on the reservation where the

child resides should have concurrent jurisdiction with the court

on the reservation where the child is a member. The tribal court

would notify the membership tribe of the pending case, and give

that tribe the opportunity to request transfer of jurisdiction.

Decisions on transfer of jurisdiction would be made under the

same standards as apply to transfers from state court to tribal

jurisdiction within a reasonable time, or its request was denied,

the other tribal court would retain jurisdiction, subject to the

membership tribe's right to intervene.

There is another compelling reason to recognize tribal court

jurisdiction over all Indian children. Some state courts want

'nothing to do with any Indian children, regardless of tribal

membership. This is the case in Roosevelt county in Montana 1

where the local jUdge has refused to hear cases involving Indian

court. If the membership tribe did not request transfer of

We 'already use this



concurrent jurisdiction, the state court must transfer a case to

currently provides that where tribal and state courts have

As

The Fort Peck

An earlier version.of

Irrational fears about tribal

This means that .the procedural protections, such

This should be changed to give tribal courts and Indian

Procedural rights in state courts.

proceeedings.

fair and orderly way.

as the right to court-appointed counsel, access to records, and

efforts to reunite the family, would apply to proceedings where a

parent seeks to give up a child on a "voluntary" basis. The Fort

Peck Tribes support this proposal, and urge that ,··the Committee

the draft bill would have clarified that section 102 of the Act

applies to voluntary court proceedings as well as involuntary
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demonstrated by the recent well-publicized case in Navajo.Tribal

court, tribal courts can handle even the touchiest cases in a

courts should not be permitted to deprive these courts of the

opportunity to adjudicate cases involving Indian children.

were consistent with the purposes of the Act.

Tribes support this amendment.

The draft bill would permit parents to block transfer of

jurisdiction to tribal court only if their objection to transfer

transfer if the petition were not filed within "a reasonable

parents a minimum period of thirty days to request transfer.

otherwise, the reasonable time requirement will be abused by

state courts.

time. II

ICWA
November 10, 1987
page 6

The Act

This part of the Act has not

However, the definition of Indian

The "good cause" requirement is vague, and

And, parents can block ·tranfers simply because

Transfer of jurisdiction to tribal court.

unless either parent objects.

they don't want their cases heard by tribal court. This entirely

defeats the purpose of the Act.

for transfer.

The draft bill would delete the good cause requirement and

SUbstitute several specific grounds for refusal to transfer

jurisdiction; We generally support this, but request one change.

The draft bill would permit a state court to refuse a petition to
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worked as intended.

gives .state courts too' much latitude to refuse a tribal request

the tribal court unless there is good .cause to the contrary or

child for this purpose should include the requirement that the

child be of Indian descent.

The draft bill.seeksto extend the protections of the Indian

Child Welfare Act to children who are not members of any tribe as

long as they are considered members of the Indian community. We

procedure at Fort Peck, and it works well.

ICWA
November 10, 1987
page 5

.agree with this completely.



include it in the bill to be introduced.

services to help them reunite their families.

This new

The Indian

83

However, we suggest that the request by an older

Second, the term "non-conforming social behavior"

The second sentence of the subsection, requiring a

10, 1987

be retained. This makes the purpose of the section much

8

Placement preferences for Indian children.

We suggest that only the language about family and community

too vague and detracts from the focus on the family's poverty.

The draft bill would also describe the efforts a state must

not a controlling factor, in the court's decision.

child for a placement outside the preferences be simply a factor,

preferences. The draft bill would remove this general exception,

state courts.

Child Welfare Act establishes preferences in placement of Indian

However, there is a "good cause" exception to these placement

and would SUbstitute several specific exceptions. The Fort Peck

Tribes support this change, which will provide better guidance to

children by state courts, both for foster care and adoption.

clearer.

direct causal connection between conditions in the home and harm

children.

to the child, should be placed in a separate section.

section will ensure that parents are not penalized for any

conditions in their home that do not adversely affect their

Parents

concerned aboutFi;t:'st, we are

This subsection would provide that certain

wording of the subsection.

The draft bill would add a new subsection (g) to section 102
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plays in abuse of children and destruction of families should not

including alcohol abuse on the list. The role that alconolabuse

beyond the family's control should not result in removal of the

family's children. We agree. with this. but do not agree with the

of the Act.

conditions, such as inadequate housing and alcohol abuse, do not

constitute evidence that a child should be removed from his home.

This change is much-needed, for the simple reason that

The thrust of this section seems to be that conditions of poverty

will mean that more cases will be transferred to tribal court,

basic protections as notifying the Indian child's tribe.

voluntary proceedings are still abused by the states.

and that more parents will understand· their rights and receive

Application of procedural protections to voluntary proceedings

are persuaded to sign over their children to foster homes rather

This is quicker and easier for the states, and also allows them

than having a petition of abuse and neglect filed against them.

ICWA
November 10, 1987
Page 7

to virtually ignore the Indian Child Welfare Act, inclUding such



contacting the tribe, the state should be required to contact the

84

strongly supportThe Fort .Peck..Tribes

Also, there would be fewer violations of thewelfare cases.

Section 105 of the draft bill also .providesthat. petitions

to invalidate a state court order can brought in federal court.

We support this provision, because in our. experience .state courts

refuse to offer social services to Indians on the same basis that

The draft bill would add a new section 101(f) to the Act,

providing that nothing in section 101 authorizes a state to

Indian Child Welfare Act in the first place if state courts knew

that their orders. would be subject to federal review.

state's obligation to provide services to Indian children.

are very slow to invalidate their own ,orders in Indian child

violated frequently.
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section 105 of the draft bill, which would add yiolatiqnq,f the

placement preferences as grounds for invalidating state court

orde,rs.

rewA
November 10, 1987
page 10

parents, cu~todians, and the tribe the right to file a petition

tq. invalidate a state court order if that order violates

,partic.ular prqvisions of the Act. The effectiveness of. this

sp'~ovision has been limited in one important r~~pe9t~- ,it does not

include violation . of the place.ment preferenc,e.s,as, "groun~s;for

"invalidating a state court order. . The plac~~ent preferences are

crucial to the purposes of the Act ,andfurthermore., the:.: are

Indian

The Act gives

In addition to

The amendment should

even more by a requirement that nontndian

which often has information on available

We do suggest one change in this section.

Petitions to invalidate state court orders.

BIA agency,

foster homes.

ICWA
November 10, 1987
Page 9

make to locate a placement within the order of preference. We

support this, because state courts are too quick to claim that

they cannot locate a suitable Indian foster family-- often after

failing even to contact the child's tribe or members of his

extended family.

The draft bill provides that notwithstanding any state law

to the contrary, state court Judges can permit continued contact

between the Indian child and his fam'ly t·
~ or r~be following an

order of adoption. The Fort Peck Tribes strongly auppoz-t; this

amendment, which will be particularly important where Indian

be strengthened

children are adopted by nonlndian families.

results.

adoptive families be required to t k ta e s eps to keep the child in

touch with her Indian heritage. We have entered orders of this

kind in Fort Peck Tribal Court and have been pleased with the



were receiving a grant to operate a foster home licensing

Indian Child Welfare Act grants. The Fort Peck Tribes have

a concern about the Indian Child Welfare Act grant programs. For

the grants that serve children on' and near Indian reservations,

We
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We lost that grant and at least two other tribes lost

10, 1987
12

I thank the Committee for the opportunity to testify on

these important issues, and I would be glad to answer any

questions you may have.

need these grants to assist us in exercising jurisdiction over

our children. Tribes that have this direct and crucial

responsibility should have primary access to grant funds.

grants to serve children on and near Indian reservations.

we feel strongly that tribes should have first priority for

theirs as well. At the same time, an urban Indian organization

began to receive a sizeable grant. We have no objection to urban

organizations receiving grants for off-reservation programs, but

This has

Until two years ago, we

The Fort Peck Tribes strongly

We see the' necessity for it very

Indian tribe~ and organizations have equal priority.

created problems for us at Fort, Peck.
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Now that the BIA's social services budget is so limited, it

is simply not realistic, much less legal, for states to assume

that the BIA takes care of all Indian social service needs •.

states must be required to provide needed services to Indians.

Tribal/state agreements are useful to establish the best means

for the states to do this, but these agreements only affirm, they

do not create, the states' duty in-this respect.

support this provision.

clearly, because in Montana the Attorney General has used the

Indian Child Welfare Act as an excuse to rule that the state.

cannot provide services to Indian children who are within tribal

jurisdiction. Although we have made some progress on this issue

through our foster care agreement with the state, there is still

great reluctance to acknowledge the state's obligations to its

Indian citizens.

ICWA
November 10, 1987
Page 11

it offers them to other citizens.
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MY name is Al Ketzler. I'm the Director of Native Services of

the Tanana Chiefs conference, Inc., a regional consortium of 46

Interior Alaskan Tribes. I have also been a Board member of the

Association on American Indian Affairs for the last 15 years. I

wish to thank the Committee for the opportunity to address you

today on the implementation of the Indian Child Welfare Act.

iARK:MJW:ss 1187-41
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201 First Avenue

Fairbanks, Alaska 99701

OVERSIGHT HEARINGS

ON

THE INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT

before the

SELECT COHXITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

U. S. SENATE



As the figures indicate, the removal of our children from
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suc-

child

attempted to

Title II funds

has(TCC)

to provide services to a

Inc.

This means that tribal programs

2

We believe that in 1987 Congress

91

alarmed.

are being removed from their homes and placed in non-

be outraged, and take steps to strengthen the ICWA to stop

placements at a greater rate today than estimated in 1976.

The biggest is the lack of resources.

Native. In the more urban areas of the state, the figure

to as low as 4%. These statistics, which are based on raw

in the future.

Tanana Chiefs conference,

There are some reasons why we have had only marginal

obtained from the State of Alaska, demonstrate that Native

enforce the ICWA with only marginal success. Our region is one

pr,oqram will survive long enough

in tribal protective custody.

over 54% of our children in state foster care are in non-Native

are sporadically funded and we do not know if we will be funded

of the best in placing Native children in Native homes, but still

cuar.i.trv of the tribal program.

available underIcwA are competitive. Tribal programs are funded

upon their grant writing ability, not on need or on the

last for two years, so that it is not clear whether our tribal

from one year to the next. An average child protection case will

sadly, many of these children have relatives who are

capable of taking care of them and have requested the children to

placed with them, but are denied by state officials.

&K~:MUW:SS 1187-41

In

64%

256%

our

Indian

being

predomi-

population

far exceeds

represents a

a rate that

1

adoptive homes by the State of Alaska,

in those areas of the state that are

The problems in Alaska continue to worsen for Native

During the same period of time, the total

The 1976 survey done by the Association on American

After removal of the Native child, his/her chances of

Native children in State and F d Ie era out of home placement.

increase.

1986, that figure had risen to 1,010, which

of Alaska Native children increased by only 28%.

Affairs, which ultimately led to the enactment of the Indian

Child Welfare Act (ICWA), found there was an estimated 393 Alaska

In 1987, eight years after passage of the Indian Child

Welfare Act, the probl h- hems w 1C the Act tried to rectify have

worsened in the state of Alaska.

The figures are even more disturbing when one considers that

the Alaska Native population is only 14% of the total Alaskan

population, yet Alaska Native children make up 49% of the state's

out-of-home placement. The disproportionate adoption of Native

children is equally appalling. For the year 1986, out of all the

cnildren placed in

were Alaskan Native.

our homes and culture continue at

population.

children.

placed in a Native home are not very good. At best, the child

has a 59% chance

ARK:MJW:ss 1187-41
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ICWA needs to be strengthened. Title II funding for tribes

under the Act should be stabilized and allocated to tribes in a

similar manner as Self-Determination Act contracts [PL93-638].

Federal foster care assistance needs to go directly to the tribal

agencies and should not be subject to State veto. Finally, the

Our tribes are denied any federal assistance for tribal

foster care. The state of Alaska receives federal support for

state foster care under Title IV-E of the Social Security Act and

may share that with the tribes if it wishes. However, the State

of Alaska has decided not to negotiate any agreement which would

allow federal assistance for tribal foster care. Consequently,

our tribal foster care is either voluntary, or funded under some

other program for which the child might otherwise be eligible •.

41187-41

93

our major general concerns, we will also

more detailed suggestions to the Committee shortly. We

you for your interest and urge the Committee to take action

ICWA.

and legal ambiguities that 'allow extended .litigation

to be tightened to ensure that Native children are removed

only when absolutely necessary and placed in

tribal foster homes or other Native homes.

82-1150- 4

3

Another problem in our enforcement effort is the time

litigation takes. Often, if we challenge a placement in State

court, the litigation takes between two and three years. TCC

villages have been faced with the difficult problem of overturn

ing an adoption on a foster care placement only to find that the

child has bonded to the foster/adoptive family. Should the tribe

remove the child, causing problems for the child now or allow the

child to stay and cause the child pain in adolescence and adult

hood, resulting from the child's alienation from his/her people?

In considering litigation, the State will often engage in this

type of moral blackmail, asking the tribe to allow an illegal

placement and avoid causing the child the trauma of uncertainty

over his/her future which prolonged litigation will cause.

ARK:MJW:ss 1187-41
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has been the most pUbliciZed, it has not been the

under Title I of the Act. Although the procedures

before all states

the NavajO case

case taken to court

Ti tle I we believe, are clear, it may be many years

tribes are aware and fully understand them.

°1 ted from their families andpr imary reason Indian chi dren are separa

1nto foster care systems is because of Child abuse or neglect. For the

of August 1987, 15% of the total complaints of possible child abuse and

involved pnystcal, abuse, 69% involved neglect, 12% involved sexual

62% involved alconol or substance abuse. Althougn we do not have

data to identify the ntmlber of Indian child custodY proceedings

nationwide on an annual basis, the information available whicn most

reflects this number would be the total ntmlber of Indian children in

or out of home care. As of June 30, 1986 that number was 9,123. We

have an interagency agreement with the Lepartrnent of Health and

services to complete a study on children in out-of-home-placan=nts.

draft findings of that study mdicate that 52% of the children were under

care and 48% were under tribal, Indian organization, or BIA care.

BIA and IHS have cooperatively developed Child protection Team procedures

reportmg requirements. They have been developed to ensure that reports

suspected child abuse and neglect are handled in a timely manner and to

any Imrediate threat to a child's safety. The tearns will mc.lude

service agendes in COIIIT1UI1ities and provide them an opportunity to

information and resources and plan for cnildren and families 1nvolved

Child abuse and neglect situations.

In 1986 the case was returned to the Jurisdiction of the Navajo

decide the best placan=nt for the child. we are pleased that a

has been reached between the parties that appears to be a

re<ISoloatJ.le arranganent for all concerned.

In cases Where

The Act 1S not limited to reservation based

It extends to tribes in Oklahcma occupymg lands withm

their reservations.

however.

cases from state to tribal courts.

Mr. Chai rman and members of the Conmittee.

report on the progress in the inplementation of the Indian Child welfare
(rCWA) of 1978.

reservation areas, and to Alaska natives. The Act recognizes the traditional

role of state agencies and courts Where an Indian child or h1s family does

not reside on a reservation and has specific provi.s.ions

November 10, 1987
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The Indian Child welfare Act of 1978 (P.L. 95-608; 25 U.S.C. 1901 et seq"

Stat. 3069) recognizes that the tribe has the prunary authority in

affecting the welfare of the Indian Children and their families residing

STATEMENr OF HAZEL ELBERr, DEFUrY ASSISTANr SEOlEI'ARY ~ INDIAN

(TRIBAL SERVICES), DEPAR'IMENr OF TIlE INl'.ERIoo., BE:FC:IlE THE SELEJ::T ~~~~T~E~II
INDIAN AFFAIRS, UNI'IID STATES SENA1E, eN TIlE IMPLEMENrATIeN 'TIlE
aULD WELFARE set:

Jurisdiction, the Act authorizes tribes to intervene in the proceedings

participate In the litigation; it imposes certain evidentiary burdens

state court proceedings and establishes placement preferences to guide state
placements.

Title I of the Act focuses on legal resues,

proceedings, legal representation in custody matters and reassurrption of

JunsdictlOn. we are aware that these procedures have been the basis

litIgation In recent years although we are not parties 1n those cases.

may be aware of the highly publicized case of the Navajo boy who was adopted

by a non-Indian family in 1980. The birth-mother later filed suit on the

baSIS that proper procedures were not followed and the Utah Supreme Court
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I will be happy to answer . anyconcludes my pr~red statement.

the committee mignt nave.

information we have provided today is very limited and hignlights only

the concerns addressing Indian children and families. We believe

~h,.t: tne Indian Child Welfare Act· nas made a difference in meeting the ri.eeds
Indian children in need of foster and out-of-nome placerrents. We are

that the eommittee staff nas circulated to the tribes some draft bills

the Act. We did not receive those drafts until Just last week and

have not had time to review them. We would be most pleased· to

our written ccmnents at a later date.

Title II of the Act authorizes the Secretary of the Interior to make

to Indian tribes and tribal organizations to establisn and operate

child and family service programs. In Fiscal Year 1987, 128 grants wer

funded with a total appropriation of $8.8 million. CUrrently, 48 percentol

the grants are multi-year grants and the remainder are Single

Multi-year grants were mitiated in 1986 and the current multi-year

will operate through the 1988 funding cycle. The multi-year grants were

developed out of reccmnendations origInating fran the 1984 oversignt hearing.:

This procedure has been so successful we are currently considering accepting

only mal.t r-year applications when the new multi-year cycle begins in Fiscal

Year 1989.

We nave also entered into an inter-agency agreement with the Department 0

Health and Human Services to fund lOOdel sexual abuse treatment and preventi

programs on the Hopi and Ft. Peck Indian reservations.

3

Ti tie III of the Act requires state courts to provide the Secretary of the

Interior WIth a copy of any decree or order in an adoptive placement of an

Indian child, and authorizes the release of sucn lIlformation to the child at

the age of 18 in order to be enrolled in hIS or her tribe.

written statement is a list that identifies the total number of adoptions by

state. However, states have not been diligent in their reporting and recent

contacts with individual states indicate this nay be a serious undercount.

Our area offices have been directed to contact all states in their

Jurisdiction to obtain more accurate .inforreation,

96

Title DJ of the Act required a report to Congress on the feasibility of

providing Indian children WIth schools located near their hcIres. ThIS report

nas been corrpleted.



Data reflects number of adoption proceedings reported by states.

WQshington. D.C. 20530

May 21, 1986

n~bcrableRalphw. Tarr
solicitOr
u~ited States Department

"of "the Inter10r
Washington, D.C. 20240

.".. This case involves a twenty-one month old child," a
ml!Illber of the Choctaw""Nation who was- placerlwith foster,p~ents
on or about March 1, 1985. She has remain-ed with :those'"f"s"ter
parents since thattime~._The foster pazencs and," the paternal:
grandparents are seeking' to adopt the child in this' proeeerling.
The state court -has ruled that it has" concurrent, jurisdiction
over this matter with thetriba1 "court', but .has made no de.termina~

tion as to who "the ,adoptbTe parents should be., 'A hearing in the
matterisschedu1ed for May 26, 1986.

Section 105(a) of the IeWA provides:

2~ U.S.C. § 19l5(a).:. The legisl'ative history of section 105(a)
or t ne IC:JA i.nd i c ates Congress' intent to "establish a federal
pol:cy c~at. where possible, an Indian child should remain 1n tae
I:l?-i271 c cnmun Ltry". but not to preclude ":the plac~entofan Indian
ch i.l.d wlt~ a non-Indian family." H.R. Rep. No. 1386, 95th Cong.,
20 8ess. 23 (1978).

In any adoptive .pLacementi iof an Indian
Child underState law, a preference shall
be g i ven , in. the absence of good cause to
the contrary,to a flacement' with (1) a
member of the 'child S extended famfly';
(2) other' members of tae Indian child's
tribe; or (3)ota,,;,' Indian families.

C·-.

D~ar Ralph:

"" . This responds to your request that the Departmenkof T
Justice f1le an~ brief in Colorado in the Interes~s'of "
Ashley Ann Taylor, Case No. 845JV689, D'Lv , 6, Distrlct Court,

_county of Arapahoe, Colorado. YOu specifically request that the
:U'1ited States assert" that the patrernal, grandparents be ,given

precedence over unrelated Indian foster parents'in this adoption
proceeding pursuant to section 105 of the Indian Child Welfare
Act (ICWA) , 25 U.S.C. 51915.
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Alaska
Arizona
California
Colorado
Florida
Idaho
Illinois
Indiana
Iowa
Kansas
Maine
Massachusetts
Michigan
Minnesota 4
Mississippi
Nebraska
New Mexi.co
'Jew York

)rth Carolina
..Jklahoma
Oregon
South Oakota
Texas
Utah
Virginia
Washington
Wisconsin
WyOllling
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. The Bur-eau of LndLan Affair;s has issued guidelines
interpreting the ICWA, including section 1915(a). Those guidelin
specifically discuss what constitutes "good cause" to modify the
preferences set forth in section 1915(a):

F.3. Good Cause To'Modify Preferences

(a) For purposes of foster care,
preadoptive or adoptive placement, a deter
mination of good cause not to follow the order
of preference set out above shall be based on
one or more of the following considerations:

(i) The request of the biological parents
or the child when the child is of sufficient
age.

(ii) The extraordinary physical or emotional
needs of the child as established by testimony of
a qual~fied expert witness.

(iii;) The unavailability of suitable
families ·forplacementafter a diligent search has
been completed for families meeting the' preference
criteria.

(b) The burden of establishing the existence of
good cause not to follow the order of preferences
established in sUbsec,tion(~). ilhallbe on. the. party
urging. that.,~he preference not be. followed.

Guidelines for Sta~e c8tirts; Iridiart Chl1dcti~todYp'roce~dings,
44 Fed. Reg. 67,583, 67,594 (Nov. 26, 1979). Ni)rietheless, as:
acknowledged, in the introduction to" the g1l,idel:ines ...,.this provision
applying "good cause".to modify preferences, and the '8uidel:ines
in general, are interpretative, not legislative, ihnature""and
not binding on the courts:

Although the rulemaking procedures of . the
Administrative Procedure Act have been followed
in deveIoo Lng: the,se guidel:ines , they <ifeno!=
pubhshed as regulationspecause' ·they ate not
intended to have binding .legislat.ive effect. •
If procedures dif:ferentfrom thOSe recc;imlDended
in these guidelines are.adopted· bya state,
their adequacy to protect rights guaranteed by
the ActwiHhave to .he judged on. their own
merits.

4"'- F:<:!. Reg. 67,584 ·(:'j6v, 26, 1979). The guideline on '''good cause"·
is clearly i:iterpret.a~Tve b acause the'-ICWA does riot: expressly
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to the Secretary the responsibility to interpret the
tory language of section 105. As aCKnow~e~g~d by th~ intro
on to the gu~delines, "[plr~mary respons~b~l~ty for~nter
ng • • • language in the Act [which does not lie with the

artmentl rests with the courts that decide Indian child custody
es." .!E..

Because the guidelines are merely interpretative and not
islative, we conclude that this case does not merit, th~ amie,us, ,
icipation of the United Stat~s. The lat;guage. of 'sect~o'ilfO~;Z"1
rly leaves the state court w~th ample d~scret40n to modify
references set forth there as long as ....good cause" '~s' sho~.

bepartment's guidelines. on "good cause are not bLndfng 'on " .
'court and therefore provide ITO legal basiS for us to argue t h»t
ding custody to the foster parents is incorrect as a ma~ter
aw. The legislative history of the IeWA expr~ssly p:ov~des
"placement of an Indian child w1.th a non-Ind~an fam~ly is

precluded by section 105(a). H.R. Rep. No. 1386, 95t~ eong.,
Sess. 23 (1978). Moreover, the state court has recogn~zed

it the IeWA applies to this child and we have no rea~on to
lieve it will ignore the Act when it mak~s its ado~t:on
termination. Finally, we fail to r ecogm.ae a sign~f~cant ,
deral interest that would be implicated by the state court s
option determination in this case.

please be advised that our decision at this time does
out federal amicus ,participation at the appellate level

hould a strictly legar-rsBue ar~se as a res~lt.of th; trial ,
ourt's determination. I apprec~ate your br~ng~ng th~s matter to
r attention.

Division
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• MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE:

TO APPEAR HERE TODAY TO DISCUSS IMPLEMENTATION OF

CHILD WELFARE ACT AND HOI-J THE DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND

HAS COORDINATED ACTIVITIES WITH THE BUREAU OF

Art AFFAIRS <BIA) TO ASSIST IN ACHIEVING THE GOALS OF THE

Ml HERE REPRESENTING THE CHILDREN'S BUREAU WHICH IS

IN THE ADMINISTRATION FOR CHILDREN. YOUTH AND FAMILIES.

OFFICE OF HUMAN DEVELOPMENT SERVICES (HDS) IN THE

PARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES (HHS). THE CHILDREN'S

REAU ADMINISTERS THE CHILD WELFARE SERVICES PROGRAM UNDER TITLE

-B OF THE SOCIAL SECURITY ACT AND HAS A LONGSTANDING INTEREST

CHILD WELFARE SERVICES FOR INDIAN CHILDREN AND THEIR FAMILIES.

HE INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT OF 1978 IS THE EXPRESSION OF THIS

AlION'S POLICY TO PROTECT THE .BEST INTERESTS OF INDIAN CHILDREN

PROMOTE THE STABILITY AND SECURITY OF INDIAN FAMILIES. IT

STANDARDS GOVERNING THE REMOVAL OF INDIAN CHILDREN

FAMILIES. ENCOURAGED THE PLACEMENT OF SUCH CHILDREN IN

OR ADOPTIVE HOMES WHICH REFLECT THE UNIQUE VALUES OF

CULTURE. AND HELD THAT NO ADOPTION OF INDIAN CHILDREN

BE LEGAL UNLESS A TRIBAL COURT CONCURS. WE FULLY SUPPORT

LAW'S EMPHASIS ON TRIBAL JURISDICTION OVER INDIAN CHILD

MATTERS AND THESE EFFORTS TO PRESERVE THE CHILD'S

CULTURAL HERITAGE.
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OUR SUPPORT FOR THE ACT AND rTs GOALS HAS BEEN DEMONSTRATED IN

NUt1BER OF WAYS. MOST NOTABLY, WE HAVE FACILITATED AGREEMENTS

BETWEEN STATES AND IrmIAN TRIBES AND HAVE UNDERTAKEN SEVERAL.

JOINT PROJECTS WITH THE BUREAU OF INDIAN AFFAIRS. IN ADDITION,

WE HAVE USED HDS DISCRETIONARY GRANT FUNDS TO PROVIDE SEED

AND TRAINING FOR INDIANS WORKING IN THE CHILD WELFARE FIELD.

THESE CONTRIBUTIONS, IN TURN, ARE PERHAPS BEST SEEN IN THE

CONTEXT OF THE LARGER. ROLE THAT THE CHILDREN'S BUREAU PLAYS IN

PROVIDING SERVICES TO ALL CHILDREN.

CHILD WELFARE SERVICES - TITLE IV-B OF THE SOCIAL SECURITY ACT

MANY OF THE PRINCIPLES'OF THE INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT ARE

SIMILAR TO THE REQUIREMENTS OF THE ADOPTION ASSISTANCE AND CHlILD

WELFARE ACT OF 1980 (P.L. 96-272), THIS LANDMARK LEGISLATION

ESTABLISHED A NEW FOSTER CARE AND ADOPTION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

UNDER TITLE IV-E OF THE SOCIAL SECURITY ACT AND MODIFIED THE

TITLE IV-B CHILD WELFARE SERVICES PROGRAM TO IMPROVE PROTECTIOrlS
AND SERVICES FOR CHILDREN.

THE GOALS OF P.L. 96-272 AND THE GOALS OF THE DEPARTMENT IN

ADMINISTERING THIS LEGISLATION ARE:

o PREVENTION OF UNNECESSARY SEPARATION OF THE CHILD FROM
THE PARENTS:
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IMPROVED QUALITY O~ CARE AND SERVICES TO CHILDREN AND

THEIR FAMILIES, AND

PERMANENT HOMES FOR CHILDREN THROUGH REUNIFICATION WITH

THEIR PARENTS OR THROUGH ADOPTION.

IS THAT, IF POSSIBLE, ALL CHILDREN SHOULD STAY

THEIR PARENTS: IF THEY ARE ALREADY IN FOSTER CARE. THEY

REUNITED WITH THEIR PARENTS:·JF CHILDREN CANNOT STAY

RETURNED TO THE IR PARENTS. THEY SHOULD. BE ADOPTED.

IN RECENT YEARS. WE HAVEPUT.MA~QR EMPHASIS ON THE

OF FAMILY-BASED SERVICES TO PREVENT FOSTER CARE~ PROMPT

ICATION OF CHILDREN WHO ARE IN FOSTER CARE, AND THE

CHILDREN WITH SPECIAL ~EEDS.

P.L. 96-272 THE SECRETARY OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

GRANTS TO STATES FOR CHILD WELFARE SERVICES AND MAY p,ROVIDE

FUNDING FOR CHILD WELFARE SERVICES TO INDIAN TRIBES.

GRANTS WERE FIRST AWARDED IN.1983. IN 1987, 35 INDIAN

ORGANIZATIONS RECEIVED GRANTS TOTALLING $432,679 UNDER

428 OF THE SOCIAL SECURITY ACT.
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To BE ELIGIBLE FOR FUNDING, A FEDERALLY RECOGNIZED'TRIBE MUST BE

DELIVERING CHILD WELFARE SERVICES UNDER AN INDIAN SELF-DETERMI

NATION ACT CONTRACT WITH THE BIA AND MUST DEVELOP A CHILD

SERVICES PLAN THROUGH JOINT PLANNING WITH HDS/CB STAFF. JOINT

PLANNING, WHICH IS REQUIRED BY THE LAW, MEANS TRIBAL AND FEDER/IL

REVIEW AND ANALYSIS OF THE TRIBE'S CURRENT CHILD WELFARE SEFIVI'CES

PROGRAM, ANALYSIS OF THE SERVICE NEEDS OF CHILDREN AND THEIR

FAMILIES, IDENTIFICATION OF UNMET SERVICE NEEDS TO BE ADDRESSED

IN A PLAN FOR PROGRAM IMPROVEMENT, AND DEVELOPMENT OF GOALS AND

OBJECTIVES TO ACHIEVE THOSE IMPROVEMENTS. ACYF REGIONAL OFFICE

STAFF HAVE MET ON AN ANNUALllASIS WITH INDIAN TRIBES TO CARRY OUT
JOINT PLANNING.

IJE BELIEVE THAT THE PLANNING EFFORT IS A WORTHWHILE UNDERTAKING

BECAUSE IT GIVES THE TRIBES THE LEADERSHIP ROLE IN ASSESSING

THEIR NEEDS ANDDE~~(OPING SUITABLE RESOURCES. IJITH THE TRIBE'S

CONCURRENCE JOINT PLANNING ALSO OFFERS THE OPPORTUNITY TO INCLUDE

BOTH THE STATE AND THE BIA IN THE PLANNING PROCESS AND PROVIDES ,A

FRAMEWORK FOR COOPERATIVE AGREEMENTS CONCERNING THE PROVISION OF
THESE SERVICES.
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OF" SERVICES TO INDTANCHILDREN AND FAMILIES,
PRlJV'~'-"'CHILDREN AND FAMILIES ON RESERVATIONS, VARIES

ON RELATIONSHIPS BETWEEN THE TRIBES AND THE STATE. IN

, THERE ARE EXCELLENT WORKING RELATIONSHIPS WITH JOINT

AND INDIAN TRIBAL INVOlVEMENT IN FUNDING DECISIONS. IN

S TES, HOWEVER,TRIBAL-STATE RELATIONS TEND. TO BEn . _
• THE PROBLEM OF DIVIDED "OR UNCERTAIN LE"GAl

AND RESPONSIBILITY FOR' INTERVENTION, AND PROVISION
IIIRISD:1CTION HAS LONG BEEN RECOGNIZED. ONE SOLUTION PROPOSEDJiAS

THE DEVELOPI1ENT .OF TRIBAL-STATE AGREEMENTS ON INDIAN CHILD

SPEL' INGOUT STATE AND TRIBAL RESPONSIBILIT¥ FORISSUES L.

AGREEMENTS WERE SUPPORTED BY BOTH ACYF AND THE

FOR NATIVE AMERICANS (ANA) BUT TENDED TO BE NARROW

FOR INSTANCE, AN AGREEMENT THAT THE STATE WOULD

.~"Tn.,rT WITH THE TRIBE TO DEVELOP AND MAINTAIN NATIVE AMERICAN

. A STATE COULD HAVE A DIFFERENTHOMES ON. THE RESERVATION.

WITH EACH OF THE TRIBES IN THE STATE.
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RECENTLY HOWEVER. THE AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF INDIAN AFFAIRS HAS

WORKED WITH THE STATE OF WASHINGTON AND AN ASSOCIATION OF

WASHINGTON TRIBES TO DEVELOP A COMPREHENSIVE AGREEMENT, COVERING

ALL ASPECTS OF INDIAN CHILD WELFARE AND DEFINING RESPONSIBILITIES'))

AND PROCEDURES IN ALL CIRCU~lSTANCES. THIS AGREEMENT HAS NOW BEEN YT

SIGNED BY THESTATE AND ALMOST ALL OF THE 26 WASHINGTON TRIBES.

THIS WINTER, ACYF WILL SPONSOR A MEETING WITH REPRESENTATIVES

FROM THE AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF INDIAN AFFAIRS, THE STATE OF

WASHINGTON INDIAN DESK, AND THE TRIBAL ASSOCIATION TO PRESENT

INFORt~ATIONON THE DEVELOPMENT AND TMPLEMENTATION OF THIS

AGREEMENT. THE MEETING WILL BRING TOGETHER MA, ACYF,BIA,

CONGRESSIONAL STAFF AND NATIVE AMERICAN ORGANIZATIONS. IT IS

HOPED THAT THIS AGREEMENT WILL SERVEASA MODEL FOR OTHER STATES

AND TRIBAL ASSOCIATIONS.

JOHH STUDY

IN A NUNBER 01' OTHER IrWIAN CHILD ~IELFARE AREAS .HDS ANDBIA HAVE

ENGAGED IN COLLABORATIVE EFFORTS TO IMPROVE-SERVICES TO INDIAN

CHILDREN. FOR EXAMPLE. IN SEPTEMBER 1985, ACYF AND BIA JOINTLY

CONTRACTED FOR A STUDY OF THE PREVALENCE OF INDIAN CHILDREN IN

SUBSTITUTE OR FOSTER CARE. THE STUDY ALSO EXAMINED THE

IMPLEMENTATION OF THE INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT AND RELEVANT

PORTIONS OF P.L. 96-272 AS THEY AFFECT INDIAN CHILDREN AND

FAMILIES. THIS IS THE FIRST SYSTEMATIC NATIONAL EXAMINATION OF

THE EFFECTS OF THE INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT.
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PURPOSE OF THE STUDY WAS TO DETERMINE THE NUMBER OF 'INDIAN

ILDREN IN SUBSTITUTE OR FOSTER CARE ACROS"S THE COUNTRY AND "TO

DATA ABOUT THEIR PLACEMENTS AND CASE GOALS. THE STUDY WAS

ALSO DESIGNED TO LEARN HOW STATES, TRIBES AND BIA AGENCIES ARE

WORKING TOGETHER IN AN EFFORT TO COMPLY WITH THE LEGISLATION, AND

TO DETERMINE WHAT SUCCESSES AND PROBLf:MS ARE AFFECTING ITS

IMPLEMENTATION.

DATA COLLECTION FOR THE STUDY WAS RECENTLY COMPLETED. A HIGH

RETURN RATE FOR THE SURVEY WAS ACHIEVED. PRELIMINARY FINDINGS

INDICATE THERE WERE APPROXIMATELY 9,123 INDIAN CHILDREN IN

SUBSTITUTE CARE IN 1986. THE FINAL STUDY REPORT IS EXPECTED TO

BE AVAILABLE BY JANUARY1988~

OTHER EXAMPLES OF COLLABORATIVE EFFORTS BETWEEN ACYF AND BIA

INCLUDE

o BIA PARTICIPATES IN TWO ACYF ADVISORY BOARDS I-IH'ICH ARE

APPOINTED BY'THE SECRETARY OF HHS: THEe NATIONAL ADVISORY

BOARD ON CHILD ABUSE AND NEGLECT AND THE ADVISORY

COMMITTEE erI FOSTER CARE AND ADOPTION INFORMATION •

o BIA STAFF HAVE BEEN DETAILED TO HDS TO WORK ON INDIAN

CHILD WELFARE ISSUES.
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o FOR SEVERAL YEARS, BIA STAFF HAVE SERVED ON HDS GRANT

REVIEW PANELS ANDHDSSTAFF HAVE SERVED ON.BIA GRANT

REVIEW PANELS IN THE AREA OF INDIAN CHILD WELFARE

SERVICES.

o THE CHILDREN'S BUREAU PARTICIPATED AS A MEMBER O'F THEBIA

TASK FORCE ON CHILD ABUSE AND NEGLECT WHICH ADVISED BIA

IN ITS DEVELOPMENT AND IMPLEMENTATION OF LOCAL CHILD

PROTECTION TEAMS.

ONE OUTCOME OF THIS INTERAGENCY COLLABORATrOWHAs BEEN A FORMAL

INTERAGENCY AGREEMENT UNDER WHICH HHS TRANSFERRED $200,000 OF FY

1987 CHILD ABUSE PREVENTION FUNDS TO THE BIA TO BE USED ON TWO'

RESERVATIONS WITH SPECIAL PROBLEMS OF CHILD SEXUAL ABUSE.

DISCRETIONARY GRANT PROGRAM

FROM 1985. TO 1987, HDS HAS. FUNDED APPROXmATELY 66 DISCRETIONARY

GRANTS TOTALLING OVER $4 MILLION TO ADDRESS A WIDE VARIETY OF

INDIAN CHILD WELFRE ISSUES. SOME PROJECTS WERE FOCUSED nN

DEVELOPING COOPERATION BETWEEN STATES MID INDIAN TRIBES ON CHILD

WELFARE ISSUES. OTHER PROJECTS WERE FOCUSED ON PREVENTION OF

OUT-OF-HOME PLACEMENTS AND IMPROVING CHILD PROTEC~IIVE SERVICES ON

_.-------
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RESERVATIONS. OTHER GRANTS PROVIDE TRAINING FOR INDIAN

INTERESTED IN WORKING IN CHILD WELFARE SERVICES AND FOR

INDIAN PRACTITIONERS ALREADY WORKING IN THE AREA. STILL OTHER

PROJECTS WERE DESIGNED TO HELP RESOLVE PROBLEMS WITH CHEMICAL

DEPENDENCY. SCHOOL DROP-OUTS. AND RUNAWAYS.

THESE HDS DISCRETIONARY GRANTS. IT MUST BE EMPHASIZED. ARE FOR

DEVELOPMENTAL PURPOSES ONLY. GRANTS tlADE BY BIA UNDER THE INDIAN

CHILD WELFARE ACT ARE DESIGNED TO FUND DIRECT SERVICE DELIVERY.

THE DISCRETIONARY GRANTS MADE BY HDS COMPLEMENT BIA EFFORTS BY

PROVIDING SEED MONEY FOR FUTURE IMPROVEMENTS IN' SERVICES.

IN CLOSING. THE DEPARTMENT ACTIVELY SUPPORTS THE INDIAN CHILD

WELFARE ACT AND THE PRINCIPLES IT EMBODIES REGARDING .THE

PREVENTION OF FAMILY SEPARATION; THE PROMOTION OF FAMILY

REUNIFICATION: AND THE CENTRAL ROLE OF INDIAN TRIBES IN DECIDING

THESE ISSUES.

ALTHOUGH I'IE HAVE NOT YET COMPLETED OUR ANALYSIS OF THE DRAFT BILL

PROPOSED BY THE ASSOCIATION ON AMERICAN INDIAN AFFAIRS, WE

APPRECIATE THE OPPORTUNITY TO COMMENT ON DRAFT LEGISLATION

AFFECTING THE DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES.

MR. CHAIRMAN. THAT CONCLUDES MY PREPARED REMARKS AND NOW 1 WOULD

BE HAPPY TO RESPOND TO ANY QUESTIONS THAT YOU OR OTHER MEtlBERS OF

THE COMMITTEE MAY HAVE.
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Approximately four years ago tribal social workers in this

Jule Sugarman, Secretary, Department of Soclal and Health

Services. said" This agreement represents a most significant and

impressive partnership which I fully support. This agency is

committed to the terms, conditions and obligations contained in

agreement ls considered to be the most comprenenslve tribal/state

agreement 1n the nation.
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of policy. local agreements, training, and other necessary

This agreement will serve as a blueprint for the development

the agreement,"

state got together to discuss their frustration in trying to

overcome these barr1ers and provide appropriate Indian child

welfare services as intended by the act. After approximately one

year a draft tribal/state agreement had been developed that could

be presented to the state for negotiation between the

governments. This draft agreement outlined the problems that

existed on both the federal l.evel and the state level and offered

procedural solutions to the difficulties in service provision for

all partles. Involved 1n the two and one half year negotiation

process were representatives from the Bureau of Indian,. Affairs, _ ~ \:'';
~ 0.1\",,,,,[:.,.,1·" '<NJ

Wash1ngton State Indian tribes and their legal counsel, the

Department of Social and Health Services (DSHS) Division of

Children and Family Services, DSHS Office of Indian Affairs, DSHS

Legislative and Community Relations, the state Attorney General's

Office. and the Governor's Office of Indian Affairs. This

Testimony
Micnelle Aguilar
Page Two

My name 1S Michelle Penoziequahyou for allowing me to testify

STATEMENT OF. MICHELLE PENOZIEQUAH AGUILAR, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR OF
THE GOVERNOR S OFFICE OF INDIAN AFFAIRS, STATE OF WASHINGTON.

Honorable Senators and staff of the Select Comm1ttee; thank

Aguilar. I am the Executive Director of the Governor's Office of

Indian Affairs for the State of Wash1ngton. I also serve as a

board member of the Indian Child Welfare Advisory Committee for

the Affiliated Tribes of Northwest Indians and as a founding

board member of Northwest Indian Child Welfare Association. My

academic background is 1n human services and public

administration. Prior to my current position I served as the

Indian Child Welfare Program Director for The Suquam1sh Tribe.

This is the second Indian Child Welfare oversight hearing at

which I have testified.

As with any legislation, through the implementation process.

areas of unclear language, jurisdiction, procedural difficulties,

and misinterpretation of intent are discovered. Over the years

some of the problems in the act have become tremendous barriers

to implementation and operation of child welfare services both by

tribal and state programs. These barriers and misunderstandings

as to the intent of certain passages in the legislation has in

some cases prevented acooperat1ve mode of operation and service

provision between the state and the tribes. This in turn has

hurt children and families.
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activities to be undertaken jointly by the tribes and DSHS.

Among the principles and concepts mutually agreed upon are:

DSHS recognizes the jurisdiction of tribal governments over
Indian child welfare matters.

DSHS will utilize the prevailing social and cultural standards
of Indian tribes and will involve tribal social services in
all phases of placement services to Indian children.

DSHS agrees to purchase child welfare services and social
services by contract from tribes.

DSHS agrees to provide pertinent Indian child welfare training
to its staff serving Indian children.

DSHS will provide notice of all state court proceedings
regarding Indian children to parents. Indian custodians.
tribal representatives. Bureau of Indian Affairs, when
necessary, and extended family members.

DSHS will enter into agreements with tribes for the delivery
of Child Protective Services on reservations.

The outcome of the negotiatIon process and the agreement is

manyfold. It created a strong working relationship with the

state and tribes, it created legislation that brought the state

into compliance with the Act. it began a process to develop an

Indian child welfare compliance audit cooperatively with the BIA.

The Affiliated Tribes, and with the states of Oregon and

Washington. It also made the involved state agencies very aware

of the need for amendments to the act and for appropriate levels

of non competitive funding for tribal Indian child welfare

programs.
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state is doing everything it can under very tight

constraints to assist the tribes in providing

culturally sensitive services to their children and families

through tribal programs. This assistance is very minimal. I am

nere to implore you to consider putting a priority on the

development of a bill that would address the specific areas of

the act that need amending. I've included a copy of the

tribal/state agreement,concurrent jurisdiction and exclusive

jurisdiction, as well as a copy of second substitute house bill

number 480 (the legislation referred to earlier in this

document). As yoU will notice when reading the agreement. it

goes beyond the Act to meet what.the state and tribes felt was

the intent of the act. It was important to develop this

agreement to meet the needs of Indian cnildrenand families that

the act does not address or where intent was not clear. The

state of Washington would be glad to·comment on a bill and assist

in any other way we could.
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non-profi tcitizens' organization headquartered in New.

the Committee has a continuing interest in·thisimportant

The Association on American Indian 'Affairs, -Inc. (AAIA) is a

City and dedicated to the preservation and .enhancement of

protect Indian children and families. We arepleasedto·see

Indian Affairs has played a vital role in enacting legislation

Mr. Chairman and Committee members. Thank you for inviting

to testify before this Committee. The Senate Select Committee

issues in 1967, and for,!"any years was the only national

This testimony is presented in support ,of leg~slation

Act and , at the invitation of Congress,··AAIA was closely' involved

welfare. AAIA studies were,prominently mentioned in committee

reports pertaining to the enactment of the Indian Child Welfare

in the preparation of the Act. We continue to work with tribes

organization activ~, in confronting the crisis in Indi'an' child

in implementing the Act. including the negotiation of tribal-state

the Act and legislation providing for direct federal funding to

rights and culture.of American Indians and .Alaska Natives..

The policies of the Association are for~ulated by.a Board of

Directors ,a .majori tyof whom are Native Americans." .The

Association began ,its active ,involvement in Indian child welfare

tribes from generally applicable Federal grant programs targeted

to social services programs -- specifically the Title XX Social

agreements and legal, assistance in "contested' cases.

amending the Indian Child Welfare Act to. strengthen and clarify

Officers
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of Indian Affairs.

In addition,

manner. Yet tbe only resource available to many tribes

public and private agencies involved with the children

to Indian children and in the best position to ensure

to Indian communities in an efficient and culturally

those tribes that have received Title XX funding tbrough

inadequately funded and competitive ICWA Title II grant

been arbitrarily and erratically administered by the

contract witb the State -- have the capacity to provide

Another obstacle to the full and effective imple~entationof

with the Act. Adequately funded tri:balprograms -::-.for

the Indian Child Welfare Act has been the uneVen implementation

After continually being confronted by these problems in our

that are not sympathetic to the Act's. goals have sometimes

experience with the Act .has revealed issues that were not

legislatively.

circumscribed or circumvented the Act. Strained and narrow

work, we commenced a process to develop legislative

readings of its provisions have limited the scope and protections

of the Act by state agencies and courts. Agencies and court~

of the Act far more than Congress in~ended.

recommendations to rectify these problems. AAIA informally

contact with social workers, attorneys··and others involved in

considered in i978 and which could beneficially be addressed

seminars on Indian child welfare -- leading to substantia~

surveyed dozens of people by phone. held meetings and gave
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Services Block Grant, Titles IV-B and IV-E of the Social Security

Act and the Alcohol, Mental Health and Drug Abuse Block Grant.

The Indian Child Welfare Act was landmark legislation. ~he

Act was a response. to widespread eVidence that abusive 'child

welfare practices had caused thousands o·f Indian children to be

wrongfully separated ~romc their families, usually to be placed in

non-Indian households or institutions. The.·essential role o.f

tribes ~n'ensuring the well-being~f their children was a

cornerstone of' ·the Act.

The Act has provided vital protections to Indian children,

families and tribes •. It has formalized the authority and role of

tribes in the Indian child welfare process~ It has forced

greater efforts and more painstaking analysis by agencies and

courts before-removing Indian children from their homes. It has

provided·procedural.protections to families.and tribes to prevent

arbitrary removals of children. It has required recognition by

agencies and courts alike that an Indian child has a vital

interest in retaining a connection with his or her Indian

heritage.

Nonetheless, our work in the field and continual contact

wi th individuals involved in all levels of Indian child welfare;'

has revealed to us that there are a number of obstacles which

prevent Indian people from fUlly realiZing the benefits of the

Indian Child Welfare Act. Foremost among the obstacles to

success has been the lacK of adequate funding for tribalsocfal

services programs. These programs are best suited to prOVide
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Clarify and expand coverage of the Act.

el i g i b l e for enrollment are
all children enrolled or ~

Act ', previouS living in an Indian
covered by the '

not a requirement of the Act
environment is

not take formal legal action to
putative fathers need

acknowledge paternity
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The major goals of the amendments are as

Title IV-E foster care payments
eligible for

coverage to Canadian Indian
expand the Act to provide

of notice, burdens of proof

trJ.' b a l l y - l i c e n s e d foster care homes are
clarify that

5

expand requirements for involvement of tribal soclal

continued state
services programs in any case where

h'ld is expected,
involvement with an Indian c J. __

i s and other
including a requirement that such serv ce

f removal of
tribal resources be brought to bear be ore

a child, except in emergency Circumstances

Keep families intact whenever possible

children for the purposes
of jurisdiction

and placements, but not for purposes

Increase tribal involvement and control

clarify transfer provisions by defining what

constitutes good cause not to transfer

clarify that all tribes have exclusive jurisdiction

d domJ.' c J.' l e d or resident on theover chil ren

3.

2.

~~xpand the Act.
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The Indian 'Child Welfare Act Amendments of 1987

The suostance of the proposals can be summarized as follows:

This proposal amends the Indian Child Welfare Act to clarify

the field of Indian affairs.

determlnatlonwhich rightfully informs the actions of Congress in

programs currently 'targeted toward states. Both bills recognize

providing for tribal set~asides ih a numoerof social services

that the best," most culturally sensitiVel mechanism for

Indian families and children is a strengthened tribe -- one with

individuals to whom the proposals Were sent.

consistent with the overriding principle of Indian self-

them to many persons known to the Association throughout Indian

The bills are currently structured as two separate bills,

out they are interrelated and could be combined. One bill amend~

welfare, The attached bills incorporate comments made

country who have had a long time involvement in Indian child

adequate authority; input and resOurces to provide the types of

the Indian Child Welfare Act. The other proposes a long-term

solution to 'the Indian social services fundi rig problem by

pUblications relating to the Act and the transcripts of 1984

1986 Congressiona'l oversight hearings. Based upon

Indian ~i::hild welfare. We carefully reviewed case law and

services and oversight, and, 'where'appropriate, advocacy that

needed by Indian children ahdfi;ullilies. such an approach is

and analyses, we drafted legislative proposals and circulated
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licensure

that Pr i va t e agencies be required torequirement

the ICWA as a condition of continuedcomply with

of IC=A compliance in Title XX audits ofinclusion n

state programs

Improvement of Title II grant process

programs in accordance with tribal priorities

I es chosen inreview by non-Federal emp oye

consultation with tribes

a nd increased access to recordsBetter recordkeeping8.

7.

7

f appr ox i ma t e l y $30-40 million/year.tribal set-aside 0

licensed foster homes.

in the following programs:population --

, Title XX Social Services Block Grant

2. Title IV-B Child Welfare Services

and Drug Abuse Block Grant3. Alcohol, Mental Health

Title IV-E funding for triballyThe proposal also provides

near the reservation (as

1"n Oklahoma and Alaska) andcircumstances

anq formation of tribalConsolidation of programs .

consortiums would be permitted.

I the formulas would dictate aAt current funding leve s,

n~..I!ill.;!d!!lL!aQ9~~~;:Y;!£:~..J!,§§~~m~~~-S!~~~"::d determined
prov i de s for a tribal set-as1 e -This proposal

into account the Indian population on orby a formula which takes

modified to deal with the special

poverty levels of theexplicit instances where alternative placements would

be permitted

intervene in proceedings and to challenge prior

abovej

placements not in accordance with placement.

make placement preferences mandatory, except for

make explicit the requirement that the natural

as a prerequisite to removal of a child

requirement that tribal serVices be Utilized

appointed counsel for families in administrative

receive notice if an adoptive placement fails

6

testimony from cUlturally sensitive expert witnesses

out-of-home placements are truly voluntary

additional safeguards to ensure that all consents to

proceedings
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extended family provided with greater rights to

preferences

increased access to federal courts

requirement that proceedings be expedited

creation of area-based Indian child welfare

committees

extended family, other tribal members or other Indian

families whenever Possible

4. Placement of children who must be placed with the

5. Fairer and quicker proceedings

6. Compliance monitoring mechanisms
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additional undetermined amount would be available for Title IV-E

foster payments.

Thank you onCe again for inviting us to testify at this

hearing. Attached as appendices are the full texts of AAIA's

proposals. explanatory summaries and revenue 'estimates.

8
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APPENDIX A

INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT AMENDMENTS OF ,1987

[ 1 - Deletions

- Additions

An Act to amend the Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978 and for

other purposes.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of

the United States of America in Congress assembled.

TITLE I - INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT AMENDMENTS

SEC. '101., Section 4 .o f the 'Indian Child Welfare Act (25

U.S.C. 1903) is amended to read as follows--

"SEC. 4. For the purposes of this Act, except as maybe

specifically provided otherwise--

(Ii "child custody proceeding" shall mean and include--

82-1150- 5
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(i) "foster care placement" which shall mean any

administrative, adjudicatory ~ dispositional action,

including ~ voluntary proceeding under section.~2!

this Act, [remOVing] !!!!!£h·may~ in~ placemen!

2K an Indian child [from its parent or Indian custodi'iUl

for temporary placement] in a foster home or

institutionL group home or the home of a guardian or

conservator [where the parent or Indian custodian

cannot have the child returned upon demand, but where

paren-t:al rights have not been terminated];

(ii) "termination of parental rights" which shall

mean any adjudicatory ~ dispositional action,

including ~ voluntary proceeding~ section~ 2!

this Act, whiCh may resu~t .(resulting] in the

termination of the parent-child relationship'2£~

permanent removal 2!~ chi ld .!!:2!!!~ parent' s

custody;

(iii) "preadoptive placement" ·which shall mean the

temporary placement of an Indian child in a foster hOmE!

or institution after the termination of parental

rights, but prior to or in lieu of adoptive placement;

and

(iv) "adoptive placement" which shall mean thE!

permanent placement of an Indian child for adoption,

2
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including any administrative, adjudicatory 2E

dispositional action ~ any voluntary proceeding under

section 103 of this Act, whether the placement is~

l2Y.~ state agency or!2Y ~ private agency or

individuals, which may result [resulting] in a final

decree of adoption.

Such term 2E terms shall include the placement of

Indian children from birth to the ~ of majority

including Indian children born out of wedlock. such

term or terms shall not include a placement based upon

an act which, if comm.itted by an adult, would be deemed

such terms shall~~ include·~ placement

based [or] upon an award of Custody [in a divorce

proceeding] to one of the parents in ~. proceeding

involVing ~ custody contest between the parents. All

other proceedings involV'inqfamily members which meet

this definition ~ covered !2Y this Act.

J....gl "domicile" shall be defined l2Y the tribal law or

custom of the Indian child's tribe, 2E in the absence of

such law 2!. custom, shall be defined as that place where ~

person maintains ~ residence with the intention of

continuing such residence for an Unlimited or indefinite

period, and to which such person has the intention of

returning whenever he 1S absent, even for ~ extended

period;

3
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5

"Indian tribe"means any Indian tribe, band,
[(8) ] ill

[(6)] i1.l "Indian custodian" means any Indian person

d f an 'Indian child under tribal lawwho has legal custo Y 0

or custom or under State law·or,to [Who] ~ temporary

cus t od y . and control has beenvolu.l1.tarilyphysical care,

transfe'rred by the parent of such child whether through

the tribe, state or ~ private placement;

of whether the £hill has lived in Indian

an~ cultural environment ~ with an Indian:

[(71] ill "Indian organizat1on"means any group,

association, partnership, corporation, or other legal

entity owned or controlled by Indians. or a majority of

[(5)] ill "Indian child's tribe" means (a) the Indian

hi h the Ind i a n child is a member or eligible
tribe in w c

(b) in the case of an Indian child whofor membership or

is a member of or eligible for membership in more than one

d o tr<be w<th which the Indian childtribe. the In~an • •

has the more 'signiricant contacts~ The~ with

the~ significant contacts may designate ~ the~

child'S~ another~ in !'!hi£!! the child is ~~

or eligible for membership~ the consent of~ tribe;

Native Claims Settlement Act (85 Stat. 688. 689). SBY

[(2)] ill "extended family member" shall be defined'by
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[(3)].w. "Indian" means any person who is a member of

[(4)] ill "Indian child" means any unmarried person who

4

is under age eighteen and is [either] (a) a member of an

the law or custom of the Indian child's tribe or. in the

Native village ~ defined in section~ of the Alaska

to be part of its community. Any child who meets the

criteria .!!!~ III ~ ill io!! covered Qy this Act

Indian tribe or (b) is eligible for membership 1n an

person who is seeking to determine eligibility for tribal

including an Alaska Native who is ~ member of any Alaska

Indian tribe [and is the biological child of a member of

of its community. or. for purposes of sections 107, any

of a Regional Corporation as defined in section 7]

reached the age of eighteen and who~ Qy blood ~ marriage~

is the Indian child's grandparent. aunt or uncle. brother

or sister. brother-in-law or sister-in-law. niece or

membership;

absence of such law or custom. shall be a person who has

an Indian tribe] ~ 1£l is considered Qy ~ Indian~

nephew. first or second cousin. or stepparent;

an Indian tribe. [or who is an Alaska Native and a member
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natlon, or other organized group or communi ty of Indians"

recognized as eligible for the services provided to

Indians by the Secretary because of their status as

Indians, including any Alaska Native village as defined i,n

section 3(c) of the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act

(85 Stat. 688,689), as amendedL those tribes, bands,

nations ~ groups terminated since 1940, and ~ ~

purposes Qf sections 101(c), 102, 103, 104, 105, 106,

107, 110, 111 and 112 of .!h.!.!!1. Act, those tribes, bands,

nations ~~ organized groups~~ recognized ~

~ in the~ In': the Government of Canada ~ any

province ~ territory thereof;

[(9)] i.!.Ql "parent" means any biological parent or

parents of an Indian child or any Indian person who has

laWfully adopted an Indian child, including,adoptions

under tribal law or custom. It does not include, except

for the purposes of ~ notice provision of .!h.!.!!1. Act, the

unwed father where paternity has not been acknowledged ,or

es.t:ablished~ tribal ~ ~ custom ~ under State lID:!.:..

~ ~ purposes of asserting parental rights~ this

~ ~ State law, paternity may be acknowledged ~

established ~ any~ prior to~ termination of §Y£h

rights~ this ~ ~~ law. ~~ father who

~ openly proclaimed his paternity to the mother,

extended family, community ~ tribe of the £h!lg ~ ~

~ submitted ~ letter, statement ~~ document to the

6
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~~ to the~ custody proceeding ~ ~

.!:!~ci!~tB!~li~of any public entity, inc~uding ~.child

EJacement or adoption agency licensed In': the state, shall

~ deemed to have acknowledged,paternity for the purposes

of this Act;

llll "gualified expert witness" ~ 1& ~ member ,of

~ Indian child's tribe who is recognized In':.the tribal

community 2§ knowledgeabie'in tribal customs ,2§ they

pertain to family organization and childrearing practices,

~ 121 ~ person haVing substantial experience in the

delivery of child and fami-ly services to Indians,"and

extensive knowledge of prevailing-social and cultural

standards andchildrearingpractices within the Indian

ch!ld's tribe, or 1£l ~ professional person having

substantial education and experience in the ~of his or
I

her\specialty who has knowledge of prevailing social and

cUl~ural standards and childrearing practices~ the
\

Indian child's tribe;

[ (10 )\1 1!.ll "reservation" means Indian country as

defined ~n section 1151 of Title 18, United States Cod~
and any l~bdS, not covered under such, section, title to

which is either held by the United States in trust for the

benefit of any Indian tribe or indiv~dual or held by any

Indian tribe or individual sUbject to a restriction.by the

\United States agains~ alienation;

\

\
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to,] involving an Indian child not domiciled or residing

within the reservation of the Indian child's tribe £!: in

existing Federal law or~ jurisdiction is otherwiie

vested in .!! state, pursuant to an agreement entered into

pursuant to section 109 of this Act. Where an Indian child

is a ward of a tribal court, the Indian tribe shall retain

exclus~ve jurisdiction, notwithstanding the residence or

domicile of the child.

proceedings involving children domiciled£!: residing on the

reservation where .!! state has assumed jurisdiction pursuant

to subsection..l..!!.l. of this section, the court, in the absiEmce

of [good cause] S!l agreement entered into under section 109

of this Act to the contrary, shall transfer sUch proce~ding

to the jurisdiction of the tribe, absent [an] an unrevoked'

objection by either parent determined to be consistent with

the purposes of this Act, upon the petition £!: request,

orally or ~n writing, of either parent or the Indian

custodian or the Indian child's tribeL Provided that the

court ~ deny such transfer of jurisdiction where the'

petitioner did not file the petition within .!! reasonable' time

after receivingnotJ.ce of the hear~ng and the proceeding ~

at S!l 'advanced stage when the petition to transfe'r is filed

£!: if the evidence necessary to'dec:ide the~ cannot be

presented in the tribal court without undue hardship iEe:> the

operated under the code or custom of an Indian tribe, "or

any other administrative body of a tribe which is vested

with authority over. child custody proceedings.

8

[( 12)].i.!ll "tribal court" means a court with

jurisdiction over child custody proceedings and which is

either a Court of Indian Offenses, a court established and

1.!.ll "residence" shall be defined BY the tribal law or

~ of the Indian child's tribe, £!: in the absence of

such law £!: custom, shall be defined ~ .!! place of general

abode £!: .!! principal, actual dwelling place of .!!

continuing £!: lasting nature;

132

(11)]..l.!.il "secretary" means the Secretary of the

Interior; and (b) In any State court child custody proceeding [for the

foster care placement of, or termination of parental rights

SEC. 102. Section 101 of the Indian Child.~elfare Act (25

"SEC. 101 (a) Notwithstanding l!nY other Federal law .!Q the

contrary, ~ [An] Indian tribe shall have Jurisdiction

exclusive as to any State over any child custody proceeding

involving an Indian child who resides or is domiciled within

the reservation of such tribe, except where [such

jurisdiction is] concurrent jurisdict~on~voluntary 'child

custody proceedings ~ be otherwise vested in the'State by

U.S.C. 1911) is amended to read as follows--
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parties ~ the witnesses ~ that hardsnip cannot ~

mitigated BY the tribal court, Provided further, That such

transfer shall be subject to declination by the tribal court

of such tribe.

(c) In any State court child custody proceeding [for the

foster care placement of, or termination of parental rights

hild the Ind i a n custodian of theto,] involving an Indian c ,

cnild, the biological parent of the child unless parental

1 terminated and the Indian child'srights have been ,previous y -====~~

tribe shall have a right to intervene at any point in the

proceeding. The Indian custodian, the biological parent,

except as provided above, and the Indian child's tribe shall

also have ~ right to intervene in ~ administrative or

judicial proceedin.g under State law to review the foster

care, preadoptive or adoptive placement of ~ Indian child.

The Indian child's tribe ~ permit 3ill Indian organization ~

other Indian tribe to intervene in its behalf.

Whenever ~ non-tribal social services agency determines

an Indian cnild is in ~ dependent ~ other conditi~n

tnat could lead to ~ foster~ placemer.c, preacopc~ve
--,-,."'..--- -. ~::

placement ~ adopt~ve placement and which reqUires the

continued involvement of the agency with the child for ~

per~od in~ of 30 days, the agency shall send notice of

the condition and of the initial steps taken to remedy it !2

the Indian child's tribe within~ days of the

10
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determination. At this and ~ SUbsequent stage of its

involvement with ~ Indian child, the agency shall, upon

reqUest, give ~ tribe full cooperation including~ 12

all~ concerning the child. II the files contain

confidential ~ private data, the agency meY reqUire

execution of ~ agreement with ~ tribe prOViding that the

tribe shall maintain the data according to statutory

provisions applicable to the data.

[(d)] ~ The United States, every State, every territory or

possession of the United States, and every Indian tribe shall

give full faith and credit to the public acts, records, and

judicial proceedings of any Indian tribe applicable to Indian

child custody proceedings to the same extent that such

entities give full faith and credit to the public acts,

records, and judicial proceedings of any other entity.

Differences in practice and procedure that do not affect the

fundamental fairness of the proceeding shall not be~ to

deny full faith and credit to'~ tribal JudiCial proceeding."

Nothing in this section shall be construed to authorize

~ ~ to refuse to offer~ services !2 Indians whether

reSident or domiciled ~ ~ off the reservat~on to the~

~ that sucn~ makes services available to all of its

citizens.

SEC. 103. Section 102 of the Indian Child Welfare Act (25

11
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U.S.C. 1912) ~s amended to read as follows--

"SEC. 102(a) In any involuntary child custody proceeding

in a State court, where the court 2E the petitioner knows or

has reason to know that an Indian child is involved, the

party seeking the foster care, preadoptive 2E adoptive

placement of, or termination of parental rights to, an Indian

child, ~ which otherwise has initiated ~ child custody

proceeding, shall notify the parentL [or] Indian custodian,

if~ and the Indian child's tribe, by registered mail with

return receipt requested, of the pending proceedingsL [and]

of their right of interventionL and of their right to

petition ~ request the~ to transfer the~ to tribal

~ Whenever ~ Indian child is eligible for membership

in~ than ~ tribe, ~ such tribe shall receive notice

Qf the pending proceeding. If the identity or location of

the parent or Indian custodian and the tribe cannot be

determined after reasonable inguiry of the parent, custodian

and child, such notice shall be given to the Secretary in

like manner, who shall have fifteen days after receipt to

provide the requisite notice to the parent or Indian

custodian and the tribe. No involuntary child custody

[foster care placement or termination of parental rights]

proceeding shall be held until at least [tenl fifteen days

after receipt of notice by the parent or Indian custodian and

the tribe or until at least thirty days after receipt of

notice Qy the Secretary. Provided, That the parent or Indian

. .12
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custodian or the tribe shall, upOn request, be granted up to

twenty additional days to prepare for such proceeding.

Provided further, That ~. request for appointed counsel,

pursuant ~ subsect~on 1£lL shall toll the running of

applicable time periods~~ determination is made as to

the parent 2E Indian custodian's eligibility for

representation, unless the party reguesting appointment of

counsel.~ such tolling.

(b) In any case in which the court 2!L in the~ of ~

administrative proceeding, the administrator of ~~

agency determinesindigency, the parent or Indian custodian

shall have the right to court-appointed counsel in any

[removal ,placement, -o.r terminationlchildcustody

proceeding. The court may, in ·its discretion, appoint

counsel for .the child upon a finding that such appointment is

in the best interest of .the child. Where State law .makes no

pz-ovae Lon for appoihtment of counsel in such proceedings /,·,the

court ~ state.agencycsnall promptly notify the Secretary

upon appointment of counsel. and the Secretary, upon

certification of the presiding judge 2E,~ applicable,

the administrator of the State agency, shall pay reasonable

fees and expenses out of funds wnich may be appropriated

pursuant to the Act of November 2, 1921(42 Stat. '208; ·2'5

U.S.C. 13). The secretary shall also ~the reasonable~

and expenses Qf qualified expert witnesses retainedQ!! behalf

Qf ~ indigent parent 2E Indian custodian.

13
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(c) Each party [to a foster care placement or termination of

parental rights] in ~ child custody proceeding under State

law involving an Indian child shall have the right to examine

and £Q2Y all reports or other documents [filed with the

court] upon which any testimony ~ decision with respect to

such action may be based.

(d) Any party seeking to effect a foster care, preadoptive

or adoptive placement of, or termination of parental rights

to, an Indian child under State law shall satisfy the court

that active efforts
L

including efforts to involve the Indian

child's tribe, extended family and off-reservation~

organizations, where applicable, .nave .been made to provide

remedial services and rehabilitative programs designed to

prevent the breakup of the Indian family and that these

efforts have proved unsuccessful. In ~~ involving ~

non-tribal social services agency, BQ foster care,

preadoptlve ,~ adoptive placement proceeding shall be

commenced~ the requirements of section 101(dl of this

Act have been satisfied.

(e) No foster care placement may be ordered in such

proceeding in the absence ofa determination, supported by

clear and convincing evidence, including test~mony of

qualified expert witnesses,thatthe [continued] custody of

the child by· the parent or Indian custodian is likely to

14
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result in serious emotional or physical damage to the child.

The clear and conVincing evidence and qualified expert

witnesses.requirements shall~ to snY and 21! findings

which the £2Ytl ~whii-ch~ relevant to its determination.

~ :tgthe need for foster care, including the finding

required' !!Y sUbsection,.L!!l of this sec,tion.

(f) No termination of parental rights may be ordered in such

proceeding ~n the absence of a determination, supported by

evidence beyond a reasonable doubt, inclUding tes~imony of

qualified expert witnesses, that the [continued] custody of

the child by the parent or Iridian custodian is like~y to

result in serious emotional·or physical damage to the child.

The beyond '~·reasonabledoubt.zmd qualified expert witnesses

requirements shall ,mmlY:tg!illY and all' findings which the

court makes whi-ch ~ re~evant to its determiriation~ to the

need to terminate parental rights, includ·ingthe.. finding

required !!Y subsection '1£l of this section.

191 Evidence that only shows the existence of community~

family poverty, crowded ~ inadequate housing, alcohol abuse,

~ non..,.conform·inq social behavior does '!!Q! const]. tute cl'ear

and convincing evidence .~ evidence beyond ~ reasonable doubt

1lliU custody !!Y, the parent or Irid"l%u'f"'custodianislikely 'to

resultin serious' emotional '~ physical damage to the~

To ~ the burden of proof, the evidence must show the

direct causal relationship between partiCUlar conditions and

15
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the serious emotional 2!: physical damage to the child .!hll is

likely 12 result.

ihl Notwithstanding ~ State law to the contrary, ~ judge

!!l2Y~ 2!! order which will provide for continued contact

between the child and his 2!: her parents, extended family or .'

~ following the entry of 2!!~ of adoption."

SEC. 104. Section 103.of the Indian Child~elfare Ac1;(25

U.S.C. 1913) is amendedt() read. asf,()ll<?ws--

"SEC. 103 .(a) .ill Where any .parent or Indian custodian·

volunt.arily consents .to a .foster 5=ar,e .placement.L. .[or. to]

terminCitlon. of parental rights, or adoption> u.nd e r state law '.•

such .consent shall.n9t be valid ,unless executed in wri1;ing

and recorded before a ..judge .. of [Ci co~.rt of. competent

jurisdiction] ~.tribalo:.State court- and accompanied by the

presiding judge I s certificCite.1;hat.the ter~andconsequence7lc'

of the consent and the relevant provisions of this Act

were fully explained. in detail and were fully understoodj:>y

th~~~.rent or Indian cus·todian. .J:'ne cou::-ts::a _ _ .c,;;..so.. c;e=-t:.:~;~«,";·

that,[eitherL the parent ..lor] and Indian. custodian.L. .if~

fUllyund~;,sto()dtheexpla~~}onin English or t:h<3,t it :,,*~s_.

intel;'preted;i:n.:t0 a languagEi!~at the parent or Indian

custodiCin understood. Any consent given prior to, .or withJ.n ....

ten days Cifter, birth of the Indian child shall not be valid.

An Indian parent £!.custodian!!@Y not waive 2!!Y of the

16
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provisions of .this section.

ill A! least ~ days ,prior to .!mY State~ proceeding to,

validate ~ voluntary consent, the consenting parent shall

notify.~ Indian child's tribe and the non-consentinq

parent, if !mY.<. !!Y regis.tered mail, .return recelpt requested,

of ~ pend~~g proceeding, of their right to .intervention,

and o·f their right to petition 2!:. request the £2Btl.!2.

transfer. the~ .·12 tribal court.

1.ll Consent to ~_.foster ca]',"eBlacement ,termlnationof

parental rights,preadoptive placement or adoptive placement

shall not be deemed .abandonment of the £hill BY the ,parentpr

Indian custodian .

l!l The Secretary of Health and,H1J.IIlan services.shall.take

appropriate action 12~ that all Indian Health Service

personnel and consenting .parents served Jay the .:Indian,lieal th

Service .~ informed of and .comply wi ththeprovisionsof."

this ,section.

(b) Any parent or Indian custodian may withdraw cons.ent.t(), a .

foster care placement under State law at anY tim~ an,;I,-.;\1pon

such wi thdrawal, the child shall be l;'eturned, immediately c,to

the parent "or Indian custodian unless.returningthe child .:1;2

Q;: .~.parent £!. custodian would .subject ,the child "to ,~.

substantial !!ill! immediate danger of serious physical ,harm 2!:..

17
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~ of~ harm. ~ pendency of ~ involuntary child

custody proceeding' snaIl not be grounds to refuse to return

the child to the parent' E!: Indian custodian.•

(c) In allY voluntary proceeding for termination··of parental

r~ghts to, or preadoptive or adoptive placement of, an Indian

child, the consent of ·the parent .Q!: Indian custodi'an "may.,;:be

withdrawn for any reason at any time~r~or to the entry of a

final decree of [termination or] adoption, [as the case may

be,] and the child shall be immediately returned to the

parent or Indian custodian unless returning Sh!tchildto his'

£.!: "illg: parent .Q!:custodian would subject the child to ~

substantial and immediate danger.Of serious physical harm .Q!:

~-of such harm; The pendency-Q! ~ involuntary child

custody proceeding shall ~ be grounds to refuse ~~

~ child 12 the parent or Illdian custodian •.

fd) After the 'entry of a fina-l decree of adoption of an

Indian child in any' State court, the parent may withdraw

consent thereto"-upon':'thegrounds that consent was 'obtained

through fraud.or duress and may petition the ~ourt to vacate

such-decree. Upon a finding based upon.e. preponderance' of

the evidence that such consent was obtained through fraud or

duress, the court shall vacate such decree of adoption and

return the child to the panerrt , Unless otherwise permitted'

under ~law, n2 [No] adoption [which has been effective

for'at least two years] may be invalidated under the

18
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provisions of this subsection unless the parent .£.!: Indian

custodian has peUtioned~ ..£Ql!tl~ .1!:!Q years of Sh!t

entry of ~ final~ of adoption [otherwise permitted

under State law]."

SEC. 105. Section 104 of the Indian Child Welfare Act (25

U.S.C. 1914) is amended to read as follows--

"SEC. 104. ~ Any Indian child who is the subject of any

action for foster care, preadoptive .Q!: adoptive placement or

termination of parental rights under state law, any parent
L

[or] any~ custodian from whose custody such child was

removed and the Indian child's tribe may petition any court

!!!.!h [of competent] jurisdictlon.to invalidate such action

upon a showing that such action violated any provision of

sections 101,102, [and] 103J • 105 ang, 106 of this Act. The

petition me.y include ~demand!he.!~subseguent child

custody proceeding involVing the~ child be invalidated

due to the violations which occurred in the earlier

proceeding. ~~ of '~ Indian child's extended family

me.y intervene in e. proceeding brought under this section and

l!@Y independently petition~ federal, ~.Q!: tribal court

!!!.!h jurisdiction ~ invalidate~action upon ~ showing

that such ~. Violated ~ provision of section 105 of

this Act. ~ ~ petition me.ybe filed l!!~ time, . but ~

more than two years following the entry of e. final decr'ee of

adoption.

19



SEC. 106. Section 105 of the Indian Child Welfare Act (25

U.S.C. 1915) is amended to read as follows--

144
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(iii)'an Indian foster home licensed or approved by an

authorized non-Indian licensing authority;, or

(iv) an institution for children approved by an Indian

tribe or operated by an Indian organization which has a

(i) a member of the Indian child's extended family;

145

taking into account any special needs of the child]. Except

~ prOVided in subsections i£l and i£l below, (In] any foster

care or preadoptive placement, (, a preference] shall be

(given, in the absence of good cause to the contrary, to a

placement] made in accordance with~ follOWing order of

placement

(li) a foster home licensed, approved, or specified by

the Indian child's tribe;

program sUitable to meet the Indian child's needs.

1£l. ~ order of placement established under sUbsection ..1!!l

2!: 1!U. of this section~ not~ to the.placement of !ill

Indian child where1ll the child 1& of sufficlent ~and

maturity and reguests ~ different placement; 1£lthechild

has extraordinary physical or emotional needs, ~ established

EY the testimony of expert witnesses, that~ be met

through ~ placement within the order of placement; ~ there

is ~and conVincing evidence, including testimony of

(II a

20

member of the child'.s extended.family;. '(2) other 'members of

the'!ndian child's tribe; or '(3) other Indian families.

placed] (2). wi thin reasonable proximity

(bi Any child accepted for foster care or preadoptive

placement' shall be p Lac od (1) ·in the least restrictive

settlng which. most approxlmates a family and [in wnich his

spec~al needs, if any , maybe met. The chi.ldshall also

"SEC. 105. (a) Except as provided in sections BU. and ill

below, [In] any adoptive placement of an Indian child under

State law[, a preference] shall be [g~ven, in the absence of

good cause to the contrary,·to a placement] made in

accordance with the following Qrder.of placement

Indi~n child custody proceedings.

1£l. Upon the request of ~~ to the proceeding, the

court shall hear ~ petition under this section .2.!.~

appeal from ~ decision terminating the parental rights of ~

parent or Indian custodian on 2!! expedited basis."

1!U. Notwithstanding.~ law .!.9. the contrary, .~ federal~

shall have jurisdiction for the purposes of this section. ~

federal court shall also have habeas corpus Jurisdiction~



gualified expert witnesses, that placement within the order

of placement ~ likely ~ result in serious emotional ££

physical damage to the child; ££ .11.l. suitable families within

such order of placement ~ unavailable after ~ diligent

~ has been completed, ~ provided for in subsections lfl

and .l..fr.L. for ~ family within the~ of placement.

~ [(c)] In the case of a placement under subsection (a) or

(b) of this section, if the Indian child's tribe shall

establish a different order of [preference] placement by

resolution, the agency or court effecting the placement shall

[The] standards to be applied in meeting the [preference]

placement requirements of this section shall be the

prevailing social and cUltural standards of the Indian

community in which the parent or extended family resides or

with which the parent or extended family members maintain

SOCial and cultural ties. If necessary ~ comply~ this

section, ~ State shall promulgate, in consultation with the

affected tribes, separate state licensing standards .for

~~ servicing Indian children and shall. place Indian

children in~ licensed ~ approved Qy the Indian child's

~ ££ ~ Indian organization.

22

preferences] .

sUbsection J.£l~, the preference of the Indian cnild or

23

lfl [(e)] A record of each such placement, under State law,

of an Indian child shall be maintained by the State in .which

the placement was made evidencing the efforts to comply With

the order of [preference] placement specified in this

section. Such efforts must include, at.~ minimum, contacting

~~ prior to placement to determine if it ~,identity

placements within the order of placement, notice ~ all"

extended family members that can be located through

reasonable inquiry of the parent, custodian, child and Indian

child's tribe, ~ search of all county ~ ~listings of

available Indian homes Sill! contact with local Indian

organizations and, nationally known Indian programs with

available placement resources. (Such] The rec~rd 2f the

State's compliance .efforts shall be made available at any

time upon the request of the Secretary or the Indian child's

[Whereprovided in subsection (b) of this section.

~ [(d)] Notwithstanding 2nY State law to the contrary, the

confidential shall be considered: Provided, That the [where

a] consenting [parent] parent's [evidences a] desire for

anonymity shall not be grounds to fail to give~ 12 the

~ child's tribe ~ ~ non-consenting parente, the court

or agency shall g~ve weight to such desire ~n applying the

the placement categories ~ ~ of ~ exceptions in

parent and ~ reguest that the parent's identity~

appropriate] Whenever the placement would ~ within ~ of

follow such order so long aSL in ~~ of ~ foster care ££

preadopt~ve placement, the placement is the least restrictive

setting appropriate to the particular needs of the child, as
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tribe.

1£l [(b)] Whenever an Indian child is removed from a foster

care home or institution for the purpose of further foster

25
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.iEl. In ~ event that the~~ that the child should

not be returned ~ ~ biological parents £!: prior. Indian

custodian, placement~ be~ in accordance with.the

order of placement in section 1915. ~ the purposes of this

section, extended family~ include the extended family 2f.

the biological parents £!: prior Indian ~dian.

proceeding.

care, preadoptive, or adoptive placement, £!: when A~ 2f

A!!Y ~. placement is scheduled, such placement shall .be in

accordance with theprovi~~ons of this Act, including ,prior

~!2~ .child's biological parents and prior '.~

custodian, provided that:~ parental rights~ not been

terminated, ~the Indian child's tribe,.excep:t in the ca,se

where an Indian child ·is. being returned .to the parent .or

Indian custodian from whose cus,todythe chlldwas originally

removed. It

SEC. 108. .~ection 107 of the Indian Child Welt'are Act (25

U.S.C. 1917) 1s amended to read as follows--

"SEC. 107. Upon application by an adopted Indian

individual who has.reached the age of eighteen {and who was,

the sUbJect of an adoptive placement], the Indian child's

[a biological parent or prior Indian

there 1S a showing, in a proceeding subject 'tc [the

Act, that such return of custody is not in the best interests

been vacated or set aside or the adoPtive [parents

of the parent or Indian custodian, ~ the~ '!!!!!Y~ 'unless

prov1sions] subsections ~ and ill. of section 102 of ·this

petition for ~ transfer of jurisdiction ~ the~~

proceedings,~ right of intervention, their right to

SEC. 107. Section 106 of the Indian Child Welfare Act (25
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"SEC. 106. '(a) Notwithstanding State law to the contrary,

parental rights to the child have been terminated, the pUblic

return of custody.

of the child. Whenever 2n Indian child wnohas been adopted

custodian may pet1tion for return of custody and the] The

court shall grant [such] the petition for~ of custody

notify the biological parents, pr~or Indian custodians and

wnenever a final decree of adopt~on of an Indian child has

the~ child's tribe of the pending placement

or private agency £!: ~ndividual seeKing to place the cnild,

U.S.C. 1916) is amended to read as follows--

shall be not1fied and have the right to Intervenein the

lIoluntarily consent to the terminat~on of their] parent's

~ accordance with the prov~sions of section 102(a), shall

.!!ill! the parent's or~ custodian;s right to petition .f2!:
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~ .2.!: the Indian child's adoptive parents, thE; court which

entered the final decree~ through~ records .2.!: records

subject to ~order, shall inform such individual of the

~~ tribal affiliation, i~ any, of the individual's

biological parents and grandparents" if ,.necessary, and .

provide such other information as maybe necessary to protect

any rights flowing from the indiVidual's tribal

relationsnip."

SEC. 109. Secti.on· 108 of the Indian Child Welfare Act·' (25

U.S.C. 1918) is amended to read as follows--

"SEC. 108. (a) Any Indian tribe which became subje·ct. to

State concurrent Jurisdiction over voluntary child cus,tody

proceedings, pursuant to ~he provisions of the Act of August'

15, 1953(67 stat. 588), as amended by ,title IV of the 'Aot o'f(

April 11,1968 (82 Stat. 73,78), or pursuant to any other

Federal law, may reassume exclusive jurisdiction overall

voluntary child custody proceedings., Before 'any Indian tribe

may reassume exclusive jurisdict'ion over voluntary Indian·

child custody proceedings, such tribe shall .present to the

Secretary for approval a petition to reassume such

jurisdiction which includes a suitable plan to exercise such'

jurisdiction.

(bi(l) In considering the petition and feasibility of the

plan of a tribe under subsection (a), the secretary may

consider, among other things:

26
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(i) whether or not the tribe maintains a membership

roll or alternative provision for clearly identifying

the persons who will be affected by the reassumption of

jurisdiction by the tribe;

(iiI the size of the reservation or former reservation

which will be affected by retrocession and reassumption

of jurisdiction by the tribe;

(iii) the population base of the tribe, or

distribution of the population in homogenous communities

or geographic areas; and

(ivl the feasibility of the plan in cases of

multi tribal occupation of a single reservation or

geographical area.

(2) In those cases ,where the Secretary determines that full

jurisdiction (the jurisdictional prOVisions of section 101(a)

of this Act are] is not feasible, he is authorized to accept

partial retrocession Which will enable tribes t~.exer~ise

(referral) exclusive jurisdiction (as provided in section

101(a)] over voluntary placements in limited,community or

geographical areas without regard for the reservation status.

(c) If the Secretary approves any petition under subsection

27



152

(aI, the Secretary shall pUblish notice of such approval in

the Federal Register and snaIl notify the affected State or

States of such approval. The Indian tribe concerned shall

reassume exclusive jurisdiction~ all voluntary placements

of children residing or domiciled 2n the reservation sixty

days after publication in the Federal Register of notice of

approval.

(dl Assumption of jurisdiction under this section shall

affect any act~on or proceeding over which a court has

already assumed jurisdiction, except as may be provided

pursuant to any agreement under section 109 of th1S Act ~ 2~

otherwise provided ~ the notice of the Secretary.

SEC. 110. Section 110 of the Indian Child Welfare Act (25

U.S.C. 1920) is amended to read as follows--

"SEC. 110. l.2.l Where any peti tionerinantndian" child

custody proceeding before a State court has improperly

removed the child from custody of the parent or Indian

custodian or has 1mproperly retained custody after a visit or

other temporary relinquishment of custody, the court shall

decline jurisdiction over such petition and shall forthwith

return the child to his parent or Indian custodian unless

returning the child to his parent or custodian would subJect

the child to a substantial and immediate danger or threat of

such danger.

28
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.uu. In ~ instance~~ child has been improperly

removed ~ improperly retained BY~ individual 2£ entity,

the parent 2£ Indian custodian from~ custody~ .£!!.!!!!

~ removed m2Y petition~ federal, ~.2£ tribal~

with jurisdiction for return £!~~ in accordance with

this section. NotWithstanding ~ law to ~ contrary, ~

federal court~ have jurisdiction !2£~ purposes £!

this section.

SEC. 111. Section 112 of the Indian Child Welfare Act (25

U.S.C. 1922) is amended to read as follows--

.. SEC. 112. l.2.l Regardless of whether ~~ is subject 12

the exclusive jurisdiction of an~ tribe, nothing

[Nothing] in this title shall be construed to prevent the

emergency removal of an Indian child who is [a resident of or

is domiciled on a reservation, but temporarily] located off

the reservation, from his parent or Indian custodian or the

emergency placement of such child in a foster home or

institution, under applicable State law, 1n order to prevent

imminent physical damage or harm to the child. The State

authority, official, or agency involved shall insure that the

emergency removal or placement terminates immediately when

such removal or placement is no longer necessary to prevent

imminent physical damage or harm to the child. [and shall

expeditiously initiate a child custody proceeding subject to

29



1901 et seq.) is amended by adding at ,the end theU.S.C.

than thirty~ days Without ~ determination £y the

appropriate court, in accordance With section 102(e) of~

Act in the~ of ~ _State court l _that. foster care placement

of the child is ~opriat~ Provided that 'n
~ 2!!Y~~

the time requirements in section 102(al.9E. !!Q!.permit ~.~

custody proceeding to be held -th' 30- - --~ _ days, the emergency

custody order !!@Y remain in force for ~period !!Q! 1£ exceed

three days after the first. possible date2!! which the

~oceeding!!@Y be helA pursuant to section 102(a).
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SEC. 112. Title I of the Indian Child Welfare Act (25

following new section: .

-
"SEC. 124 'a' Th~ ~ Secretary shall establish~.~

Welfare committees consisting _of t 1 h
- ill?-~ L!m~ persons

for each area office. The committees~ monitor

compliance with this Act 2n an on-gOing basis. Appointments

to the committees shall_be made for i d f-- __ ~~ £..,three. years

and snaIl be chosen from ~ list of.nomineesfurnished, from

~ to time, £y Indian tribes and organizations.

committee shall be broadly representative 2f the diverse

tribes located in its~

1Ql !n licensing~ private child placement agency, ~

~ in which~ .ill ~Federally-recognizedInc ian tribe

is located 2K .in~ is an~ population of ! ~ than

court. Notwithstanding the filing of ~ petition for ~ foste~

tribal court, 2K .in transfer the child to the jurisdiction

the provisions of this title, transfer the cnild to the
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continued out-of-home placement of the child. No emergency

official shall continue active efforts to prevent the

removal, the state authority, agency 2K official, in ~

foster~ placement if the child is not resident 2K

contrary, shall ilL commence ~ state court proceeding for

Indian custodian with~n 10 days following the emergency

jurisdiction of the appropriate Indian tribe, or restore the

within the order of placement provided for in section 105 of

domiciled on~ Indian reservat~on 2K ~ ward of the tribal

author~z~ng continued emergency physical custody. If

of the appropriate Iridian tribe ~f the child is res~dent or

event later than three days (excluding Saturday, Sunday and

~ placement of the child, the~ agency, authority 2K

domiciled on an Indian reservation and ~s not ~ ward of the

cnildto the parent or Indian custodian', as may be

legal hol~days) following the emergency removal, the state

authority, agency 2Kofficial must obtain 2 court order

absence of an agreement pursuant to section 109 1£ ~he

appropriate,] Wherever possible, the child shall be placed
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10,000, shall include compliance withcthis Act BY ~ private

agency ~ ~ condition of continued licensure and shall

annually audit such agencies 12~ that they ~ in

compliance. The audit report shall be made available upon

the request of the Secretary ~ ~~

SEC. 113. Section 201 of the Indian Child Welfarec-Act (25

U.S.C. 1931) is amended to read as follows--

"SEC. 201. (a) The Secretary shall [is authorized to]

make grants to Indian tribes and organizations in the

establishment and operation of Indian child and family

serVice programs on or near reservations and in the

preparation and implementation of child welfare codes. The

oOJective of every Indian child and family service program

shall be to prevent the breakup of Indian families and. in

particular, to insure. that the permanent removal of an' Indian,

child from 'the custody of his parent or ~ndian custodian

shall be a last resort. Such child and family service

programsk in accordance with priorities established BY the

tribe. may include,but are not limited to--

(1) a system for licensing or otherwise regulating

Indian foster and adoptive homes;

(2) the operation and maintenance of facilities for the

counsel~ng and treatment 'of 'Indian families and for the
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temporary custody of Indian children;

(3) family assistance, including homemaker and home

counselors, day caze, afterschQol care, and employment,

recreational activities, cultural and family-enriching

activities and respite care;

(4) home improvement programs;

(5) the employment of professional and other trained

personnel to assist the tribal court in the disposition of

domestic relations and child welfare matters;

(6) education and training of Indians. including tribal

court jUdges and staff, in skills relating to child and

family assistance and service programs;

(7) a subsidy program under Which Indian adoptive

children may be provided support comparable to that for

which they would be eligible as foster children. taking

into account the appropriate State standards of support

for maintenance and medical needs; and

(8) GUidance, legal representation. and advice to Indian

families and tribes involved in tribal, State, or Federal

child custody proceedings.

33
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(bl Funds appropriated for use by the Secretary in

accordance with this section may be utilized as non-Federal

matching share in connection with funds provided under titles

IV-B and XX of the Social Security Act or under any other In determining eligibility ~ grants awarded pursuant

35

U.S.C. 1932) is amended to read as follows--

Section 202 of the Indian Child Welfare Act (25SEC. 114.

"SEC. 202. ~The Secretary [is also thau orized to] shall

also make grants to Indian,orgariizat'ons
~ to establish and

operate off-reservation Indian child and family service

programs wnichk in accordance with priorities ~ EY the

~ organizations, may include, but are not limited to--

(2) the operation and maintenance of facilities and

to this section, ~ review process~ utilize individuals

selected in consultation with tribes and Ind'
--------~

organizations, who ~ n£1 Federal 1emp oyees~ ~ have

Knowledge of Indian child welfare. T"brJ, es in all areas of

the country shall be eligible ~ grants awarded pursuant to

~ section.

(1 i a system for regulating. maintaining, and supporting

Indian foster and adoptive homes, including a sUbsidy program

under which Indian d t"a op 1ve Children may be provided Support

comparable to that for wh'ch th Id
~ ey wou be e11gible as Indian

foster children, taking into account the appropriate State

standards of support" fOl-maintenance and medical needs;.

34

and~ plan reviews consistent With tribal standards, ~

licensing or approval by a State].

long as such systems ~ not contrary to ~ reqUirements of

Indian tribek whether ~ homes ~ located 2n ~ off of the

possibility of assistance under this Act shall not be a basis

reservation, shall qualify for assistance under federally

purpose for which such funds are authorized to be

program, licensing or approval of] ,Placements in foster or

assistance program provided for in title~ of the Social

Security Act i!1~ &1Q et~ [be deemed equivalent to

qualifying for assistance under a federally assisted

of section !11. of ~ Social Security Act ill.~ 6'71

assisted programs, including the~ care and adoption

for the denial or reduction of any assistance otherwise

or any other federally assisted program. [For purposes of

systems for foster care licensing, development of~ plans

appropriated for use under this Act. The provision or

Federal financial assistance programs which contribute to the

authorized under title IV-B and XX of the Soc1al Security Act

adoptive homes or institutions licensed ~ approved by an

1£l In lieu of the requirements of subsections ~ ~ and 16
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serv~ces for counseling and treatment of Indian families and

Indian foster and adoptive children;

(3) family assistance, including homemaker and home

counselors, day care, afterschool care, and employment,

recreational activ~ties, and respite care; and

(4) guidance, legal representation, and advice to Indian

families and Indian organizations involved in child custody

proceedings.

1£l In determining eligibility for grants awarded pursuant

to this section, ~~ process must utilize individuals

selected in consultation~~~~

organizations, .who ~. not Federal· employees ~ wno have

knowledge of Indian child welfare.

SEC. 115. Section 203 ,·of the Indian Child Welfare Act (25

U.S.C. 1933) is amended to read as follows--

"SEC. 203. (a) In the establishment" operation and funding

of Indian child and family serv~c~ programs, both on and off

reservation, the Secretary [may] shall enter into agreements

with the Secretary of [Health, Education and Welfare] .,Health

and~ Services,. and the latter Secr~tary is hereby

authorized and directed to use funds appropriated for similar

programs .' of the Department .o f Heal th and Human serv~ces for
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such purpose. [Health, EdUCation and Welfare: Provided,

That authority to make payments pursuant to such agreements

shall be effective only to the extent and in such amounts as

may be provided in advance by appropriation Acts.]

(b) [Funds for the purposes ofth~s Act may be appropriated

pursuant to the provisions of the Act of November 2, 1921 (42

Stat .208), as amended.] Congress shall appropriate such

~ !!§. !!@Y be necessary ~ carry 2Y! the provisions and

purposes of this~ In addition, Congress !!@Y appropriate

such~ ~ !!@Y be necessary to provide~ child welfare

training ~ Federal,~ and tribal judges,~

personnel, social workers and child welfare workers,

including those employed Qy agencies licensed Ev ~~

1£l Indirect and administrative.costs relating ~'~ grant

awarded pursuant to this Title shall be paid out.oflndian

Contract Support funds. One hundred ~-centum (100%) of the

~ appropriated Qy Congress ~carry~ the provis~ons and

purposes of this Act shall be awarded to tribes 2.r. Indian

organizati'ons ..n

SEC. 116. Section 301 of the Indian Child Welfare Act (25

U.S.C. 1951) is amended to read as follows--

"SEC. 301 lal A'lY State COO1!"t e::te!"l:1g a final decree or

order in any Indian child adoptive placement after the date

37
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The 11st shall include.. the ~. of the Indian child's .tribe,

the name and address, if known, of. the child's biological

parents ~ prior~ custbdian, '.if !!!!Y.L the names and,

list of all Indian children in~ care, preadoptive2!:

been revoked, the Secretary. shall [certify] provide to the

that] about the child's parentag~-and other cxrcumstances of

birth ~ required BY such tribe to determine '[entitle] the

[child] chl1d'seligibility fo%" [to enrollment] membership..

the biological parent or parents requesting [anonymity] '!lliU.

their identity remain confidential and the affidavit has-not

benefits associated wi th that membership].. Where the- "

adoptive placement ~ of December 31 of the previous year;

documents relating to such child contain an affidavit ·fromA~

eligible for enrollmeat or for determining any rights or

under the criteria established by such tribe,

Indian child's tribe{, where the] such infDrmation [warrants,

Freedom of'·Information Act (5 U.S.C. 552), as amended.

age of eighteen, the adoptive or foster parents of an Indian

services agency shall compile and submit 12 the Secretary ~

child, or an Indian. tribe, the secretary shall diseaose-",;,""

(b) Upon- the request of the adopted . Indian child over the

such information as may >be., held BY theSeCTetary pursuant "12'"

subsection ~ of this.section '[necessary1or the enrollment~

of an] Indian child in·the tribe in which the> chiln'.:·maY."'be.

the identity of any agency having files or

information relating to such adoptive placement.

the names and addresses of the adoptive parents;

the names and addresses of the biological parents;

the name and tribal affiliation of the child;

(3)

(4)

( 2)

( 1)

ft ~e~n~a~c,,-t~m!!!:e:.n~t of~ bill, theNo later~ gQ. days a er_

administrative body for ~ State court system~

des~gnate ~ individual or individuals ~ will be

St t court compliance with this
responsible for ensuring~

All lnformation reqUired BY~ subsection relatlng to

decrees of adoption entered~~~~~ be

t h S cretarv and Indian child's
compiled ~ forwarded to ~ e ---

i. 1989. Where the court records
~~~~ ,January ~

f th b ' o l og i c a l parent or parents that
contain an affidavit 0 e ~

I th ourt shall includetheir identity remain confidentia, e c

f tion The Secretarysuch affidavit with the other ~n orma .

shall lnsure that the confidentiality of such information is

maintained and such information shall not be subJect to the

show--

of th ' s Act shall provide the Secretary and the
of enactment ~

child ' s _tribe with a copy of such decree or order
Indian

together with such other information as may be necessary to
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addresses of the parties having legal and/or physical ~.qy

of the child and the current legal~ of the child,

biological parents and pr~or Indian custodian. Within 12

days 2f the submission of the list 12 the Secretary, ~

~ shall provide 12 each .tribe all information 2B the list

pertaining to the children of such tribe.

TITLE II - SOCIAL SECURITY ACT AMENDMENTS

SEC. 201 Section 408(a) of Title IV of the Social Security

Act (42 U.S.C. 608(a» is amended --

(1) by striking out at the .end of subsection (2) (A) the

word "or ll

(2) by adding after subsection (2) (B) the following

clause "or (C) in the case of an Indian child, as defined by

subsection 4(4) of the Indian Child Welfare Act (25 U.S.C.

1903(4», the Indian child's tribe as defined in subsections

4(5) and (8) of that Act (25 U.S.C. 1903(5) and (8»,".

SEC. 202 Section 422 of Title .IV of the Soclal Securlty

Act (42 U.S.C. 622) is amended by adding after and below

clause (8J the following new clause:

" (9) include a comprehensive plan, developed in

consultation with all tribes within the State and in-state
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Indian organizations (With social serv~ces programs), as

defined by section 4(7) of the Indian Child Welfare Act (25

U.S.C. 1903(7), to ensure that the State fully complies with

the provisions of the Indian Child Welfare Act."

SEC. 203 Section 471 of Title IV of the Social Security

Act (42 U.S.C. 671) is amended by adding after and· below

clause (17) the following new clause:

"(18) provides for a comprehensive plan, developed in

consultation with all tribes within the State and in-state

Indian organizations (with social services programs), as

defined by section 4(7) of the Indian Child Welfare Act (25

U.S.C. 1903(7), to ensure full compliance with the

provislons of the Indian Child Welfare Act. As part of the

plan, the State shall make active efforts to recruit and

llcense Indian foster homes and, in accordance with section

201 of the Indian Child Welfare Act (25 U.S.C. 1931), provide

for the placement of and reimbursement for Indian children ln

tribally licensed or approved facilities."

TITLE III - MISCELLANEOUS

SEC. 301. These amendments shall take effect 90 days after

enactment.

SEC. 302. Within 45 days after enactment of these

41
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amendments, the Secretary shall send to the Governor, chief

justice of the highest court of appeal, the Attorney General,

and the director of the Social Service agency of each State

and tribe a copy of these amendments, together with committee

reports and an explanation of the amendments.

SEC. 303. If any of these amendments or the applicability

thereof is held invalid, the remaining provisions of this Act

shall not be affected thereby.

42
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APPENDIX B

SUMMARY OF THE INDIAN CHILD WELFARE AMENDMENTS OF 1987

TITLE I - INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT AMENDMENTS

SEC. 101 (amends Sec. 3 of ICWA [25 U.S.C. 1903])

(1) Amends the definition of child custody proceedings

to include administrative and dispositional proceedings.

Some states have separate administrative, adjudicatory and

dispositional proceedings while other states combine one or

more of these proceedings. See In Re S.R., 323 N.W.2d 885

(S.D. sup ct. 1982). The Act has been construed in some

Jurisdictions to cover adjudicatory proceedings involved in

the custody of Indian children and not administrative and

dispositional proceedings. The amendment clarifies that each

of these proceedings are ~ncluded within the coverage of the

Act. The section is also amended to state explicitly that

voluntary placements .under section 103 are included within

the definition of "child custody proceeding". Some courts

have ruled that these types of proceedings are not covered by

the Act and by so doing have effectively voided the

validation provisions in that section. See D.E.D. ~ Alaska,

704 P. 2d 774 i Alaska 19851; In 1'e Baby 1!QY!u 643 P. 2d 168

(Kan. 1981), See also In~' Adoption of K.L.R.F., 515 A.2d

33 (Pa. Super, Ct. 1986) which pOinted out the inconsistency
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between this definition and the provisions in sectlon 103 of

the ICWA. In addition, the definition expressly includes

"permanent removal of the child from the parent's custody"

under the definition of "termination of parental rights" to

address situations where children are placed in permanent

custodial placements (e.g., guardianships) without a

determination of parental fitness as required by the Act.

Also, the revised definition expressly includes private

adoptive placements to ensure that such placements are made

in accordance with the placement priorities of the Act.

Finally, the amendments specifically exclude custody disputes

between both unmarried and married parents from the

definition where custody is to be awarded to one of the

parents; they include all other Indian children, and

specifically .l.nclude all other intrafamilial disputes. TheSE~

amendments confirm In ~~, 719 P.2d 154 (Wash. App.

1986) and In ~ Junious ~, 193 Cal. Rptr. 40 (Cal. App.

1983) which held that the existence of a .child custody

proceeding and Indian child are sufficient to trigger the Act

and overrule In re Baby §.2Y 1., supra, Claymore y":".grr, 405

N.W.2d 650 {S.D. 19871 and similar cases WhlCh erroneously

added the extra requirement that the child must also have

l.l.ved .l.n an Indian family. In addition, the amendments are

designed to confirm fu... !!.:.. M.!..Y..:.. M.H. §; fu !!..:..' 651 P. 2d

1170 (Alaska 1982),~ denied sub nom,~ y..:.. Maxie,

461 U.S. 914 (1983) which ruled that the Act applies to

intrafamilial disputes if not expl.l.c.l.tly exclUded and

2
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overrule In ~ Bertleson, 617 P.2d 121 (Mont. 1980). Lastly,

the amendments overrule "Decision of the Commissioner of

Indian Affairs In the Appeal of William Stanek, March 20,

1981 (Adoption of L.A.C. and F.J.C., No. 19724, Thurston

County Court, Nebraska), 8 I.L.R. 5021 (1981) which held that

the Act applies to custody disputes between unmarried

parents.

(2) Defines "domicile" in accordance with tribal law,

or, in the absence of tribal law, it is defined as that place

where a person maintains a residence for an unlimited or

indefinite period, and to which such person has the intention

of returning whenever he is absent, even for an extended

period. The "in the alternative" definition .l.s taken from

the United States compact with the Northern Mariana Islands

approved by Congress. The definition recognizes the special

circumstances of many Indian people on reservations who may

leave the reservation for an extended pez-Lod : for the purposes

of work or education but retain a domicile on the reservation

during that perlod. See WisconsinPotawatomies v.Houston,

393 F. Supp. 719 (N.D. Mich. 1973). The addition of this

definition to the IeWA addresses a number of cases where

trial courts have automatically applied state domicle law to

the disadvantage of an Indian ·parent. See,~, Matter of

Adopt.l.on of Halloway, 732 P.2d 962 (Utah 1986), Goclanney y..:..

Desroches, 660 P.2d 491 (Ariz. et.App. 1982).

3
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(3) Amends the definition of "extended family" to

include all persons related to the child by blood or

marriage. This addresses the not infrequent clrcumstance

where a child may have developed a relationship with a

stepgrandparent or other relative by marriage and placement

with such relative would be appropriate.

(4) Amends the definition of "Indian" to include Alaska

Natives born after the passage of ANCSA in 1971, clarifies

that section 107 applies to persons who by definition cannot

yet establish a right to tribal membership and includes any

person recognized by an Indian tribe as part of its

community. (See explanation in section (5).)

(5) Amends the definition of "Indian chi.ld" to include

children considered to be part of the Indian communlty. The

purpose of this amendment is to deal with children who are

clearly Indian and live in Indian communities but who may not

technically meet criteria for membership because of, for

example, patrilineal or matrilineal tribal membership

systems or insufficlent blood quantum for membership ~n any

one tribe because of connections with more than one tribe.

A similar provislon can be found in the Washington State

Administrative Code, WAC 388-70-·091(3). In addition, the

definition is amended to make clear that a Child who is

member of a tribe or eligible for membershlp need not live

wlth an Indian parent or in an Indian community to be covered!

4
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by this Act. This would reverse In Re Baby~ b, ~,

Johnson ~ ~, 12 ILR 5128 (Okla. Sup. Ct. 1985) and'

Claymore Y..:.. ~, supra, and endorse the holdings in .!!!~

.§..:.. !!..:.. R.,., supra and In_re Junious M.,.., supra.

(6) Indian child's tribe is amended to allow the tribe

with the most significant contact with the, child to designate

another tribe in which the child is a member or eligible for

membership as the Indian child's tribe (W'ith its consent).

A variation of this provision' is found in the Minnesota'

Indian Family Preservation Act, Minn. Stat. sec. ·257.351(7).

(7) Amends "Indian custodian" to' include all Indian

persons to. (whom a parent has voluntarily 'transferred custody

whether in accordance. with state', federal 'or tribal law.

This amendment addresses the case of ~,~ reI. Multnomah

County.Juvenile Dept. ~ England, 640·P.2d 608 (Or. 1982)

which held that since the state retains legal custody of

children it places in foster care, an Indian foster parent is

not an Indian custOdian even where the foster parent is a

member of the'child'sextended family and the parertt has

consented to the placement.

(9) Incllldesterminated tribes 'in the definition of

Indian tribe. Includes Canadian tribes in the defihition of

Indian tribe for the purposes of some sections of the Act,

inclUding the notice, intervention, voluntary consent and

5
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pJ.acemen"C sec"CJ.ons., but not including the. jurisdiction and

grant provisions. This change recognizes the close cultural

and familial relationship between Canadian and American

tribes and the significant number of Canadian Indian children

in the United States, but avoids problems of international

law by excluding Canadian tribes from the juri~diction

clauses. The Washington .Administrative Code .contains a

similar provision, WAC 388-70~091(2}.

(10) Changes the definition of "parent" to clarify that

paternity~aybe acknowledged or established at any time

prior to final termination of the father's parental rights

and that acknowledgement of paternity does ,not require,a

formal legal proceeding. This reverses court cases .:which

have requiredf.ormal acknowledgement proceedings to be held

before the child custody proceeding i$ commenced J.n order for

the father to have standing. See In ~ Baby ~~, 12 ILR

5117 (Okla. Sup. Ct. 1985). In addition. the amendments

provide that any person believed to be the unwed father is

entitled to notice regardless of whether he has acknowledged

or established paternity. See Stanley Y-,. Illinois, 405 U.S.

645 (1972).

(11) Defines "qualified expert witness" to include

persons recognJ.zed as knowledgeable by the Indian community

and to require that all expert witnesses have at, least some

knowledge of the customs and childrearJ.ngpractJ.ces of the

6
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Indian child's tribe -- the degree of knowledge required J.s

dependent upon the individual's level of training. This is a

modified version of Bureau of Indian Affairs Guidel.ines for

State Courts; Indian Child Custody Proceedings (hereinafter

BIA Guidelines), 44 Fed. Reg. 67584 (1979), section, .0.4. The

amendment endorses cases ~hich have enforced such a

requirement, see, ~ fl.:.. State ex reI Juvenile.Department .of

Multnomah County~ Charles, 688 P.2d·1354 «)r.gt 7 App.

1984), app. dism. 701 P.2d 1052 (1985) and reverses cases

which have he~d that expert Witnesses are not required to

have such knowledge. See, ~_sL:,D.W.H. Y.:.. Cabinet for Human

Resources, 706 S.W.2d 840 (Ky. Ct. App. 1986).

(13J,pefine$ "residence" in accordance with tribal . law,

or, in the absence of t:t"ibal law. it is defined as a place of

general abode or a principal, actual dwelling place ofa

continuing or lasting nature. The "in the alternative"

def inition is taken from the. Uni ted. States compact .. wi th the

Marshall Islands and, Micronesia approved by Congress. The

definition recognizes the special ~ircumstances_ofmany

Indian people on reservations WhO may leave the re""ervation

for an extended perJ.od for the purposesof.work or education

but retain their true residence on the reservation during

that period. See Wisconsin Potawatomies Y-,..Houston, 393 F.

Supp. 719 (N.D. Mich. 1973). See also explanatJ.onto the

definition of domicile above.

7
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SEC. 102 (amends Sec. 101 of ICWA [25 U.S.C.1911j)

(a) Makes clear that all tribes, including those in

Publ'ic Law 280 states, have exclusive jurisdiction over

involuntary child custody proceedings involving children

residing or domiciled on the reservation. Notwithstanding

Bryan ~ Itasca County, 426 U~S. 373 (1976) and subsequent

cases such as California ~ Cabazon Band of Mission Indians"

107 S.Ct. 1083 (1987) which limited the scope of, Public Law

280 over civil/regulatory matters, many 280 states and at

least one court decision, Fawcett~ Fawcett" 13 I.L.R. 5063

(Alaska Super. Ct. 1986), have improperly construed 'Public

Law 280 as extending jurisdiction over 'involuntary child

custody proceedings to states. Moreover, in. Native Village

of Nenana ~ Alaska'Departmen.t of Health and Social

Services, 722, P.2d 219 {Alaska 1986), cert. den. 107 S. Ct.

649 (1986), the court erroneously held that unless a tribe

submitted a petition to resume- jurisdiction pursUant to

section 108 of the ICWA, it has no jurisdiction over child

welfare proceedings. These amendments overturn these cases.

The amendments recognize, however, that PUblic Law 280 may

have conferred concurrent jurisdiction over voluntary

proceedings to the states subject to that law. The

amendments also explicitly permit a tribe to consent to the

exercise of concurrent jurisdiction by the state by means of

an agreement pursuant to sect~on 109 of this Act in order to

protect the children of those tribes who do not have the

8
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resources to administer their own system. Tribes are, of

course, free to designate other tribes or to form consortiums

to exercise jurisdiction on their behalf as an alternative to

state jurisdiction.

(b) The amendments remove the good cause exception for

failure to transfer a case involving a child resident and

domiciled off reservation (or a child resident or domiciled

on the reservation where the State has acquired concurrent

jurisdiction pursuant to subsection (a» and instead require

transfer, absent a continuing parental objection consistent

with the purposes of the Act, except in three instances: (1)

where the proceeding is at an advanced stage and the tribe or

parent has ignored timely notice, (2) where the transfer

would cause undue hardship to the witnesses and the tribal

court cannot mitigate the hardship and (3) when there is a

tribal-state agreement to the contrary. This recognizes the

original purpose of the "good cause" exception (a modified

forum non conveniens notion), see~ of Appeal in Pima

County, 635 P.2d 187 (Ariz. Ct. App. 1981), cert. den. 455

U.S. 1007 (1982) and prevents state court abuse of the good

cause exception, see, ~, In ~ Bertleson, supra, In ~

Bird Head, 308 N.W.2d 837 (Neb. 1983), In ~~, 358

N.W.2d 311 (Iowa 1985), In ~ Adoption of K.L.R.F., supra,

(Del Sole, .] .,conc. op.), In the Matter of Adoption of .

~, 489 N.E.2d 156 (Ind. Ct. App. 1986) (Staton, P. J.,

dissent). It also reverses court cases (1) which have

9
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refused to allow a parent to 'withdraw an objection, (2) where

an objection to transfer has oeen based solely upon a desire

to break the child's bonds with the tribe and Indian family,

see- In ~ Baby ~~, supra, and (3) where courts have ruled

that they cannot transfer the case to tribal court where

there is concurrent jur~sdiction because the transfer

provision of the ICWA only involves children who live off of

the reservation. The amendments also make clear that a

request to transfer may be made orally. as provided in the

BIA guidelines, section C.l. Some courts have required full

participation in the proceeding by the party requesting

transfer before considering that request --ahunnecessary and

unduly burdensome requirement. See In ~ Bird ~, supra.

Finally, this section ~s made applicable to all child custody

proceedings to explicitly permlt tribes to petition for

transfer of preadoptive and adopt~onproceedings to tribal

court.

(c) Amends this sectlon to clarify that the right of

intervention applies to all ch~ld custody proceedings and

that all biological parents whose parental rights have not

been terminated have the right to intervene. The amendments

also extend the right of intervention to administrative or

judicial proceedings to review the child's placement and

allow a tribe 'to designate another tribe or Indian

organizat~on (wlth its consent) to act ~n ltS oehalf to deal

wlth situations where a child is away from the reservation of

10
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his or her tribe.

(d) Requires a state and local social services agency to

notify the Indian child's tribe within seven days and to

cooperate fully with the tribe whenever it determines that an

Indian child is in a dependent or other condition that could

lead to an out-of-home placement and continued agency

involvement with the child for 30 days or more. This

provision is designed to better ensure that the provisions of

the Act are enforced and recognizes the importance and

benefits of tribal involvement in all stages of the process.

Both the Minnesota Indian Family Preservation Act (Minn.

Stat. sec. 257.352 (3» and the Washington Tribal-State

Agreement regarding child custody services and proceedings

(hereinafter Washington Tribal-State Agreement) (Part III,

Section 3) include a similar provision.

(e) Amends SUbsection 1911(d) to clarify that

differences in practice and procedures that do not affect ··the

fundamental fairness of a tribal court proceeding are not

grounds to refuse to give full faith and credit to a tribal

judicial proceeding. Under existing'language, tribes

sometimes encounter difficulty meeting state requlrements for

introduction of public records in state courts because tribal

court procedures for certifying or authenticating docum~nts

do not comport with the technical requirements of state law.

11
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(f) Adds a new subsection which makes clear that this

section does not mean that a state can refuse to offer the

same services to its Indian citizens as it does to all

citizens. Some states have determ~ned that they have no

authority to provide services to on reservation Indians or

to off reservation Indians who were the subject of a tribal

court order, thereby depriving those individuals of the

opportunity to voluntarily make use of available State

services. This was not the intent of this section of the

ICWA.

SEC. 103 (amends Sec. 102 of ICWA [25 U.S.C. 1912])

(a) Amends the notice requirements to make them

applicable to all ~nvoluntary child custody proceedings,

including adoptive and preadoptive placements. This amendment

recognizes that without such a requirement there may not be

any party to the proceeding in a position to ensure that

placement priorities are followed by the court in the

adoption context -~ some cases in fact start at the adoption

phase. Cf. Matter of J.R.S., 690 P.2d 10 (Alaska 1984). The

amendments also clarify the required contents of the notice

to make sure that all necessary information about the rights

of all parties is ~ncluded and specify necessary procedures

for determining the Indian child's tribe and providing notice

to all tribes in whicn an Tndian child is eligible for

membership (or to the tribe in whicn he or sne is a member)"'

12
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prior to notifying the BIA. These clarifications are

included because of the common practice in some states, for

example, some counties in California, to simply provide

notice to the BIA without a good faith effort to notify the

appropriate tribe(s). The BIA often does not pass these

not~ces on to the tribes nor does it take any other action.

In addition, the amendments clarify that if there is both a

parent and Indian custodian, both receive notice. At least

one court has held that notice to the Indian custodian and

not the parent was sufficient. Additionally, the amendments

make explicit there is reason to know that the child is

Indian when the petitioner has reason to know, not only when

the court has reason to know. This change is consistent with

and gives force to section B.1.c. of the BIA guidelines

which provides, among other things, that the court has reason

to believe that a child is Indian when (1) any party to the

case informs the court, (2) any agency or officer of the

court has informat.ion that the child may be Indian, 'or (3)

the child lives in a predominantly Indian community. Some

courts have been lax in implementing this provision. See,

~ 9:.:.., In the Matter of the Adoption of ~ Indian Child. (Baby

Larry), 217 N.J.Super. 28 (1987). The notice time limits in

this section are also amended. The section as enacted allows

a child custody proceeding to be neld five days prior to the

time within which the Secretary is authorized to provide

notice to the parent, Indian custodian and the tribe. This

is clearly a drafting error and these amendments would

13



14

180 181

counsel. Some courts and agencies have narrowly c;onstrued

this provision to permit examination and not copyi~g.

below for explanation.

15

(f) Same as above in regard to the beyond a reasonable

doubt standard required to terminate parental rignts and the

"continued custody" issue. This fil;"st:cited:provision would

(d) Expands upon the .no'tf.on of reasonable .efforts' .to

indicate that in most cases such efforts must include the.':

involvement at a.minimum of. the Indian tribe ,andcextended

family. The amendl\lent is.desoigned ·to:make clear that,.

whenever possible, 'the resources of the tr.i,balcommunity are

to be brought to bear before.removal.of the child, including

the involvement of an Indian child and family service

program, indiVidual Indian care giverso and theprov~sion of

CUlturally sensi tivechildrearing services. To. :str.engthen

this requirement, the amendments provide th.a.t nO.chi'ld

custody proceeding may be commenced, except in emergency

circumstances, unless the tribe has preViously receiv.ed

notice of the ,dependent status of the -ch f Ld..

(e) Clarifies that the clear and convlncing standard

utilized in involuntary fostercal;"e proceedingsapplie;;; to

all findings that the court needs to makein.order to 'place

the child in foster .caz-e . Also, the amendments remove. the

word "continued" before the word "custody". See sectionf:;.

Extends·the right to counsel to administrative

This will ensure that families are appointed

(b)

IC) Clarifies that the right to discover documents in a

child custody proceeding includes access to the case record

and all documents which serve as the basis for oral

test1mony. In. some states, social workers have refused to

release informat~on to tribes'on»the ground that the

information has not been "filed" with the court. This

refusal is especially critical where a state worker files an

abbreviated social summary with the court and does not file

theworker.;s raw data file which provides information to the

Indian tribe or Indian parent about the basis for the social

worker's dispositional and casework decisions. The

amendments also clarify that such documents may be copied by

effect on family unity. Also requires payment by the

Secretary of reasonable expert wi tness fees. This ·is

necessary lf parents and Indian custodian are to be able to

participate on an equal footing in child custody proceedings.

hearings.

counsel at all stages of proceedings which could have an

rectify this problem. Finally, the amendments prov~de for a

tolling of the time limits, at the option of the parent or

Indian custodian, if an application for counsel 1s pending.

It is, of course, presumed that the Secretary will process

such requests promptly so that there is no undue delay in thle

scheduling of the proceeding.
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reverse the decisions of some courts which have applied a

lesser standard to some of""the elements required for the

termination of parental rights. See In the~ of ~~,

715 P;2d' 1170 (Alaska 1986); In ~~, 12 I.L.R.5068

(Minn. Ct'. App. 1985). Congress recognized in 1978 that

permanent'o:r.emova:l of a child is{,',a:~penalty,as severe as a

criminal, penalty --that stringent protections must'be in

place and that ,termination is a last resort to be applied

only when the conditions threatening the child are likely to

continue fora prolonged, indeterminate period. A stringent

standard of proof is necessary as to all elements of p:t'oof

required to ensu:t'e ,that termination is truly justified. ASi

for the second change mentioned above, some courts have ,cited

the continued custody clause'Oto wl'ongfully deny the

applicability of the Act where the child is not in the

custody of the Indian parent at the time the proceeding is

brought. See, ~ C, Johnson y",. Howard; supra.

(g) Clarifies that the existence of community or family

poverty, crowded or inadequate housing, alcohol abuse or non

conform'ing social behavior is not grounds to r emove the child

from his or her home unless a direct causal relationship

between these conditions and serious harm to the child can be

demonstrated. This change brings into the statute section

D.3. of the BIA guidelines.

(h) This section explicitly recognizes the customary

16
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system of adoption' prevalent among Indian tribes, i.e.,

continued contact between the adopted child and his or her

biological family (and tribe) after a final decree of

adoption. In some cases where permanent out-of-home

placement may be unavoidable, termination of parental rights

and contact between the child and his or her family and tribe

may not be the least restrictive nor best method to provide

for the best interests of the child. Nonetheless, some state

courts have no statutory authority to explore such options.

This section would provide that authority.

SEC. 104 (amends Sec. 103 of ICWA [25 U.S.C. 1913])

(a) (1) Provides that consents must be validated

regardless of the type of placement. Thus, all adoptive

placements whether by state agency or a private agency or

indiVidual would require validation by the state court.

Moreover, the section is amended to make sure that the

relevant provisions of the Act, for example, placement

preferences, the ten day restriction on consent, the right to

legal counsel and the, notice provisions, are explained to the

parent and Indian custodian, if any. These changes are

designed to ensure that all consents are truly informed and

voluntary. Also, parents and Indian custodians are not

permitted to waive the requirements of this section. Too

often, private adoption agencies have continued to try to

circumvent the Act by having the uninformed parent sign a

17
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blanket walver of the Act. Additionally, the amendments make

clear that both state and tribal courts may take consents in

appropriate situations. Some state courts have not accepted

tribal courts as courts of competent jurisdiction. The

change clarifies that the tribal court's jurisdictlon is the

same in the voluntary context as in the involuntary context.

Children resident or domiciled on the reservation or wno are

wards of tribal courts must have their consents valldated by

tribal courts except where jurisdictlon has otherwise been

vested in a state ~n accordance with section 101(a). Off

reservatlon, both tribes and states have jurisdiction to

validate consents which may be exercised in accordance with

section 101 of this Act.

(2) This clause provides that the tribe snaIl be

notified of all voluntary proceedings. A number of states

have recognized that it is'important for tribes to have

notice of these proceedings and have included such provislons

~n state law, e.g., Washington (RCW 26.33.090, as amended by

L. 1987, c. 170). Minnesota (Minn. Stat. sec. 257.353(2»). or

in tribal-state agreements, e.g., New Mexico-Navajo

agreement (section III.A.2.(b». Without notlce of voluntary

placements, ~ribes lose the opportunity to intervene in the

case and request transfer of the case. Consequently, thelr

ability to monitor and influence what is happenlng to a

significant number of their children is greatly diminisned.

18
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(3) This clause mandates that consent to out-of-home

placement shall not be considered to be equivalent to

abandonment by the parent or Indian custodian. Some courts

have utilized voluntary consents as grounds to involuntarily

terminate parental rights or to change the child's domicile

in order to improperly assert jurisdiction. See,~,

Matter of Adoption of Halloway, supra.

(4) This clause requires that IHS ensure that parents

are informed of their rights under this Act and that the IHS

is in compliance with this provision of the Act. This clause

is designed to increase compliance with this section and to

address instances in which IHS personnel have reportedly

helped effectuate consensual placements not in accordance

with the requirements of this section.

(b) Clarifies that upon revocation of consent to a

foster care placement, the child is to be immediately

returned to the parent or Indian custodian unless to do so

would subject the child to a substantial and immediate danger

of serious physical harm or threat of such harm. The

amendments explicitly provide that the pendency of an

involuntary child custody proceeding is not adequate reason

to refuse to return the child to the parent or Indian

custodian. These amendments are designed to ensure that

parents who-have voluntarily relinquished-custody are truly

able to regain their children upon demand as the statute

19
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intends. See Minnesota Family Preservation Act, Minn. Stat.

sec. 257.353(4) (child must be returned within 24 hours).

(c) Amendments are made to the consent to termination

of parental rights, preadoptive or adoptive placement

provisions which are similar to the amendments in subsection

(b) above. Also, the amendments clarify that consent maybe

withdrawn at any t~me prior to the entry of a final decree of

adoption. This affirms the case of Angus ~ Joseph, 655 P.2d

208 (Or. Ct. App. 1982), ~~ den. 660 P.2d 683 (1983), cert,

den. 104 S.Ct. 107 (1983) and reverses the cases of In'the

Interest of L.n.R.T., 391 N.W.2d 594 (N. n. 1986) and Matter

of J.R.S., supra, ~n which it was erroneously held that

consent could not be revoked once parental rights are

terminated even thougn the adopt~on itself had not been

finalized. This clarification is important because often the

termination of parental rights is entered immediately after

consent is ·given, effectively rendering the revocation

meaningless if the L.n.R.T. and J ..R.S. interpretation is

accepted. Finally, the amendments make clear that Indian

custodians may withdraw consent under .: this section, thereby

conforming this section with subsection (b).

(d) Clarifies that a fraudulent consent maybe

cnallenged so long as a petition is filed within two years of

the entry of the decree of.adoption, .see BIA Gu~delines, sec.

G.1., and that a preponderance of the ev~dence standard

20
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applies to such a proceeding.

SEC. 105 (amends Sec. 104 of ICWA [25 U.S.C. 1914])

(al Extends the provision authorizing challenges to

proceedings which contravene the ICWA as follows: preadoptive

and adoptive placements are explicitly included under this

section; violations of the order of placement (section 105 of

ICWA! and adoption set-aside (section 106 of ICWA) provisions

would also give rise to a challenge under this section; the

invalidity of a prior proceeding may be grounds to invalidate

a subsequent .proceeding; extended family members may

intervene in these proceedings and may mount independent

challenges alleging a violation of the order of placement.

These changes are designed to strengthen the ability of

wronged children, parents, tribes or custodians to challenge

proceedings that have not complied with the rCWA, thereby

creating a more viable mechanism for Qverseeingcompliance

and protecting Indian children and .parents. These amendments

would address the~~ Alaska, supra, and~ of

~, 679 P.2d 1241 (Mont. 1984) ,cases to the extent that

they imply that the flaws of an earlier proceeding may,not be

grounds to overturn subsequent proceedings. Of course, ..if

the earlier rUlings were not necessary prerequisites .to the

later proceeding and the aggrieved individual recei,ved notice

and an opportunity to be heard in the later procee ing, :,the

earlier failures to comply with the statute might ot cause

21
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the later proceeding to be invalidated. In view of the

expanded nature of this section, a clause has also been added

wh~ch limits review to two years after final adoption. At

present, the section contains no time limitation.

(b) Clarifies that federal courts nave jur~sdiction over

challenges under this section and have habeas corpus

jurisdiction over Indian child welfare cases. These changes

would maRe clear that the analysis in~~ Lycoming

County, 458 U.S. 502 (1982) -- inwnich the court ruled that

habeas corpus is not a remedy applicable to state child

custody proceedings because such proceedings have

historically been the responsibility of states is not

applicable in the Indian Child Welfare context because of thE~

extensive Federal interest in the sphere of Indian affairs.

In addition, this change would overrule Kiowa Tribe Y..,.. Lewis.,

777 F.2d 587 (10th Cir. 1985), cert. den. 107 S. Ct. 247

(1986) and other cases which refused to review state court

interpretations of federal law.

(c) Provides for expedited proceedings upon request of

any party to the proceeding. There are far too many cases

which continue for years, as many as seven, before they are

resolved. See,~,~ of Adoption of Halloway, supra.

This is not in the best interests 'of the child, parents or

tribe and this clause is meant to address this problem.

22
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SEC. 106 (amends Sec. 105 of ICWA [25 U.S.C. 1915)]

(a}-(c) strengthens the placement preferences.by making

them mandatory except in four instances: (1) when the child

is of sufficient age and requests a di£ferent placement; (2)

the child has extraordinary physical or emotional needs, as

established by the testimony of qualified expert witnesses,

that cannot be met 'through a placement within the order of

placement; (3l there is clear and convincing evidence,

including testimony of qualified expert witnesses, that

placement within the order of placement is likely to result

in serious emotional or physical damage to the child; (4l

suitable families within the order of placement are

unavailable even after a diligent search to find such

families. These changes are made because of the lack of

compliance with the placement preferences by many state and

private agencies. For example, a 1983 California audit

revealed that about half of the placements feII outside of

all the placement preferences without any showing that there

was good cause for an out of preference placement. In

addition, many courts have abused the good cause exception by

using that exception to deny placements on the reservation

because, for example, they think it is too rural, that no

doctors are available or for other culturally inappropriate

reasons. The exceptions to mandatory placements in new

subsection (c) are derived from BIA Guidelines, section F.3.,

with one addition, the clause dealing with evidence of

23
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serious emotional and physical harm -- the changing of the

preferences from presumptive to mandatory gives rise to the

need for this additional exception.

(d) Amends subsection 1915(c) to provide that a

placement preference (and request for confidentiality)

of a parent or child shall be considered only if it would

lead to a placement within the placement categories. This

reflects the notion that the parent does not have the right,

by means of a request for anonymity, to prevent the child

from access to his or her Indian heritage. The agreement

between the Navajo Tribe and state of New Mexico contains

such a prOVision, section V.D. The amendments also provide

that the request for confidentiality snaIl not be grounds to

fail to prOVide notice to the tribe and non-consenting parent

for much the same reason, as well as the need to.pz:otect tn.:

constitutional rights of the non-consenting parent. See

Stanley y..:.. Illinois, 405 U.S. 645 (1972).

(e) Amends subsection 1915(d) to provide that the Stat.:

shall promulgate separate state licensing standards for

Indian homes in consultation with affected tribes and place

children in tribally licensed and approved.homes if necessal~Y

to meet the requirement that the prevailing social and

cultural standards of the Indian community be utilized in

placing Indian children. Many state licensing standards

contain elements that are inapproprlate ln the Indian

24
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cultural and socioeconomic context. These unnecessary

criteria can result in a shortage of Indian foster and

adoptive homes for State placements, By promUlgating

separate licensing standards and utilizing tribally licensed

and approved homes, states may alleviate this shortage.

States, of course. have an affirmative duty to actively take

affirmative steps to recruit Indian foster and adoptive

homes.

(fl Amends sUbsectlon 1915(eJ to ma~e explicit that

efforts to comply with the order of placement must include

contacting the tribe and notice to extended family members

(wlth identifyinginformatlon elimlnated if thecourt·sees

fit to honor a request for confidentiality), and a search of

national. state. county, tribal and Indian organization

listings of Indian homes. This addition to the subsectlon is

a modified verslon of language lncluded in the commentary to

section F. 3. of the BIA guidelines and is consldered

necessary, once again, to assure compliance with the

placement provisions.

SEC. 107 (amends Sec. 106 of IeWA [25 U.S.C. 1916])

(a) Explicitly provides for notice to the biological

parents, prior Indian custodian and the tribe in any case

where an adoption is vacated in order to enable them to

exerClse the rights granted by this section. The BIA

25
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Guidelines, section G.3., provide for notice to the parent or

Indian custodian. The amendments also clarify that all

relevant provisions of the Act, including the notice,

jurisdiction and burden of proof ~ections, apply to Indian

children whose adoptive placements terminate. Finally, the

section is amended to provide for notice to the tribe and a

when adopted Indian children are placed inright to intervene

foster care. These provisions recognize that reestablishing

the child's connection with his tribe and family in cases

where an adoptive placement has broken down is often in the

child's best interest.

(b) Provides that whenever such children are not

returned to their biological parent or Indian custodian,

placement shall be made in accordance with the IeWA and

that, in this context, extended family shall include the

extended family of the biological parents or prior Indian

custodian. See explanation to subsection a.

(c) Provides for notice to the tribe, as well as

pa~ents or Indian custodian whose parental rights have not

been terminated, whenever the foster care placement of an

Ind~an child is reviewed or changed. This is implicit in the

Act at present and included in the BIA Guidelines, section

However, such notice is not always sent at present.
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SEC. 108 (amends Sec. 107 of IeWA, [25U.S.e. 1917])

Allows the tribe and adoptive parents, as well as an

adult adoptee, to petition for information about an adopted

child. Both have an obvious interest in obtaining such

:information. This section is also amended to make clear that

where court records are insufficient to enable a court to

assist an Indian adoptee to secure the 'rights contemplated by

Section 107, the court is required to seek the necessary

information from agency and other records that may be subject

to court order. Finally, the amendments provide that the

names of the biological parents shall be made available to

the petitioner. as well as the names and tribal affiliation

of grandparents, where necessary' (e.g., where the natural

parent of the adopted child was also adopted).

SEC. 109 (amends Sec. 108 of IeWA [25 U.S.C. 1918])

Amends this section to make the reassumption provisions

applicable only in the context of reassumptionof'exclusive

jurisdiction over all voluntary proceedings. This section,

as currently drafted, has served to confuse state courts and

ln fact has led one court in~ Village of Nenana ~

~ Dept. of~~ 'Social Services, supra, to conclude

that absent petition under section 108, the Village in

question had no jurisdiction over child welfare proceedings.

In essence, it construed this section as taking away the

27
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SEC. 110 (amends Sec. 110 of ICWA [25 U.S.C. 1920])

29
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is also amended to provide that, whenever possible, emergency

placement shall be made in accordance with the order of

placement in section 1915,

(b) Requires that a courtatfirm the need for an

emergency placementwi.1:hin three working days, of 'the child-'s

removal unless the chi-Id-'can be "returned prior to that' time'

(the requirement .thatthe"child be returned.immediately--"i'f

the emergency has ended ,is unchanged). Inaddi t-ion ,the

section requires that unless'the child is returned to-the

parent or Indian custodian within 10 days,'the state, in the

absence of a section 109 tribal-state agreement to the

contrary, must take steps to either transfer the child to the

tribe (in the case of a child who is resident or domici~ed on

the reservation- or a ward of the -tribal court) or commence a

child custody proceeding in State court. ongoing efforts to

prevent removal of the child must Continue while, a petition

is pending. No emergency custody order shall remainln force

for more than 30 days (unless there is a delay in the child

custody proceeding because of the requirements in section

101). These changes are designed to prevent emergency'

proceedings from turning into long-term involuntary

placements, thereby circumventing the provisions of the ACt.

The changes are also designed to make sure that the state

does not obtain continuing jurisdiction over a child through

the emergency removal provision in instances where the child

would otherwise be SUbJect to the exclusive'jurisdiction of

1922])'SEC. 111 ,(amends Sec. 112 of ICWA [25 U.S.C.

court.

(a) Amends the existing section to make clear that a

state agency has the authority to remove on an emergency

basis all Indian children located off the reservation. Some

states have been reluctant to deal With emergency cases

involving Indian children because of an ambiguity that ,they

perceive regarding the scope of this section. This section

Clarifies that the parent or Indian custodian has the

right to petition any court with jurisdiction, including

Federal court, to regain custody in a case where a child has

been illegally removed or retained. At present, the section

is silent as to whether parents and Indian custodians have

that right. If they do not, there ,may be no remedy in a CaSE!

where a person illegally gains or retains custody of a child

Without attempting to have that custody formalized by a

tribal jurisdiction possessed by the village prior to the

ICWAl The amendments to section 101(a) of this Act, together

with the amendments to this section, make clear it was not

the intent of the ICWA to remove jurisdiction from tribes -

the 101 amendments also eliminate the need for this section

to be as expansively drafted as is presently the case.
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the tribe.

SEC. 112 (new section 124 of the ICWA)

(al Requires the Secretary to establish a .Indian Child

Welfare monitoring committee of not less ·than 3 persons for

each area office. The members of each committee are to be

appointed for two years .from~a list of nominees furnished by

Indian tribes and organizations and shall represent diverse

elements of the .Indiancommunity.The.purpose of the

committees is .to moni tor compliance with. the .ICWA•.. ·The

nominating structure .is derived ·from20 U.S.C. sec. 1221g

pertaining to the National Advisory Council on Indian

Education.

(b) Provides that any state in which a Federally

recognized Indian tribe is located or which contains

an Indian population which exceeds 10,000 must require that

all of its licensed private agencies comply with the Act and

periodically audit their compliance. Private adoption

agencies often fail to comply with the Act with few, if any,

consequences. This amendment would provide a strong

incentive for compliance. The Minnesota Indian Family

Preservation Act, Minn. Stat. secs. 257.352 and 257.353,

includes private placement agencies under its aegis and the

Washington Tribal-State Agreement, Part II, sec. 6, requires

compliance of pr~vate agencies as a condition for continued
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licensure. States which do not meet the above criteria would

be permitted and encouraged to establish such a regulation,

but would not be required to do so.

SEC. 113 (amends Sec. 201 of ICWA [25 U.S.C. 1931])

(al The amendments make clear that priorities in grant

programs shall be set "by the tribes, ·not the BIA, 'and that

grants may be used for legal representation for the tribe and

for cultural and family-enr~chingactivities. These changes

are meant to address the administration of the ICWA grant

program by the BIA whereby the·Bureau·s has attempted.to set

its own priorities and has refused to allow grant money to

pay for tribal legal representation.

(b) Provides that all placements in tribally licensed

or approved foster or' adoptive homes, whether located on or

off the reservation, qualify for applicable federally

assisted programs, such as title IV-E payments for foster

care and adoption assistance. This would ensure that the

original purpose of the "equivalent" language of this section

is fulfilled, namely, that Indian tribal foster and adoptive

homes are eligible for funds appropriated for adoptive and

foster care unde~ the Social Security Act.

(c) Provides that, notwithstanding P.L. 96-272, tribes

may develop their own systems for foster care licensing,
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SEC. 114 (amends Sec. 202 of ICWA [25 U.S.C. 1932])

199
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SEC. 115 (amends Sec. 203 of ICWA [25 D.S.C. 1933])

(c) Provides that indirect costs of ICWA grant programs

Makes the same changes· to the grant sections applicable

to Indian organizations as are made in subsections (a), (bl,

and (d) of Section 112. The changes explicitly indicate that

the Secretary shall award grants to Indian organizations to

make clear that the Secretary may not unilaterally elimina~e

funding for off reservation programs.

(a) Requires IHS and BIA to enter into an agreement

relating to the establishment, operation and funding of

Indian cnild and family services programs, including the use

of IHS money for such purposes. This cnange is designed to

accomplish the original intent of th2s section __

programmatic and financial involvement of IHS in Indian Child

Welfare.

(b) Provides independent appropriat20ns authorization

for Indian Child Welfare grants and related training

programs. This is designed to indicate that the ICWA grant

program and other child welfare funding is not to be the

first program to be eliminated if bUdget reductions are

required.

There are
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development of case plans and case plan reviews.

(d) Provides that the grant review process must utilize

individuals with knowledge of Indian child welfare chosen in

consultation with tribes who are not Federal employees. The

grant review process has been widely criticized by tribes

lacK of fairness, impartiality and rationality. This

amendment is an attempt to improve the process. Th2s

subsection also provides that tribes throughout the country

are eligible for grants to make clear that tribes, Native

villages and non-profit regional associations in Alaska are,

eligible for grants.

some potential inconsistencies between the ICWA and 272 as

applied and differences between the resources available to

state and tribal social services agencies. For example, the

permanancy planning provision in 272 is sometimes interpreted

as placing strict limits on the length of foster care. Under

ICWA, it may sometimes be that a long-term arrangement is the

only way to preserve the child's connection with his or her'

tribe and heritage. Moreover, the review system by 96-272

may not make sense in the .context of a small,personalized

tribal program. Tribes should have the flexibility to

structure child placements and their child welfare programs

in general notwithstanding their receipt of funds authorize,d

by P. L. 96-272.
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are to be funded from BIA contract support funds and that all

funds appropriated for these programs shall go to the tribe

and not to BIA administration or programs. This amendment is

meant to ensure that, given the inadequate level of funding

for ICWA grants, all money that is appropriated is spent

directly onth~provision of child welfare services by the

tribe.

SEC. 116 (amends Sec. 301 of ICWA [25 U.S.C. 1951])

(a) Provides that information relating to adoptions,

retroactive to the effective date of ICWA, shall be sent to

the Indian child's tribe, ·as well as ·to the Secretary;

requires each court system to designate a responsible

individual(s) to comply with the Act. Recordkeeping and

access to information has been sporadic under the current

provision. These changes are designed to improve the system

and also to ensure that the tribe has information about its

children. The Minnesota Indian Family Preservation Act,

Minn. Stat. sec. 257.356, provides for such information to be'

sent to the tribe.

(b) Requires the Secretary to provide all information in

his possession to the tribe, adoptive or foster parents, or

adult adoptee, including the names of all parents, unless the

parents are still living and have requested confidentiality.

The rationale for this change is that in the absence of a

34
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request for confidentiality, there is no reason to withhold

information from an adult or tribe. In the case .of a~equest

for confidentiality, the Secretary must provide. enough

information for, the .tribe to make its own .determination as to

an adopted child's eligibility for tribal membership, rather

than permitting the BIA to make that dete~minationforth~

tribe. See Minnesota Indian Family PreservationAct " Minn '.. ,

stat. 257.356(2). The presumption should be in favor pf

maximum disclosur.e with ,only, that iIl.formationrelating

directly to the iii.entity ofthespeci,ficperson requesting

confidentiality withheld andnotot~~~ information relating,

to, for example, the child's .othe:r-parent. The.rights;.in

this section are, of course, in addition to those rights

provided by section 107.

(c) Requires the state social services agency to

annually prepare a summary ,of .. Indian .chdLdr-eri ·in fO.ster care,

preadoptiveoradoptive placements and submit it to the

Secretary and the Indian child's tt i be. Agairi', 'thi.sis

designed to improve the quality of information available' to

all concerned.

TITLE II - SOCIAL SECURITY ACT AMENDMENTS

SEC. 201

Amends section 408(a) of Title IV of the Social Security

35
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Act (42 U.S.C. 608(a» to include in the definition of

"dependent child" any Indian child placed in foster care

whose placement and care are the responsibility of his or her

tribe. This amendment is designed to 'make clear that

children placed by tribal social serVices agencies in

licensed or approved facilities are eligible for funding

under the Social Security Act. Currently, the statute seems

to require that placement be made by a state agency, state

approved agency or other public agency with which the state

has an agreement. Many tribal programs do not fall into

these categories. See Native Village of Stevens ~ Smith,

770 F.2d 1486 (9th Cir. 1985), cert.den. ,106 S.Ct. 1514

(1986) .

SEC. 202

Amends section 422 of Title IV of the Social Security

Act (42 U.S.C. 622) to require States to include as part of

their Title IV-B child welfare plans, a ,comprehensive plan

to ensure State compliance with ICWA developed in

consultation with all tribes and Indian organizations with

child welfare programs within the state. By including this

provision in the Social Security Act, thereby requiring that

compliance be measured in the per1od1c audits conducted by

HHS, it is hoped that compliance with the ICWA will improve.

36
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Amends section 47~ of Title IV of the Social Security

Act (42 U.S.C. 671) to require States to include as part of

their Title IV-E foster care and adoption assistance"plans, a

comprehensive plan to ensure State compliance with ICWA

developed in consultation with all tribes and Indian

organizations with child welfare programs within the state.

As part of this plan, states must recruit and license-Indian,

foster homes and place (and reimburse for) children in

tribally licensed and approved facilities. Again, by

including'this provision in the Social Security Act, thereby

requiring that compliance be" measured in the periodic audits,

conducted by HHS, it is hoped that compliance with the ICWA,

particularly the foster home reimbursement and placement:

provisions, will improve.

TITLE III - MISCELLANEOUS

SEC. 301

These amendments take effect 90 days after enactment.

SEC. 302

Requires that the amendments be circulated to states and

tribes within 45 days.

37
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SEC. 303

Provides that the unconstitutionality of one ~rovision

in this Act will not affect the remaining provisions.

38
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APPENDIX C

THE INDIAN SOCIAL SERVICES ASSISTANCE ACT' OF 1987

A .BILL to amend the Social Services Block Grant, Adoption

Assistance and Child Welfare Act of 1980, and the Alcohol, Mental

Health and Drug Abuse Act, to authorize· the consolidation of

certain block grants to Indian tribes, to provide tor the

collective operation of programs by Indian tribes, to provide

grant protection to Indian tribes and for other purposes •

. BE IT ENACTED BY THE SENATE AND HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES OF

THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA IN ·CONGRESS ASSEMBLED,

That this Act may be cited as the "Indian Social Services

Assistan.ce Act of 1987".

TITLE I - SOCIAL SERVICES BLOCK GRANT AMENDMENTS

SEC,- 101. Section 2001'01: the Social security Adf (42 u.S.c.

1397) is amended--

(1) by adding after the phrase "encouraging each State'; the

phrase "and Indian tribe",

(2) by adding after the phrase "in that ..State" the phrase
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i.nserting instead .. ; and". and

207

per centum of Indian popUlation

residing on the reservation

below the poverty level

x -----------------------------------------

per centum of U. S. population below

the poverty level"

Section 2004 of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C.

instead "subsections", and

(2) by striking "subsection" after the word "under" and

SEC. 104

the reservation

U. S. popUlation

3

Indian population

(3) by adding after "(a)" the clause "and (e)".

(1) by adding after the word "State" the first· two times

that it appears in that sectlon the phrase "or Indian tribe", and

res1ding on or near

" (e) A sum shall be reserved for the direct provision of

funds to the governing bodies of Indian tribes. The per centum

of' the sums appropriated under this title to be set aside for

Indian tribes shall be calculated by the following formula:

1397c) 1s amended--

(b) Section 2003 of that Act (42 U.S.C. 1397b) is amended by

adding at the end the following new subsection:

Section 2002 of the Social Security Act (42

(a) Section 2003(b) of the Social Security Act

SEC. 102.

SEC. 103.

(1) by add·ing after ".than" the following clause:. "Indian

"(6) alleViating poverty,".
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(3) by str.iking Out,"and" at the end of clause (4.),

(4) by striking OUt the comma at"the end of clause (5) and

" (or in the case of Indian tr.ibes, within the Indian CO_unity)",

(5) by adding after and below clause (5) the following

clause:

U.S.C. 1397a) is amended--

( 1) by adding after the 'word "State" each place that. it

appears in subsection (a)(l) the phrase "and Indian tribe", and

(42 U.S.C. 1397b(bU, is amended __

"(.2)· by adding after the word. "S·tate" each place that it

appears in subsect;i0ns (c)· and '(el ,the phrase "or Indian tribe".

tribes and",
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in accordance with

The Secretary shall maKe payments under

Indian tribe which undertakes to operate a

Each tribe shall be entitled to an

an

(a)2006.SEC.

program under this title.

h ount set aside forallotment which bears the same ratio to team

3() f this title (.42 U.S.C.Indian tribes under section 200 e 0

11 . formula'1397b( e)) as the ratio determined by the fo oW1ng .. .

section 2002 to

209

following new section:

5

(4) by adding at the end of subsection (b) the following new

"DIRECT GRANTS TO INDIAN TRIBES

SEC. 106 (a) Title XX of the Social Security Act (42

13· 97 et seq.' is amended by adding at the end theU.S.C.

SEC. 107 Section 2007 of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C.

1397f) is amended by adding after the word "State" each place it

that sec t i on the phrase "or Indian tribe".appears in

sentence:

"Tribal audits shall be conducted

procedures established by the Secretary."

(3) by adding after the phrase "wi thin the State" in

subsection (a) the phrase "(or, in the case of an Indian tribe,

within the Indian community)"

by adding after the phrase "the State" each place it(1 )

SEC. 105 Section 2005 of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C.

(2) by adding after the phrases "as the State" and "The

(1) by adding after the phrase "Each State" in sUbsection

(2) oy adding after the phrase "of State and local law" in

(3) by adding after the word "State's" each place it appears

208

(2) by adding after the word "State" the third time it

appears in that section the phrase "( or in the case of Indian

tribes, within the Indian community)".

1397d) is amended--

appears in sUbsection (a) the phrase "or Indian tribe",

sUbsection (a)(7) the phrase "or, wnere it applies, tribal law",

and

in sUbsection (b) the pnrase "or Indian tribe's".

SEC. 106 Section 2006 of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C.

1397e) is amended--

(a) the phrase "and Indian tribe",

State
l l

In subsection (a) the phrase "or Indian tribel',
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If any Indian tribes choose not to operate a program under th~s

Ti tIe, the sums that would be payable to those tribes snaIl be

reallotted to the tribes that are operating programs under th~s

Title in accordance with the per centum of the total set aside to

which eacn tribe ~s entitled pursuant to the above formula.

Section 428 of Part B of title IV of the SocialSEC. 202

7

(2) by striking out in subsection (a) "approved under" and

inserting instead "which meets the requirements of subsections

422(a) and (b)(2) through (b)(8)"

211

(1 j.·by striking out in subsection (a) "may, in appropriate

cases (as determined by the Secretary) u. and inserting instead

"-shall"

Security Act (42 U.S.C. 628) is amended --

SEC. 201 Section 422 (b)(7) of Part B of title IV of the

Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. 622(b)(7» is amended by inserting

after the phrase "as authorized by the State" the phrase ",

including the funding of Indian-controlled off-reservation

programs serving ·Indian children, wherever possible."

TITLE II - ADOPTION ASSISTANCE AND CHILD WELFARE ACT AMENDMENTS

(c) Notwithstanding direct grants to Indian tribes pursuant

to this Act, States, in their allocation of money from the Social

Serv~ces Block Grant shall not discriminate against Indian

controlled off-reservation programs serv~ng Indian people."

association to apply for social services funding on its behalf.

210

per centum of Indian population

res~ding on the reservation

below the poverty level

per centum of total Indian population

residing on the reservation

below the poverty level"

Indian population

res~dingon or near

the reservation

(b) For purposes of this ti tIe, the term 'Indian tribe;

means any Indian tribe, nand, nation, or organized group or

community of Indians, including any Alaska Native village, which

is recognized as eligible for the spec~al programs and services

provided by the United States to Indians because of the~r status

as Indians. In AlasKa, regional assoc~ations defined ~n sect~on

7(a) of the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act (43 U.S.C.

1606(a) shall be treated as tribes for the purposes of funding

under this Title provided that such an association may not

rece~ve funding for any village w~th~n its region that (1)

applies separately for direct funding under this Title or (2)

notifies the Secretary that lt does not want ~ts reg~onal

---------------------- x

total Indian

population residing on

or near a reservation
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212 213

per centum of Indian population of

tribe residing on the

reservation below the poverty ' level

Indian population of

tribe residing on or

near the reservation

---------------------- x

9

total Indian per centum of total Indian population

population residing on residing on a reservation

or near a reservation below the poverty level

If any Indian tribe~ choose not to operate.a programunder.this

Title, the sums that would be payable to those tr.ibes .shall be

reallotted to the tribes that are operating programs under this

Title in accordance with the per centum of the total set aside to

which each tribe is entitled pursuant to the above formula.

(2) Subject to the .conditions set forth in· sUbsections .(a)

and (b)(l), the.Secretary shall pay an amount equal to either (A)

75 per centum of the total sum expended under the plan (including

the cost of administration of the plan) or (8) the· per centum

derived by utilizing the formula provided in section'474(e)(3)(A)

of this Act (42 U.S.C. 674(e)(3)(A», whichever is greater.

(3) A tribe shall be permitted to use Federal or State funds

to match payments for which tribes are ".eligible under this

Section, provided that.t~e .Federal or,. State funds are authorized

for purposes related to the goals and objectives of this Part.

(4) In any case w~ere a satisfactory plan under section 422

has been submitted by an Indian tribe, the secretary shall reduce

the tribal share otherwise required under subsection (bj.(2) .upon

a showing by the tribe that it does not have adequate financial

per centum of Indian population

residing on the reservation

below the poverty level

per centum of U. S. population below

the povertylevel n

(4) by striking out everything in subsection (bl and

inserting instead:

n(b) (1) Each tribe shall be entitled to an allotment which

bears the same ratio to the amount. set aside forI.ndian tribes

under subsection (a) (42 U.S.C. 628(a» as the ratio determined

by the following formula:

Indian population

residing on or near

the reservation

-------------------- x

U. S. population

(3) oy striking out the second sentence in subsection (a )

and inserting instead nA sum snaIl oe reserved for the direct

provision of funds to the governing bodies of Indian tribes. The

per centum of the sums appropriated under this title to be set

aside for Indian tribes snaIl be equal to the amount which bears

the same ratio to the amount appropriated for the fiscal year as'

the ratio determined by the following formula:
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particular requirement.

(2) For purposes of this Part, the term "Indian tribe" means

any Indian tribe, band, nat.1on or organized group or community of

Indians, including any Alaska Native village,'which'is recognized

as eligible for the special programs and services provided by the

United States to Indians because of their. status as Indians. In

Alaska, regional associations defined in section 7(a) of the

Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act (43 U.S.C. 1606(a» shall be

treated as tribes for the purposes of funding under this' Title

provided that such an association may not receive funding for any

village within its region that (1) applies separately for direct

funding under this Title or (2) notifies the Secretary that it

does not want its regional association to apply for social

services funding on its behalf.

(3) (A) The payment of funds to Indian tribes shall be

calCUlated by the same formula applicable to states in subsection

(al of th.1S section except that tribes shall be entitled to 10.0

per centum of the expendi turesnecessary for the proper and

efficient administration of the plan as enumerated in subsection

(a)(3). Per capita income. shall be calculated by including only

Indians who reside on the tribe's reservat.1on.

(B) A tribe shall be permitted to use Federal or State funds

to match payments for which tribes are eligible under this

section, provided that the Federal or State funds are authorized

for adoption assistance, foster care maintenance payments Or

administration of the tribal plan developed pursuant to this

Instead,

The Secretary shal':l.< ,construe this se'ctlon

Section 474 of Part E ofTitle. IV of the Socia'lSEC, 202

financial hardshlp.

liberally with the goal" of ensuring that all tribes submitting

the required plan receive the funding provided-cfot'by tfl::i's Acct.· ..

Security Act' (42 U.S.C. 674) is amended by.eadding· at the end the

following new subsection:

"( e) The Secre,tary shall make payments" to' an Indian tribe

which undertakes to operate a program under this Part.

(1) The provisions and requirements of ,secti'ons 471,472,'

473 and 47., of this Act (42 U.S.C. 671, 672, 673 and 676) shall

be applicable to Indian tribes except as follows:

(A) Subsections 10, 14 and 16 of section 471 of th.1S Act

resources to provide the required match due to a lack of

comparable Federal and State funds, inadequate tribal resources,

an inadequa,te tax base, or any other factor giving rise to'

(42 U.S.C; 671 (10), (14) and (16) shall not apply.

Indian tribes shall develop systems for foster care licensing and

placement, develOpment of case plans, and case plan reV.1ew,

consistent with tribal standards and'thelndian Child Welfare Act

(25 U.S.C. 1901 etseq.).

(B) The Secretary may reasonably al ter the requirements of

other sections of this Part for the purpose of relieving any

unreasonable hardships upon the Indian tribes that might result,

due to their unique needs, from a strict application Of a
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below the poverty level

per centum of Indian population

residing on the reservation

the poverty level

per centum of U. S. population below

-----------------------------------------

by striking out SUbsections (1) and (2) and inserting(1)

the reservation

U. S. population

instead

SEC. 301 Section 1913(b) of the Public Health Service Act

(42 U.S.C. 300x-la(b» is amended __

TITLE III - ALCOHOL, MENTAL HEALTH AND DRUG ABUSE BLOCK GRANT

AMENDMENTS

" ( 1) A sum shall be reserved for the direct provis.1on of

funds to the governing bodies of Indian tribes. The per centum

of the sums appropriated under this title to be set aside for

Indian tribes shall be equal to the amount which bears the same

ratio to the amount appropriated for the fiscal year as the ratio

determined by the fOllowing formula:

-------------------- x

Indian population

residing on or near

(2) Each tribe shall be entitled to an allotment Which bears

the same ratio to the amount set aside for Indian tribes under

clause (1) of this subsection (42 U.S.C. 300x-la(b)(1» as the

(ii) In any case wnere the Secretary reduces the tribal

12

that in no case shall he disapprove any scnedule whicn proposes

216

he snaIl have the authority to review and approve the ·tribal

proposes payments at a level that does not exceed the amount

payment schedule provided for in adoption assistance agreements,

except that in no caSe shall he disapprove any schedule which

provided for any State wherein the reservation is located."

(i) In any case Where the Secretary reduces the tribal share

wherein the reservation is located, and

ensuring that all tribes submitting the required plan receive the

(0) In any case where a satisfactory plan has been submitted

oy an Indian tribe, the secretary shall reduce the tribal share

base, or any other factor giving rise to financial hardship. The

funding provided for by thiS Act, provided that

tribe that it does not have adequate financial resources to

calculated pursuant ~o subsection (aj(l) of this sect~on, he

provide the required match due to a lack of comparable Federal

share calculated pursuant to subsection (a)(2) of this section,

schedule for foster families and child-care institutions, except

and State funds, inadequate tribal resources, an inadequate tax

otherwise required under subsection (a ) upon a showing by the

shall have the authority to review and approve the tribal payment

Part.

.Secretary shall construe thiS section liberally with the goal of

·payments that do not exceed the amount provided for any State
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TITLE IV - CONSOLIDATED FUNDING FOR INDIAN TRIBES

ratio determined by the folloWing formula:

14

which the tribes are located.

but each Indian tribe shall determine the

funds granted to each such program and purpose.

401SEC.

Assistance Act of 1981.

(d) ( 1) Notwithstanding·' any other provision of law, an

Indian tribe shall be entitled to submit a single (A) application

for a consolidated grant in accordance with this ti tIe for any

15

consolidation,

allocation of the

(a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law,

upon the application of an Indian tribe under this title, the

Secretary of Heal th and Human Services shall consolidate the

(b) Any consolidated grant for any Indian tribe shall not be

less than the·' sum .of the separate grants which that tribe would

otherwise be entitled to receive for such fiscal year.

grants made by that Department directly t o an Indian tribe under

titles XX and IV-B of th S ie oc al Security Act, Title XIX of the

Public Health Service Act dan under the 'Low-Income Home Energy

(c) The funds received under a consolidated grant shall be

expended for the programs and .purposes authorized under any or

all of the grants whO hJ.C are being consolidated, ·in accordance

with all conditions and requirements WhiCh would be applicable to

. grants for those programs and purposes in the absence of the

If the unclaimed sums are

If any Indian tribes choose not to

insufficient to fully fund the tribes eligible for the extra

pursuant to the above formula.

following the distribution under clause (A), to tribes that are

through 1988, and (B) be reallocated, if there are sums remaining

having received grants during any of the fiscal years from 1982

or near a reservation below the poverty level

payments provided for in clause (A). any additional sums that are

needed shall be deducted from the allotments of the State in

total Indian per centum of total Indian population

operating programs under this Title in accordance with the per

centum of the total set aside to which each tribe is .entitled

operate a program under this Title, the sums that would be

payable to those tribes shall (A) be utilized to make payments to

those tribes that are entitled to additional amounts by reason of

from 1982 through 1988.

tribe residing on or tribe residing on the

than the amount that it received during any of the fiscal years

provided that no tribe or tribal organization shall receive less

Indian population of per centum of Indian population of

population residing on residing on a reservation

______________________ x ---------------------------------------

near the reservation reservation below the poverty level



consolidated grant.

providing procedures for accounting, auditing,

All funds and programs prOVided for UIlder ,allSEC., 502.

221

17

(b) contract with qualified providers for the delivery of

TITLE VI - CENSUS BUREAU STATISTICS

82-115 0 - 8

SEC. 601 The Census Bureau shall hereafter_-

Act and the" continuation of those direct ,grants.' ~n addition to

the grants provided by this Act would be duplicative.

already being prOVided to tribes pursuant to Titles XX or, IV-B of

the Social Security Act or Title XIX of the Public Health Service

or off_reservation Indian people. No such funds, .oz program,s may

be reduced or eliminated as a ,resul t of funds or "programs'

provided by this Part except in the case where direct funds are

individually;

prOVided by any federal, state, ',county government, deJ;lartment or

other agency now serving Indian tribes, their service populations

Ti tIes in this bill shall be considered as supplemental' or in

addition to all other programs, grants, contracts or funds

otherwise, shall receive an amount equal to the amount to which

application on behalf of a}l of the tribes which are a party to

the agreement and, unless the organizational agreement provides

services.

,the tribes would have been" entitled had they a p p Ld e d

In the case of such an

16

'For any of the programs covered by 'any of the

the organizational unit may submit a single

'SEC. 501

(3) Nothing in this title shall preclude the Secretary from

evaluating, and

agreement,

by the Indian tr i bes ,'so ,agreeing.

(aJ enter into agreements with other Indian tribes' for the

provision of services by a single organizational,unit providing

for centralized administration of services for the region served

TITLE V _ COLLECTIVE OPERATION OF PROGRAMS AND GRANT PROTECTION

FOR' INDIAN TRIBES

220

Titles in this bill, an Indian tribe may--

reviewing any programs or activities receiving funding under any

( 2 J Notwithstanding 'any other provision of law, an Indian

tribe which elects to expend none of its consolidated grant funds

hall t be required, as a conditionfor anyone grant program s no

of receiving a consolidated grant, to comply with the conditions

or to make the reports or assurances applicable to that program. '

fiscal year, and'( B) 'preexpenditure report with respect to each

such consolidated grant received for any fiscal year~ in

accordance with regulations promulgated by the Secretary.
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(a) include calculations of the nationwide poverty level for

Indians residing on or near a reservation in ~ts yearly report on

~ncome and poverty,

(bl prepare a uniform national estimate of the yearly

population growth rate expected for Indians l~v~ng on or near

reservations based upon data collected in the previous two

decennial censuses relating to population growth, birth rates,

death rates, and other relevant ~ndicia of population trends,

provided, however, that if the Census Bureau hereafter decides to

include reservation-specif ic popu.La'taon estimates for Indians

residing on or near each reservation In ~ ts yearly population

updates, it shall no longer be required to calculate an estimated

national growth rate for Indian reservations.

TITLE VII - DEFINITIONS, EFFECTIVE DATE, AND AUTHORIZATION OF

APPROPRIATIONS

SEC. 701 For the purposes of th~s Act, the term--

(a) "Indian" means a person who is either (1) a member of an

Indian tribe or (2) is eligible for membership in an Indian

tribe.

(b) "Poverty level" means the per centum of the relevant

populat~on below the poverty thresholds set by the Census Bureau

18
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on a yearly basis. In determining tne per centum, the

calculation based upon family aggregate cash income shall be

utilized.

(c) "Reservation" means Indian country as defined in section

4(10) of P.L. 95-608 (25 U.S.C. 1903(10», as well as Alaska

Native villages and the traditional Indian areas of Oklahoma.

(d) "Population" means the most recent available population

statistics compiled by the Census Bureau. In calculating

population on or near a tribe's reservation, the Secretary shall

utilize the population statistics included in the last decennial

census as updated by application of the growth rate calculated by

the Census Bureau pursuant to section 601(b) of th~s Act (unless

the Census Bureau hereafter includes reservation-specific

population estimates 1n ~ ts yearly population updates, in which

case those estimates shall be utilized by the Secretary).

(~) IIPer capita Lri c cme " means the per cap.1ta income

statistics included in the last decennial census.

(f) liNear reservation l1 means those areas, communities and

counties adjacent or contiguous to reservations. In the case

where more than one reservation ~s adjacent or contiguous to an

area, communi ty or county, the Secretary shall confer with the

affected tribes and determine the allocat~on of the near

19
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with respect to fiscal year 1989 and succeeding fiscal years.

purposes of the Social Services Block Grant (Title XX) and

TITLE I - SOCIAL SERVICES BLOCK GRANT AMENDMENTS

includes Indian tribes in the category of those who are

APPENDIX D
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Section 101 This section adds "alleviating poverty" to the

SUMMARY OF THE INDIAN SOCIAL SERVICES ASSISTANCE ACT OF 1987

encouraged to furnish social serVlces to meet the goals

specified in Title XX.

relating to eligibility for Title XX funds, timing of

population is likely to make use of social services; the

percentage of on reservation Indians below the poverty level

expenditures and purchase of technical assistance.

Section 102 This section adds Indian tribes to sections

Section 103 This sectIon sets aside a portion of the funds

by a formula which takes into account the Indian population

choice of this particular multiplier is in part a reflection

for the tribal social services program) and the nationwide

residing on or near the reservation (the likely service area

to Indian tribes. The amount of the set aside is determined

and near reservation, a larger percentage of the total

appropriated under Title XX for the direct payment of grants

(which reflects the notion that given economic conditions on

In
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The provisions of this bill shall be effectiveSEC. 702

(g) "Secretary" means the Secretary of Health and Human

SEC. 703 There are authorized to be appropriated such sums

as may be necessary to, carry out the provisions of this Act.

Services.

the case where an adjacent or contiguous area, community or

county includes a municipality with a population in excess of

50,000, the Secretary shall confer with the adjacent or

contiguous tribes to determine the part of the population in such

community that should be classified, for the purposes of funding,

as residing near the reservation of the affected tribe.

reservation Indian population as between the affected tribes.
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of the correlation between poverty and service population and

in part based upon a des1re to use criteria in the formula

for which adequate data is available.) The amount payable to

tribes 1s deducted from the total amount available to the

states under the Social Services Block Grant.

Section 104 This section adds Indian tribes to a section of

Title XX relating to the preparation of plans specifying

the intended use of Block Grant funds.

Section 105 This section adds Indian tribes to a section

which places limitations upon the use of Title XX grants.

Section 106 This section adds Indian tribes to a section

dealing with reports and audits and specifies that tribal

audits shall be conducted in accordance with procedures

established by the Secretary of Health and Human Services.

Section 107 This section adds Indian tribes to a section

dealing with the provision of Child Day Care services.

Section 108 This section authorizes Title XX payments to

Indian tribes based upon a formula which takes into account

the Indian population residing on or near the tribe's

reservation and the percentage of Indians residing on the

reservation with incomes below the poverty level. The

rationale for this formula is the same as in section 103.
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This section defines Indian tribes to include all federally

recognized tribes, including Alaska Native villages and,

except in certain circumstances, the def ini tion also includes,,·

Alaska regional associations. This last clause recognizes

that the regional associations are, in many cases., currently

the social service providers' for the villages in their

geographic area. In addition, this section provides. that

States may not discriminate in their allocation of Title XX

money against Indian-controlled programs serving Indian

people living off-reservation.

TITLE II - ADOPTION ASSISTANCE AND CHILD WELFARE ACT

AMENDMENTS

Section 201 This section requires States to include in their

State plan provisions relating to the funding of Indian

controlled programs serving off-reservation Indians wherever

possible. This is designed to ensure· that the passage of

this Act will not cause off-reservation programs (.urban

programs in most instances) to lose 'the opportunity' to','

contract with States for the provision of services to Indian

people.

Section 202 This section sets aside a portion of the funds

appropriated under Title IV-B for the direct payment o~

grants for child welfare services to Indian tribes. The

amount of the set aside is determined by a formula' which
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takes into account the Indian population residing on or near

the reservation and the nationwide percentage of on

reservation Indians below the poverty level. The rationale

for this formula is explained in section 103. All tribes who

submit an acceptable plan are eligible for the direct federal

payments. This is designed to reverse the Secretary's

current interpretation of Title IV-B requiring as a

prerequisite for funding that a tribe contract with the BIA,

pursuant to P.L. 95-638, to provide social services directly

to its people. Each tribe i s allotment is based upon the

population and poverty level criteria included in the set

aside formula. The ,amount payable ,to tribes is deducted from

the total amount availaole to the States under Title IV-B.

Tribes are permitted to use Federal and State funds to

satisfy the match requirement under Title IV-B provided that,

the Federal and State funds may be used for purposes which

relate to the goals and objectives of Title IV-B. The

matching fund formula provides for a reduction for most

tribes below the 25 per centum match generally required under

Title IV-B. This reflects the fact that most tribes have

inadequate resources at present to fully fund these programs.

All tribes may apply to the Secretary of Health and Human

SerVices for further reductions in the matching share

requirement in cases of financial hardship.

Section 203 This section would entitle tribes to receive

direct federal reimbursement under Title IV-E of the Social
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Security Act for foster care payments andcadoption

assistance. At present, only those tribes who are licensed

state placing agencies or who have an agreement with the

state may receive payment for foster care payments. See

~ Village of Stevens ~~, 770 F.2d 1486 (9th Oir.

1985), cert. den. 106 S.Ot. 1514 (1986). The percentage of

the payment to be reimbursed by the federal government would

be based upon a weighted' formula which ,takes. into account per

capita income of Indians on. the reservation of the tribe

relative to national per capita income. This is the same

formula applicable to the states. 100% of tribal

administrative costs would be paid (an increase over the

State allotment -- States generally have more of a

preexisting infrastructure than do tribes). Tribes are

permitted to use Federal and State funds to ,satisfy the match

requirement under Title IV-E provided that the Federal and

State funds may be used for the activities funded by Title

IV-E. In any case where, .by tribal certification of

financial hardship, the match is reduced in regard to the

actual payments to be made (as opposed to administrative

costs), the Secretary would have the authority to approve or

disapprove the tribal payment schedUle for foster families,

child-care institutions and adoption assistance, although he

would not have the right to disapprove of any schedule which

sets payments at a level which does not exceed that of any

state in wnich the tribe is located. This ensures fiscal

accountability notwithstanding the waiver or reduction of the
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AMENDMENTS

The amount payable to tribes is deducted from theformula.

TITLE IV - CONSOLIDATED FUNDING FOR INDIAN TRIBES

Mental Health and Drug Abuse Block Grant.

reservation'and the nationwide percentage of on reservation

under this block grant based upon a formula which takes into

Indians below the poverty level (see section 103

tribes under the Alcohol, Mental Health and Drug. Abuse Block

total amount available to the States under the Alcohol,

Grant. It sets aside a portion of the funds appropriated

account the Indian population residing on or near the

~1

explanation). Each tribe's allotment is based upon the

population and poverty criteria included in the set aside

Section 401 This section permits tribes to consolidate their

grants under the Social Services, Alcohol, Mental Health and

Drug Abuse and Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Block

Grants. Tribes would need to make only one grant application

and be permitted to determine the allocation of the funds

received as between the different programs. This section

programs.

reflects the notion that the problems which these programs

the programs will result in more responsive and efficient

address are interrelated and that increased coordination of

TITLE V - COLLECTIVE OPERATION OF PROGRAMS AND GRANT

PROTECTION FOR INDIAN TRIBES

Under the ICWA,

Tribes should have the flexibility to

There are some potential inconsistencies

tribal program.

structure child placements and their child welfare programs

in general notwithstanding their rece~pt of funds pursuant to

it may sometimes be that a long-term arrangement is the only

way to preserve the child's connection with his or her tribe

and heritage. Moreover, the review system required by~6-272

may not make sense in the context of a small, personalized

TITLE III - ALCOHOL, MENTAL HEALTH AND DRUG ABUSE BLOCK GRANT
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Welfare Act.

Section 301 This section would provide for direct grants to

strict limits on the length of foster care.

matching requirement.

This section also provides that the requirements of the

and Child Welfare Act shall be applicableAdoption Assistance

to tribes receiving these payments except for the provisions

of that Act relating to foster care licensing, development of

1 . system In regard to thesecase plans and a case p an rev~ew .

issues, tribes are instead required to develop systems that

are consistent with tribal standards and the Indian Child

between the ICWA and P.L. 96-272 as applied and differences

between resources available to state and tribal social

services agencies. For example, the permanancy planning

provision in P.L. 96-272 is sometimes interpreted as placing
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Section 501 This section allows tribes to enter into

cooperative services arrangements with each other. Tribes so

agreeing would be permitted to submit a single funding

application and would be entitled to an amount equal to the

amount to which the tribes would have been entitled had they

applied individually. This section also permits tribes to

contract with outside providers for the delivery of services.

Section 502 This section provides that no existing funds or

programs provided to Indian tribes, their service population

or off-reservation Indian people may be reduced or el~minated

by reason of the passage of this legislation, except in the

case where tribes are already receiving direct grants through

the programs covered by this Act and continuation of these

preexisting grants would be duplicative. This section

ensures that this Act does not have the unintended result of

a decrease in services to Indian people. Unfortunately, some

states have been far too eager to reduce budgets by denying

Indian people services without regard to the availability of

tribal or Federal services. Given the modest sums of money

provided by this Act, tribes will certainly not be able to

supply the entire panoply of services -- States must continue

to supply their fair share (indeed, Indian people are

entitled to the services available to all citizens of the

State.)
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TITLE VI - CENSUS BUREAU STATISTICS

Section 601 This section directs the Census Bureau to update

on an annual basis nationwide statistics on the Indian

poverty level. It also requires the Census Bureau to prepare

a national estimate of the yearly population growth rate to

be expected on reservations (to be used to update decennial

census data). This data is necessary to ensure the accuracy

of the data used in the formulas. Th~s data is routinely

prepared for non-Indian populations and it should not be

difficult for the Census Bureau to comply with this section.

TITLE VII - DEFINITIONS, EFFECTIVE DATE, AND AUTHORIZATION OF

APPROPRIATIONS

Section 701 This is the definitional section, including

definitions of "Indian", "Indian tribe" (the same definition

as in section 108), "Poverty level", "Population", "Per

Capita Income", "Near reservation" (communities, areas and

counties adjacent or contiguous to reservations, with certain

exceptions), "Reservation" (which includes Alaska Native

villages and traditional Indian areas of Oklahoma) and

"Secretarylt.

Section 702 This section provides that this legislation

shall be effective beginning in fiscal year 1988.
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Section 703 This section authorizes the appropriation of

such funds as may be necessary to carry out the provisions of

this Act.
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TESTIMONY OF MYRA M. MUNSON
BEFORE THE SENATE SELECTCOMMITT.:EE

ON INDIAN AFFAIRS
November 10, 1987

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:

I appreciate the opportunity to speak before this committee
today. I am currently the Commissioner of the Alaska
Department of Health and Social Services. This is a
multi-service agency with a broad array of responsibility
for human service needs; including responsibility for the
state's implementation of the Indian Child Welfare Act in
Alaska.

Since 1979, I have had extensive familiarity with the Act.
From 1980 through 1983 I worked for the Division of Family
and Youth Services in Alaska, providing Indian Child Welfare
Act training and policy analysis on a statewide basis. In
this role, .·my responsibilities included implementing the
Indian Child Welfare Act. In addition, as part of the
Division's commitment to implementing the A,ct, .1 provided
training for all new Family and Youth Services social
workers and probation officers, as well as child welfare
staff of most of the regional non-profit Native. associations
and village council members • The training focused on all
aspects of the Act ,. including. the state's responsibilities,
the authority and powers enjoyed by Alaska Native villages,
and the improvement of child welfare services to Alaska
Native children.

For the next three years, I worked for the State Attorney
General's Office and represented the Department of Health
and Social Services in many child welfare cases. I
continued to occasionally provide training for tribal
council members and staff of associations, as well as staff
in the Department of Health and Social Services.

It was during this time that the state of Alaska, at the
impetus of former Governor Sheffield, began negotiations
with representatives of Alaska Native villages and
non-profit associations to develop a model Indian Child
Welfare State-Tribal Agreement to offer to the villages in
Alaska. That effort, in which I took part, has continued
under the direction of Governor Cowper and with my full
support. Continuing this process is a very high priority of
this administration. I certainly hope before I leave this
office, Alaska will be a signator with many Alaska Native
villages to state-tribal agreements under the Indian Child
Welfare Act.

From all of this experience, I have drawn some conclusions
which I think merit consideration as you reexamine the
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Indian Child Welfare Act. Perhaps the most significan~
conclusion is that the Indian Child Welfare Act wasneedecf L ' , ••

and has helped. Clearly, in our s tate and around the . .. vr

country the Act has had the effect of improving thequafit:y'
of lives of Indian children, reducing the frequency of
placements of Indian children in non-Indian homes, and
improving the awareness of state administrators, judges, . and .
social workers to the culture and governmental relationship
of the tri~e and the .child and the child's family. Although.
there is a lot of work yet to be. done, no Indian child's
case is considered in my state without d~scuss~on of the
regu~rements and pol~ciesof the Act.

More importantly, however, is that the Act has had the
effect, of empowering Alaska Native Villages. By explicitly
recognizing the interest and power tribes have concerning
their children, the Act has triggered interest among'tribal
leaders and Indian and Alaska Native social service '
organizations. The passage of the Indian Child Welfare Act
has significantly reduced the sense of powerlessness that
Alaska Natives felt regarding their children. As a result
of the ACt's passage, issues regarding children and:Eamily
problems are discussed in village councils, and villages are
making significant decisions about the well~being of ".
individual children and children as a group. This has
caused village councils to focus their non-profit
associations to direct resources on advocacy, training, and
child welfare services. It has forced state' officials .and
social workers in closer and more meaningful'relationships
with members of Alaska Native villages. All of thishas had
an empowering effect which has improved the 'situation of
Alaska Native children.

The Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978 was enacted to protect
the best interests of Indi.an children and preserve tribal
integrity by reducing the numbers of Indian children .removed
from Indian homes and environments. Since the passage of
the Act, the Alaska Department of Health and Social Services
has moved to assure full implementation of the Act, thereby
providing better casework services to Alaska Native children
and their families.

Although the state's data systems are wholly inadequate for
even the most fundamental management needs, we can, from the
information which can be gleaned from this system,
demonstrate clearly that there have been improvements.
Alaska Native children are placed in Native homes far more .
often than in the past. We are still a long way from having
accomplished·this as thoroughly as we would like,but there
has been improvement.

At the end of Fiscal Year 1986, 34 percent of Alaska
children receiving protective services were Alaskan Native.
Two-thirds of the Native children receiving services were 'in

-~-
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their own homes, while most of those in out of home
placements (68 percent) were in the home of a relative or in
a foster home.

The Division of Family and Youth Services ·i.s·'-required by
Titles IV-E and IV-B to periodically review the status of
all children in custody. Three of the five r egLons In: t he-:
State conduct all .reviewsof Native children with tiher
participat.ion uf:Native Elder.s. The" remaining two regions .
follow that process .on some; but.mot; ..al1, Native children,
and will be formalizing the same procedure by the end of the
fiscal year.

It is important.. to note that these changes have .not .resulted
only from the Indian_£hil~,:MelfareAct. They also result
from a changing p.rofessional' understanding of the needs of
children in relationship .to· their«family and extended
family. In 1972, it was the commonly accepted practice that
when a child was' placecLin care, .there should be a .perLod of
time during which the ch LLd; did ..not seethe parent in oider
that the child could adjus:tto a new setting. We understand
now that regular, frequent· contact; between parent and child
is essential to reuniting the family and that the.disruption
in contact between the parent and child is damaging to .the
child as well as hurtful.to the parent. This is a change, in
understanding that came.about not only from the ~ndian Child
Welfare Act, but from our continual efforts in the practice
of child welfare to look at the needs of children.

The same kind of development has occurred in our
understanding..of the role of .extended family and of £:amilies,
of the same race or culture~ When I began practicing,
culture or race was simpl;y one more factor to be 'considered,
not much more:.important than the religion. of the parent, in
deciding on:the placement o-f::.the child. We have come to
understand.that the.role .of. culture. and.race in a child's
life is very complex and meaningful and cannot be ignored in
placement decisions, without causing great·damage to the
child and great loss to our··communities. The Indian Child
Welfare Act has furthered this understanding and has
certainly imposed it where:. neceaaary, These changes rhave
not come about solely because of the Indian Child Welfare
Act.

In assessing the impact of the Act, it is also important
that we look at factors which have mitigated its
effectiveness. Not all of these factors 'require. statutory
change. Perhaps most importantly, the Act was significantly
underfunded. The funding policies of the .Bureau of Indian
Affairs, particularly those related to distributing funds,
added even more to the potential limitations. It is my
personal conviction that the Act might never have been
necessary had every Indian parent had easy access to
competent legal representation whenever they came in contact

-3-
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with a state court. Similarly, if every tribe had had
access to competent, well-prepared legal advisors there
would have been far more rapid implementation of the Act and
quite honestly, in my opinion, there would have been less
litigation as issues would have been negotiated and
discussed early on by people on equal footing.

Villages in this state were hindered by the fact that the
Bureau of Indian Affairs limited the use of the Indian Child
Welfare grants. They would not allow them to be used
explicitly for either purchasing legal representation or for
training. It is meaningless tell to a small community to
"use the money to develop a child welfare program" without
providing training for governmental leaders and members of
the village regarding what a child welfare sys~em is and
does, the rights a village has in these proceedings, and
what authority it has. Taking such a course .dooms the Act
to be less effective than it could be. I understand those
policies have changed over time, but not sufficiently.
There is still inadequate funding for tribes to acquire the
representation and training that they need to fully
accomplish the purposes of the Act.

In addition to an overall lack of adequate funding, the
extremely competitive grant process administered by the
Bureau of Indian Affairs had negative effects. This process
did great disservice to tribes and Indian organizations. In
1980 an informal working group of non-profit associations
concerned about Indian child welfare was meeting regularly.
That group called itself the Alaska Native Child Welfare
Task Force. State representatives took part as ex-officio
members and participated in the subsequent formation.o~ the
Alaska Native Child Advocacy Board (ANCAB). ANCAB d~s~nte
grated and discontinued meetings in 1983. The single most
important cause of its disintegration was the compet~
tiveness of Indian Child Welfare Act grants. Over t~me,
meetings were dominated more and more by discussions related
to securing and writing grants, and exchanging information
regarding Bureau of Indian Affairs grant expectations. It
was impossible to sustain discussion ~bout child ~elfare
policy when there were constant quest~ons concern~ng

meetings and what technical assistance was and was not
available. As the associations began to disagree
significantly over whose proposal and how many proposals
should be funded, it simply became intolerable to continue
to meet, and, quite honestly, was not a responsible use of
limited travel funds. Only recently has a new group formed
to focus again on Alaska Native child welfare issues. This
group is forming for many reasons, bu~ dominant amon~ them
is the impetus provided by the state ~n the state-~r~bal
negotiations. History has shown us that the Act w~ll never
be as successful as Congress wants it to be if tribes are
not funded to carry out the Act's purposes.

-4-
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In a related area, it is essential that states and tribes be
independent of each other in meetingobligations'to the
federal government. It is neither fair, nor does it achieve
good social policy, for the federal government to require
either a state or tribe to impose on the other the
requirements of the federal government in order for either
to achieve funding. Current requirements often contribute
unnecessarily to divisiveness between states and tribes , add
to the level of distrust, and do not achieve th~purposes()f
the Act. .

With regard to the details of the Act itself, I am aware
that proposed amendments are coming to this conunittee.As
one who has offered continuing legal education courses to
Alaskans lawyers and taken.part in training on a ma t Lona l,
level for .legal services attorneys representing tribes, I
urge you to be cautious in amending the Act • I think it 'is
important that you focus on those issues of greatest
national significance and not try to fix every bad case or
every questionable outcome through amendments. To do so
will simply lead to another round of litigation •.... A state
court which chooses to ignore the plain language 'of the law
will not be deterred by changes in the law. However, for
the majoritY,ofstates which have made a seriouseffort to
honestly interpret and implement the law, every change will
spur a whole new round of questions ,about "What does this
mean?" A law in effect only eight years isa very new law
and we should be very cautious of a "kitchen sink" approach
to change.

In addition, as you look at proposed amendments, I think you
should be very cautious about imposing obl.Lgatfons on.tribes
that they may not be prepared to meet. In providing
training for attorneys representing non-Alciskan tribes, I
was impressed by the number of those attorneys who indicated
that they worked for tribes that have made a 'conscious
decision that it is in the tribes' interests to relion'the
state court to handle involuntary child custody l'rocee<iings.
Those tribes decided that child. welfare cases are divisive
and too expensive' requiring a full infrastructure' that the
tribe feels it cannot afford. Instead, they made the
decision that it is a better use of limited resources to use
their funds to work with state officials, to intervene when
necessary to cause state officials to make better' decisions
than might otherwise be made, and to develop services within
their own tribes in order that the need for' involuntary ,
intervention in a family will be reduced. To impose
exclusive jurisdiction' on a tribe which currently'has
concurrent jurisdiction limits their options and should be
avoided. ,.

Finally, in cautioning you against making many changes in
the law, I think it is important to consider that merely
changing laws or strengthening laws will never fully achieve
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the purposes of the Indian Child Welfare Act. We can tinker
with and add to this law year after year after year, and the
plight of Indian children and Indian families and Indian
tribes will not be improved until the socio-economic
condition of ,the people in those tribes is improved, until
their status within our country is improved. Poverty,
unemployment, alcoholism, suicide, and a plethora of other
human problems that affect Indian children and families
disproportionately must be reduced if the goals of the ,Act
are to be achieved. In my opinion, you should look at the
other ways in which Congress addresses its trust obligation
to Indian people throughout this country, including Alaska.

Preventing unwarranted or improper intervention in Indian
families is an important part of achieving more stable and
valued tribes and Indian families, but the Act cannot
accomplish the job alone. I urge you to look to the
policies that support all the children in this country,
particularly Indian children and families and Indian tribes
to achieve that full purpose. We must examine all of the '
ways in which support for Indian tribes and Indian people
have been reduced, and reconsider those policies as well as
those embodied in the Indian Child Welfare Act if we are
going to achieve the purposes of the Act.

-6-
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(excluding

Native children comprised 43% of children placed in

out-of-home care in FY87.
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795 children (both Native and non-Native) served in FY87

were in foster care. 387 or 48.7% of this total where

Native children.

322 or 33% of Native children served outside their homes

were served in foster care. including relatives who were

licensed foster parents.

were served in the homes of relatives

relatives who were licensed foster parents.)

387 or 40% of Native children placed outside their homes

5/RW/testimony2/

10.105 children received Child Protective Services in

FY87.

State of Alaska

FY 87 Statistics/Native and Non-Native CPS Cases

- 1 -
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2,983 or 29.5% of children receiving protective services

were Native children. This figure does not include the

number of unknown who may be Native. If it is assumed

that about 30% of the CPS cases with unknown race are

Native, then the number of Native Children is probably

3,049 or 30% of the total figure.

2,019 or 67.7% of Native children served were in their

own homes.

964 or 32.3% of total Native children served were in

out-of-home placements, including placements. in the homes

of relatives.

Attached for your information is an addendum to the

testimony of l1yra H. Huns on who testified before the Senate

Select Committee on Indian Affairs on November 10, 1987.

The addendum provides updated statistics for Native and

non-Native CPS cases and comment on other statistics presented

to the committee at the hearings.
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in any type of out of home placement during 1976.

access to the survey, it is not possible to say with certainty

what the number actually represents. However, based on a

comparison with State figures on the number of Alaska native

children in foster care and out of home care it appears more

likely to r-ep'resent; the group of children placed in ..foster

care during 1976.

The DFYS memorandum concerning racial characteristics of

children in foster care and foster parents was. pJ::epared on

December 5, 1986. Th~memo attempted to respo~d to questions

raised in meetings with tribal organizations concerning racial

characteristics of foster parents with whom Native children

were placed. The memo is flawed in its failure to accurately

explain the data presented and its limitations. The .data

presented in the memorandum represents a crosstabulation·.of

the racial characteristic~ of foster children and foster

parents for those foster care placements for. which payments

were authorized during the period. It does not represent

individual children placed during that time. This gives·. a

multiple count of individual children based on the f r aquency

of payment authorizations (payments are normally authorized

monthly but authorizations for a single child may occur more

frequently e.g. if a child changes placements during a morrth.v ,

Thus a child in foster care placement for one year ;would be

represented a minimum of twelve times in the data. This giv~s

an imprecise approximation of the racial composition of both

children in placement and foster parents because of the

multiple counting. However, it is the closest approxi¥Jatym
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The article by Mike Walleri in the October, 1987 AFN

Newsletter and the November la, 1987 testimony of Alfred

Ketzler before the Senate Select Committee on .Indian Affairs

present inaccurate information concerning the placement of

Alaska Native children served by the State's child protection

system. The inaccuracies appear to result from a

misinterpretation of data from two sources and inaccuracies in

the presentation of data by Alaska's Division of Family and

Youth Services in one of the source documents.

The primary source for data presented in the article

seems to be a Division of Family and Youth Services memorandum

on Native children in foster care. The source for the data

presented in Mr. Ketzler's testimony on the number of Alaska

Native children in out of home care appears to be the DFYS

FY86 Annual Report. Mr. Ketzler also apparently relied on the

data from the DFYS memorandum concerning racial composition of

foster homes in which Native children were placed by the

state.

Both Mr. Walleri and Mr. Ketzler compare DFYS data with

data from a 1976 survey by the Association on American Indian

Affairs relating to placement of Alaska Native children. Each

draws conclusions based on these comparisons. However, though

both gentlemen utilized the same number (393 children) from

the survey, the number is indicated as representing different

groups of children. In Mr. Walleri' s article the number is

said to represent the number of Alaska Native children in

foster care in 1976. In Mr. Ketzler's testimony the number is

said to represent the total number of Alaska Native children
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increasedhas

apparently those

The race of foster

homes

Each interpreted data on

their
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State data on the total number of

It is likely then that a substantial

outside

It seems probable that the number of Native

placed

total number of such children in 1976

testimony.

the area are Native.

children

for these children was also Native.

placed in foster care.

247

placed in a Native foster home.

parents in 7% of placements for these children was Caucasian

and the foster parent race was unknown in 32% of these

placements. However, most of the licensed foster parents in

. 1 10'" (at a slower rate than increases in theapprox~mate y ~

population on Native children) rather than 256% as Mr. Ketzler

concluded.

Both Mr. Ketzler and Nr. Walleri misinterpreted data

presented in the December 5, 1986 DFYS memorandum in drawing

conclusions concerning likelihood of a Native child being

Native children placed outside their homes is not available

for 1976. However, data for 1978, the earliest year for which

data is available indicates, that 934 Native children were

placed outside their mvn homes. It is likely that the number

of Native children in out of home placements in 1976 is nearer

the 1978 level than the 393 indicated in Hr. Ketzler's

this number with what apparently is orrLy a portion of the

placements as representing data on individual children and did

not include data on those placements for which the foster

parent race was unknown. In the Bethel area, for instance,

the race of children in 98% of foster home placements was

Native. The race of foster parents in 59% of the placements

This shows a

than an increase

also leads to a

increase in the

respectively according to DFYS' annual reports).

decrease in placements despite the 28%

population of Alaska Native children rather

of 218% as calculated by Mr. Walleri. It
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of the desired comparison possible because of the inherent

limitations of the Division of Family and Youth Services'

information system. Unfortunately, these limitations were not

the memorandum and the data was mt.s Lnt.e'rpxet.ed-vbyexplained in

Mr. Walleri. In addition, the' data presented -represented a

nineteen and one-half month period rather than a calendar year,"

as Mr. Walleri's article indicated.

An accurate comparison of the type attempted by Mr.

Walleri would have been between the number of Al.aska 'Native

d · f durIng 1976 and- the numbe-rchildren place '~n oster care ~ _

placed in foster care during a more recent one year period.

Such a comparison would .showv.the number during recent years to

be slightly below the number of children in placement "at·,the

time of t.ne survey (393 in 1976 according to the survey and

355, 309" 348, and 387, in FY84, FY85, FY86, and FY87

different representation of the State's effort to achieve the

goals of the ICWA than was presented by Mr. Walleri based on

his incomplete understanding of the data.

Mr. Ketzler's testimony that the number of Alaska Native

children placed outside their homes had increased by 256% in

the ten years from 1976 to 1986 also seems based on a

misinterpretation of available data. Mr. Ketzler is correct

in representing the number of Alaska Native children placed

outside their own home in 1986 as 1,010. However, he compares
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Ootober 20,. 1987

The Hono~able F. Kay Wallis
Alaska State House
P.O. Bolt V
Juneau., AK 99811

Dea~ Representative Wallis:

Thank you for your recent inquiry and interest concerning
placements. of child~en in State custody. There are 1nherent
deficiencies in the information system of·the.Division of
Family and Youth Services which limit our ability to fully·
respond to your inquiry or to provide historical information
on children in placement •. Despite these limitations, I be
lieve the .following information-. provides a useful :pro·file
which addresses the thrust of your inQuiry.

recent population estimates avail-
. nt of Labor,

Septembe~ 19B5), '.105 ,.000 of
523 OOO).'were ide can Indian, Esk1mo, Or Aleut.
Although total population figures have been updated, no.addi
tional information concerning racial or ethnic compos;t1on of
the total has been provided. Presumably the.19B4est1mate is
still representative of the racial makeup of Alaska's
population.

Unduplicated counts of child~en taken ;nto St 0f~

~~~~~~::1!~~~~~~h~~:~~:~~!~i:~~:~~~iec~£nClien~
characteristics which is adeQuately representative for most
purposes.

Enc1l?sed is a table frOIn the most recent Annual ·Report of

OFFICE OFTHE COMMISSIONER
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This

In FY78 only 56%

portion of those placements in which the foster parent race is
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Though not noted by either Mr. Walleri or Mr. Ketzler, it

taken.

services.

Native foster home is greater than presented in the testimony

of Mr. Ketzler and the article by Mr. Walleri and greater than

indicated in the source from which their information was

unknown are actually placements with Native families.

means that the likelihood of placement of a Native child in a

of Native children were served in their own homes, but by FY

86, 67% remained in their homes while receiving protective

is important to be aware that a significant increase has been

made in the number of Native children who remaiTh in their own

homes while receiving protective services.
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Representative Wallis

October 20, 1987-2-Representative Wallis

Enclosure

parents chose not to record their race. The table below
indicates the racial composition of chilarenin placement and
foster parents with placements during the period. '1

Race of Children in Foster Homes
Foster
parent
Race Nat!ve Caucasian Other Unknown ,Total
Native --nr 25 -,- IS -nt
Caucasian 171 no 41 53 545
Other 64 7Z 60 3.8 234
Unknown 101 111 19 41 27Z

.ToUl 01T! 4nm m .T;'m

In summary, the table shows that during the period'stud
11:,,1, only· 23' of £e~ter p ..",cn't~ we .. o Ntttive compAred te 44' .of
children placed in foster Care. Of Native children placed in
foster care, 44% were placed in Native foster homes. This
seems to indicate substantial effo·rt to place Native children
in Native foster homes despite an insufficient number of.
Native homes to meet the need for such placements.

Limitations in these data preclude defi11itive.conclusions
based on the data. However, the information seenlsto 'indicate
that when Native children are placed out of their homes, most
are placed in ,home-likesettingsiand most of these are placed
either in.thehomes of relatives or in Native fos-ter·homes.
Nonetheless, a substantial number of Native youth are l?laced
in non-Native homes. In part this is due to an insuf£J.cient
number of Native foster homes'. However, there a number of
factors influencing placement .patterns such as differences
between urban and rural areas (for example, in Anchorage only
33 of 390 or 8% of foster homes which had placements during
the period were Native homes, while nearly one-third· of the'
Native children placed in foster care were in Anchorage).

Obviously, these are complex issues which are not' easily
resolved •. I hOl?e this inforl!lation is helpfUl and I welCome
further d~Scusslon of these issues.

Sincerely,

~k.~
Myra M. Munson
Commissioner ;."

in custod)

Percenta~e
32, .

2.9
32.2
8.9
4.7
1.8
1.3

15.5

Out of Home Placements 'of Native Children
Receiving Child Protective Services

September 30, 1987

~~T~nuA-
26

287
79

--H=-
12.

138

Placement Type
ReiatlveHome
Relative Foster Home
Non~relative Foster Home
.t:mergencyShelter
Adoptive Home
Hospital
Residential Care Facility
Other

~ ~ I
To.provide you with as clear an indica t i cn as possible of

the placement of Native children, a special computer analysis
was also performed to compare the race of foster parents with
the. race of children placed in their hO!Jles • Again because of
inherent deficiencies I .theperiodforwh1c.h this information
can be tracked is,limited•.Usually the. information is avail
able only for the most recent three month period; however,
because certain normal rocedur '
mation was availa

~-::.;. jCj
-,';', , The table below provides a breakdown of the placements oj

Native chlldren in out of home care on September 30, 1987. A!
the table shows, the most frequent type of, placement for,
Native children was in the home of a relative.. Thirty-s1x
percent (317) of these children were in the home ofa rela
tive. In 26 of these instances the relatives were acting
formally as foster parents. The second most frequent place
ment for Native children was non-relative foster care where
287 or 3.2% of Native children were in placement.



December 5, 1986

Re: Native Children in
Foster Care

842/6967

465-3170

State of Alaska
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82-1150- 9

(l) Alaska Population Overview, Alaska Department of labor, September 1985,
page 3.

In response to questions raised in the ICWA and AFN meetings, the following
information has been obtained from the Division of Family and Youth Ser
vices computer system in regard to Native children in out-of-home care.
The numher of children reflects a cumulative total of individual. children
who have been in foster care during the past 540 days" or within the past
eighteen months as of November 14, 1986. The information cross-references
foster parent race with foster child race by field office, including youth
services offices and statewide totals.

Extreme caution is recommended in drawing conctus tons from the information
presented because of inherent limitations of the data. For example,
one-fifth (21%) of children in foster care were in placements for which no
race was recorded in the data system. Also the data are insufficient for
analysis of the impact of service exigencies (such as out of community
placement for specialized care) or the race of foster care placements. Nor
are the data analyzed in comparison with demographic andsocio-economic
trends which influence service need and delivery. It"is clear that further
information and analysis is needed in order to formulate valid conclusions.
Within these limitations. the following information is presented.

Thedata depicts statewide totals and placements for several of the larger
social service field offices specific to the cities listed.

In 1984, 14% (7,5000) of the Statel~)population, 523,000 were identified as
Amer,can Indian, Eskimo, or Aleut' • In FY 86 the Division 'of Family and
Youth Services (DFYS) clientload of 19,211 included 6;256 (32.6%) Alaskan
Native clients.

Mi~haelrice
Di .
Di s 0 of Family and Youth Services

TELEPHONE NO;

SUBJECT:

Connie,J. Sipe DATE,
Acting Commissioner
Department of Health and Social Services'LEND'

THRU:

TO,

FROM:

MEMORANDUM

2~1\S 37"1 2"2
29\ 42\ 30\

2064 3087 1793
h"

102 2'5 168

21 "5 9.
(k,,,,,-,',jf,;' ~,~" "~ ... ~~ftII'. ';~"

76 8" '"

28 89

70 ".5240 346'>

nl-lPJll' tl~l'ill" '** MI!: ~
CAUCA· • ,y....

•~.lli!!~2l!:!S.[ :l:.!!!~ll.:.!2

93
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TABLE 5

DEMOGRAPHIC CHARACTtRlSTlCS OF CHILDREN

Served by Living Situation at the End of the Period

')eT ::l0 .'87. 14:21 LEGISLATIVE INF"O OFC~JUNEAU

ALL OTHERS 75

!cembel": 1986

TnTAI!\ _nM "3ft 20 !23 ,.2li6 ft'1 1278

45\ 55\ ': ~) 3\ 47\ 1\ '"

@\;,,, ,~3' ~c:l~
* Gender of 200 fndivfdueh WDI not~ - - "','_ ,
** Ethnic C"I"OUp ot 212 indhiduah I'lO~"';:~;;;;r,~=~()A-tS'
*** Aqe of 204 1nd' vi <luI11 not reported ~

e.'lN~~J:I *
LIVINC

~ !!ill. !!!!ill

f OWN OR
:\ PARENT HOHE 318" 3765

:C RE1.AT IVE HOME 23.

NON..R£LA1'IVE
HOME 3a

,,!,,,,",~ •.,~~:"
··~L .-

EMERCENCY
SHELTER 135 138

RESIDENTIAL
CHILD CARE
FACILITY .9 77
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ANCHORAGE SOCIAL SERVICES

FAIRBANKS

CaucaSlan
Native
Other

Totai O1i1dren

FOSTER CHILD RACE
Caucaslanl Native Other TOTAL

Caucasian 99 47 13 159
Native 1 6' 0 64
Other 24 , 13 30 67Unknown 17 lS 0 32
Total Children 141 I 138 43 I 322

STER CHILD RACE
TOTAL

ceucesten Native Other Unknownceueesf en 180 '2 30 30 330Native 15 67 0 19Other 41 96
33 4. 39 lS2Unknown 83 71 17 61Total Children 319

22.
263 58 14. 807

FOSTER
PARENT

RACE

42.9% of childre~ in placement are Native.
46% of Nat~ve ch~ldren are placed in Native foster homes.
34% of Natwe cht'ldrsn are placed tn Caucasian foster homes.

Connie J. Stpe
Acting Commissioner

FOSTER
PARENT
RACE

(Cumulative unduplicated total during the per1"d April 1, 1985 to November 14, 1986~)

BARROW

(Cumulative unduplicated total durlng the period April 1,1985 to November 14, 1986.)

(Cumulative unduplicated total durlng the perlod April 1,1985 to November 14, 1986.)

FO

Points of interest:

1. 43% of chi!dren lnplacement are Native.
·2. 25% of Natlve cnlldren are tn Native foster homes.
3. 35% of Natwe ch'i Idren are tn Caucasian foster homes.

Points of interest:

1.
2.
3.

FOSTER
PARENT
RACE

December 5. 1986-2-

STATEWIDE

254

FOST RACEERCH1LO
NATIVE ....KNOWN TOTAL I

Caucasun 9 0 9
Native n 2 : 79
Unknown 42 0 42 I

Total 128 2 130

FOSTER aUlD RACE

Connie J. Sipe
Acting COlllllissioner

Points of interest:

8ETHEL SOCiAL SERVICES

241: licensed Native homes in Bethel.
40% licensed Native,homes in villages.

8% Licensed Caucasian homes in 8ethel and villages.

~9a1>~f.:ciii1dreOJn:.:Pia~:;;~~i;~;tN;ti~e:r... ,"i,c",
,2::'""'"591:·"ofCIiiTllren--ar.e-.ln.,Native foste,,··homesL~"·'" ~ .
3; .71: :of.NatNe::i:hfldren'areinCaUCas1on .foster·boiD~.:::r
~':"W:;·~:l'· .-.-.--. ~ .~- :..#...r sf.!.-r; ....

(Cumulative undup1'fcate!l total during the period April 1, 1'985 to November 14, 1986.)

(Cumulative unduplicated total during the period Aproil 1, 19a5 to November14, 1986.;

Potnts of interest are:

".I"~RtP't.iTdr!are~tivefoster homes.
3. 321: of Native children are placed in Caucasian foster homes.

dS/" v\ ,- (, L* 7i,~ cLc-r>'-};: Avv~ ~ .
'* * ~* '* '*' * *. * *J" '* '* '* '* .*

caucasian Native Other· Unknown** Total Placements
Caucasian S9S 403 80 30 1 108
Native-.......-;.· ":';'..~.~ ~ .... , .:"" .... .e;.:'.

~-~. 12 19 560
Other* "128 94 126 39 387
Un......,.. 214 264 32 61 571

Total Children 9n 12S0 -"'I 2SO 149 2 626 I

FOSTER

PARENT
RACE

** Unknown numbers ate the result either of foster parents chOOsing not to record their race
or workers not knowing the race of a child Ylhen the child enters custody and then not recording
the rile" 1aeee,

.. "Other" includes races other then caucasian or Alaskan Native, i.eo,. Filipino Or" Black.

FOSTER
PARENT

":)"'CE
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LIST OF AREAS OF CONCERN FOR POTENTIAL
DRAFTING INTO A MODEL ALASKA ICWA AGREEMENT December 5, 1986

257

- 5 -

MLP:MAH:lh:pvp

We are very hopeful to improve placement ratios through the federal grant
recently received which targets increasing the ratio of placements of
Native children in .Native homes. The project includes developing written
agreements with Tribal Social Servi ce agencies to enhance the recruitment
of Native foster and adoptive homes. Early involvement of .these agencies
will increase the likelihood of placing Native children in Native homes.
The grant will enable the Division to develop and refine a tracking system
for all children in need of permanent. planning. Statewide teleconferencing
and inter-agency meetings will be util ized to develop agreements and
improve service del Ivery. These meetings will be coordinated with the
current effort to develop the statewide model for tribal agreements.

The division intends to complete more detailed analysis of all children in
care during the next year which will include comparison of service
delivery with demoqraph ic and socio-economic trends and the impact of
service contingencies on service delivery.

Connie J. Sipe
Acting Commissioner

Training
- employment standards

(State/Tribal)

Village Resource List

Inter-Tribal Agreements

Confidentiality (State and Tribal)
- access to records
- standards for dtscl

Testimony of Social Workers

Role of Associations vs, Villages

Full Faith & Credit

3. Notice
- official agent
- private adoption
- placement/custody 'changes
- voluntary/involuntary

4. Placement
- when
- where
- by whom (case planning)
- extended family

Jurisdiction

Intervention
- when
- where
- by whom

Remedial Services

Investigations
- procedures

Foster Care
- list of children
- licensing
- I ist of homes (Native)

Good Cause to Contrary

Triba 1 Court Orders

Native Organizations and State want:
- priorities set
- resolution prior to next meeting - comments
- at next meeting, highly focused to try to develop points of agreement

2. Identification
. - child as Indian

- tribal membership/(dual +)
- expert witnesses
- tri ba1 order of placement

preference
- customs of tribe
- tribal courts

1. Emergency
- reports
- removals

An overall goal was agreed upon: To promote comnuntcetton and ccordtne t ton
between the State and villages from the first point tn time that a child in
need of protection comes to the attention of either the State or the village.

[The items numbered 1-4 were chosen as the first four priorities. Other items are
listed, but have not been placed tn any order of priority.]



I. INTRODUC'1'IOt'

INDIANTHE

The lavA is the first

I have also published a

OVERALL nlPEI,EMENT"\TION OF

Not all sections of the Act were conformed

It is safe to say. that I have discussed the

II.

interested in operaton of the IOiA.

In addition, I have conducted over 75 training sessions on

the Act with a wide variety of audiences incl.uding state and

tribal jUdges, state, tribal and federal social workersy private

attorneys, and a large number of community groups ande.Lay people

supervised four other tribal attorneys who handled IOiA cases on

a part-time basis and contracted with local attorneys in fifteen

different states to act on behalf oftl1e Navajo Nation in those

states wne r e the tribe did not have an at·torney licensed to

practice.

page 2

number of articles on the Indian Child ;-Ielfare Act and' several

handbooks on operation of the Indian Child ;velfare Actin state

259

and tribal courts.•

CHII.D WELFARE ACT.,

Indian Chil:d 'lelfare'·Act with a large number of people in the

country and probably' have more personal experience handling IOiA

legal proceedings than any other attorney.

prior to enactment.

The Indian Child lvelfare: Act is a complex piece of

legislation that is made even more complicated by virture of the

fact that the original Act was changed and amended several times

statutory reflection of the jurisdictional inter.play .between

to avoid later interpretation problems.

In addition, I have initiated

I have appealed ICWA decisions to Courts of Appeal in
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page 1

Arizona, New Mexico, and Utah.

numerous states including AlasKa, Washington, Oregon, California,

states.

During my three years with the Navajo Nation as Assistant

Attorney General in charge of Human Services I set up and created

an IOiA response team so that the NavaJo Tribe could respond and

participate actively in state ICl-IA proceedings. fly

responsibilities also included negotiating Indian Child Welfare

state-tribal agreements with the states of Arizona and New MeX1CO

and the preparation of IOQA grants on behalf of the tribe for

operation of tribal child and family service programs. I

TESTIMONY OF CRAIG J. DORSAY, NATIONAL COORDINATOR OF THE INDIAN
LEGAL SERVICES PROGRA!l TASK FORCE ON THE INDIAN CHIW l'IELFARE
ACT.

IOiA litigation in several federal courts to test implementation

of the Act by both states and the federal government.

!~ name is Cra1g J. Dorsay. I am presently director of the

Native American Program of Oregon Legal Services, and I also

contract with a number of Indian tribes on a private basis. ·:·ly

practice specializes in the field of Indian law and I have

specialized primarily within this field in handling Indian Child

welfare Act matters. In the last seven years I have handled over

500 Indian Child Welfare Act cases in at least 22 different
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One camp interprets the Indian Child

Because of the ambiguities inherent in.the .Lanquaqe

into two distinct camps.

l'lelfare Act as a broad. remedial piece of legislation consistent

with the federal governments trust oOligation to protect Indian

tribes and Children, and analyzes IC'lA provisions in a manner

consistent with acni.evLnq the objectives 'and goals of the Act.

The other camp considers the Indian Child Welfare Act an

unwarranted intrusion upon state perogatives 1nthe field pf

child custody and tends ~o interpret the Act narrowly so that it

disrupts state juvenile procedures as little as possible.

Because t ne .interpretation of the IC,vA has been left to state

courts - the very body which Congress noted its legislative

findings to the .ICliA as responsible for past improper cnild

custody proceedings involving Indian children -there has been.a

wide range of decisions under. the Indian Child Welfare Act. ~his

widespread responsibility for interpreting the IC,'lA has caused

great trouOle for and financial .drain to Indian tribes. because

the tribes cannot be certain how the Act will be perceived in

each state, and therefore must expend. the financial resources

necessary to defend tribal interests and to advocate proper

interpretation of the IOiA in every state where the Act is raised

261

page 4

Cases interpreting the Indian Child Welfare Act can be split

cons as t ent, wi t n protecting all facets of the childs emotronaj .and

physical well be~ng.

as an issue.

of the Act as 1t presently exists, there is considerable

The recent Halloway

Resoultion of these

There"las suostantial

The recent settlement of

260

state, federal, and tribal interests.

on oest,interests of the 'Indian child.

system is indicative of this conflict.

to the same extent as a state court.

pUblic outcry over the operation, of the Indian Child Welfare Act

home for the six years while custody was Oe1ng contested in the

court system. While" the outcry was based .ontheinjustice:tha.t

would befall the childif:he were' removed 'from the home ne..vnad

known for such a long time, the deoate ignored whether the Navajo

Tribal Courj; could operate :toprotect ·:the child's nest interests

and the Navajo Nation shows that the initial outcry from Utah

Supreme Court reversal was unwarranted and that the Indian Child

confl icts has previously taken place only in court proceedings

addressing natural 'resources and taxation issues. Nhile the lOlA

is recognized as oeing consistent ,'lith the modern, trend in child

custody and social work practice, it has encountered a great deal

of resistence oy virtue of its Indian content and the intrusion

on what are thought .t.o ne state concerns' rather than from any

substantive 'objec,tion to its provisions: or the effect of the ACt

the Halloway case in a manner which protected the Navajo child's

emotional ties to his non-Indian parents and at the same time

protected his cultural and tribal ties with his natural family

decisions from the utah:Supreme Court and the,Navajo tribal court

when the Utah 'supreme Court :overturned 'anadoptionof a Navajo

child Oy a .non-andf.an coupt e after :thechild had .be en in their:

Welfare Act indeed can operate to reach a result that was most
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these

implementation of the Indian Child Welfare Act. It is a sad fact
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page 6

responsibilities.

Funding 1S a critical concern underlying effective

equal amo u n ts a f fund i ng in 0 r d e r to .c a r ry au t

In my opinion the Indian Child l'1elfare Act has been a noble

idea that has succeeding spectacularly in some areas such as in

that funding has never been more than one quarter of the amount

initially recommended by Congress as necessary to effectively

implement the Act, and this amount has rema1ned stable or

declined over the Las t few years. The ICi'lA places a great deal

of responsibility on Indian tribes in operating Indian child and

family service programs and in responding legally to state ICi,A

proceedings. In some ways the ICi1A has impacted detrimentally on

Indian tribes because the great responsibility placed on tribes

cannot be carried out with the woefully inadquate funding that

has been made available to date by the federal government. It is

clear that if Indian tribes are to be given the same level of

responsibility under the Indian Child Welfare Act that state

courts and soc1al workers must comply with, they must also obtain

a failure to date in other areas mainly due to the lack adequate

raising tne consciousness of non-Indian courts and state

personnel about the existence of Indian tribes and the legitimate

interests that .Indian tribes have in their children, and has been

funding and the lack of federal follow through necessary to fully

r·lany tribes have a positive

These technical considerations operate to

Both state and tribal workers now work·together in Joint

or neglectful homes.
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the detriment of Indian children since they all cause delays in

resolution of problems involving Indian children.

Implementation of the Act on a day-to-day basis has also

substantial problems still exist, noweve r , in many states

regarding the Indian Child Welfare Act and its implementation.

Some states and/or counties are still hostile toward

. f th A t and either do not cooperate with theimplementation a e c

tribe and the provision of services to Indian children or attempt

to send all children back to the reservation regardless of· what

might be best for that child. Confusion also still exists

surrounding' the jurisdictional status of Indian tribes and

whether state social workers can be required to come on

reservations to ·testify in tribal courts in order to protect

Indian children and ensure that they are not returned to abusive

relationsn1p with neighboring state and county social workers on

. ch'ldren I··'no nave become before the state courtprotecting Ind1an ~ T

case planning and case service provision in order to offer the

best services designed to keep Indian families together or to

work towards reuniting Indian children with their families.

been somewhat inconsistent.

system.

opportunity for a diverse range of interpretations of the Acts.

intent and purposes.



opportunity.

III. PROPOSED AME~WMENTS.

Funding

I would suggest that these

Others are confusing, contradictory, and have

Definitions, Findings, and Policies must therefore

I would hope that the proposed changes submitted with

This is because those State Courts which have narrowly

also supports the proposed Changes.

Act.

Act at all.

page 8

Indian Affairs. I have consulted with tribal and legal services

Nation, wi t h whom I still work under contract on Ia-1A matters,

One of the critical areas for proposed amendments to the Act

is in the Findings, Policies, and Definitions sections of 'the

attorneys throughout the northwest and most of them agree with

the proposed amendments attached to this testimony. The Navajo

construed the Act have used these sections to avoid applying the

proposed IO,A amendments drafted by the Association on American
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be clarified to make it crystal clear what situations the IO'A

Changes be considered the basis for further discussion in terms

of specific amendments to the Indian Child Welfare Act.

should be applied to and what situations should be excepted.

Aside from these sections we have proposed amendments primarily

in the Jurisdiction, Invalidation, Placement, and Funding

been interpreted to the detriment of Indian people and Indian

and wo r k wel I ,

sections of the Act. Some sections of the Act are clear, sim?le,

families.

have arisen to this date \'lith implementing the IOVA.

my prepared testimony will serve to alleviate the concerns" that'

critically vital and independent concern.

necessary to aChieve full implementation of the Ia,A is also a

For this
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page 7

I am including for the committee's

in the northwest united States, as wel.L

I will not go into great detail about the

In some cases my comments are directed at thesuggested.

proposed amendments.

relevant today.

legal service attorneys

My prepared testimony at the 1984 oversight hearings on the

Indian Child Welfare Act on behalf of the Navajo Nation remains

information a proposed ICWA amendments drafted by tribal and

proposed changes that are necessary in the Act at this time

because these changes should be discussed in light of specific

as two letters that I have previously submitted to the committee

which explain the need for changes in specific sections of the

Act and discuss the rationale for the changes that have been

ICWA.

reason I believe amendments are critically needed at this time,

botn to clear up problems that exist in day-to-day implementation

of the Act and to overturn or clarify judicial rulings that have

tended to emmasculate the underlying intent and purposes of the

achieve the goals and objectives set forth in the Act.

Enough experience has been gained during the last ten

necessary Cha nges can be pinpointed with a greatyears that the

deal of accuracy. I would therefore recommend that this

committee and congress seriously consider the adoption of Indian

Child Welfare Act amendments at the earliest available



government.

important matter.

child

2SHB 480

andparent

1987 Regular Session

·1·

50th Leg i s Lacure

Sec. I. Section 2, chapter 160. Laws of 1913 as last amended by

The Juvenile courts in the several count1esof th,S state. shall

(3). Relating to the termination of .. -a

State of Washlngton

7

Read first time3/9/B7and passed to Committee >on>Rules,"

by COUIIIlttee on Ways" Means/Approprtations (Or1ginally sponsored by
Representatives Brekke. Winsley. Moyer. Scott. Wang.> Leonard and
Brough; by request of Department of SOCial and Health SerVices)

6 BE IT ENACTED BY THE LEGISLATURE OF nIE STATE OF WASHINGTON:

B section 29, chapter 354. "Laws of 1985 and RCW 13.04.030 are each

9 amended to read as follows:

SECOND SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 4BO

AN ACT Relating .to Indian child welfare; amendingRCW 13.04.030.

2 26.33.080, 26.33.090,. 26.33.110, 26.33.120, 26.33.160.26.33.240.

3 26.33.310. 74.13.031, 74.13.080. 74.15.020. and 74.15.090; adding a

4 new section to chapter 13.34 RCW; adding a· new section to chapter

5 74.15 RCW; and providing an effective date.
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22 (5) Relating to juveniles alleged or found to have committed

23 offenses. traffic infractions. or violations as provided in RCW

24 13.40.020 through 13.40.230, as now or hereafter amended. unless:

25 (a) The Juvenile court transfers Jurisdiction of a particular

26 Juvenile to adult crlminal court pursuant to RCW 13.40.110. as now or

27 hereafter amended; or

28 (b) The statute of I1mltations applicable to adult prosecution

29 for the offense. traffic infraction, or violation has expired; or

10

II have exclusive original jurisdiction over all proceedings:

12 (I) Under the interstate compact on placement of children as

13 provided in ·chapter 26.34 RCW;

14 (2) Relatlng to children alleged or fQund:~o be dependent as

IS provided in. chapter.26.44 RCW and in RCW 13.34.030 through 13.34.170.

16 as now or. hereafter amended:

18 relationship as provided in RCW 13.34.180 through 13.34.210, as now

19 or hereafter amendell;

20 (4) To appr.oveor disapprove alternative residential placement as

21 provided in RCW 13.32A.170;

17

I

They are not yet a final product.

ThanK you for the opportunity to address the committee.

look forward to further action by Congress on this critically
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These proposed amendments are intended for the committee's

page 9

information and education.

Since it is anticipated that IQ;A amendments will be SUbmitted ~n

bill form for several months, it is our intent to meet with as

many tribal attorneys and tribal representatives as possible to

discuss the proposed draft attached to this testimony, and to

draft further provisions that will achieve the full intent and

purposes of the IQiA. We would appreciate any and all comments

on these provisions, and hope that we can corne up with a product

best suited to the original intent of Congress in adopting the

IO'IA manner which works for tribes, states, and the federal



27 custodian and child are residents of or domiCiled. wit,hin the

Indian

2SHB480

··(t,;

to voluntarily

The court shall also certify in

·3-

(2) To obtain court validation of a voluntary consent to foster

(3) .Upon filing of the petition for'validation. the clerl, of 'the

~ the parent or Indian custodian.

10

13 Ind-ian child whose parent or Indian custodian wishes

certification of the court that the tenDS and consequences of the

2 consent were fUlly explained in detail to the parent or Indian

3 custodian during the court proceeding and were fully understood by

14 .~onsent to fos~eT care placement of the child.and re~uesting that the
:'~,~

Sec. 2

15 COUrt validate the consent as provided in rhr s section. ,_The petition

16 shall contain the name. date of birth, and reSidence of the child.

11 care placement. any person lllay file a petition for validation

12 alleging that there is located or residing within the county an

5 writing either that the parent or Indian custodian fUl~r understood

6 the explanation in £ngli~h OT ~hat it was Interpreted into a language

7 that the parent or Indian custodian understood. Any consent g,ven

8 prior to. or within ten days after, the hirth of the Indian child

9 shall not be valid.
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17 the names and residences of the consenting parent or

18. ,custodia~~ and the name and location of the Indian ~ribe in which the

19 Chi~d is a memoer or eligible for memberShip, The petition shall

20 state whether ,the, placement preferences of 25 U.S.C. Sec. 1915 (b) or
,_,'. ',.' . ..-.... "-. ",_.. -.," -,-. --'"0'" .. '-, "'" .. _Y.

21 (c) will be followed. Reasonable attempts Shall be made by the

22 petitioner toascertaill and set forth ill thepeti tionthe identity.

23' location, and custodial status of any parent or 'Indian custodian' ,who'

24 has not consented to foster care placement and why that parent or

25 Indian custodian cannot assume custody of the child.

26

27' court shall schedule ~he 'petition for -a hearing on '~he 'court

28 validation of the voluntary consent no later than forty-eight 'hours

29 after the petition has been-filed. excluding Saturdays. SUnday's. and

30 holidays. Notification of time. date. location. and purpose of the

31 validation hearing shall be provided 'as SOOIl as possible to the

32 conSenting parent or 'Indian custodian. the departmeht or other child.

33 placing agency which is to 'assume custody of the child pursuant to

34 the consent to foster care placement. and the Indian tribe in which

35 the child is enrolled or eligible for enrollment as a member. If the

36 identity and location 'of any nonconsen~1ng paren~ or Indian custodian

off iC181swith, theagreement

-2·

The consent shall be accompanied by the written

Sec. 2. A new sectiOn is added to chapter ,3.34NEW SECTION.

(6) Under the interstate compact On Juveniles, as pruvided in

2SHB 480

36 with the court.

30

(c) The alleged offense or infraction is a tra.ffic. fish.

2 boating, or game offense or traffic infraction committed by a

3 Juvenile sixteen years of age or older and would., if committed by an

4 adult, be tried or heard in a court of limited jurisdiction. ,n wh,ch

5 inseance the approprla'te court of limltedjur-lsdictlon,_.sha.ll have

6 Jurisdiction over the alleged offense or infraction: PROVIDED. That

7 if such an alleged offense or infraction and an alleged offense or

8 infraction subjec't to juvenile court jur i sd t ct ron -'arjse out of the

9 same event or,Jncident. the Juvenile court may:have J~risdiction:or

28 boundarIes ofa federally ·.recognizedlndian reservation over which

29 the tribe exercises excluslve jurisdiction.

32 (1) Where any paren~ or Indian cus~odian volun~arily consentS to

33 foster care placement of an Indian child and a petition for

34 dependency has not been filed regarding the child, Such'consent shall

35 not be valid unless executed in writing before the court and filed

Sec. I
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31 RCW to read as follows:

19 chapter 13.24 RC1f; «&...1»

20 (7) Relating to ~ermination of a diversion agreement, under RC1f

21 13.40.080 as now or hereafter amended. includh,g'a proceeding in

22 Which the diverteehas attained. eighteen years of age~

23 (8) Relating to court validation of a voluntarvconsent to foster

24 care placement under chapter 13.34 RC1f or relinquishment or consent

25 to adoption under chapter ,26.33 RCW. by the parent ,or Indian

26 custodian of an Indian child. except if the parent or Indian

15 det.ent·lon ·.facil i ties '; under an

18

16 responsible for ~he adminis~ration of the juvenile detention facility

17 in RCW 13.04.035 and 13.20.060:

10 both matters: PROVIDEDFlJRTlIER, That 'the jur t sdfct i on under this

II ,subsection does ,not constitute ·transfer· or a ,.decline· for ,purposes

12 of RCW 13.40.110(1) or subsection (5)(a) of thiS seCtion: PROVIDED

13 FlJRTlIER. That courts of limited jurisdiction which confine Juveniles

14 for an alleged offense or infrachon may place Juveniles "in Juvenile



Sec. 2

5 servIce. telephone. and'~eiegraph.

2SHB480

If the chi ld IS an

Laws of 1984 as amended by

RC. 26.33.090 are eachand

155.

·5·

SectIon 9. Chapter

The court shall determine ~hat any written consent has

a temporary order glvlng custody of the child to the

(I) The court shali set a tIme and place for a hearing on the

(3) The court ~y requIre the parent to appear personally and

(2) NotIce of the hearing shall be served on any relinqUIshIng

Sec. 4.

enter

prcspecr i ve adoptive parent. if a preplacementreport has .been filed.

1913(a). Except where the chi Id 1S an Indian child, the court may

sectiOn 2. chapter 421. Laws of 1985

7

8

9 amended to read as follows:

36 adopt! 011 •

32 en'ter his or her consent to adopt.ion on the recorc,1. However . .if the

33 child. is an Indian Child. the court shall requIre the consenting

34 parent to appear personally before a court of competent Jurlsdictiol1

35 to enter on the record h1S or her consent to the relinquishment or

31

271

(3) A petitIon for relinqUIshment. ~ogether .with the ~ritten

2 consent to adoptIon. may be filed before the child's bIrth. ~

3 child' IS an Indian .child as defined ,n 25 U.S.C. Sec. 1903(4). the

4 petItion and consent shall not be SIgned until at least ten days

5 after the child's birth and shall be recorded before a court of

6 competent lurlsdiction pursuant to 25 U.S.C. Sec. 1913(aj.

27 parent or alleged father., and the department or agency 1n the manner

28 prescribed .by RC. 26.33.310. If the child IS an Indian child. nOllce

29 of the hearing shall also be served on the child's tribe In the

30 manner prescribed by RC. 26.33.310.

26

Sec. 4

23 Indian child, the court mav enter atemporarv custodv order under

24 th1S subsection onlY if the reouirements of 25 U.S.C. Sec. 1913(a)

25 regarding voluntarv foster care placement have been satIsfied.

21 or to the department or agency_ to whom the child will be relinQuished

22 pending the court's hearing 011 the PHi t aon ,

18

19

20

11 petItlon for relinQU1Sbment. The hearing may not be held sooner than

12 forty·eignt hours after the child's bIrth or the slgning of al1

13 necessary consentS to adoption. whichever is later. However if the

10

14 child IS an Indian child, the hearIng shall not be held sooner than

15 ten days after the child's bIrth. and no consent shall be valiG

16 unless slgned at 'least ten davs after the Child's birth andrecordeG

17 before a court of competent jurIsdiction pursuant .to 25 U.S.C. Sec.

The ,~rltten

The identtty of the prospecti ve
-" -"-.

·4·

The parent's or alleged father's

Unless the Indian Child has been taken in'custody pursuant to

(2) A parent. alleged father. or prospective adoptive parent may

(1) A parent. an alleged father, the department. or an agency may

Sec. 3. SectIon 8. chapter 155, Laws of 1984 as amended by

(5) Upon termlnation of tbe VOluntary foster care plocemen~ and.

2SHB 480

(4) Any parent or Indian custodian may wIthdraw consent to a

voluntary foster care placement. made under this section. at any

time.

35 shall be filed with the petltlon.

32 prospective adoptive pa.ent.

30

6

7

8

27 consent to aeocr rcn shall accompany the peu t i on ,

24

21

36 adoptive parent need not De disclosed to the pet1tioner.

22 section 1. .cbapter 421. Laws of 1985' and RCW 26.33.080 are each

23 amended to read as follows:

3 hearing. Notifica~ion under this subsection may be glven by the most

4 expedient means. including. but no~ limited to. mail. personal

31 fi Ie with the .eourt a pett t t on to relinquish a chi Id to the

25 file wIth the court a petItIon to relinquish a child to the

26 department or an agency. The parent's or alleged father's wrItten

33 wrl nen consent to adoption shall accompany the pett t ron, The

34 written consent of the prospective adoptive parent to assume cus~ody

is known. reasonable attempts shall be made to notify the parent or

2 Indian custodian ,of the consent to placement and the val-idauon
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28 consent of the department or the agency to assume custody shall be

29 filed with the pe t i t i cn ;

14 return of the child to the parent or Indian custodian. the department

15 or other chi Id placing agency' WhlCh had assumed custody of'the ch'i Id

16 pursuant to the consent to foster care placement shall file with' the

17 court written notificatiOn of the child's return and shall also send

18 such notificatlon to the Indian tribe in which the child 's enrolled

19 or eligible for enrollmeM as' a'member and to any .o~'her party to the

20 validation proceedin'g including any noncus t odta'I parent~'

13'

9 RClf'13;34.050 or 26.44.050. placed In shelter 'care pursuant to RCW

10 13.3'4.060. or placed in foster care pursuant to RCW 13.34.130. the

11 Indian child shall be returned to the parent or Indian ,custodian upon

12 withdrawal of consent to foster care placement of the child.



Sec. 6

location of concep~10n of the child and ~he expected date of birth,

2SHB .480·7·
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to termlnate hlS parent-child relatlonshlp with respect to the child~

(d) Inform an alleged father of an Indian child that if he

acknowledges paternity of the child or if hiS paternitv of the child

1S established prlor to the termlnation of the parent,child

relationship. that his parental Tights~v not be terminated unless

he: (1) Gives valid consent to termination. or (ii) hlsparent.child

relationship is -terminated involuntarilv pursuant to chapter 26.33 or

13.34 RCW.

relationshlp with respect to the child:

(cl Inform an alleged father that failure to file a claim of

paternlty under chapter 26.26 RCW or to respond to the petlt1on,

WithIn twenty days of the date of service of the petition is grounds

Sec. 6. Sec~ion 12, chapter 155, Laws of 1984 and.RCW 26.33.120

are eaCh amended to read as follows:

(I) Except in the case of an Indian child and his.or her parent.

!he parent·child rela~ionship of a parent may be terminated upon a

showing by clear I cogent , and convincing evidence that It is i n the

best interest of .the child to term.nate the relationshlp and. that the

parent has failed to perform parental duties under clrcumstances

showlng a substantial lack of regard for hiS or her parental
<.

obligations and is withholding consent· to adoption contrary to the

best interest of the child.

(2) Except in the case of an Indian child and h.s or her alleged

father, the parent-child relatIonship of an alleged father who

appears and cla.ms paternity may be terminated upon a.show1ng by

clear. cogent. and convInclng evidence that it is in the best

interest of the child to terminan the rela.tionshlp and that:

(a) The alleged father has failed to perform parental duties

under circumstances showing a substantial lack of regard for hiS

and shall 1dentify the mother;

(b) Inform the nonconsenting parent or alleged father that: (i)

He or she has a Tight lobe represented by counsel and that counsel

will be appolnt~d fOT an indigent person who requests counsel: and

(ii) failure to respond to the termination action within twenty days

of service will result in the termination of his or her parent·child7

4

2

3

5

6

8

9

10

II

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

26

27

28

29

30

31

32

33

34

35

36

been validly executed. and if the child 15 an Indian cnild. such

2 court shall further certifY that the requlrements of 25 U.S.C. Sec.

3 1913(a) have Deen satisfied. If the court determlnes 1t 1S 1n the

4 best .mteres rs of the child. the court shall approve the pat r t i on for
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16 Sec. '5. Section II, chapter ISS, Laws of 1984 as amended by

17 section 4. chapter 421, Laws of. 1985 and RCW 26.33.110 are each

18 amended to read as follows:

19 (1) The court shall set a time and place for a hearing on ~ne

20 pet i t i on for t erminat ion of the par-en t s ch i Ld relauonsh1p,whiCh

21 shall not be held sooner than forty·e1ght· hours after the child's

22 b i r th, However, if the child is an' Indian child. the heartngshall

23 not be held sooner than ten davs after the child's b1rth and the tlme

24 of ,~he hearing shall 'be extended up to twenty additional days from

25 the date of the scheduled heartng upon the mouon of the parent.

26 Indian custodian. or the child's trIbe.

27 (2) Notice of the hearing shall be served on the petitloner, the

28 nonconsenting parent or alleged father, the legal guardian ofa

29 party, and the guardian ad litem of a party, ln the manner prescribed

30 by RCW 26.33.310. If the child is an Indian child. notice of' the

31 hearing shall also be served on the child's tribe In'the manner

32 prescribed bv 25U.S.C. Sec. 1912(a).

33 (3)£xcept as otherwise prOVided in this seC~ion; the nO~ice of

34 the petition shall:

35 (a) State the date and place of blrth. If the petition is filed

36 prior to birth. the notlce 'shall state the apprOXimate date and

2SHB 480 ·6-

Sec. 4

5 relinQulshment.

6 (4) If the court approves the pet1t1on, it shall award custody of

7 the child to the department. agency. or prospectIve adOPtIVe parent.

8 who shall be appointed legal guardian. The legal guardian shall be

9 financlally responsible for support of the child until further order

10 of the court. The court shall also enter an order pursuant to RCW

II 26.33.130 term1natlng the parent·child relationshlp of the parent and

12 the chi l d ,

13 (5) An order of relinqulshment to an agency or the department

14 shall include an order authorlzlng the agency to place the child w1th

15 a prospeCtIVe adoptive parent.
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275

revoked after it has been approved by the court. Wi~hln one year

after approval. 8· consent may be revoked for fraud or duress

practicea by the person. depar~ment. or agency requesttng the

consent. or for lack of men~al competency on the part of the person

glving tbe consent at the time ~be consent was given. A written

consent to adoption may not be revoked more.than one year after it is

approved by the court.

(4) Except as prOVIded in (g) of th,S subsection. the written

consent to adoption sball be signed under penalty of perJury and

shall state that:

(a) It lS glven subJect to approval of tbe court;

(b) It has no force or effect until approved by the court;

(c) Tbe consent will not be presented to the court until forty

eight bours after It IS signed or forty-eIght hours after the birth

of the cbild. whichever occurs later;

(a) It is revocable by tbe consentlng party at any time before

Its approval by tbe court_ It may be revoked in either of the

following ways:

(i) Written revocation may be delivered or mailed to the clerk of

the court before approval of the consent by the court; or

(ii) Written revocation may be delivered or mailed to the clerk

of the court after approval. but only if it is delivered or mailed

within fOrty-eigbt bours after a prior notice of revocation that was

glven withln forty-eigbt bours after the blrth of the child. The

prIor notIce of revocation shall be given to ~he agency or person who

sought '~he consent and may be either oral or written:

(e) The address of the clerk of court where the consent will be

presented is included; «aBd»
(f) Except as prOVided in (g) of this subsection. after It has

been approved by the cour~. the consent is not revocable except for

fraud or duress practiced by the person, department. or agency

requestlng the consent or for lack of mental competency on the part

of the person.giving'tbe consent at the time the consent was glven.

A written consent to adoption may not be revoked more than one year

after it is approved by ~he court~

(g) In the case of a consent to an adoption of an Indian child.

IS

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

26

27

28

29

30

31

32

33

34

35

36

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

Sec. 6

parental objigatlons and is withholding consent to adOptIOn contrary

to the best interest of the child: or

3 (b) He 1S not the father

4 (3) The parent-child relat1onsh1p of a parent or an alleged

5 father may be term1nated if the parent or alleged father fails to

6 appear after being notified of the hearIng In the manner p.escribed

7 by RCW 26.33.310.

8 (4) The parent.child relat1onsh1p of an Indian child and h,S or

9 her parent or alleged father wnere paternltV has been claimed or

10 established. may be "termInated only pursuant to the standards set

11 forth in 25 U.S.C. Sec. 1912(f).
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12 Sec. 7. Section 16. chapter 155. Laws of 1984 as amended by

13 .section 5. Chapter 421. Laws of 1985 and RCW 26.33.160 are each

'4 amended to read as follows:

15 (1) Except as otherwise prov1ded 1n RCW 26.33.170. consent to an

16 adoption Shall be requ1red of the follow1ng if applicable:

17 (a) The adoptee. if fourteen years of ag~ or older:

IS (b) The parents and any alleged father of an adoptee under

19 eignteen years of age:

20 IC) An agency or the department to whom the adoptee has been

21 relinqu1Shed pursuant to RCW 26.33.0S0: and

22 (d) The -legal guardian of the adoptee.

23 (2) Except as otherwise proVided in subsection (4)(g) of th,S

24 section, consent to adoption is revocable by the consentIng party at

25 any tIme before the consent is approved by the court. ThereVoc3tlon

26 may be made inei ther of the following ways:

27 (a) Written reVOCatlOn may be delivered or mailed to the clerk of

2S the court before approval; or

29 (b) Wrltten revocation may be delivered or mailed to the clerk of

30 the court after approval. but only if It lS delivered or mailed

31 within for~y~elgh~ hours after a prior notICe of revocatlon that was

32 glven within forty-eight hours after the blrth of the Child. The

33 prior no~ice of revoca~lon shall beglven to the agency or person who

34 sought the consen~andmay be either oral or wrlt~en.

35 (3) EXCept as provided ln subsection (2)(b) and (4)($) of tbis

36 section and in this subsection. a consent to adoption may not be

2SHB 4S0 -S-
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and other eVIdencereports.post-placement

Section 31, chapter 155 ,Laws of 1984 as amended by

and

(1) Petl~ions governed by ,this chapter ,shall be served in the

2 preplacement

17

14

)~,:,; same manner as a complaint in a CIvil action under the super-lor court

19 civil rules. Subsequent notice. papers,.and pleadings may be, served

2(j" in the,manner provided in superior court civil rules.

21 (2) If personal service on the parent or any alleged, father,

22 elther,within or without thiS state, cannot be gIven. notice Shall be

23 "given: (a) By reg;,stered mail, mailed ,at least twenn days before

24 the hearing to, ~he person's last known address:",and, (b), by

25 publication at least once a week for three consecutive·weeks ~fth the

26 first PUblicniO~>date at least twenty-five days befpre the heanng,

27 Publication Shall be,in a legal newspaper in the Clty or town of the

28 last known, address withln the Unltea States.and its ~erritorles of

29 the parent or alleged father, wilether wlth,n ,or witbout th.s s~ate,

30 or. if no address is known or the last known address is not Within,

31 .the United, scates ~ and i ts terrlt.ories. in ~~e .cit}'.or, town wberE!,. the

32 pr-oceed t ng has been commenced.

33 (3) Notlce and appearance may be waIved by the department. an

34 agency, a parent., or an alleged fuher before the Court or in a

35 writing s rgned }tnder penalty of perjury. The .wa i ver sha,ll contain

36"the current address of the department, agency, parent, or alleged

.11 - 2SHB 480
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15 section 6. 'chapter 421, Laws of 1985 "andRCW 26.33.310 are each

16 amended to read as follows:

(3) If the court determ1nes. after rev.ew of the pet.t.on.

Sec. 9

3 introduced at the hearl~g. that all necessary consen~s to adoption

4 are valid or rnave been dispensed with pursuant toRCW 26.33.170 and

5 that the adoption iS1n 'the best interest of ,the adoptee, and.. ln the

6 case of an adoption of an Indian child. that the adoptive parents are

7 ,Wlth1n the placement preferences of 25U.S.C. ,Sec. 1915 or good cause

8 'to the contrarv has ",been shown on the record . the. court shall ·enter a

9 decree of adoption pursuant to RCW 26.33.250.

10 (4) If ,the court determlnes the petltion ,should not be ,granted

11 because the .acopt ron is not .In·the best Interest of the child. the

12 courtsilall make appropr ra te provi s i on for the care and, custody of

13 the child.

any

The

theallmeets

Revocation of the consent

·10·

(1) After the reports reqUired oy RCW 26.33.190 and 26.33.200

(2) Notice of the adoption hearing shall also be given to

person who or agency wnichhas prepared a preplacement ,report.

not rce shall be g1ven in the manner prescribed by RCW 26.33.230.

2511B 480

prIor to a final decree of adoption. may be delivered or mailed to

the clerK of the court or made orally to the court which shall

certify such revocation. Revocation of the consent IS effectIve if

entry of the final decree of adoption.

at any time prior to the entry of the final decree of adoptIon.

Consent may be wIthdrawn for fraud or duress wIthIn twO years of the

7

5

6

34

35

36

25

19 reqUirements of thlS chapter but Wb1Ch does nOt name or otherwise

20 .dentify the adopting parent 1S valid if it contatns a statement ~hat

21 it is voluntarily executed wlthout disclosure of the name or o~her

22 identification of the adOptlng parent.

26 have been filed. the court shall schedule a hearing on the petition

27 for adOptiOn upon request of the petitioner for adOpt10n. Notice of

28 the date. time. and place of hearing shall be given to the petitioner

29 and any person or agency whose. consent to adoptlOn is required under

30 RCW 26.33.160. unless the person or agency has waived .n writing the

31 r1ght to receive not1ce of the hearing. If the child .s an Indian

32 child. notice shall also be given to the child's tribe. Notice shall

33 be given in the manner prescribed by RCW 26.33.310.

3 consent IS recorded before a court of competent JurisdictIon pursuant

4 to 25 U.S.C. Sec. 1913(a). Consent mav oe w.thdrawn for any reason

276

no consent shall be valid unless the consent is executed 10 writIng

2 more than ten days after the bIrth of the child and unless tne

23 Sec. 8. Section 23. chapter 155. Laws of 1984 and RCW 26.33.240

24 are each amended to read as follows:

11 received by the clerk of the court prIor to the entry of the final

12 decree of adoptIon or made orally to the court at any time prlor to

13 the entry of the final decree of adoption. Upon withdrawal of

14 consent. the court shall return the child to the parent uni~ss the

8

9

10

15 child has been taken .nto custody pursuant to RCW 13.34.050 or

• 16 26.44.050. placed .n shelter care pursuant to RCW 13.34.060. or

17 placed .n foster care pursuant to RCW 13.34.130.

18 (5) A written consent to adoption Wh1Ch



Sec. 9

21 servrces as defined in RCW 74.13.020, and shall:
Except

If the

2S11B 480

loco paren't1s.

-13-

servingpersonsor

(8) Have authority to purchase care for children; and shall

(7) Have authority to provide temporary shelter to children who

(5) Monitor out·of-home placements, on a tImely and routIne

(4) Offer, on a voluntary basis, family reconciliation serVIces9

6 custodians~

279

Sec. 10

29

7 investigatIon reveals 'that a crime may have been commit'ted. the

8 department shall notify the appropriBte law enforcement agency.

parents. legal custodians. OT persons serv i ng In ..loco parentis.

2 andior bring the situation to the attention of an appropriate court.

3 or another coemum ty agency: PROVIDED. That an mves t rga tron IS not

4 required of nonaccidental inJuries whJch are clearly not ,the result

5 of a lack of care or super-v i s rcn by the child's parents. legal

27 have run away from home and whO are admltted to crlSlS reSIdential

28 centers.

22 where reqUired by Public Law 95·608 (25 U.S.C. Sec. 1915). no private

23 adOPtion agency which receIves children for adOptIOn from the

24 department Shall. discrimInate on the basls of race, creed, or color

25 when conSidering applicatIons in their placement for adoption.

26

14 defined In RCW 74.13.010 and 74.15.010. and annually submit a report

21 children and maKe payment of maintenance costs if needed.

15 delineating the results to the house and senate-committees on social

16 and health services.

17 (6) Have authority to accept custody of children·from parents and

18 to accept custody of children from Juvenile courts, where authorIzed

19 to do so under law, to p"ovide child welfare services ·Including

20 placement for adoption, and to provide for the physical care of such

12 baSIS. to assure the safety. well·being, and quality of care beIng

13 provided 1S Within the scope of the intent of the legislature as

10 to families who are in conflict.

11

30 follow in general the policy of uSing properly approved prlvate

31 agency serVlces for the actual care and supervlsion of such children

32 insofar as they are available, paying for care of such children as

33 are accepted by the department as eligible for support at reasonable

. 34 rates es·tablished by the department.

35 (9) Establish a children's serytces advisory committee whIch

36 Shall assist ~he secretary tn the development of a partnershtp plan

regUlar andboth

·12-

Sec. 10. Section 17. chapter 172, Laws of 19&7 as last amended

The department shall have the duty to provide chi Id welfare

(2) Develop a recruIting plan for recruiting an adequate number

(1) Develop; administer. supervise. and monitor a coordinated and

(5) Where notice to an Indian tribe is to be provided' pursuant to

(4) If a person entitled to notice·is.knownto the per r t rcner to

2S11B 480
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27 of prospective adoptive and foster homes.

father. The face of the waiver for a hearIng on termInatIon oft~ the

2 parent-child r eIa t i onsh i p shall contain language explaining the

3 meaning and consequence'S of the wa"·l,ver and the meanlng < and

4 consequences of terunnatIon of the pare='child relauonsh~p•. A.

5 person or agency who-has~~xecuted a·waiver shall not be reqUired to

6 appear except In tbe case 'of an Ind'i'an",-child where consent to

7 termination or adoption must be certifIed'before a'court of .competent

8 jurtsdiction pursuant to 25 U.S.C. Sec.1913(a) ..

28 spec 13!ized, Le. homes for Children of ethniC minortty, InclUding

29 Indian homes for Indian children. sibling groups. handicapped and

30 emotionally disturbed. and annually submit the plan for renew to the

31 house and senate commlttees on social and health services. The plan

32 shall include a section entitled "Foster-Home Turn-Over. Causes and

33 Reconmendations.'

34 (3) Investigate complatnts of neg~ect. abuse. or abandonment of

35 children~and on the basis of the findings of such investigation.

36 offer child welfare services In relation to the problem to such

26

22

20

23 comprehenSIve plan that establishes. aids, and strengthens services

24 for the protection and care of homeless. runaway. dependent. or

25 neglected children.

17

18 by section 4. chapter 246. Laws of 1983 andRCW 74-.13.031·are each

19 amended to read as follows:

14 this chapter and the department· Is'nOt a party to the proceeding,

15 notice Shall be gIven to the tribe at least ten-bUSIness davs'prlor

16 to the heanng bv registered mail return receipt requested"

10 be unable to read or understand EngUsh.·all notices. if practicable.

11 shall be goven In that .. person's -native·· language or through an

12 Interpret·er.

13
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and

heal th
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and

thereof. the

74.13.031.

SOCial

RCW

context

of

and

the

RCW

by

secretary

-15·

themeans

(a) ·Group-care faCility· means an agency, Other than a foster.

family home, whiCh Is ma'intained and operated for the care of a group

of Childrehon a twenty-four hour basis;

(b) ·Chiid-plaCing agenc)··means an agency which places a chi Id

or children for temporary care, con'tinued 'tare. 'or for adoption;

(c) "'Maternity service'" means an asene)"- which provides or

arranges for care or servltes to expectant-mothers;; before 'or dUT1ng

confinement, or which provides care as needed to mothers and theIr

infants after co~finement;

(d) ·Day-care center· means an 'agency wh,ch regUlarly proviaes

care for a group of children for periods of less than twenty'four

hours;

(e) ·Foster.family home· means an agency wh1ch regularly provldes

care an -a twenty-four hour basis to one or more children. expectant

mothers or developmentally disabled 'persons cin the family abode' of

the person ·or persons under whose direct" care'-and supervision 'the"

Sec. 12

281

Sec. 12. SeCtIon 2. chapter 172, Laws of 1967 as last amended by

2 section 5. chapter '118. Laws of 1982 'and RCW 74.15:020 are each

3 amended to read as follows:

4 For the purpose of chapter 74.15

5 unless otherwise clearly indicated

6 following terms shall meah:

7 (I) ·Department· means the state department of social and health

8 serVices:

9 (2)

10 services;

11 (3) -Agency· 'means any person. firm, partnership. aSSOCIation.

12 corporation, Or facility which receIves· children. expectant mothers.

13 or developmentally disabled persons for control,care. or matntenance

14 outside their own homes, or which places. arranges the placement of.

IS or ass i.srs an the placement of' children. expectant mothers. or

16 ~evelopmental1y disabled persons for foster care or placement' of

17 children for adoption. and shall include the follow1ng irrespeCtIve

18 of Whether there is compensation to the .agency or to the children,

19 expectant mothers or developmentally disabled persons for services

20 rendered:

21

22

23

24

25

26

27

28

29

30

31

32

33

34

35

36

·14·2SHB 480
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for ut i lLz mg resources of the public .and pr ivarersector-s , and advise

2 on all matters pertaining ~o child welfare. day care. licensIng of

3 child care agenCIes. and services related thereto. At 'least one~

4 thIrd of t he jaembe r sh i p shall be composed of, Child care provrders.

5 (10) Have authorlty to provide cont rnued .fos t ar care or group

6 care for lndivlduals from etghteen through twenty years of age to

7 enable them to .complet.e their high school or vocational school

25 Sec. II. Section 2. chapter 118. Laws of 1982 and RC. 74.13.080

26 are eaCh amended to read as follows:

27 The department shall not make payment for any child In group care,

28 placement unless the group home is licensed and the department ha~

29 the custOdY of the child and the authority to remove the Child ln a

30 cooperatIve manner after at least seventy-two hours notlce to the

31 child care provider; such notice may be walved rn emergenCj1..

32 Sltuatlons. However. this requirement shall not be construed to

33 prohibit the department from makIng or mandate the department to make

34 pavment for Indian children placed 1n faci Ii ties licensed' by

35 federallv recognlzed Ihdian trilles pursuant to chapter 74.15 '\lCW.

8 program.

9 (11) Have author} tv WI thIn funds.·"approprlated for foster care

10 services to purchase care for Indian -Chi Idren. who, are" In -the custodv

II of a federallv recognlzed Indian tribe or triballv licensed child.

12 placing agencv,pursuant to parental consent; tribal court order, or

13 state :juvenile >.court order:.and the purChase of SUclL'care shall be

14 subJect to the same eligibilitv Standards, and rates of suppOrt

1.5 applicable to other children for whom the department purchases care.

16 NOtWlthstanding any other pr-ovrs ron ofROI '13.32A:170 'through

17 13.32A.200and RCW,74.13.032 through74.13.036,or of th1S sect ton

18 all serv i ces to be provided by the department of social and health

I~; serv i ces vunder suesect rons (4), (6). and (7) of t m s: sect ron , 'SUbject

20 to "the .1iml t a t i ons of. these subsect rons , may . be provrcec. ;DyJany

21 program ,offenng such services funded pursuant to Ti ties II .and III

22 of the federal Juvenile justiCe and 'delinquency c,preVentlOh .acr of

23 1974 (P.L. No. 93·415; ,42 U.S.C. 5634 et seq.; and 42 U.S.C.5701

24 note as amended by P.L. 94·273, 94·503"c, and 95·115).



Sec- 12

care

re each

The department and state

A ne~ section 's added to chapter 74.15Sec. 13.

Except as provided In section 13 of this 1987 act. it shall

Sec. 14. Section 9, chapter 172, Laws of 1967 as last al ended by

NEll· SECTION.

em) An agency operated bv any unit of local. state. or federal

(5) "Requ,rement" means any rule, regulatIon or standard of

(oj An agency located on a federal military reservation. except

preplacement report has been filed under chapter 26.33 RCW and the

34

8

31

33 amended to read as follows:

32 section 10. chapter 118. Laws of 1982 and RCW 74.15.090

25 children for foster care or adop~10n.

9 placement has been approved bv the court.:

Sec. 14

283

-17- 2SHB 480

(kj Any agency haVIng been in operation In thIS state ten years

2 prIor to June 8, 1967, and not seeking or accepting 'moneys or

3 aSSIstance from any state or federal agency, and is supported in part

4 by an endowment or trust fundl

5 (I) Persons who have a child In their home for purposes of

6 adopt,on. if the child was placed In such home bv a licensed child

7 placing agency. an authOTlzedpublic or tribal a8encv O~ court or if

26 licensed child-plaCIng agenCies may place children ,n tribally

27 licensed facilit,es if the requirements of RCW 74.15.030(2)(b) and

28 (3) and supporting rules are satisfied before plaCIng the children in

29 such facilitles by the department or any state licensed child-plac,ng

30 agency.

35 hereafter be unlawful for any agency to receIve children. expectant

20 The state of WashIngtOn recognizes the author'ty of Indian tribes

21 withIn the state to license agencies. located withIn the boundaries

22 of a federally recognized Indian reservation. to recelVe children for

23 contrOl. care. and maintenance outside their own homes. or to place.

2; receive. arrange the placement of. or assist In Lhe placement of

19 RCW to read as follows:

18

17 to be maIntained by an agency.

16

14 where the militarv authorItIeS request that such agencv be subleCt to

15 the licenslng reguirements of this cnapter

1] government or an agency, located within the boundaries of a federallY

12 recognIzed Indian reservation. licensed bv the Indian tribe:

13

10

i s

less

homes

on

i s a

of

RCW when

stepbrother.

nurSIng

In their own

earent s

perl0ds

RCW,

frIend's child or

for

where

stUdent.

70.41

stepparent.

"16-

18.5.1 RCW and boarding homes licensed under

baSIS exchange care of one another's children.

with or w,i·thout compensatiOn, where the person, does not

(hl L1censed phYSICIanS or lawyers:

(i) Fac iI i t i es providing care to children

(c) Persons whO care for a neighbor's or

(b) Persons whO are iegal guardians of .the child. expectant

(f) -CrIsls residential center~ means an agency WhICh

(4) "Agency" shall not ,nclude the follow,ng:

(a) Persons related by blood or marrIage.to the child. expectant

2SHB 480

licensed under chapter

performIng functIOns defined In chapter

enrolled on a regUlar basis for more than four hours per day:

(e) SChOOJs. including boarding scnOOlS, wnich are engaged

prnaa r i l y in educatIOn, operate on a definIte school year schedule.

follow a stated academic curriculum. accent only SCh.ool-agechildren

and do not accept custody of children:

(f) Seasonal camps of three monthS' or less duratIOn engaged

prImarily in recreatIOnal or .educational actiVItIes:

(g) HOSPItalS licensed pursuant to chapter 70.41

In educational work With preschool children and in which no Child

home:
(d) Nursery schools or xmder'gar tens WhICh are engaged pr imaril y

engage 1n such .activity on a regularbaSI~. or

temporary protectIve residentIal facility operatedta perform the

duties specified In chapter 13.32A ROC in the manner pr-ov i ded In RCW

child. expectant mother or developmentally disabled,persgn isplaced~

32

33

31 chapter 18.20 RCW;

28

29

30

25

26

27

22

23

24

21

9 Parent. grandparent. brother. SIster.

7

34 than twen~y-four hours whose paren~s remaIn on the premIses to

35 participate in aC~lvi~1es other than.employment:

36 (i) Facilities approved and certified under RCW72.33.810;

282

18

19

20

17 or persons who"have the care of. an excnange

8 mother or developmentally disabled persons in the followlng degrees:

6

15

5 74.13.032 through 74.13.036.

16 mutually cooperatIve

14 ch ildren.

13

2

12 mother or developmentally disabled persons:

11

10 stepsister. unc l e.. aunt, and/or first cousin;
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I

In the rest

I am the Executive

In lignt of the fact the Na-

the Act was passed in 1978 and

before I get lnto tnese specific recom-

and describe related problems which impede

As you know,

I would like to tell you how the NavaJO Nation

However,

My name is Anslem Roannorse.

applies the rCWA,

effective.

82-1150- 10

assoclated with tne Act.

vaJo Nation nas partiCipated and worked with the terms of the

our ability to fully comply with the speCific regUlations

First of all, we are pleased that you are holding

285

November 10, 1987

OVERSIGHT HEARING OF THE INDIAN CHILD lI1ELFARE. ACT

TESTIMONY OF THE NAVAJO NATION
BEFORE THE SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE

ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

has specific recommendations as to how the Act could be more

menda.tions,

Act, the Navajo Nation has gained substantial experience and

as the IIAct" or the "IeWA".

aoilities as Co~gress intended.

since that time tne Indian Tribes and the States have carried

out the intents and purposes of the Act, to the best of their

Nation regarding tne Indian Child Welfare Act.

am nonored to present this testimony on oehalf of the Navajo

this nearlng.

I. INTRODUCTION

of my testimony, I will refer to the Indian Child Welfare Act

Director of the Navajo Nation Division of Social Welfare.

·18·

NEW SECTION. Sec. 16. Sect i ons 10 and 11 of rm s act Shall take

2SHB 480

8

9 effec~ JUly 1. 1988.

4 NEW SECTION. Sec. 15. H any prOVISion of thIS act or i t s

5 applicat.ion to any person or circumstance IS held invalid. the

6 remainder of ~he ac~ or the application of the provIsion 'to other

7 persons or cIrcumstances IS no~ affec~ed.

mothers or developmentally disabled persons for supervision or care.

2 or arrange for the placement of such persons I unless such agency IS

3 licensed as provIded in chap~er 74.15 RCW.



II. THE NAVAJO ICWA PROGRAM

Page 2

court

Nation

Our rCWA social workers are Ben Claw of

As you will note from tne attached demographics our

states, from

into five regional divisions called "agencies" (Ap-

"C") The Central Office Coordinator assigns the in-

wno handles

The second component of the NavaJo ICWA program ~s

legal program. One attorney and a tribal court advocate

the NavaJo Department of Justice handle all legal repre

Violet A.

in 311 ~iftystates,

attorneys wno are Lic ens ed to .practice

division gets numerous referrals from many

across the United States, all the way .from Alaska to Texas to

Pennsylvania. Naturally, our legal counsel are not licensed

therefore, the tribe must contract with

~n the particular

sentationon tnerCWA cases for the Navajo Nation.

p. Lui is tne attorney and Louise Grant is the tribal

in

the

287

advocate.

LEGAL COMPONENT

pendent assessment of the case.

Page 3

Agency and Virgin~a Polacca of Shiprock Agency.

workers provide the first contact for tne NavaJO Nation with

the family involved ~n the state proceeding and make an inde-

pendix

Fort Defiance Agency, Donna Toledo of Crownpoint Agency,

Truman Davis of Chinle Agency, Delores Greyeyes of Tuba City

These soclal

diVided

coming rCWA case(s) to the Agency Social Worker

all the ICWA cases in the specific area of tneNavajo

they are assigned.

comes from, that ~s, from whicn agency. The NavaJo Nation is

In 1985 we re-

Our present goal of the

In order to be enrolled,

She coordinates the refer-

if ne/sne is enrolled or eligible for

SOCIAL WORK COMPONENT

in accordance with tne placement preference of tne

The Navajo rCWA program has two components working

The first is the Social Work program directed oy a

~s Navajo, that is,

families,

The NavaJo ICWA program is presently a vital part

program is to carry out our federally mandated· respons~

bilities ~n accordance with tne Act in any state court depen-

286

of our Division of Social Welfare.

We also have to determine where tne child's family

As much as possible we work to place NavaJo children with

office ~n Window Rock, Arizona.

Act.

togetner

their relatives and if we cannot do so, we find other Navajo

ceedings involving Navajo children. Appendix "A" and "B"

dency, adoptive or foster care proceedings involving a NavaJo

child. We want our children to retain their NavaJo heritage.

ceived .i.Q2 referrals. In 1986 we received 2l.i. referrals.

Each referral must be verified to determine if the childlrenj

rals we rece~ve from the states concerning rCWA court pro-

social worker, Virginia Hannon, in our central administrative

a cnild must possess at least one-fourth Navajo blood.

membersnip with the NavaJo Nat~on.

shows the demograpnics of cnildren served.
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with whom to place the cnild.

Gatner and analyze facts to decide if we have

exclusive Jurisdiction of the child.

Decide whether or not a particular case should

Oe transferred to the NavaJo courts.

Sometlmes, we only intervene and monltor the

state's work with the NavaJo family. Our so

cial worKers can provide help by contacting

uroan Indian counselling programs, or just

talk directly witn the NavaJo parents or

relatives to get their perspective on wnat 1S

nappening. Often our social workers glve help

by expla1ning 1n Navajo what nas happened and

wny the state has taKen the child away

The IeWA recogn1zes and protects an Indian tribe's

interest ln lts cnildren. ·My words alone cannot begin to ex

press wnat th1S nas meant ln terms of dealing with the

states. We nave exper1enced many posltive developments as a

result of the Act. But we also nave experienced problems re

garding oostac.les created oy var 10US state courts dec isions.

In addition there are administration and implementation dif

ficultles we experience as a result of a grossly inequitable

funding formula used to fund tribal IeWA programs.

III. NAVAJO - STATE RELATIONS UNDER THE ICWA

states wltn wnich we have tne most dealings

Page 5

The

288

Contact our state agency counterparts from

wnom the referral was received, including

the state social worker and the .county and/or

District Attorney or the Asslstant Attorney

General.

Determlne the status of tne ICWA case in the

state court proceedings and whether- or not

there is a plan developed to reunite the Na

vaJo child with his or her Navajo family.

If it appears that placement with NavaJo

relatives is necessary, our social workers .do

an exhaustive search for suitaole relatlves

Page 4

NAVAJO ICWA PROCESS

Our Navajo social workers and legal counsel work

togetner on eacn ICWA case using the following steps for eacn

case:

state where assistance is needed when we need legal represen

tation. The NavaJo Nation is fortunate in havlng the excel

lent services of Craig J. Dorsay in the Oregon and Washington

area, Elizabeth Meyer in Colorado, Katherine Anderson ln

California, Brian Sexton in New Jersey, Mary Ellen Sloan in

Utan, to name but a few. Mr. Dorsay used to work Wlth the

NavaJo Nation and continues to consult with the Division of

Social Welfare on ICWA issues and other matters, if and when

ever necessary.



of Social Welfare had worked for the States of

and

the

("IGA" 1

We recog-

testimony (See

I am including a
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extended "relatives for placement'C"ceof

on every IeWA case originating from

It is nota perfect agreement, but_ it is a

.u o n

locate

in tne Dest 1nterest of the _child.

will be best served in the state, system,

state courts to the NavaJo courts.

We have an Ihtergovernmental Agreement

Page 7

The primary difficulty that the NavaJo Nation has

witn the IGA w1th New Mexico 1sthat we do not have adequate

funds for personnel program and supportcservices to upnold

our end of the agreement. We have one ICWAsocial worker in

each agency who 1S expected to cover the entire agency with

an area hundreds of squarecmiles in Slze. One person for such

we can provide additional help, as necessary.

The Navajo Nation's ability to identify and

children is a real asset for the states, when

it becomes appare~t that the parents cannot or

should not take the children back.

an area is just not SUfficient.

A related issue under the IGA is the availability

of foster care and adoptive placemencts cwi.thin_the NavaJo Res-

nize tnat sometimes the child and the family

our a e r-v ac e s I

working document that helps each of us to better

Appendix "D" \ -

with New Mexico specifically on IeWA cases.

copy of the Agreement as an Exhibit to this

to

tne

1987 as

Phoenix,

that

in

I am pleased

Some of the rea-

DirectorDeputy

This common goal and objective

290

the intents of IeWA and

social workers have come to better

with the Arizona Department of Economic Se-

Page 6

curity from July, 1986 to February,

Over the years the States of Arizona and New

Arizona or New Mexico social services depart-

ment, which nelps us to Detter understand

Some of our workers within the Navajo Division

understand

Arizona.

Mexico

the Assistant

oDJectives for the NavaJo children and their

Navajo social workers share the same goals and

families wno are 1nvolved in dependency pro-

tneir system. For example, I too have worked

1S the safety and security of the Navajo

children and to provide provision of appropri-

to provide for adequate placement.

ceedings.

ate help for the immediate family, as well as

The NavaJo Nation does not transfer Jurisdic-

under the IeWA are New Mexico and Arizona.

w1tn New Mexico and Arizona on IeWA cases.

sons for this are:

report that for the most part the NavaJo Nation works well
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be oased on actual need and not on a preconceived allocation

Page 8

a

But

The maln

This is

We know we have a

293

Page 9

We do not have an IGA with Arizona, out weare ~n

Further, because of the 1mportantmandates of the

1n one ~nstance, one of our social workers worked

In tne meantime, we nave tr~ed to be creat1ve. For

each governme_nt can remain intact.

example,

child welfare cases ~nvolving NavaJO children.

positive.

these creative efforts cannot sUbstitute for the real needs.

Our dealings witn Arizona are. as I said earlier.

formula.

with a New Mexico social worKer to have pre-adopt1ve NavajO

homes certified oy tne state. In that way we will nave early

placement of the NavaJO child with a NavajO family while that

stumbl1ng block seems to be the state's concerns aoout NavajO

jurisdict10n and Arizona Jurisdict~on. Anotner problem is

the extent to wnich Ar1zona must give full faith and credit

to NavaJO laws, records and jUdic~al proceedings on child

custody proceedings covered oy the Act. Our lawyers tell us

tnat sucn concerns can oe worked out. and the sovere1gntY of

good example of hOW a state and tribe can work together

the process of developing one on how we will work together on

case is still pending in the New Mexico courts.

law, we feel tne grant awards should not be given on a com

petitive oasis but snould oe treated as entitled funds to In

dian tribes and organizations. Finally. we feel that the

Congress must increase the national appropriation to at least

$15 mill1on.

-We nave ap

We feel the allocation should

to point out that tne Congress 1n1tially appropriated_

$6.1 million for FY1987 out it was on Ly in June 19_87_

like

only

that tne Congress approved $2.7 mill~on supplemental funds.

Further. the present funding formula and award pro

cess 1s not appropriate to the needs of a large Indian Tribe

sucn as the Nava j o Tribe. Presently a tr-ibeof only 15,000

members can rece~ve the same amount we receive, but we have

ervation. We nave stretched our present resources to the

limit to identify foster or adoptive homes, but we know We

need to do more. This also requires more funds.

I know you hear this all the t1me, from all

programs. However, I want to make the point that the federal

funds tne Indian tribes receive were inadequate to begin w1th

and nave gotten more inadequate over time. While the ICWA

caseload has increased, the funding at the nat10nal level has

decreased. The Congress appropriated $9-7 million ~n FY

1983, $8_4 million in FY 1984, $8.7 million in FY 1985, $8.4

million in FY 1986, and $8.8 million in FY 1987. I would

200,000 memoers. Under the present regulations, the Navajo

Tribe can only rece~ve a max~mum of $300,000 and only if 1t

scores at least 85 points on 1ts grant application. Because

of th~s requirement. the Bureau of Indian Affairs did not

provide any ICWA funds for FY 1985 and FY 1986.

pealed the Bureau's actions.



precedent for other agreements with the surrounding states.

Our dealings witn other states are less extensive,

out we have made progress by using our contract attorneys.

The cost for contract attorneys is substantial but it ~s nec~

essary if tne intent and provisions of the Act are to oe car

ried out.

I referred earlier to problems we have in enforcing

our rignts under the Act because of obstacles created oy

state courts. I want to say tnat we have had supportive de

cisions by tne state courts, as shown by the Utah Supreme

Court's decision in tne nationally pUblic~zedHallowaycase.

I will empnas a z e to you three area.s of ma j or- con

cerns to tne NavaJo Nation witn the current prov~sions of ~ne

Act. We have other concerns with the Act, but I will not

mention them specifically here. Craig J. Dorsay. who I men

tioned earlier is a consultant to the NavaJo Nation on ICWA

issue has presented to this Committee specific suggestions

for revisions to the Act. The NavaJo Nation endorses the re

visions proposed by Mr Dorsay, and incorporates said revi

sions ~nto this test~mony.

The three areas I want to refer to are: 1 I the cur

rent provisions recognizing the tribal court's exclus~ve ju

risdiction over cnildren wno reside on or are domiciled on

tne reservat~on, or are wards of the tribal court; 21 provid-

Page 10
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The Act provides for an expllcit order of prefer

ence for placements of children in ~ adoptive placement of

cnildren under state law and in ~ foster care or pre-adop

tive placement, 25 U.S.C.S. Section 1915. That section seems

clear enougn, out tne NavaJo Nat~on is not oeing g~ven early

notice of private adoption proceedings. Th~s is oecause some

state courts mistakenly believe tnat the Act does not apply

to private placements of children. This belief is clearly

Page 11

It is the Nava]o Nation's position that 25 U.S.C.S.

Section 1911 (al works and does not require extensive change.

Our exclusive jurisdiction over reservation resident or domi

ciled children, or children already under tribal court juris

diction, ~s a fairly clear principle.

The problem of whether a NavaJo parent or custodian

can prevent transfer of a case to the NavaJo courts under 25

U.S.C.S. Section 1911 IbJ is ser~ous. It is our position that

this section was not meant to defeat the tribe's interest ~n

taking a case back to the tribal courts, on the sole objec

t~on of a NavaJo parent or custodian. We agree that

non-NavaJos can prevent a transfer We do not agree that a

Navajo snould oe able to prevent the transfer by simply 00

Ject~ng.

ing for parental oo]ection to transfer a case to tribal

court: and 31 ~ssues concern~ng voluntary or private place

ments.

and we can use that as

294

workable agreement with New Mexico,
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DEMOGRAPHICS OF CHILDREN SERVED

Under rCWA Program for 1985 - 1986

j3TATES TYPE OF SERVICES 'r7\L AGENCY ASSIGNED

FRCt-1 WHI:"RE >.'" ... 6 }~ !

~ t2~
gS? u .., ... ... ....

OlILDREN '" '" )'" '" '" OIl ...
~ ~~~

b'o [g ... '" s go ~~~SERVED
OIl OIl e, OIl;"

Bel ~ ~ f-< .£8 oS ~ i,.j s 8"" iJi tJ 1Jli:;
.. IAlaska 0 0 1 • 0 0 0 0 1 D2 2 0 0 0 0

Arizona I I I '145')0 12 ~5 10 12 0 0 8 21 34 4 81 5

California u 15 29 0 I 5 4' 0 11 ~) 14 10 9 29 2

Colorado 0 2 16 1 0 U 0 0 ~9 0 7 1 11 0

Idaho 0
I

0 i u 0 0 0 0 4 ; 4 0 I 0 4u 0

Illinois 0 0 1 ! 0 0 0 0
~

u 1 0 1 0 U 0

Kansas 0 u 3 o , 0 o I 0 0 3 1 0 0 0 2

1·annesota 0 0 4 0 u 1 I 0 0 5 1 0 0 4 0

Nevada 0 o I 1 0
,

0 1 0 1 3 3 0 0 0 0
I

New Jersev 0 0' 0 0 0 0 1 o 1 ' '0 0 1 0 0. -,

New~~xico 0 7 41 6 0 0 0 15 69 !I 14 11 4 40

New York 0 0 1 0 0 0 0 0 -i ! 0 0 0u 1

N. Carolina 0 0 6 0 U 0 0 3 9 9 0 0 0 0

Oklahoma 0 4 13 0
.~ .. 1

0 3 0 4 24 4 0 1 15 4., ..

Orezon 4 U 0 0 0 0 0 1 5 0 0 1 4 0

Utah 0 2 21 0 .' --..;

0 U 0 13 36 17 0 0 17 2

Washinoton 0 6 7 0 0 0 0 U
,

13 0 7 0 6 0

TOTALS 4 48 240 17 25 9 1 63 407 7Z 74 33 171 57

These are

in order that all

When this Committee

Executive Director
NavaJO Nation Division of Social

Welfare
Post Office Drawer "JJ"
Window Rock. Arizona 86515
Tele: (602) 871-4941, Ext. 1556

Page 12

I will not go into those proposed cnanges, ex-

Thank you for tne opportunity to comment on the

We appreclate your efforts on behalf of all American

The Navajo Nation has many other specific revisions

Indians.

rCWA.

proposed amendments at this time.

submit further refinements to the present proposals.

scnedules other nearings on amendments to the Act, we will

th~s testimony as if they were fully set forth.

cifically endorsed by the NavaJo Nation and incorporated in

cept to repeat that Mr. Dorsay's proposed revisions are spe-

to propose.

states may comply with this notification process.

up with better enforcement provisions,

wrong. We need Congress' help to clarify tnis point and come
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Under ICWA Program for 1986 - 1981

TYPE OF SERVICES

"

o

o

o

o

3 85 12,9 ,,5' 1'6 18 1~ ~7

o

o It)

Alaska

California 0 18 18 1 2

t-finne~ot~ 0

Missouri 0

Colorado

Nevada 0

New Mex.i~o ~ 9

North C. 0

Oregon

New, York 0

Utah

:~rizona
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Idaho 0
.... _:.=;.;

DEMOGRAPHICS OF CHILDREN SERVED

WfALS

.Kansas Q

FRCM WHERE .g ~ tl
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SERVED a~ <0;

Washingtop 0
r-

Texa 0

pTATES
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between States and Indian tribes. The STATE and the NAVAJO TRIBE desire to

This' Agreement snall be

The," STATE acknowledges that this Agreement binds the the Human

This AgreelDent shall be construed in the spirit of cooperation and

A.

R.

-3-

the Navajo Tribe as the following:

I. All persons of Navajo blood whose names appear on the official

roll of the Navajo Tribe maintained by the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

"Navajo child". The Navajo Tribal Code, 1 N.T.C. 1501, defines membership in

biological child of a member of the Navajo Tribe, herein referred to as

custOID and tEadition.

B. This Agreement applies to any unmarried child under the age of 18

who is a member of or e11gible for membership in the Navajo Tribe lind is the

303

interpreted in a Danner which reflects the unique values of Indian culture,

II. CENERAL PROVISIONS

Services Department and its local offices to the provisions herein set forth.

in a manner which protects and promotes the best interests of Indian children

and tbe security of Indian tribes and families.

such entities give full faith and credit to the public acts. records. and

judicial proceedings of any'other entity.

cred~t to the public acts, records lind judicial proceedings of any Indian

tribe applicable to Indian child" custody proceedings to the same extent that

tennF of thia AgreelDent .act in accordance with the full faith and credit. .
provision contained in Section lOI(d) of the ICWA. That section requires that

the United States. every State and every Indian tribe give fun faith and

Navajo children. in accordance with the provisions of the ICI:A.

C. The STATE and the NAVAJO TRIBE support and will in fulfilling the

proceedings and to enter into an agreelDent respecting care and custody of

The NAVAJO TRIBE'and STATE support the policy of Section 101(b) of

The ICWA confinns the exclulfive jurisdiction of the NAVAJO TRIBE

E.

D.

termination of parental rights to Navajo children not domiciled or residing

within the reservation to the jurisdiction of the tribe upon petition" of the

NAVAJO TRIBE or the Navajo child's parent or Indian custodian, absent lood

provide for the orderly transfer of jurisdiction over chUd custody

including agreements which may provide for orderly transfer of jurisdi~tion on.

a case-by-case basis and agreements which provide ,for concurrent jurisdiction

C. The STATE lind the NAVA.l0 TRIBE agree that thepriurypurpoae of

302

cause to the contrary. The NAVAJ~ TRIBE and the STATE recognize-that the ICWA

custody of Indian children and jurisdiction over child custody proceedings,

are IIuthorized to enter into agreelDents with each other respectin~ care lind

the ICWA to t~ansfer state court proce~dings for foster care plncement or the

provides either parent may object to the transfer of the ~roceedings.

r. Section 109(a) of the ICWA provides that States" and Indian tribes

domiciled within the Navajo Reservation and over any Navaj'o child who, is a

ward of the Navajo' tribal court.

over any child custody proceeding involving a Navajo child who resides or is

his or her family where possible ~nd that the child is raised as an-Indian.

child. This AgreelDent" therefore, seeks to promote and strengthen the unity

this. AgreelDent, he,"to protect and: further the best interests of ~he Navajo

and security between the Navajo chUd and his "or ,her natural family. The

primary considerations in the placement of 'a Navajo child are ~o 'insure that

the child is raised within the Navajo culture, that the child is raised within'

children froID their fuiliu; and (b) to insure the phcement of all Navajo

children in a manner which preserves the unique values" of Navajo culture.
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performance of itl' responsibilities under. this Agreement.. The NAVAJO TRIBE

under this Agreement. The STATE and. NAVAJO· TRIllE will share information in

foster care placements;

foster care, pre_adoptive

Social services Iltaff of the STATE \lill

(b) voluntary proceedings:

(a) involuntary proceedings:

Contact Persons.

1. \1hen a child custody proceeding 1& commenced in a New Mexico

Type of Proceedings.

1. The STATE shall notify t11e NAVAJO TRIllE of any instance where

ll.

A.

required by Section III of this Agreement, to:

state court concerning a Navajo child, the STATE shall provide notice as

2. Notice shall be given of the following:

termination of parental rights; pre-adoptive and adoptive placements;

Adoption Act.

THE NAVAJO NATION
Division of Social ~elfare

P.O. llox JJ
~indow llock, Arizona 86515

305

(c) judicial hearings under the New Mexico Children's Code and

the STATE takes physicial custody ·of a Navajo child or of any child custodv

proceeding commenced by the STATE involving a Navajo child.

placement,s. relinquishments and consents to termination of parental rights;

-5-

and

In. NOTICE

coorerative plecement efforts.

testify when necessary in Navajo tribal court upon issuance of • subpoena by

the tribal court. Social ~ervices ataff of the NAVAJO TR~llE will testify \lhen

necessary in state court upon issuance of a subpoena by the STATE.

any child custody matter where there 11 a transfer of jurisdiction or

304

Children, born to .ny enrolled member of the Nav.jo Tribe sh.ll

Any person who is at least one-fourth degree Navajo blood, but

The STATE will follow the statutory confidentiality restrictions of

For purposes of this Agreement, all definitions contdned in the

Determination of membership in the Navajo Tribe.shall be the sole

3.

2.

E.

D.

.C.

inquiry concerning the minor's membership.

Adoption Act [1540-7-1 to 4(\-7 ...11; and 40-7-13 to 4(\-7-17NMSA 1978) in

parties. The NAVAJO TRIllE shall process all applications for enrollment in

the Navajo Ttibe. The NAVAJO TRIBE Ehall make a determination· of membership

of a referred minor within ten (10) days from the time sufficient background

information is provided to the NAVAJO TRIBE. If insufficient. information to

the New Mexico Children's Code [U32-1-1 through 32-1_45 NMSA· 19781 and

information from the STATE in writing within ten (JO) days of receiving the

101111 follow the confidentiality restrictions of the. Federal Privacy Act, 5

U.S.C. 1552(a), and tribal polic::les in performance of its responsibilities

ICWA are applicable and shall be referenced and utilized in the performancpof

verify membership is provided, the NAVAJO TRIBE will request additional

responsibility of the NAVAJO TRIBE. Membership inquiries shall be .referred by

the STATE to the Navajo Contact Office designated in Section IILll.l. for

processing, and a determination of mem):>ership shall be conclusive upon the

provided they are at least one-fourth degree Navajo blood.

each party's obligations.

automatically become members (If the Navajo Tribe and shall be enrolled,

who has not previously been enrolled as • member of the Nav.jo Tribe, is

eligible for Tribal membership and enrollment.
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identification of any special needs of the child.

information about the child's circumstances, including the

The STATE, "ithin twenty-four (24) hours (excluding "eekends

Exclusive ~ur1sdlct1on in the Navajo Tribal Court.

3.

2.

Contents of Notice.
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Time limits.

1.

A.

D.

C.

reasons for placement; and

IV. JURISDICTION

1. a copy of the all pleadings in the child custody proceeding;

available. In addition, the following information shall be provided:

Append:lx A to this Agreel!lent (ICWA Notice), to the extent such information is

reason to know is or MAV be a Navajo child chA11 give notice bv tele?hone to

notice by registered mail. return receipt requested, to the NAVAJO TRIBE's

The :oral and written notice shall include the information requested in

the NAVAJO TRIBE's contact person. designated in Section 111. B. 1. above.

contact perso~, designated in Section lII.B.1. above.

Within five days of the initial oral noUce, the STATE shall give "ritten

eus t e dv llr')ceecH'l" ~r. state court involvinl: a child the !':'!'ATE knows or has

contact person, designated in Section III.B.2. above.

reason to know i8 or ~y be a Navajo child shall give n~tice by telephone to

the NAVAJO TRIBE's contact person designated in SecUon 111.11.2. above.

notice by registered l118il, return receipt requested, to the NAVAJO TRIBE's

Within five days of the iniUal oral notice, the STATE shall give witten

and holidays) of taking pbysical custody of a child the STATE knows or bas

San Juan County
Social Services Division
101 W. Animas
P.O. Drawer 1
Farmington. New Mexico 87401
(505) 327-5316
(505) 326-3665 (after hours)

The eent.act: person for the NAVAJO TRIBE

602/871-4941 Ex. 1807 or Ext. 1936

When the STATE takes physical custody of a Nav.~o child, if the

The contact persons for the STATE shall be the OfUce Managers

The emergency telephone number for the STATE for after-hours

2.

3.

McKinley County
Social Services Division
2907 East Aztec
Drawer 1300
Gallup, New Mexico 87301
(505) 863-9556

4.

5.

child 16 found in San Juan County. the STATE shall provide noUce to the

Shiprock OfUce of the 'flsvajo NaUon, Divhion of Social Welfare, Special

Services Unit, P.O. Box 3289, Shiprock, New Mexico 87420, (505) 368-4319.

4320, 4433; if the child is found in McKinley County, Canoncito or Alamo, the

STATF shall prOVide notice to the Crownpoint OfUce of the Navajo NaUon.

Division of Social Welfare. P.O. Box 936, Crownpoint, New Mexico.. (50S)

786-5225. 5300. 5500. If the Navajo child is found in any other county of New

Mexico. the STATE shall prOVide notice· as set forth in Section 111.B.1. The

NAVAJO TRIBE shall provide the STATE with emergency telephone numbers for

after-hours and weekend contact.

shall be a Social Worker IV in the respective offices.
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of the San Juan and McKinley County Social Services Offices in New Mexico. or

their designees. The addresses and telephone numbers of these offices are:

The contact person for the STATE for all other county offices

shall be the Chief. Field Services ·Bureau, Social Service Division. P. O. Box

2348 - Room 519, PERA Building, Santa Fe. New Mexico 87504-2348, (505)

827-4266.

and weekend contact shall be 1-800-834~3456.
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United States' against alienation.

lluringthe twenty (20) day period followin/Z the NAVAJO TRIBE'a3.

-9-

proceedings involving the Navajo child by providing the NAVAJO· TRIBE with

4. If·the NAVAJO TRIBE declines jurisdiction in a particular case,

the STATE shall continue to inform the NAVAJO TRIBE about the state court
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TRIBE would be in, the best interesta of the Navajo child. lJhel'l selection has

Dot been made between atate lind tribal court jurhdiction, the STATE ahall

proceed in accordance with the New Mexico Children'a Code and Adoptions Act

until such time as' juriadiction h transferred to the NAVAJO TRIBE; prOVided,

however, that the STATE shall ·inform the NAVAJO tRIllE of all proceedings and

staffings as provided in Section IV.B~4. below.

receipt. of written notice. representatives of the STATE and the NAVAJO TRIBE

may arrange a ataffing to discuas whether juriadiction in the STATE or NAVAJO

TRIBE .contac~ office designated in.Section III.B.l. above.

prOVided to the NAVAJO .TRIBE to verify membership .inthe Navajo Tribe. If

insufficient infomation to 'verify membership exists', the NAVAJO TRIBE will

request in writing ·additionalinformation· from the STATE within ten (10) days'

of receiving written -notice of the child custody proceeding in the NAVAJO

be made by the NAVAJO TRIBE within tventy (20) days, the NAVAJO TRIBE will

expects that a decision can be made. A delay'in petitioning for transfer or

moving to intervene may include that insufficient information has been

submi,t to the STATE in writing their plans for transfer. or reasons why a

transfer dechion eanner :be made at that time and when the NAVAJO TRIIIE

2. The NAVAJO TRIBE agrees to make every reasonable·effort to file

a motion to intervene in any child custody proceeding vithin ten (10) days and

a petition to transfer jurisidiction to the Navajo tribal court within twenty

(20),days after the NAV~OtRIBEt. contact per.on receive~ the written notice,

aa specified in Section III of this Agreement. If. transfer decision cannot

If a Navajo child 'is not domiciled or residing ..·!thin the1.

State or tribal jurisdiction.B.
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Navajo Reservation and is involved in a state court proceeding for foster care

placement or termination of parental rights, a petitiCln for transfer of. the

proceeding to the tribal court may be filed in atate ·court and juriadiction

shall be determined in accordance with IIOI(b) of the ICWA. It shall be the

policy of the STATE that a petition to transfer by the NAVAJO TRIBE viII be

favored whenever permitted by the ICWA. It ahall be the policy of the NAVAJO

TRIBE to request transfer only upon a determination that such transfer is in

the best interests of the Navajo child and family. The STATE and the NAVAJO

TRIBE agree to work cooperatively in all child custody proceedings to protect

the best interests of the Navajo child and his or her natural family.

the Navajo child.

2. The "Navajo Reservation" h defined in the ICWA as all land

within the limits of the Navajo Reservation, notwithstanding the iasuance of

any patent, and including rights-of-way running through the reservation; all

dependent Navajo communities within the borders of New Mexico; all Navajo

allotments, the Indian titles to which have not been extinguished; including

rights-of-way running through same; and any other lands, title to which "6
either held by the United States for the benefit of the Navajo Tribe or .Navajo

individuals, or held by the Navajo Tribe subject to a restriction by ·the

1. The NAVAJO TRIBE .hall have exclusive ~urhdiction over any

"child custody proceeding" as eet forth in Section III.A.2., involving a

Navajo child who resides or is domiciled within the Navajo Reservation. Where

a Nayajo child is a ward -of the Navajo tribal court, tb,e NAVAJO TRIBE .hall

retain exclusive jurisdiction, notwithstanding the residence or domicile of



in State court.
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The Navajo child shall be placed within

a member of the Navajo child's extended family;

otber members of the Navajo Tribe; or

otber !ndfan families.

a member of the Navajo child's extended family;

a foster home licensed, approved or specified by the

an Indian foster home licensed or approved by the STATE;

For adoptive placement. the placement preferences in order of

a.

b.

For foster care or pre-adoptive placement, the placement

c.

a.

b.

c.

d.

Navajo custom and law regarding custody and placement of Navajo

In all pre-adoptive, adoptive, or foster care placements under stlte

1.

2.

3.

PLACEMENT PREFERENCES
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A.

v.
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prior.1ty are:

Iav._ the preferences and 'standards for placement provided in Section 105 of

the ICWA shall apply in the absence of good cause to the contrary.

preferences in or~er of priority are:

NAVAJO TRIBE;'

or

an institution for children approved by the NAVAJO TRIBE

or operated by an Indian orl\anization whicb bas a program suitable to meet tbe

Navajo child's needs.

cbildren sball also be utilized in the placemeot of Navajo children.

Questions of Navajo law or custom shall be certified to the Judicial Branch of

the Navajo Nation. Attention: Solicitor. P.O. Box 447, ~indow Rock, ,Arizona,

reasonable proximity to his or her home where appropriate.

86515 for a written opinion.

lnlen the NAVAJO- TRIBE has

The STATE and NAVAJO TRIBE shaU cooper-ate in

STATE social workers may request the asssistanceof·

In addition, the STATE shall give the NAVAJO TRIIlE reuonable and

family being' served.

services to 'that child and his/her family.

chUd residinl\' within the ..Navajo 'ReservJltton, STATE sodal workers. shall. be

permitted. ee enter the -Navajo Rese·rvation to provide appropriate soCial·

Navajo police in appropriate circumstances. NAVAJO TRIBE social workers may

request the assistance of State. County.· or City police in appropriate

circumstances. lnlenever required. upon subpoena. STATE social workers will

Reservation, NAVAJO TRIBE social workers shall be permitted into New Medco to

6. '-'hen- the STAT.E has jurisdfctionof a case involving a Navajo
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services on or off the Navajo Reservation by the STATE and the NAVAJO TRIBE

where such arrangements will· be in the best interests of the child 'and/or

provide appropriate social services to that child and his/her. family •

Arrangements !!lay also be made in other individual cases ,to prov!desoclal

testify in Navajo tribal court and NAVAJO TRIBE's social workers will testify

NAVAJO TRIBE's contact person designated in Section I11.B.1. above.

jurisdiction of a case involving' a Navajo child residing' off the Navajo

casework to the ~ximum extent~pos~tble.·but the .entity with~~urisdictionover

the Navajo -child shall have the primary responsibility for casework.

5. '-'here a state court .,·intendato dismiss a child custOdy

fully in those staffings.

proceeding for lack of jurisdiction, the.• STATF.shall notHy the NAVAJO TPIBE

before the case is dism1ssed~ In such cases, the· STATE' shall contact the

adequate. notice of aU STATE staflings ·and the opportunity to partidpate

months.

copies of all motions, notices of hearing and. orders filed in that Cale. A

summary of casework activities ahall be provi~ed to the NAVAJO TRIBE every six'
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VI. CHILD PROTECTIVE SERVICES

Jlowever,

The case

above, vithin twenty-four (24) hours, excluding weekends and

II.

c.

children who reside or are located within the Navajo Reservation.

If the NAVAJO TRIBE receives a referral for child protective

services concerning a non-Indian child vho id hres es on t e Navajo Reservation,

the NAVAJO TRIBE shall do the prel1ninary investigation an" take whatever

action is necessary to insure the immediate safety of the chUd.

111.11.3.

upon receiving a report of sURpected child abuse or ne~lect, either the STATE

or tbe NAVAJO TRIBE shall'take immediate steps to investigate the report and

insure the aafet}' of the child even though there lDBy be a question as to

whether the child resides on or off the Nava,io Reservation or whether the

child.is Navajo or non-Navajo.

child abuse or neglect concerning Navajo children dan non-Nanjo Indian
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will then be referred by telephone, vith vritten confirmation follOWing, to

the appropriate STATE Social Services Division Office as provided in Section

holidays. TIl'e NAVAJO TRIBE shall be - responsible for payment for custodial

care for the child for the first twenty-four (.24) hours. "'here required,

child protective service workers from the NAVAJO TRIIIE "ill- testify"in STATE

court to substantiate the initial removal of the child from his/her home.

Primary responsibility for follow-up treatment and services to the non-Indian

child and his/her family will 11e with the appropriate STATE county office,

unless representatives of the NAVAJO TRIBE d th S Tan e TA E mutually agree upon

other arrangements at a staffin~ held vithin twenty (20) days after the

STATE's receipt of written confirmation.

If the NAVAJO TRIBE receives a referral on a non-Navajo Indi~n child

who is found within the reservation but does not reside therein, the NAVAJO

TRIIIE shall do the preliminary investigation and take vhatever action is

necessary to insure the immediate safety of the child. The child will then be
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The STATE shall be primarily responsible for receiv~ng and

The request of a parent of a Navajo child to remain anonymous shall

In any proceeding in which the STATE is unable to arrange compliance

My Navajo child placed for foster care or prudoptive placement

A.

E.

C.

B.

prilDBrily responsible for rPceiving and investigating reports of suspected

be honor.ed by the STATE and liAVAJO TRUE; however, it is understood that

children vho are found off the Navajo Reservation. The NAV~TO TRIIIE shall be

anonymity applies only to the paTent's extended family. The request of a

parent to remain anonymous shall not outweigh the right of a Navajo child to

be raised vithin the tiavajo culture or Native American culture,

investigating reports of suspected child abuse or neglect concerning Navajo

their child not be placed in a Navajo or Indian home.

parent(s) shall be considered vhere sucb preference iR appropriate. It shall

be considered inappropriate for the parents of a Navajo child to request that

placed vithin reasonabLe proximity to his or her home. taking into account any

and holidays) of the place~ent.

D. In the placement of a Navajo child, the preference of the child's

special needs of the child.

vi th. the IClJA placement preferences pursuant to Section 105 of the ICWA, the

STATE shall prepare a report evidencing its efforts to co~ply vith the order

of preference and sl.all sene! it to the NAVAJO TRIBE'S contact person

designated in Section II!.II.I. above vithin five (5) da}'s (excluding weekends

shall be placed in the lust restrictive setting which 1D0st approximates a

family and in which his special needs, if any, lDBy be met; the child shall be
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The STATE shall make payment enIII. B. 2. above on the next working day.

815
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behalf of the Navajo child to the emergency shelter. If the STATE determines

that it vould not be in the best interest of the Navajo child to release

him/her to family members upon their request. then the STATE shall retain

physical custody of the Navajo child in the emergency shelter and the payment

provisions of SectionVI.D. abnve shall apply.

F. 'If a Navajo child is taken into the STATE's custody during normal

'larking hours and the STATE has determined that the child should be released

to his or her family. the STATE may release the Navajo child to his or her

family in less than twenty-four (24) hours prOVided that the STATE has

conferred with or made reasonable efforts to confer with the NAVAJO TRIBE's

eentact person designated in Section III.B.2. to determine whether there is an

open case concerning that child. The STATE shall be responsible for the

Navajo child, including payment to the shelter on behalf of the Navajo child

for the first twenty-four (24) hours of care. If the NAVAJO TRIBE does not

want the NavajO child released to his/her family the NAVAJO TRIBE shall

proceed in accordance 'lith the provisions Section VI.D.

behalf of the child.

E. Regardless of the Navajo child's residency. if a Navajo child is

placed by the STATE into en emergency shelter, and the ~avajo child's family

has requested the Navajo child to be released to them on a veekend or

after-hours. if it would work a hardship on the Navajo child's family not to

release the Navajo child at that tirae and if there is no evidence of

significant abuae, upon notification to ane! approval by the STATE's on-call

social worker, the Navajo child shall be released to his/her family. The

STATr shall notify the NAVAJO TRIBE's - contact person designated in Section

be responsible for that Navajo child. including pa)'1llent for shelter care on

designated in section III.B.2.

child. including payment to the shelter on behalf of the Navajo child. for the

The NAVAJO TRIBE will make arrangements to

holidays, by the STATE to the appropriate NAVAJO TRIBE's contact person

The STATE shall be responsible for the Navajo

first twenty-four (24) hours •

. assume ~cl1stody of the Navajo child who is a resident ordomiC1liary of the

Navajo Reservation within twenty-four (24) hours. excluding weekends and

holidays. after referral, if the child is found within San Juan County or

McKinley County or will assume responsibility for the cost of care after the

first twenty-four (24) hours until arrangements Un be made to assume custody

of the Navajo child. The NAVAJO TRIBE viII make reasonable efforts to assume

referred by telephone, with written confirmation following, to the appropriate

STATE Social Services Division offices as provided in Section III.B.3. above

or the appropriate tribe within twenty-four (24) hours, excluding weekends and

holi~ays. The NAVAJOT~IBE will be responsible for the oost of custodial care

of. the child for the first twenty-four (24) hours of care. ~ere required,

child protective service workers from the NAVAJO TRIBE will testify inSTATE

court to substantiate the initial removal of the child from his or her home.

D. In order to prevent imminent physical dal!lllge or harm to a Navajl>

child, the STATE shall take emergency custody of a Navajo child under New

Mexico law and the ICYA if the childre~ides or is domiciled within the NavajO

Reservation,but is temporarUy located off the reservation. A referral "ill

be made of the case within twenty-four (24) hours, excluding weekends and

custody of the Navajo child if found in an area other than San Juan County or

McKinley Count.y ane! will assumerespons1.bility for cost of care after the

first twenty""four (24) hours until arrangements·· can be made to as~ume custody

of the Navajo child. If a Navajo child who resides and is domiciled off the

Navajo Reservation is placed by the STATE in emergency care. the STATE shall
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VII. FOSTER CARE A~~ PRE-ADOPTIVE PLACEKENTS

A. The STATE shell recognize foster homes' certified, approved or

licensed by the NAVAJO 4RlBE as meeting the foster home ltcensing requirements

under state law and the NAVAJO TRIBE shall recognize STATE foster hOllle

licensing as meeting the requirements of the NAVAJO TRIBE. The STATE lIlay

place, Navajo children in foster homes licensed by the NAVAJO TRIBE and the

NAVAJO TRIBE may place Navajo children in foster homes licensed by the STATE'

if such placement is mutually agreed upon by the STATE and the NAVAJO TRIBE.

B. Upon taking custody of a Nevajo child, the STATE shall assullle

responsibility for al] costs of foster care (in both foster homes ,licensed by

the f;AVAJO TRIllE and the STATE), supervision and sodal services, until

jurisdiction of the matter is transferr~d to the NAVAJO TRIBE, at which time

the NAVAJO TRIBE shall assume responsibility for all such' costs ,subj ect

however, to the emergency shelter care provisions'of Section VI. above.

C. Upon taking custody of a Navajo child, the NAVAJO TRIBE shall assume

responsibIlity for all costs of foster care (in both' foster homes licensed by

the NAVAJO TRIBE and the STATE), supervision, and social services, until such

time as jurisdiction of the matter'is transferred'to the STATE, at ~hich time

the STATE shall assume responsibility for all such costs.

D. The STATE and the ,NAVAJO TRIBE shall coordinate efforts in locating

the most suitable foster care and pre-adoptive placement for Navajo children

in accordance ~ith the placement preferences described in the ICI.'A and

according to'Navajo custom.

E. The NAVAJO TRIBE shall utilize its own foster care licensing, ap

proval or certification standards in determining the suitability of homes to

provide foster care on the Navajo Reservation and its own,procedure for the

-16-
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approval of Indian foster hOmes. The NAVAJO TRIBE will provide the STATE

vith a copy of foster care licensing atandards and procedures utilized by

the NAVAJO TRIBE to license foster care homes on the Navajo Reservation, and

vill, provide a copy l?f, changes in foster care licen~ing standards and

procedures within thirty (30) days after the effective date of auch changes.

F. The STATE agrees that in the event a Navajo child is placed in the

lega~ custody of the STATE and that Navajo child is placed in a licensed

foster home of the NAVAJO TRIBE while in the legal custody of the STATE, the

STATE shall pay the costs of foster or pre-adoptive care in the same manner

and to the same extent as the STATE pays the costs of foster care to STATE

licensed foster 'homes and shall proceed to manage the case in accordance

~ith applicable state law and the lCWA. The NAVAJO TRIBE viII assist the

STATE in working with the Navajo foste.r parents and in management of the

case when requested.

G. The'NAVAJO TRIBE asrees that if it is neces~ary for a Navajo child

in the legal custodv of the STATE to be removed from a foster home licensed

by the NAVAJO TRIBE or located on the Navajo Reservation either due to an

order of a state or tribal court or due to a determination that removal 1s

in the best interests of the Navajo child and the removal is recommended by

a staffing between the STATE and NAVAJO TRIBE, the NAVAJO TRIBE ~ill assist

in removing the Navajo child from the Navajo Reservation and transferring

physical custody of the child to the STATE.

R. The STATE agrees that if it is necessary for a Navajo child in the

legal custody of the NAVAJO TRIBE to be removed from a foster home li,censed

by the STATE either due to an order of a state or tribal court or due to a

determination that removal is in the best interests of the Navajo child and

the removal 15 recommended by a staffing between the STATE and NAVAJO TRIBE,

-17-



weekend.

betveen the STATE and the NAVAJO TRIBE.

involuntarysection applies to both voluntary and

ADOPTIVE PLACEMENTS

D. This

placements.

American culture.
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. C. A request for anonymity from extended family members by

parents vho are placing their children for adoption shall be honored by both

the STATE and NAVAJO TRIBE, but such request shall not override the basic

right of a Navajo child to be raised within Navajo culture or Native

-19-

E. All petitions for independent adoptions will be reviewed·by

the STATE to detemine to the best of the STATE's ability given the

information presented vhether a Navajo child is involved. If such a child

of prospective adoptive homes located on the Navajo Reservation.

VIII •.

A. The parties to this Agreel!lent shall coordinate efforts in

locating suitable adoptive families for-Navajo children.

B. The NAVAJO TRIBE shall vith the authorization of the

applicants provide the STATE with the names and home studies of prospective

adoptive homes on the Navajo Reservation, in order .to assist the STATE in

complying with the placement preferences established in Section 105 of the

ICWA and tho~ of Navajo tribal custom. The STATE may conduct home studies

prOVided in Section III.B.2. above. Provided, however, that the STATE ahall

take vhatever steps are necessary to insun the veIl-being of the child

until the NAVAJO TRIBE can assume its responsibility. The NAVAJO TRIBE

shall provide the STAT~ with an emergency telephone numqer for after-hours

and veekend contact.

Provided, hovever, that the NAVAJO TRIBE shall take whatever steps

are necessary to insure the well-being of the child until the STATE can

assume its responsibility.

L. The STATE shall notify the NAVAJO TRIBE vithin tventy-four (24)

hours (excluding weekends and holidays) from the time the STATE becomes

aware of any emergency situation involVing the care or well-being. of a

Navajo child placed by the STATE or the NAVAJO TRIBE in a foster home

licensed by the STATE. The STATE shall place the Navajo child in emergency

foster care. The STATE shall notify the NAVAJO TRIBE's agency offices as

-18-
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K. The NAVAJO TRIBE shall notify the STATE vithin tventy-four (24)

hours from the time the NAVAJO TRIBE becomes aware of any emergency

situation involving the care or veIl-being of a Navajo child placed by the

STATE in a foster home licensed by the NAVAJO TRIBE. The NAVAJO TRIBE shall

notify the Orfice Managers of the respective County Social Services offices

in New Mexico Dr their designees, as provided in Section III.B.3. above or

contact .the STATE by use of the emergency telephone number prOVided in

Section III.B.S. if the emergency situation occurs after-hours or on a

Any change in such placement shall

be made pursuant to a staffing betveen the STATE and the NAVAJO TRIBE.

Any change in such placement shall

he made pursuant to a staffing betveen the STATE and the NAVAJO TRIBE.

J. The supervision of the placement of a Navajo child by the NAVAJO

TRIBE in a foster home licensed by the STATE shall be a cooperative effort

between the STATE and the NAVAJO TRIBE.

the STATE viII as.iat in removing the Navajo child from thef foster home and

transferring physical custody of the child to the NAVAJO TRIBE.

I. The supervision of the placement of a Navajo child by the STATE in

a foster home licensed. by the NAVAJO TRIBE ahall be a .cooperative effort



has been reviewed
bin appropriate
reapective public

Brenda J. Bello er
ASSistant General Counsels
Office of General Counsel
Human Services Department
P.O. Box 2348
Santa Fe. New Mexico 87503
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Date :_--=-=:....:~..!---41-~ _
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In accordance with theappl1cable laws .th1& Agreement
by the undersigned who have determined that this Agreement
fol'1ll and within the powers and priority granted to each
body.

Date: ¥/(. /trr:

~Ch4 ~t2rLv
Claudeen Bates Arthur
Attorney General for the Navajo Nation
Navajo Nation
P.O. Drawer 2010
Window Rock. Arizona 86515

• 1985.
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Such cancellation shall not affect any

17th

Navajo Tribe

A. Any provision of this agreement may be altered. varied. modified.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF. THE PARTIES HERETO HAVE SIGNED THIS AGREEMENT this

This Agreement supercedes all prior written and oral agreements.

B. This Agreement may be cancelled by either party at any time after

320

the ~AVAJO TRIBE concerning the subject matter described herein.

covenants and.understandings between.the STATE andlor its county offices and

X. EFFECT iF PRIOR AGREEMENTS

action or proceeding over which a court has already assumed jurisdiction.

been given to the other party.

one hundred eighty (J80) days written notice of the intent to cancel has

or wpived only if such alteration. modification or waiver is: I) reduced to

writing; 2) signed by authorized representatives of both parties; and 3)

IX. CHANGES AND CANCELLAtION OF AGREEMENT

unless there has been compliance with the ICWA placement preferences.

h involved. the STATE ehall oppoae waiver of the placement requirementa

attached to the original of this Agreement.



B. .. F.ther: NAME:

b. Permanent Address:

c. Current Residence:

d. PI.ce of Birth:

e. Date of Birth:

f. Trib.l Affiliation:

g. Tribal enrollment or census number:

A. •• Kother: NAME: Maiden NaMe:.
b. PerManent Address:

c. Current Addrus:

d. Place of Birth:

e. Date of Birth:

f. Tribal affiliation:

g. Tribal enrollment or census number:

•• lIame', _

is: •• Name' _

b. Address' _

-2-

c. Phone: _

c. Phone' _

b. Address:. _

c. Title', ~ _

b. Address: Phone', _

a. lIallle·:, _

infarmaUon about the '-ext-ended family that will aid in identificaUon:

323'

then.tural parent.: _
Ifthe.e are not the natu,.] parents, ple••e aupply the .allle1oformation ·on

S. The attorney for the 'petriitoner is~

,. The social worker for the'state in this proceeding, if not the petitioner

). The petitioner in thi. ~oceeding is:

D. Please ."pplyth.,,·nll1lle& ol'·relaUve•• other. family names, and other

c.
Appendix A

Place of birth:, _

Date of birth:, _

Information on the parents is .s follows:

JCW" NOTICE
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g. Trib.l.ffl11ation:. .....,, _

h. Trib.l census or enrollment nulllber: _

e. When chl1d was taken into custody: _

f. Where child'was t.ken into custody: _

d.

c.

b. Present reddence:, _

Information on the child i8 .s follows:

•• N.lIle:, -;- _

2.

1.
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Prior to 1980, when the NavaJo Nation formally implemented its
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a private adoption has occurred. This has generally occurred after

ICWA program, we know of 19 adoptions. These are based on contact

The following humbers are based only on these case and in-

problem.

Unfortunately, when the Tribe does not receive notice of an

December 4, 1987

DIVISION OF SOCIAL WELFARE
Post Office Drawer JJ

Window Rock, Arizona 86515

the adoption has been finalized.

with pr1vate adopt10ns, we have no way to assert our rights guaran-

stances where for various reasons the Tribe nas been informed that

was in response to our request that the Act be clar1fied to spe-

adoption as mandated by the Act, Wh1Ch is all to often tne case

teed by the Act nor are we capable of quantify1ng the scope of

cifically apply to private adoptions.

the incidence of private adoptions among NavaJos. This I believe

Select Committee Oversight Hear1ng on the Indian Child Welfare Act,

Senator Dennis De Concini aSKed me specific questions concernlng

Dear Senator

The Honorable Daniel K. Inouye, Senator
SH-722 Hart Senate Office BUilding
Wasnington, D.C. 20510-1102

courttheof

The phone number of the

addns5
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c~rt il _

Court for County. State of -'-•.Cauae No.

---------"".~. ----_.

6. "petition concernina the na.ed children h.. bun fHedin the Children'5
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have occurred since the passage of the ICWA, to which the NavaJO

attaChedFinally1987.

J2n%t41 ?1paahlt-
£~slem Roanhorse
Executive Director
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r trust that this information points out the need for clarifY-

Sincerely,

lng.

alsO ls a copy of my verbal testlmony as requested during the hear-

arose during the hearing on November 10,

and is a partial answer to Senator De Concini's questions Which

ing the application of the rCWA with regard to private adoptions,

the rCWA.

individuals and courts prOViding notices to Indian tribes in this

situation, limits a Tribe's ability to assert its rights created by

no-

ex-

ICWA

failure ofThe

rt is precisely

supports our request that your Committee take

are undoubtedly numerous other private adoptions whiCh

natural parents who regret relinquishing rights for adop

tion after the fact of the adoption.

concerned citizens who report NavaJO children appearing

to be out place or maltreated.

adoptive parents who relinquish parental rights or seek

assistance from the Tribe when NavaJO adoptees begin ex

periencing behavior problems:

the thorough screening by the State of Arizona's Inter

state Compact Office in Phoenix, Arizona.

tended families and became concerned when the child to be

born was never seen by the extended family:

adoptive parents wishing to enroll the child for benefits

from the Navajo Nation;

Relatives who were aware of pregnancies within their

fact Which

f.

e.

fully applicable to private adoptions.

c.

d.

b.

There

a.
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Nation has ~ knowledge of or information on.

action to make it patently clear the notice provisions of the

this

are

Since 1980 there are another 31 instances of private adoptions

that have occurred and the Tribe did not receive the requisite

tice as required by the rCWA. Our rCWA Program staff has become

aware of these 31 instances through the following means:

from individuals Who claim to have been adopted and are seeking en

rollment as a member of the Navajo Tribe, or some other assistance

from the Tribe.
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procedures.

as Indian after they have been in the system for years. Late

identification can result in dismissal of the case for improper

not have a descriptive surname. Many times children are identified

because many have Spanish surnames, phenotypically are Anglo, or do

severe problem and past history indicates that the error rate might

A 1985 study estimated an 85% ICWA non-compliance rate within

In Los Angeles there currently is identified 206 Indian

violated is many ways:

Providing the appropriate , federally-mandated services is

may be a more accurate figure.

These factors combined with other psyChosocial stressors leave

be as high as 100%, it appears that 200 Indian children in placement

their family homes.. Since ident~fication of Indian children is a

(1) Misidentification of Indian children is a severe problem

children within the DCS system, 99 of whom are placed outside of

home in other institutions.

the state of California. It has been our experience that compliance

is elevated with the careful monitoring of governmental services by

Indian run, ICWA programs.

Indian children who are put up for adoption or placed out of the

of the Juvenile Dependency Court. This figure does not include

to care for families and children. It is estimated that

every 46 Indian children in Los Angeles is placed Within the custody

urban Indians at high risk for mental illness and impaired ability

mental illness at a rate of 20% to 25%.

Indians vs. other ethnic minorities. Indian children suffer from

ICWA Testimony (L.A.)ii~~.A~
90020 (213) 738-4204 (4202)

Indian Affairs

20510

November 10, 1987

Senator Daniel Inouye
Senate Select Committee
Senate House 838
Washington, D.C.

Dear Senator Inouye:

TESTIMONY RE ICWA

The American Indian Mental Health Task Force is a southern
California grass roots organization concerned about the mental
health and welfare of the Indian commuuity, particularly Indian
children and families. The tAsk force is comprised of members from
the following Indian community organizations:

have the highest high-school drop out rate (23%), and :if you :include

different tribes now live in this area. Three fifths of all urban

Following is our testimony regarding the Indian Child Welfare Act of
1978:

Southern California Indian Centers
L.A. County Dept. Mental Health, Amer.lndian Program Development
L.A.County Dept. Child.Services (DCS),Amer.lnd. Child. Services
Workers
Es'condido Indian Child Welfare Consortium
L.A. Indian Free Clinic
Southern California American Indian Psychologists
and other community members

the number of students who never enter high school, this figure

Today 63% of American Indians live in cities, and Los Angeles

County is home to the largest urban Indian community, the second

largest Indian community in the nation. Members from over 200

Indians live below the poverty level, and in Metropolitan Los

Angeles the unemployment rate for American Indians as 45%.1 Indians

increases to an estimated 65%. Substance abuse is highest for

;!~Ei_.Cti~
3407 W 6 St., Suite 510, L.A., CA
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of Indian children to their families and their tribes.

the unique cultural needs of Indian
which have been designed to meet
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Torn by guilt, she telephoned the Child Abuse

even though such services are mandated in most cases by the courts.

health psychological services are not- fundable by their programs,

totally insensitive to the cultural issues involved, never sought

Today, the Bureau of Indian-Affairs chooses to determine that mental

County mental health agency near her. The intake clinician was

consultation even though there was 'ari Indian clinician in her agency

who had provided cultural awareness t r a Ln I ng one month prior and

Court mandated therapy. Fortunately, the CSW had just learned about

asked 'to be consulted on all-Indian cases. When the mother did not

the BIA-ICWA program. The family is reunited, and is no longer under

the jurisdiction of the Dependency Court.

It is probable, a s it is in many lridia'n-Icases, that H there had not

been the ICWA program at that time, that those thildren woul~ have

been permanently removed from their mother.

return, th~ worker sent her a terse, formal letter. The case went

into permanency planning, becaus~'the mdther had not received the

children were put into a f o s te r home. She was told she had to go

for thera~y ±norder"to get her children hack. She went to the

hot line forinfurmatio~on counseling services. All 3 of her

needed, as that time.

and for the only time in her life did not have the- impulse control

they had been playing with matches and accidentally, s-et the c oirch 011'---

fire. The mother, after putting out the fire, was.extremely aroused

their needs.

they generally do not return because the services are insensitive to

For example: An Indian woman" spanked- her children abusively because

ICWA Testimony (L.A-. J

In T.os Angeles County, there ~s only

their supervisor never responded.
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Most of the attorneys are reluctant
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legal services affects all aspects ICWA

well as result~ng in the permanent loss

the opportunity to take jurisdict~on and thus

for a "good, mainstream educat~on."

Even when Indian people do utilize the County ser.lces,

mental health services available
In Los Angeles there are no

results 1' n improved communication between
ICWA training

people.

(7)

cases and prolongs cases as

(6) Inadequate funding for

(5)

jeopardize the child's chance

Although notified in writing,

and the local Indian community, more appropriate
government workers

d ~ncreased ICWA compliance.
utilization of community resources, an

(4) Childrens Services Workers (CSWs) are sometimes prejudiCed and

At a child abuse workshop, 3 CSWs
intentionally violate ICWA.

ld intentionally violate ICWA because
openly admitted that they wou

would be detrimental ~o the welfare of the
they believed that it

child to give a tribe

to do the extra work involved.

one attorney who willingly works on ICWA cases.

of ICWA law or chose
(3) Private attorneys are frequently ignorant

t let the state social
not to follow it by instructing clients to nO

- 'ld for adoption. ~
woiker know of the Indian heritage of the ch1 up

manipulation for the parents.

and the County Counsel have little knowledge
(2) Panel attorneys

thl."s legislation to be a tool of
about ICWA, and they perceive

ICWA Testimony (L.A.)



And rightly so. These services are what enables parents to raise

their level of functioning so that they can adequately care for

their children. Not only should all ICWA programs contain funds for

psyc ho t he rap y services, including psychological testing, but this

should be spelled out as part of the definition of remedial,

prevent~tive anl retinification services.

Although the po pu La t Lon of Ametic'an Indians in Los Angeles is only

• 6% '(six 'tenths of oneperceri~), 5.5% of th.eSkid Row homeless are

American Indians. Fur t hermore, over"r/j' ot' Indians served by Na t lv»

American Housing, an emergency. ho!-,singprogram, are children. Yet

only about 3% of Indians achieve stable housing .. Thesef . t.It e s.c.a r e

at high risk for having their children removed. Urban IC~Aprograms

must include case management and mental health services to these

high risk people as well.

333
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The Indian Child Welfare Act is one of the most Significant pieces

of pro-Indian legislation. However, it accomplishes nothing if it

is not backed by ~unding to accomplish its goals. Certainly, by

prOViding extremely inadequate funding, as is now the case, the

In the Los Angeles dependency system, there are children from tribes

from coast to coast. Some of the children are full bloods; others

are not. Some children are over 25% Indian but not eligible for

enrollment because a tribe is matrilineal vs. patrilineal, or the

child is not of. sufficient blood quantum in any particular tribe.

These Indian children must be protected by the Indi!n Child Welfare

Act. Even,if no tribe wants to take jurisdiction, the children can

be placed in Indian foster homes and qualify for lew" remedial,

preventative and reunification services. Additionally, Canadian

Indians must be recognized as qualifying for rCWA programs, as a

result of the JayTrea~y.

ICWA Tes timony (L.A.)

The St~te of California has'more Indians ~han any other st~te, yet

only 11 counties are covered by IeWA programs. Few directors of

county Departments of Mental Health have heven heard of the Indian

Child Welfare Act. ICWA must.. spell out. that urban. Indian .

communities are entitled to funding for ICWA programs. To ignore

63% of the Illd.ianp.opulationis to contribute to; the, g e no ci.d e of

Indian people. Additionally, no group •. Mormon or otherwise, should

be exempt from ICWA restrictions •.

The unavailability of Indian foster and adoptive homes, particularly

in urban areas contributes to the erosion of Indian culture

throughout the United States.

332

- 5-

Although there is no hard data, American Indian clinicians, so c.t al

workers ,and psychologists, agree that the most .frequent

psychological diagnosis is major depression that has evolved from

tlie long history of removal of Indian children from their. homes.

This removal has disrupted the bonding. process p.re r equ Ls a.t.e fOT a

health.y developmental process. Depression .is frequently masked by

subs t anc e abuse; it is frequently;so debilitat,ing that p.arents are

unable to get out of bed to care for their children or nec.essary

business. It is estimated that in L.A•. about 80%0.f. Indian .parents

whose children. are removed from the home wind up homeless~ This

makes reunification even more difficul~.

IeWA Testimony (L.A.)
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(4) That no special interest group be exampt from ICWA restrictions.

(5) That the Title II of the ICWA be included as an entitlement

program under the Social Security Act.

Thank you for your kind attention.

Re(~jctf?II~~Ubmitt.ed'
I / r> -I- "/f t'-~ <; <:'? lU-LJ.r·

JoHn Castillo, M.S.W.
Chairman, American Indian Men I
Chairman, Indian Child WelfartaT Health Task Force, Southern Ca.
American Indian Employment & ;ra~s~ ForSce, L.A.

n1ng, outhern Ca. Indian Center

(a) adequate legal

834
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and receive funding based on need~

(2) ICWAprograms include monies for:

representation; (bY adequate mental heatth, case management and

(1) ICWA funding be expanded to include urban pr_ogr~ms, a nd that -

In conclusion, we recommend that:

Security -Act;

Welfare Act be included as an entitlement program under the SOCial,

psychological services, as part of preventative, remedial and

part of pr ave n t a't Lve services; (d) the development of adequate

foster and adoption resources; and (e) training programs and

dissemination of materials.

(3) Any, Indian child, Ca na'dLa n or U.S., who is 25%' Indian or

eligible for'ICWA programs regardless of enroll,ni-n"t s t a r n s ,

reunification services; (c) servi~es for homeless Indian families

each urban, rural and reservation community assess their leWA needs

that can be done. Congress can increase the BIA budget for adequate

ICWA funding. We recommend that the Title II o f the Indian Child

Calif o r n La State Condi tional Release Prog ram is' an e xamp 1e 0 f how

funds for adequate ICWA programs 6n the county levels. The

There can be included in the ICWA the mandate for statl" to provide

tQey are doing a good job.

T~ere are many ways in which adequate funding can be acht~ved.

government perpetuates inter-tribal conflict and conflict between

reservation and urban communities. If that is the goal of Congre~s,

'"ICWA Testimony (L.A.)
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<> serves as the only Indian Head Start Resource Center and
Resource Access Project in the Nation;

<> operates the American Indian Child Welfare Training and'
Technical Assistance Program, which provides training and
technical assistance in child welfare services with a
concentration in child protective service, foster care
services, youth services and child sexual abuse;

<> has been working with eSR, Incorporated, Washington D.C.,
as the sub-contractor in the National Study of the
Implementation of the Indian Child Welfare Act and the
Adoption Assistance and Child Welfare Act of 1980; and,

<> has developed and implemented the Family Court Services
program for the Court of Indian Offenses, Anadarko,
Oklahoma.

Based upon our knowledge and experience in working with
over 300 tribes and Indian organizations, and our direct
experience in providing child welfare services for Indian
children, families and juveniles, we present our issues and
recommendations. The large-scale intrusion of outside
systems into Indian parent-child relationshipsan~the
separation of Indian children from their families and
communities by public and private child welfare workers has
been documented (American Association on Indian Affairs,
1976, University of Denver, Denver, Colorado, 1976).

With me today, is Janie Braden. Ms. Braden also serves
as a Family Court Services Counselor. Ms. Dobrec, President
of Three Feathers Associates and Director of projects is
unable to be with us today because of prior business
commitments.

Three Feathers Associates has been actively involved in
providing training and technical' assistance for Indian tribes
and organizations since 1981. currently, TFA

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:
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My name is Thurman Welbourne. I am employed by Three
Feathers Associates as a Family Court Services Counselor for
the Court of Indian Offenses. The Court provides judicial
services for 13 tribes and serves as the Appellant Court for
6 tribes within the Anadarko Service Area for the Bureau of
Indian Affairs.

Three Feathers Associates is honored to present it's
assessment of the Indian Child Welfare Act and to provide the
Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs with our
recommendations for addressing issues that affect the full
implementation of the Act and the provision of child welfare
services to Indian children and their families •

P.O.Box5508
Norman. Oklahoma 73070

(405)360-2919
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ANTONIA DOBREC, PRESIDENT

&DIRECTOR OF PROJECTS
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FAMILY COURT SERVICES COUNSELOR
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As a result of the findings of these two groups and
efforts of concerned Indians, non-Indians and other
organizations, the 1978 Indian Child Welfare Act has become
the most significant piece of legislation affecting Amer~car;
Indian families passed by the United states Congress. W~th~n

350 days, the ICWA will be 10 years old (NOvember 8, 1988).
We do believe, it now can be said, that the Act has been
tested. states and tribes have experienced failures and
successes in implementing and following the provisions of the
Law. We suggest to the select Committee on Indian Affairs
that consideration be given by the U.s. Congress to amend the
Act.

Through substantive amendments, it is hoped that
clarification would be provided to states and tribes' as to
their role and responsibility, relating to child custody
proceedings (Title I of the Act). Title I, currently,
addresses the responsibilities of the states and is generally
silent on the responsibilities of the tribes: their roles
are implied. Further, Title II, Indian Child and Family
programs and Title III, Recordkeeping, Information
Availability, and Timetables would be amended to address the
issues we will identify which have inhibited states and
tribes in working toward the full implementation of the Act_

The following are issues and recommendations we are
submitting for consideration by the Senate Select Committee
on Indian Affairs:

1. PROBLEM STATEMENT:

Tribes and their judicial systems are dealing with
juvenile delinquency on the local level. The ICWA is
silent on the issue of juvenile delinquency which
precipitates problems for tribes when juvenile delinquent
acts· occur with their jurisdictional boundaries.
Additionally, state courts and social service agencies
are hesitant and do not, generally, assume responsibility
for the delinquent acts that occur outside of their
jurisdiction. This seems to be reasonable.

Complicating this situation is the Bureau of Indian
Affairs interpretation that juvenile delinquency does not
fall under the purview of the Act. As a result, tribal
child welfare programs (ICWP) are having to address these
problems with no provisions provided for within the Act.
Further, the general lack of custody provisions,
facilities and dollars to support programs for juvenile
offenders inhibit the provision of preventative and
treatment services for American Indian youth.

Currently, individual ICWPs, Clas and tribal courts
have attempted to develop and address the delinquency
problem on a case by case basis. To date, there has been

-2-
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no coordinated effort among these various systems, that
we are aware of, in dealing with this issue. We do
believe and have experienced, that an uncoordinated
system leads to inconsistencies in the delivery of
services to the American Indian youth and their families.

It ~ppears to us that the juvenile delinquency
problem ~s as prevalent within the Indian communities as
is the problem of child abuse and neglect. unfortunat;IY,
we are having to deal with this issue on a second
priority basis due to limited funding and the lack of
available resources.

RECOMMENDATION: We recommend that provisions addressing
~he probl:m of juvenile delinquency in Indian Country be
~ncluded ~n the ICWA. Furthermore, these provisions
should,clearly define the role and responsibilities of
the tr:bal court related personnel in relationship to the
the tr~bal/CFR court systems. We contend that this would
provide a s~andardized service approach in meeting the
needs of tr~bal youth and their communities and
facilitate the establishment of protocols f~r
relationships between the various actors in addressing
the issue of juvenile delinquency.

2. PROBLEM STATEMENT

The ICWA excludes the involvement of. ICWPs in
divorce and civil child custody proceedings which come
before the tribal and CIa courts .. Nevertheless the
reality is that tribal child welfare workers a~e often
ordered by the courts to provide social assessments and
recommendations for the best placement of the children
involved in such proceedings. We believe that divorce
and civil child custody proceedings should be excluded
from the,Act, but, also, believe that provisions should
allow ch~ld wel~are workers a mechanism for providing the
court. systems w~ th recommendations that best serves the
interest of the child. In most divorce and civil child
custody proceedings that we are aware of indicate that
the parties involved, typically, do not ~ave legal
representation and, therefore, have no formal method to
mediate the issue of child custody. In the absence of
legal representation, the courts have no alternative but
to order the child welfare workers to conduct an
assessment and provide recommendations to help the courts
to determine the best placement of the child.

Because of the insufficient number of profeSsionals
and support personnel in the tribal and CIa courts
Indian communi ties often are .confused by Indian chi ld
welfare,workers being involved in child custody
proceed~ngs, and assume that ICW staff are responsible
for all child custody issues within the court systems.

- 3-
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RECOMMENDATION: provisions in the Act are critica~ly
needed in this area. This would permit tribal and'CIO
courts to establish mediation and diversion p~ogram? as
part of the court systems; assist the c~urts :n mak~ng
the most appropriate placements for Ind~an.c~~ldren;
assist the court in maintaining Indian fam~l~es; and,
reduce the burden of already over worked courts.

For example, in the Western Oklahoma ar7a Three.
Feathers Associates has establis~ed the ~e[1can.In~~an
Family Court Services program wh~ch prov~des med~a~~on
services in divorce and civil child custody cases,~n
addition to it's contracted services. This demonstration
project was funded by t~e.BIA to ?erve a? a court
liaison program for ind~v~du~l.t~~bal ~h~ld welfare
programs. This program was ~n~t~ated ~n January, ~98?
and has already shown potential in the area of med~at10n
and diversion within the tribal and CFR Court systems.

3. PROBLEM STATEMENT

The Act clearly states that Ind~an t;ibes an~ each
respective state shall give and prov1de, Full Fa1th and
Credit" to public acts, records and judicial proceedings
of respective judicial systems. However, we have.
experienced difficulty with court system not honorlng the
court orders issued by another court system. For
example, a New Mexico tribal court system would ,;ot honor
or accept a court order issued by an Oklahoma tr1bal
court. consequently, the Oklahoma tribal court or~er was
ignored by the New Mexico tribal court system. Th~s
situation has occurred involving tribal court systems
vis-a-vis State District Courts. Thus, the "Full Faith
and Credit" provisions are and have not been adhered to
consistently within the past 9 years.

RECOMMENDATION: We recommend that a mechanism be
developed within the ICWA to resolve the aforementioned
legal disputes. The various court systems that are
presently involved include: tribal, CFR, and ?tate
district courts. This tends to create a mult~tude of
legal issues. We suggest that the ICWA be ,amended to
address this confounding problem and that a legal pr~cess
be developed to resolve these disputes. This issue 1S
even more critical when state court systems, and
tribal/CIO court systems are Lnvo lved , I~ has been our
experience, that the legal issues take pr10rity ove~ the
actual children involved in a particular case, plac1ng

,the Indian children in wlegal 1imbow. From the social
worker perspective, we feel that the legal disputes
should have a forum established that would address the
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jurisdiction of a,case in a more timely manner. This in
'itself would free 'the ICW workers to develop"permanent
placement plans for the children ~n their case ,loads.

4. PROBLEM STATEMENT

'Through a Memorandum of Agreement, the Bureau of
Indian Affair!;; 'and Ipdian.Health Service.havemandated
the establishment of child protection team!;; within ,their
respective service areas. This administrative mandate is
a. formal attempt c'. "t inter-agency coordLnabdon, bl;ltween
BIA anq'IHSto maximize theexis~ing services~available

to child abuse and neglect.problem. At.present"the
tribal child welfare programs and tribal and CFR courts
participate on a voluntary basis. varip\1s"tribes:"C'",;
throughout the Nation are finding this administrative
mandate an infri,ng~ment oLthl;lir sove/;ei,gn rights. Many
beHeve that the .actiontaken.by'theBIAand IHS.,i,s ..,
inaPi>ropriateand that'the teams do not have legal:
a.uthorityto be involved in the" review of,cases.,that/.come
under tribal clUldc,ptotectiveservice 'systems. Many
tribes are considering not participating in the
development or 9perationof child protection teams.

we,believ.e that thechiidprot~~tiont~alll;concept is
'a.viable:and· workable approach.for';providingcoordinated
.child protective servic"7s' fo{Indian children.and.may.
serve to enhance and strengthen the Indian,child;wel,fare
system throughout the Nation. As part of this system,
a child tracking system.wouldbe.developed,there'would
be a greater likelihood, of on-going cases;monitoring:and,
finally, a"rl7portingsystem could,bedeveloped SO that
the' incidence, ;of,childabuseand ~egiect and disposition
would more accurately be, maintained ,by ,the EjIA.

L" ~ '. ..

RECc>KMENDATiON:Were,commendthatthe concept; of ·;child
protecti()n' te,amsb,eiricorporatedin "Ti,tle,II of .theJ\ct

"so''t:liattl;lams wo.u1d belegally.sanctiqned"Wefurther
recommend that tribes assume ,the leadership.rolein
developingand~an.agingthelocal. childprotection,t.eams.
Basically, the cases that would be. assessed and reviewed
would be tribal children. Additionally, tribal law
enfo~cement and tribal .soci"lservices should be
responsible for receivin'g and investigating,reports of

. child abuse and neglect. ,Apr,ovisionshould be provided
'" for .inthe eventthaY;atribe does not operate.achild

welfarei>rogram or has .not established a .law,enforcement
program that the localBIA Agency.a.ssumethe,child
protective team arid investigation .r e sponsLbf Ld ties,. "
We,also, re,commendthat BIA andIHSemployee .be required
to be members of the teams managed ,by: the tribes.
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In terms of the area child protection..teams, we feel
that the BIA should be responsible for establishing and.
implementing the area tracking and monitoring systems in
cooperation with the Tribes and/or Indian. organizations
within their respective service areaS'<{ This would be arr«
appropriate role for the BIA and IRS. 'C. For example, if
all service providing agencies wi thin the tribal systems
were legally required to participate in the child
protection teams, this would'make for a more complete and
consistent delivery system. Also, this' would cause the
various programs 'to be accountable for the services they
provide and could assure that follow-up action and case
management would be monitored.

PROBLEM 'STATEMENT '

Jurisdictional issues concerning child custod,y
proceedings involving a non~Indian'parent has beaome'an
increasing problem in Indian courts. The termination of
parental rights presents a dilemma for the ICW, workers
and their respective tribal and/or'CFR courts.

In Section 1912, subsection (f}Parental rights
termination, orders that. evidence and a determination of
damage to' child be provided in this action. Nevertheless,
tribal and'CFR courts tend to delay,this.particular court
action .s long as possible without placing children in
imminent harm.

We want it clearly understood that we, do not promote·
or advocate involuntary termination, but that in some
instances this'actionis necessary for the well.beingand
protection of a child. There is an assumed'
responsibility that we must recognize. All child custody
p.roceedings will not result in reunificati'on ..of the,
family. Therefore, we must consider involuntary
termination as an alternative. Furthermore, we believe
that many ICWPs andtribah and CFR court sys.tems have
avoided this type' of', a e,t ion:;: and, te,nd to place a child in
"long term foster care" .or- maintain";,a ch I Ld in. the system
under a temporary custody order.

The major concern arises when one of the parents
is a non-Indian and ·this situation causes the tribal and
CFR court to move with more caution and in some instances
no action is ever taken. The Indian child or children
are confined to a tr ibal or foster care placement,'
usually and unfortunately, until they reach the age of
majority. As a result, we have neglected our
responsibility and duty to provide the child with a
permanent and stable home environment.

-6-
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RECOMMENDATION: We recommend that the ICWA be amended.to
extend tribal and CFR Court jurisdiction over the non
Indian parent of an Indian child. We have-experienced
situations where the tribal and CFR court systems have on
going jurisdiction over the Indian child but we cannot
assume jurisdiction in regards to the non-Indian parent.
This has caused the tribal and CFR courts to become
hesitant in pursuing involuntary termination of parental
rights. once again, it appears that a greater weight is
given to the parent's rights versus the rights of
the child, and in actuality, the rights of the tribe.

6. PROBLEM STATEMENT

Today, tribes are less likely to accept jurisdiction
of children who may require intensive care to meet
special needs, or children who have not had "significant
contact- (ICWA,1987) with extended family members or the
tribal community throughout their young lives. Tribes
are becoming rational decision makers in accepting and
rejecting jurisdiction of Indian children and are making
decisions based upon the "best interest" of the child and
the tribe. This rationality, although logical, is
prOblematic. Tribes lack the financial resources,
facilities and trained staff to support children with
special needs, e.g., severe emotional problems, children
with severe handicapping conditions and health problems.

For example, the Blackfeet in Montana is, currently,
investigating 638 contracting for child welfare services.
The BIA, Blackfeet Agency, is supporting a child in an
institution at approximately $30,000 per year which is
approximately one-third of the Snyder Act funds for that
agency. If the tribe assumes the responsibility of child
welfare services under 638, they also assume this
liability for the rest of the child's life. 'This limits
the tribe's ability to provide on-going substitute care
services for other needy tribal children and the
reunification of children and their families.

Additionally, with tribes using the "significant
contact" clause of the Act more and more frequently,
unanticipated consequence for the tribe and affected
children may be forth coming. The tribe may lose vital
human resources and the affected children may lose their
birthrights and cultural heritage, because tribes .have
limited alternatives to maintain jurisdiction of children
living outside of identified Indian land.

Further, sixty-three percent of the Native American
population lives outside the jurisdictional boundaries of
the recognized tribal governments (Plantz, 1986).
Therefore, the likelihood of voluntary and involuntary
child custody proceedings falling within the jurisdiction

-7-
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The provision of child welfare services to Indian
children and their families is complicated by multiple,
overlapping and often unclear assignments of authority
and responsibility. The Indian Child Welfare Act requires
the interaction of tribal, state and federal governments
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EXPECTED BENEFITS: There would be a decrease in
the number of rejected transfers of
jurisdiction by tribes, more Indian children
would maintain their link to their tribal
heritage and states would be less prone to seek
transfer of financial liabilities inherent with
serving children with emotional and physical
handicapping conditions.

Expected Benefits: States would have available
foster care homes that would allow them to
follow the requirements of both the IeWA and the
AA/CWAA in placing Indian children in foster
care. Tribes would be provided additional
cost effective alternatives for intervening in
cases under the jurisdiction of states, and for
securing placements of children under their care
outside the tribal service areas.

In circumstances where tribes reject transfers
of jurisdiction from states because of the
degree and extent of social, mental and/or
health care needs of a child, the ICWA should
stipulate that the affected states and tribes
must enter into concurrent or partial
jurisdiction arrangements so that both states
and tribes can maintain their legal
responsibilities and Indian children can receive
the best available services.

RECOMMENDATIONS: To assist the states in securing and
maintaining appropriate foster care placements for Indian
children, a stronger, clearer role for off-reservation
Indian centers and organizations should be defined so
that states must strongly consider using such
organizations as recruitment, training and placement
agencies. The roles of these agencies should also
include the placement and assessment of children under
the jurisdiction of tribes but living outside of
the tribal services area. In collaboration with
tribes, the staff of these agencies could serve
as case "intervenors" when formally requested by
tribes. Both, state purchase of service funds,
and Title II funds, should be made available to
support this effort.

PROBLEM STATEMENT

between the period from December 17,
1981 through January 31, 1983, adopt
ion decrees for Indian children grew
from 62 to 193 for a 105 percent
increase; and,

between the period of August 1982
to August 1983, the number of Indian
children receiving public foster care
and institutional services increased
from 1,230 to 1,592, which represents
362 more children in state care;

<>

<>

<>

for the period from January 3l~ 1983
through October 3, 1983 increase 40%.

We do not want to invalidate the improved efforts of
states in providing foster care services for Indian ,
children, nevertheless, there is a problem. States wl.th
Indian children in care have not been able to demon~trate
or maintain successful recruitment programs for Indl.an
foster care homes. This has debilitated the states'
ability to follow the order of preference as spelled o~t
in the ICWA or attend to the requirements of the Adoptl.on
Assistance and Child Welfare Act of 1980 for the
preferential placement with ~elative~, .or the ~ea~t
restrictive environment consl.stent wl.th the chl.ld s
needs.
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of the states' is potentially greater. stat«:s,
typically, have sufficient resources to provl.de a
continuum of services·for children in need'of care.

As a result of the tribe's' more rational decision
making, and the states' abi~ity ~o provide a broader,
range of services, the p~bll.c ~hl.ld w«:lfare srstem wl.II
continue to maintain Indl.an chl.ldren l.n substl.tute care,
and place Indian children for adoption at approximately
the same rate that exists today. The exac~ number of
Indian children in public substitute care l.S not known,
and the number of adoption decrees reported to the
secretary of the Interior by states is fragmented and
inconsistent, (Sambrano, Plantz & l?obrec)., Th«: state
data compiled by the Bureau of Indl.an Affal.rs l.n 1984
stimulates provocative questions.

Progress is being made in the deliverrof child
welfare services for Indian children by trl.bes and
states. Nevertheless, the BIA data couldi~dicate that
reunification of Indian £amilies is not takl.ng place, .
that permanency planning is being im~lemen~ed slo~ly, l.f
at all, and that the adoption of Indl.an chl.ldren l.S on
the increase within the public welfare system. For
example, the BIAdata demonstrates that:
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relative to Indian children. Because of the
complexities, there are numerous pr~vi~ions wit~in the
ICWA that which have proven to be d1ff1cult to 1mplement.
Further, the extent that the Act has been imple~ented can
not be determined, primarily, because no mechan1sm or
structure has been activated to monitor or evaluated
compliance with the Law. For example,

1. Public child welfare agencies and state
courts have found it difficult to under
stand and accept existing court of Indian
Offenses and tribal courts, as a result,
the Indian courts are not extended
appropriate protocols, and "Full Faith and
Credit" is not extended by the state
courts. Further complicating the situation
is the fact that not all tribes have
established judicial systems.

2. state courts do not consistently address
the requirements of the Act to notify
tribes when a child of Indian descent
becomes known to the public agency or court
system. States that do consistently try
to meet the requirements of the Act
complain that the response of the tribes
are slow, if a response is provided at all.

3. Full faith and credit is not consistently
provided between state courts and tribal
courts, or tribal courts to tribal courts.
As a result, Indian ~hildren are often held
captives by the systems. Actions such as
this limit the ability of service providers
to work toward permanency;

4. There is no standardized method of tracking
an Indian child that enters the substitute
care systems of the states, tribes or BIA.
As a result, it is highly improbable to
determine an accurate accounting of the
total number of Indian children in
substitute care or to determine the level
of services provided by each system in the
area of preventative services, permanency
planning and re-unification of Indian
families.

As a result of the various difficulties which have
surfaced within the past 9 years, Indian children carrr
the burden and are often lost in the systems, lose the1r
link to their tribal heritage and experience multiple
placements within the various systems. They are like the
proverbial "bouncing ball".

-10-
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RECOMMENDATrONS: The Secretary of the U.5. Department
of Interior be required to submit, on an annual basis a
report that delineates the status of Indian children in:
su~stitut~ care within the state public welfare system,
tr1bal ch1ld welfare system and Bureau of rndian Affairs
syste~; and, the status of Indian children in pre
adopt1ve placement and the number of adoption decrees
granted by Courts serving these three systems.

Additionally, this report should include the status
of child custody proceeding of tribal and state systems,
the extent that "Full Faith and Credit" is extended to
the various judicial system affecting Indian children
and their families, the efforts states are making in
recruiting and maintain Indian foster care homes a
review of all agreements entered into by states ~nd
tribes, plus obstacles that hinder states and tribes in
negotiating intergovernmental agreements.

Secondly, Congress should direct the Secretary of
the Interior and the Secretary of the Department of
~ealth and Human Services to jointly develop and
1mplement a system for annual on-site compliance review
of states and tribes prOViding services to Indian
Children. Further, where it is found that non
compliance exists, teeth be provided in the Act to allow
for the withholding of all federal assistance reCeived
by the non-complying state or tribe.

~hirdly, Cong~ess should direct the Secretary of the
Inter10r t~ establ1sh a mechanism for resolVing disputes
between tr1balcourts that do not provide "Faith and
Credit" to each other when Indian children are involved.

8. PROBLEM STATEMENT

The Bureau of Indian affairs has been unable to
s~pp~rt in~ovative research and demonstration programs
w1th1n Ind1an Country because of the restrictions within
the Act itself. Because the Act does not provide for
research and development, most of the demonstration
programs and research activities funded have been
supported by the U.S. Department of Health and Human
Services.

A stronger commitment by the Federal government is
needed in this area if in fact, locally designed service
systems are to be designed, comprehensive planning is to
be undertaken by tribes, improved collaborative
relationships between tribes and states are to be secured
and locally designed programs are to be developl d and
supported which would address the social problens
affecting the disruption of Indian families.

-11-
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2. oThe in~ernational border physically divides more than a dozen
maJor.aborl~lna! natlons, and it is a tragic fact that aboriginal
Caned i an Chlldren _are separated from their communities by social
weI fare agencies a rt the United States each year. Although there.
are BlaCk. feet reserves on b.ft\tA~.,sides of the border for example
a Blackfee~ child f~om the~ Reserve in Alberta, taken lnt~
cUS~Ody"wh1le v1sitl,ng relatives on or near the Blackfoot Reser
veb r cn In Neontana, is not "Indian" under ICWA and therefore need
not be returned to ~!.t!l!i!!. reserve.

~. Because of the depreSSing economic conditions on most reserVes
In Canada, a great number of aboriginal 'Canadians seek temporary
largely se~;onal work In the United States each year. Severai
t~ousand Ml k'!'aq work ~ach summer in the blueberry and potato

B.C. ....AU'A. f~elds of Ma~ne, for instance, a':'d there has been a substantial
. M1kmaq.communlty. InBoston,conslst.ing of .temporary as,well as
i~DIAN5JN per~a,:,ent U.S. r.eea derrt s , for., more than two centuri'es. ~ 'iN.OII\'.(.
\a.1A~\\t,"" famI11es reSIding temporarily In the United' States suffer 'from

. ,". exactly the ~ame stereotypes and biases on- the part o.f-. social-
b\\c..t'\hl\nb. weI fare agenc1es as U.S. Indians have r·eported. They have fewsr

- resources to protect themselvies, moreover, because they, ar-e 'not
only non-llIndians ll under U.S •.. Law, but also non-citizens.

4. W~ile we, welcome "the.initi~tive taken by the AssOC'lationon
Amerlca~ I~dlan Affairs a n th1s regard, its proposal to add the
words,. tr,lbes, bands, na.tions or other organized groups that are
Yecognlz~d now 01'" in the future 'by the Government of Can:ada or
an~ p~o':'1nc~ or territory,thereof,",to the definition.of "Lndd an
tr1be . 1S . Inc~mplete and not compatible with Canadian conditions
or ~dmlnlst~'at10n. In ou~ View it would result s n judicial and
:~~:~~:~~~~lve c on tuea on , lnconsistent results, and too little

~. It 1S essential that any references to Canada added to ICWA
;a) b~ cons>1~tent, for the sake of preClS10n and clar1ty, with
,-"anadlan term~nology; (b) be. realistIC and approprIate I" terms
of the organisation and admInIstration of aboriginal communities
1n. Canada,; and (c) place aboriginal Canadian and American Indian
c~lldren ,?n an equal f~oting as far as possible. AchieVing this
wIll require (in our view) a new explanatory section of the Act
rather than Simply lumping Canadian children into the eXistin~

1. It 1s of utmost importance to include aboriginal Canadians 1n
the scope of ,~he Indian, Child Welfare Act. Although there is no
comparable natlonal legl~lation in Canada, a. number of provinces
have en~cted slmilsr nrcvr at cns , and,'the trend is towards (:Iyeater
~::~~~~~~n of child-weitays responsibilities to aboriginal-organ-

BRIEFING PAPER,

u.s. INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT AMENDMENTS

Committee has any further questions, please
Again, thank you for your time 'and efforts
Indian children and families throughout the
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If the
contact us.
on behalf of
Nation.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Committee Members, for
the opportunity to express our views and concerns as it
relates to possible amendments to the Indian Child
Welfare Act of 1978. We conclude our testimony with one
last request. It would please us very much, if Congress
would resolve that the month of November, 1988 be Native
American Child and Family month. Thank you.

EXPECTED BENEFITS: Efforts in this area would positively
build the capacity of on-reservation and off-reservation
programs in planning, developing, implementing and
evaluating comprehensive child welfare programs. Further,
collaborative efforts between states and tribes could
possibly increase, and, therefore, Indian children would
receive appropriate services.

RECOMMENDATIONS: The Act should be amended to include a
Title that provides the Secretary of Interior, in
collaborative efforts with the Se.cretary of Health and
Human Services, the responsibility and sufficient funds
to establish on-going: research and demonstration
programs for Indian child welfare services; programs for
the education and training of social workers and
counselors; and a National Indian Child Welfare Center.

The National Indian Child Welfare Center would serve
as a clearing house of information, provide for resource
material development, provide on-going in-service
training for child welfare workers, supervisors and
administrators, and provide training and technical
assistance .for child welfare workers wi thin the public
welfare systems. The current National Child Welfare
Centers supported by the Department of Health and Human
Services would serve as a model.



350

pYOViS10ns without adjustments. Befoye intYoducing OUY pYoposed
text, some backgYound on aboYiginal Canadians will be useful.
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;~. The ~upeYlmpositlon of bands, PTOs, otheY goveYnment-funded
th~r~gl~a ,organlsatlons, ~nd trs.ditlonal natlonal councils makes
in CJUY~Sd"~~"onal sltuatlon somewhat mOYe complex and unCeytain
1e an~ a 1 an 1n the United States, where authority is more or
thSSSc

ea~ y lodged ln tYibal councils Yecognised and listed by
so:ew~c~e ayy of the InteY10Y. Indeed, the Canadian sltuation is
t i b t~ comparable to Ala~ka, where there 15 an unresl:llved dis
a~~rrQ~~~lOfstr:spondSibilit1esamong municipal, tribal, regional

- , a e an federal agencles.

~n Atlantlc Canada, foY lnstance, Mikmaq people aYe foun~
( ~~~e prOVlnces. In Nova Scotls' alone there are more than th~r~~ \

I M~;:aq yeseyves, some pYesently uninhabited. All Nova Scotla \
t~e '~~Oo;"g"nally weYe yegisteyed as a Single band, but in 1960 I

I Yesey~nlS ey dlvlded them lnto twelve bands, and appoytloned th~ I
\

1972 ,~Stam~,?~kthem.,. A PTO fC,'Y Nova Scotia Mi'kmaq was foYmed in
PTO' u, 1 mao ln New Byunswlck and Quebec fall' withln other
a NSt and r a second Nova Scotla PTD was foYmed in 1987. There lS

a lye ~ouncll of Nova Scotla foY non-status Mi'kmaq as well .
as several Wh~'lly Independent Yegional Mi'kmaq serVlce'a enCles I
~U~h aS

l
the Mlkmaq AYts and CultuYal SOCiety. The tYad~tlonal J

a lonallgoveynment, , the Gyand Council, continues to functl~n:;I

~ ~~~:~~:r ~f~~ceY7~a~~~~0~~ tYeatles and clalms, and maintaln~

~4. T~e pOint of all this is to emphaSize the neceSSity of takin
~~ad~a~ Oyganlsatlonal diffeyences into account, insofaY as the;

~as:~or' he locu~ of responsibility ~or child welfare. American
not'f" ~er~. and Ju~ges need more precIse gU1dance. Who should be
in ~O"~ ,~OY example, when a Mikmaq child is taken lnto custody
Counc~l~n, The chl1~'s b~n~--lf lt has one? A PTO? The Natlve
funded' Y The G~a?d.~ounCll? Most have fedeyally-yecognlsed and
C '1 h esponslbliltles foY community SeYViCeS; only the Gyand
~uncl. as an office In. the United States. A pyoviSion allOWing

: o~~g~naihgyouPS to deslgnate aoents foY notice and inteyvention
ou e e most pYactlcal way to solve this pYoblem.

1~. The i~POYtance of a deSignated-agent pYOViS10n lS especially
~O;a~f"nICW~YlngAt~~r..!,~e placement-PYloYity yules in sectic'n

~
•. ~'1l1d may belc.ng to a band, .and may also

e con~ected, With one or ~ore PTOs and other recognised regional
. organlsatlons. WhlCh one is the child's "tYibe"? If th

COUY~ c~nnot identify a SUitable fosteY home wlthin the ~hild':
~wn an t (OY Yeseyve)~nl..it".. place the child in any "indian"

ome, ra her than a ~ ~bme? Th t Id b th
treating t1tribe" and nbandll as eq~iVale~t. wou e e result of

~6~t~otwithstanding the Yelative complexity of the Oyganisational
s~cti~n170~~~~da, we see no Yeason wny the tYansfer pYOViSions of
f or d . t· should not apply, as 10n2 as theye is a PYOViSion

1 ~slgna lng agents as well. In a case wheYe the child is not
~n y ~~"an, but ryom anotheY countYy, YepatYiation is espe~ially
leSlya e Slnce the child's potentlal loss of status and id~ntity
seven gyeatey. Although few abOYlginal Canadian communities

10. While "bands" aye the basic unit of Indian Act administYatlon
they are an artificial construct' based on residence on a reserve,
YatheY than cultuYal unity. Some bands aye multityibal, but in a
majoYity of cases the ethnohistoYiCal tyibe OY nation is divided
into seveyal bands. Although bands have called themselves "FiYst
Nations, II they are not "natlons ll s n the same sense as the ~y .v._.......
OY Haida. In many instances, lncluding Mikmaq and Blackfeet, the
tYaditional national political oyganization peYsists, but is not
yecognised by Canada.

TIMllI.&lAb.
11. The situation is fuytheY complicated by "PYovincial/~

Oyganisatlons" (PTOs). OYiginally authOYiSed in 1972 to pursue
land claims, PTOs also yeceive fedeYal funding foY a vaYlety of
human-services programmes. Other ~egiona1 aboriglnal human
seyvices Oyganisations have also emeYged Yecently, outside the
band OY PTO styuctuYe.

7. The Indian Act pyovides foY the ~~gl§~~~~!Qn of Indians, and
reg:i.stered (" status") Indians mayor may not also be listed as
members of particular "bands. II Bands exercise various degrees of
inteYnal self-goveYnment undeY the Indian Act and agYeeme~ts with
the Minister. In northern Quebec, an alternative form of Indian
Yegional goveYnment has been established since 1975 as paYt of a
comprehensive land-claims agreement. Except as provided by a
tYeaty OY agYeement, pYOVinCial child-weI faye laws apply on
reserves.

6. Undey section 35 of the Constitution Act, 1982 theye aye three
"aboriginal peoples of Canada 'l : Indians, Inuit, and Metls. Most
aboriginal groups refer to themselves as IIFirst Nations. 1I

8. Inuit are not oyganised into Indian Act bands, and theye aye
no yeSeyves. The I~uit of noytheyn Quebec have established a
regional administration as part of their land-claims agreement
with Ottawa, but Inuit self-goveYnment elsewheYe is conducted by
villaoe mayoys and councils under both fedeYal and teyYitoYial
SUpeY~iSion. Inuit legal status is in a dynamic state pending

'the settlement of land clalms to two-thiYds of the Ayctic, and
one p r opoa.e I under seriOUs consideration lsthe oyganis'ation of a
new, pYedOmlnantly-Inuit pYOVince. ~

O~IIICJtJIoNll/III/llllpJ
9. MetJ:1i;... properly speaking, ,are Pyairie groups. Wi ,,, e:a~y

051 tWit'U~· LI .~ii" b; F£ 11eml!!!r4"a:::f 11 ; lii.J'. r L iii oS

eu' j 'iii. Many still live in distinct rural communities,
paYtlculaYly ln Manitoba. In additlon, theye aye thousands of
"non-status Indians" thYoughout Canada wnose ancestoYs weye
lI e n f r anc h l s e d u lnvo1untarily because of marriage to non-Indians
men, or under a,_ pyogyamme whicn yesembled the United States'
"forced fee" poliCy of the 19105. Canada recognises national
level Metis and non-status politlcal Oyganisations only.
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18. Our proposal for a new sec~ion of ICWA follows:
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November 10, 1987

TESTIMONY BEFORE THE SENATE SELECT

COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

ON OVERSIGHT OF

INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACTTHE

THE ALEUTIAN/PRIBILOF ISLANDS ASSOCIATION

THE COPPER RIVER NATIVE ASSOCIATION

THE KODIAK AREA NATIVE ASSOCIATION

THE NATIVE VILLAGE OF TANANA

AND

THE COOK INLET TRIBAL COUNCIL

(d) For the purposes of section 102(a) of this Act, notice
shall also be given to the Minister of the Government of Canada
who is responsible for Indians and lands reserved for Indians.

(a) Except as provided by thls sectlon, the provisions of
sections 101(c), 102,103, 104, 105,106,107,110,111 and 112
of this Act shall also apply to the ab.:>rlginal peoples of Canada
and their children.

(b) The "Indian child's tribe," in the case of aboriginal
peoples of Canada, shall be the child's Indian Act band or, if
neither the child nor its parents are members of any band, the
aboriglnal government or most appropriate regional aboriginal
organizatlon with which the child's parents are connected by
their origins or residence.

(c) Indian Act bands, other abOYlginal governments, and
reglonal aboriginal organizations may by resolution designate
aboriginal organlzations in Canada, or Indian tribes or Indian
organizatlons in the United states, as agents for the purposes of
thiS Act. Resolutions to thlS effect shall be delivered to, and
promptly acknowledged by the Secretary, who shall publish a list
of such deSignations annually in the Federal Register.

(e) In any State court child custody proceeding involVing an
aboriginal Canadian child, the court shall permit the removal of
such case to the aboriglnal, prOVinCial, or territorial court ln
Canada which exerClses primary jurisdiction over the terrltory of
the child's tribe, upon a petltion, and absent unrevoked parental
objections, as is provlded for in other cases by section 101(b)
of this Act.

have formal court systems, transfers should be encouraged wher
ever a suitable aboriglnal agency or tribunal eXists, or else to
the appropriate Canadian forum. ~

~Since abor" g,nal ca,nadians generally laCK financial res,ou,rces \I ~n the level enJoyed by U.S. tribal councils, proviS10n also must \

~
e made for lnterventlon by the Government of Canada, WhlCh has \

bot,h an interest, "n, and ,legal responS,ibilit"y for,itS,aboriginal
citlzens. The Minlster responsible for sectlon '31(24) ("Indians, )
and lands reserved for Indians") of the BritlSh North Amerlca Act
handles Indian, Inuit and Metis matters generally. At present,
thls lS the Minlster of Indian and Northern Affairs, but thlS of
course may change as a result of future reorganlsatl0ns of the
abinet.
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, t' the Copper River NativeAleutian/Pribilof Islands AssoCJ.a aon,

This Committee

The adoption .rate for Native

Native children continue to be removed from their

The unreliability of the data is compounded by thefamilies.

know this:

virtual lack of any centralized records over the fate of 'Native.

children caught up in the so-called "voluntary" adoptive

placement system that operates outside state agencies~ But we do
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percent of those adoptive homes were non~Native. Record-keeping

by state agencies in Alask~ over the years has been so poor that

it is extremely difficult to determine the' true rate at which

Native children today are being removed from their families,

placed in foster or adoptive care, and placed with non-Native

families at disproportionately high rates, and they continue to

be placed with non-Native families in substantial numbers. .While

practices across Alaska are uneven, generally speaking state

agencies and state courts continue to lack sensitivity to the

- 3 -

Villages in Alaska -- we customarily use the term. "village"

non-Native foster placement.

children was 460 percent higher than non-Native children, and 93

placement in foster care was 300 percent. as high as·the rate for

since passage of the'Indiano,Child Welfare Act.

by a Task Force of the American Indian Policy Review Committee

that the rate of removal of Native children from their. homes and

will recall that at the time of the Act' spassage. it t<las reported,

regional associations.

rather than tribe -- are deeply concerned. as are tribes' elsewhere.

by the uneven successes .made to keep the Native family together

the

CounciL

ofbehalfonpresented

the cook Inlet Tribal

is

andTanana

the Kodiak Area Native Association, the Native

testimony

TESTIMONY BEFORE THE SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE

ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

of

This

Collectively these organizations represent the interests of some

25 village tribal governments stretching from the Aleutian Chain

. 11 Cook Inlet Tribalto Interior Alaska to the Copper RJ.ver va ey.

t th J.' nt er es t s of the Alaska Nativecouncil also represen s e
. , ten thousand Nativepopulation of Anchorage, comprJ.sJ.ng some

people. The villages represented by APIA, CRNA, KANA and CITC

include both tribes organized·under the Indian Reorganization Act

. th tAt Each administers a wideand tribes organized outside a c.

, ograms benefiting the Native peoplerange of social sezvace pr

within their respective regions, including programs operated by

contract with the Bureau of Indian Affairs under the authority of

the 1975 Indian Self-Determination Act. In addition, each either

has J.' n the past carried out programs administeredis presently or

under the Indian child Welfare Act. The Native Village of Tanana

is in the forefront of a new trend in Alaska whereby larger

villages are beginning to administer their 638 and Indian Child

th ' after years of being servedWelfare Act programs on eJ.r own

through the tribal confederations represented by the larger

- 2 -

Village

Association,
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children.

It utterly

But so long as

As a result, although it is

And While we spend thousands

If not, we can look forward to years more of

The Alaska Supreme Court is clearly wrong.

even provide a legal analysis for its decision.

courts in internal tribal affairs.

357
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ignored the United States Supreme Court's decision only a few

short months ago in the California v. Cabazon Band case which had

reaffirmed once again that Public Law 280 had no such effect.

And it ignored the United States Supreme Court's decision in Iowa

Mutual v. La Plante reaffirming the critical role of tribal

Alaska in 1959 Congress actually extinguished tribal governmental

authorities over child welfare proceedings. In its new decision

(a case known as In re X.E.) the Alaska Supreme Court did not

well-equipped with a tribal court, the Native Village of Tanana

has been deprived the right to exercise its jurisdiction over one

of its village children. The Alaska Supreme Court is now in the

unique and unenviable position of being. the only court in the

Nation presently of the view that Public Law 280 extinguished

tribal powers.

these problems.

its decisions remain in effect the promises of the Indian Child

Welfare Act can never be fully realized for village Alaska.

Perhaps the United States Supreme Court will see fit to correct

litigation in the federal courts.

of dollars and wait years and years for the uncertain results of

such litigation, Native children in Alaska will continue to be

deprived of the protections of their tribal governments which

nohaschildren

As villages over the

We hope and trust that

and non-reservation

And private placement agencies continue to take

reservation

Taking refuge in usually sympathetic state courts, the

between

Act abolished tribes in Alaska, that the Act's distinction

Alaska Attorney General's office has vigorously pressed arguments

application in Alaska, and that villages in Alaska simply have no

jurisdiction at allover the affairs of their own tribal

the Alaska Supreme Court summarily reaffirmed its unique view

that in enacting Public Law 280 and extending its provisions to

This campaign has been so successful that only last Friday

that tribes somehow do not exist in Alaska, that Public Law 280

- of all statutes -- or the 1971 Alaska Native Claims Settlement

tribes.

356

government to village tribal governments.

Successful implementation of the Act in Alaska has also been

thwarted by a prevailing attitude of hostility within state

years have rekindled their tribal governments and have become

increasingly active in matters affecting village children, the

State has mounted a campaign in the courts to block Alaska.'_~

through these hearings Congress will carry forward the commitment

made in 1978 to end these abuses by strengthening the Act.

advantage of young Native women in crisis as a ready source of

Alaska.

traditional ways of Native upbringing and to life in remote rural

children for childless white couples.



Child Welfare Act.

Public Law 280 states to exercise some measure of concurrent

and

courttribalstates,

fully

they are able or would wish to

children.

option of consenting to concurrent state

Although this is provided for in the Association

It is

by virtue of a hostile state court.

certain matters than non-Public Law 280

The Act must be amended to

make it 100 percent clear that although state courts in PUblic

jurisdiction in such states .1S not in any way impaired and

remains fully operational.

Law 280 states may enjoy some measure of greater authority over

359
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them back.

Tribal governments in Alaska hs ould not be discriminated

against relative to tribes in other Public Law 280 states simply

the Act is plainly absurd and completely t dda 0 s with Congress I

intent in the Act t f .o oster and protect tribal interests, not cut

exercise complete and exclusive J' • d' t·ur1S 1C ion over all proceedings

In such instances, such tribes

developed to

likely that in a few Public Law 280 states,

certainly in Alaska t 'b 1 ., some r1 a institutions have not yet

the point where

involving village

should have the

jurisdiction.

on American Indian Affairs draft proposed bill, we do not believe

this option should be a matter of negotiation with the state.

Requiring that tribal consent to concurrent jurisdiction be by

negotiated agreement leaves open the possibility that children in

need would be the innocent victims of a failure of agreement to

agree between an unwilling state and a tribe lacking the

This view is

Such an interpretation of

- 6 -

The Alaska Supreme Court stands alone in believing

Tribal Court Jurisdiction in Alaska.

immunities.

this area in Public Law 280 states.

358

With these thoughts in mind we next discuss some of the

The Alaska Supreme Court has even suggested that section 101

of the Act itself operated to extinguish any tribal powers in

otherwise.

also consistent with the u.s. Supreme Court's interpretations

over the years of Public Law 280 as preserving tribal powers and

the prevailing view of section 101(a) of the Act.

view was clearly expressed by the Department of Justice during

this Committee's hearings on the Act. Except in Alaska, this is

According to the Act's legislative history it seems clear

that Congress intended tribes such as Alaska Native villages in

jurisdiction with state courts over childrens proceedings. This

will sUbstantially further the original purposes of the Indian

specific areas where we believe clarifying amendatory legislation

amendments to the Indian child Welfare Act.

Congress in 1978 expected and promised they would enjoy.

Congress can put an end to all of this by making appropriate
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resources to provide a full array of services to all its needy

children.

2. Reassumption Petitions (Section 108l.

Under current section 108 a tribe in a Public Law

may petition the Secretary of the Interior to reassume exclusive

jurisdiction over some or all cases to the same extent

exercised by tribes in non-Public Law 280 states. We believe

is possible to amend section 101 of the Act in such

section 108 would become unnecessary. The requirement

Secretarial review and approval represents an unwarranted

continuation of patronizing oversight of tribal matters by

Bureau of Indian Affairs. Each tribal government, not

Secretary, is in the best position to determine whether or

its exercise of exclusive jurisdiction in a particular area is

feasible and in the best interest of its children. Moreover, the

reassumption petitioning procedures are complex, burdensome,

expensive and time-consuming., especially for small

governments like Alaska villages.

If some version of the petitioning procedures are to

in the Act, we ask that the. criteria .be minimized and

burden clearly be placed on the secretary in the event he

to approve a petition or fails to act within a reasonable time.

Consideration should also be given to granting tribes procedural

- 8 -
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and substantive protections similar to those currently being

considered by this Committee in connection with amendments to the

Indian Self-Determination Act.

3. Transfer of cases from state courts to tribal courts.

The current statute only explicitly addresses transfers of

cases from state courts to tribal courts where the case involves

a tribal child not domiciled·· or resident in Indian· country. This

makes sense in non-Public Law 280 states because that is the one

situation where· a state and a tribe arguably have concurrent

jurisdiction. But in Public Law 280 states a tribe and the state

may have concurrent jurisdiction over some proceedings involving

children' domiciled or residing within Indian country. Al though

the Act and its legislative history acknowledge this fact, the

statute does not address transferring cases from state court to

tribal court in such circumstances. This inadvertent omLs s Lcn

can easily be corrected. In doing so, the standard favoring

transfer of jurisdiction' of such cases to tribal court should be

considerably higher than non-Indian country cases since tribes

clearly have a much stronger, powerful and compelling interest in

children domiciled with the tribes. In our view transfer of such

cases should be mandatory and with no exceptions.

- 9 -
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4. Voluntary proceedings.

So-called voluntary proceedings represent one of our areas

of very greatest concern. Voluntary placements are typically

arranged either by a private attorney or through a private

adoption agency. Typical of such agencies in Alaska is Catholic

Social Services. Private agencies are under enormous pressure to

locate adoptive children for childless families. Income and

other criteria used by such agencies in screening adoptive

families almost universally operate to exc.Lude Native' American

families. The stage. is therefore set for adoption of Native

children into non-Native families.

These agencies consistently show an utter disregard for the

Indian Child Welfare Act and the values it embodies. They make

no active effort to .find extended .family members or other Native

families willing to take an unwanted Native child. They

routinely have parents sign confidentiality statements, and then

use those statements as a basis for not providing any tribal

notice. They make no effort to provide· culturally appropriate

remedial or rehabilitative services to keep the parent and child

together, for they do not believe they have such an obligation.

Indeed, by all appearances it seems the principal objective of

such agencies is to get Native .families out of the way so that

they can meet the demand for adoptive children.

- 10 -

363

Catholic Social Services.of Anchorage provides an excellent

example. That agency has handled the adoption of dozens of

Native children over the past nine years since the Act's passage.

In DQ instance have they ever prov.ided. notice of such proceedings

to the' child's tribe. Virtually all of these children-

possibly all have been adopted into non-Native . families.

These.·are shocking statistics.

The Indian· Child Welfare Act clearl.y provides for a' tribal

right of intervention in voluntary proceedings.. The right to

intervene is empty without· the right to receive notice of such

proceedings. The State of Alaska' takes the position that the Act

and fundamental due process require that such notice be given.

On this issue the Alaska -Supreme. court agre'es; Thus. in cases

requiring confidentiality tribes 'are routinely notified of the

voluntary proceeding and of the triba:l right·· to intervene, but

the identity of the' parties is not revealed to the tribe unless

the tribe actually intervenes. But -private_agencies apparently

believe they are above the law and refuse to provide such

notices. We agree with the· Association of- American. Indian

Affairs that the notice provisions of the Act must .be

strengthened to make it absolutely clear that private and pUblic

agencies alike must provide tribal notices regardless of whether

the proceeding 1s voluntary or involuntary.

- 11 -



"consent to adoption"because the relinquishment of parental

3.64

Let us explain. Private adoption agencies in Alaska are in

Under the combined stress of many

should prohibit the use of the

Alternatively (and as proposed by the

She often feels conrused , abandoned. and all

the Act

Such proceedings often involve an unwed young and

an adoption,

relinquishment process.

- 13 -

manner the agencies effectively deprive parents involved in an

adoption of the right to revoke their consent to the adoption up

until the adoption decree is finalized. This is the prevailing

practice of private agencies in Alaska, and we suspect the same

is true in other states.

Where all parties to the voluntary proceedings contemplate

365

Voluntary proceedings are not always as "voluntary" as they

Association for American Indian Affairs) the law should be

amended so that a relinquishment of parental rights may be

revoked. at anytime prior to the.final adoption decree, just like

aconsen:t: to.adoption •.

may appear.

trOUbled mother.

alone. Often as a result of the crisis surrounding her pregnancy

she is unemployed. She maybe drinking heavily.or abusing drugs.

In many cases characterizing such a mother's act of giving up her

child as informed and voluntary act is to raise from over

substance and to simply disregard the circumstances leading up to

her situation. Yet the circumstances contributing to the lack of

true voluntariness max not meet. the high standard required to

factors such mothers are easy targets for public and private

later void their. consent.

- 12 -

Their typical pattern is. to determine

By manipulating court' procedures in this

The agencies do this rather than secure a

Typically the relinquishing ... Nat.ive panentis

Everyone involved knows that..,· an adoption: is

In Alaska a parent's relinquishment of parental

decree of adoption.

of parental rights.

parent will be.

rights becomes final and irrevocable after ten days; a consent to

adoption only becomes final and irrevocable after the final

before the initiation .of any court proceeding who the .adoptive

participate in the process of selecting-the. adoptive family. The

agency works. with the mother so that she becomes qomfortable with

the placentent.

underway.. When.. the time comes. to go to court .the first thing' the

private.agency does is secure and file a voluntary relinquishment

the adoption business.

of. parental rights.

proceedings.

rights can be followed by a final decree terminating those rights

in as little as ten days after the relinquishment is made. Under

section 103 of the Act as presently written there is an argument

(endorsed by the Alaska Supreme Court) that a parent cannot

revoke his or her consent to .relinquishment after the final

termination decree is entered. This results insubstantial loss

Another scheme often used by private agencies to abridge

parental rights is the use of relinquishment proceedings to

terminate parental rights prior to the initiation of adoption
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social workers either anxious to place the child with an adoptive

family or searching for an easy way to protect the' child from

neglect and simplify the mother's life without 'regard to ·the

higher value placed on preserving the family.

We believe that. in most cases"'c:.'ther.e)\' .is ...very~,;;clitt1e

difference between voluntary and involuntary ~ermination'

proceedings. For .this reason, ,)"-We believe._the Act 'should be made

abundantly crear that a. parent in. a voluntaryltpr,oceeding-cmas. most

of the same' rights as a parent in involuntary ,'proceedings,",-""

including the right to appointment of counsel, ',.and that the'

pUblic or private agency seeking the. relinquishment ••sho1llif:hy clear ....

and convincing evidence that culturally appropriate remedial ana

.rehabilitative services have ,been .provided ta prevent the break

up of the Native family.

Loss of children through the:",;voluntaryadoptioJ1":process~,),

represents a major loophole in ,the Act.which we strongly urge the,

Committee to' address in its deliberations.,;::

5. Triba.l notice.

'Quite understandably the notice 'provisions of the "Act were

drafted with the typical reserva.tion in mind. But as this

Committee well knows Alaska is anythinc;( but typical. It often

takes two weeks for notices to arrive ina village~ Depending on',

- 14 -
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the time of year Councilmembers may be deeply involved in

subsistence hunting and fishing activities. For these and other

reasons, the ten-day period is unrealistic for remote tribes and

is certainly unrealistic in village Alaska. For this reason the

period should be enlarged to be more realistic, and we suggest a

twenty-day period.

Enlarging the notice time-frame is not. a complete answer,

however. Most villages throughout Alaska have social service

programs benefiting tribal members administered through a

regional confederation of tribes typically known as a regional

association. APIA, KANA, CRNA and· CITC are typical of such

entities. Tnese regional associations operate under authority of

broad. tribal resolutions adopted in accordance with the Indian

Self-Determination Act and fall within that Act's definition of a

"tribal organization". When Indian Child Welfare Act programs

are administered through a grant, those programs are likewise

almost universally administered by the regional "tribal"

organization (as that term is defined in the Self-Determination

Act). These associations nave full-time staffs and considerable

expertise in childrens matters. They typically work as the

advocate on behalf of a village when intervening in state

childrens proceedings. Given tne unique situation in Alaska, we

believe that implementation of the ·A.ct would be SUbstantially

enh.anced if the Act required that two tribal notices be sent

ratner than one. That is, in addition to the notice sent to the

- 15 -
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Village, the state should be required to sent a notice to the

tribal organization administering social service or Indian Child

Welfare Act programs for that village.

The state of Alaska has repeatedly stated that it is

unwilling to send two notices, arguing that to do so is too

expensive and burdensome. It is willing to send notices to

regional associations but only if .the "Village specifically passes

a resolution 'authorizing such notice and only if it can do so by

dispensing with· notice directly to the Village.

We do not believe that villages should be forced to give up

their right to notice in order to benefit from the added security

of having notices sent to the full-time staff of the regional

association providing that village with', children and family

social services through 638 contractedprograinsa:ndtCWA grants.

Given the reluctance of state and private agencies to comply with

anything other than the literal, baremi:nimum requirements of the

Act (if that), we ask that the statute be explicitly amended to

require that regional associations and villages receive dual

notices. This could easily be' done by adding the words "and

tribal organization" immediately after the word "tribe"where

appropriate in the Act, and defining tribal organization as that

term is defined in the Indian Self-Determination Act but narrowly

to cover on l.y tribal organizations administering social service

or ICWA programs on behalf of a tribe.

- 16 -
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6. ICWA funding issues.

One of the single greatest impediments to successful

implementation of the Indian Child Welfare Act in Alaska has been

the inadequate and inconsistent funding of ICWA programs. Some

of the other witnesses today will go into detail about these

problems and we therefore only touch on some of the broader

issues.

First, the Indian Child Welfare Act grant program should not

be a competitive program. Competition among grantees itself can

be and has been very destructive to cooperation. In Alaska over

the years the Alaska Native Childrens Advisory Board collapsed in

major part due to competition among tribes and tribal

organizations around the State. Two or three years ago a

disappointed grantee actually filed suit against other successful

grant recipients because of dissatisfaction over the BIA's grant

selection process. And as the Committee is aware, the BIA grant

review process itself has come under substantial fire across the

Nation in recent years.

Children are removed from their families year after year.

Children and families have crises year after year. The need does

not stop When the tribe's program is no longer funded. The

Copper River Native Association I s experience is typical. The

- 17 -
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independent funds.

While tribes elsewhere may have other sources of

We believe the Committee should look carefully at the

mandates.

371

revenue for such purposes, villages in Alaska have no source of

Our second concern is with the restrictions imposed

unilaterally by the Bureau of Indian Affairs on how ICWA grant

funds may be used. This issue has been addressed by the

Association for American Indian Affairs in its. testimony and we

agree that the BIA' s restrictions should be eliminated. ICWA

funds must be available for training, technical assistance and,

where necessary, legal representation for tribes to intervene, to

secure transfer of cases and to generally enforce the Act I s

We appreciate that even if these changes are made, funding

is unlikely to be sufficient for tribes to employ legal counsel

in every child custody proceeding. Tribes unable to afford

counsel, however, should not be denied the right to participate

program of services. The Committee might also consider changes

so that the ICWA funding could be included in the Indian Priority

System so that tribes would have the ability to prioritize a

relatively greater share of their funds toward ICWA programs.

at all.

problem of lack of legal representation for tribes. One partial

solution might be to expressly authorize tribal representatives

to appear in state .court proceedings on behalf of the tribe

without counsel. Al though many state courts allow tribes to

370
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If the ·Indian Child Welfare Act is to work as Congress

contemplated it must have a sound funding program. And if the

funding program is to work it must provide stability and

predictability for tribes and tribal organization from year to

F th ' s reason we urge that the Committee consideryear. or ~

eliminating the competitive aspect of these grants. Sufficient

funding should be provided so that each tribe or tribal

organization operating a program in Alaska can maintain a core

The competitive grant funding program eliminates any ability

for a tribe or tribal organization to engage in long-range

planning. It eliminates any continuity from year to year. It

eliminates stability. And it makes it impossible for a program

to evolve from year to year to gain experience. When funding

failS to come because the competitive grant application was

denied, positions are eliminated. Experienced people move on. A

developing program is .sUbstantially diminished, or dismantled

altogether. When the tribe or tribal organization has its

program funded once again one or two or three· years later the

tribe must essentially begin from scratch.

Bureau funded ICWA programs for the villages in CRNA's region in

1981 and 1982, and again in 1985 and 1986. In other years, the

program simply has not existed. Although CRNA has tried to do

what it can out of its 638 contract, today its ICWA program is

essentially dead.
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the Country.

For instance,

Also, there appears to be some

373

The Indian Child Welfare Act was intended to curb the flight

of Indian children from their families and their tribal heritage.

certainly it cannot be denied that some progress has been made

since 1978, and that the placement preference provisions have had

a positive impact. But this has not been easy, and considerable

litigation has mUltiplied in Alaska and elsewhere as state and

private agencies continue to resist complying fully with the

letter and spirit of the Act. Disturbingly, in Alaska Native

children are now removed from their families in far greater

- 21-

include new-born Natives.

potential inconsistency between the shareholder provision in the

definition of "Indian", and the "Native village" provision in the

definition of "Indian tribe". We would be pleased to work with

the Committee in reexamining these definitions to be sure that

they accomplish Congress' intended purpose of extending the Act's

protections to all Alaska Natives.

the current definition of "Indian" is ambiguous in its

application to Alaska Natives who were born after December 17,

1971 (termed "new-born Natives") and were therefore not enrolled

as shareholders to a regional corporation under the Alaska Native

Claims Settlement Act. Although they are included to the extent

they are members of a tribal village, Congress in 1978 intended

the Act to provide even wider protections for Alaska Natives.

Consideration should be given to reworking, the definition to

that these sections could possibly be improved.

Indeed, the "reservation" provisions of the Indian

Alaska-specific provisions.7.

The current law contains provisions unique to Alaska in the

definitional section for "Indian" and "Indian tribe". We believe

372

Child Welfare Act apply to Alaska by virtue of the inclusion in

the "Indian country" definition of "dependent Indian communities"

which covers Alaska villages. And yet, when it comes to funding

the Department of the Interior has consistently denied section

201 funds in Alaska. The failure to properly administer the

section 201 grant program compounds the consequences of lack of

adequate funding and unpredictable grant award decisions under

section 202. Tribes and tribal organizations in Alaska should be

eligible for funding under Section 201 to the same extent as

reservation-based tribes and tribal organizations elsewhere in

reservation.

Lastly, the Act should be amended to make clear that the

Section 201 program is to be administered in Alaska. For

virtually all other purposes the Indian Health Service and the

Bureau of Indian Affairs have historically treated Alaska as a

participate in this way, often obj ections are raised by state

attorneys that the tribal representative is engaged in the

unauthorized practice of law. Where accepted, this effectively

denies the tribe any participation whatsoever.
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satisfied that we have accomplished the lofty but clearly

374

to be

DES has employed an indian Child Welfare Specialist to medIate

services for Indian chIldren. The Indian Child Welfare SpecialIst

works with each trIbe In Arizona to coordinate and promote socIal

services to Indian chIldren who resIde both on and off Indian

reservati ons,

o

The Arizona Department of Economic Security <DES) facilitated and

participated In the Initial Intergovernmental relationship and continues

In determining child custody matters.

The Act more.clearly delineates and defines the respective roles of tribal

governments, states, and federal agencies. The act also provides for the

cooperative effort of al I parties Involved.

This leglslatlon,has significantly Improved th te governmen al capacity of

tribal governments and has created productive working relationships between the

State of Arizona and tribal governments by promoting Intergovernmental agree

ments.

375

The State of Arizona supports the Intent of the Act to prevent unwar-

ranted oreakup of Indian families and to give tribal govern ent th Itm s au or y

Select Committee of Indian Affairs

on the Implementation of P.l. 95-608

The Indian Child Welfare Act

very supportive of such endeavors. Through a JOint effort of DES, tribal

governments, and the Inter-Tribal Council of Arizona (ITCA), the followIng was

accomplished: .

We ·look forward toachievable goals set forth in the Act.

working closely with the Committee to develop 'amendments which

will strenqthen the Act, reduce the level of litigation, and

ultimately improve the stability of Native families and the

future of Native American tribes through their children. We

thank the Committee for the opportunity to' present, this

testimony.

numbers than was the case in 1978. In short, while some progress

has been made much more remains to be made before we can be
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o The Arizona State Legislature has appropriated funds for the past

three years to develop on-reservation child abuse/neglect prevention

and treatment programs for 13 tribes through Intergovernmental agree

ments. As a result, very Innovative community based programs have

developed on reservations which otherwise would not exist.

o Arizona has actively supported the development of a Tribal Child

Protective Services Academy which has recently graduated 35 Tribal

workers. The training Is modeled after the state child protective

services academy curriculum and the professional trainers are the same

utilized by the state. The ITCA, the Salt River Pima-Maricopa ·Indlan

Community, the Gila River Indian Community, and the Phoenix area BIA

Social Services co-sponsor this activity.

o DES has partl cl pated In sponsor Ing an annuaI IndIan ch II d and

fam II y conference for the last four years. These conferences have been

co-sponsored by ITCA, the Arizona State University (ASU) School of

Social 'Work, and the Phoenix area BIA. The purpose of these confer

ences are to define Tribal, state and federal roles In Indian child and

family services and to promote an exchange of knowledge of social

services focused on Indian children and families.

oDES, ITCA, and two tribal governmenTs are currently Involved with

the ASU School of Social Work In developing a model curriculum for

chIld welfare workers serving Indian communities which brings together

the public child welfare providers In Arizona and the 20 Indian tribes.

377
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Areas of concern regarding the Indian Child Welfare Act are as fol lows:

o The Indian Child Welfare Act addresses prevention of placement and

stresses the Importance of providing family support services prior to

removing and placing a child In out-of-home care. The Act requires

that active~ be made to prevent placements and reunify families.

Under the Act, the court must be satisfied that active efforts have

been made to provide remedial services and rehabilitative programs.

These have proven unsuccessful. Without Justification that these

efforts have been made, the child may not be removed.

A major distinction between the Indian Child Welfare Act and the

Adoption Assistance and Child Welfare Act of 1980 (P.L. 96-272) relates

to enforcement and federal monitoring. No penalties exist for failure

to comply with the active efforts provision of the Indian Child Welfare

Act, other than the stipulation that the child may not be removed.

There Is federal monitoring of agency compl lance with the reasonable

efforts provision under the AdoptIon Assistance and Child Welfare Act

(P.L. 96-272), and there are financial penalties for failure to comply.

The Act requires strengthening In the area of voluntary placements

(Section 103.a). Arizona has experienced the rei Inqulshment of many

indian Infants to private adopting agencies and to non-Indian Individ

uals. This has created a concern as to whether Indian Health personnel

Inform the parents of the Indian Child Welfare Act and the long term
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TOHONO O'ODHAM NATION

Amended to include any voluntary action or proceedings
initiated by parent or custodian.

"Foster Care Placement"

"Which shall mean any action removing an-Indian Child from
its parents or Indian custodian for temporary placement in a
foster home or institution or the home of a guardian or
conservator where the parents or Indian custodian cannot
have the child returned upon demand but where parental
rights have not been terminated."

I.

IV. "Adoptive placement" which shall mean the permanent
placement of an Indian child for adoption including any
action resulting in a final decree of adoption."

379

Section 4 - 1 Child Custody Proceeding shall mean and include:

The following amendments to the Indian Child Welfare Act will
assist the Tohono O'odham Nation as well as other Indian nations
to accomplish the intent of the Act which is to protect -Indian
children and maintain Indian families.

INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT OVERSIGHT HEARINGS

WRITTEN TESTIMONY

In 1978 the Indian Child Welfare Act was passed in an effort to
protect the best interest of Indian children and to maintain the
stability of Indian families. Inherent in the act are problems
of implementation and accountability.

The Tohono O'odham Nation has actively utilized the Indian Child
Welfare Act to regain custody of its children. Implementation,
many times has been difficult due to different interpretations of
the act. The law appears to allow too much leeway for state
courts to interpret the law as they see fit without regard to the
Indian child or Indian tribes. This has contributed to the
continued practice of placing Indian children with non Indian
families. It has also been our experience that non Indian courts
and agencies are ignorant of the Act. Too much time and money
has been and is being spent on educating these individuals. The
context of the law along with its historical ramifications should
be a part of every law school and social work education. The
objectives of the law cannot be accomplished if state courts and
agencies are not willing to recognize the law.
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TrIbes do not requIre notIce when a consent has been executed

under Section 103 nor are placement preferences provided to promote the

best Interests of indIan chIldren by maIntaining IndIan children Intact

with IndIan f em l l Ies ,

-4-

Impact of the rei Inqulshed child with respect to the trIbal concepts of

assurIng IndIan children their ful I rights of cultural heritage and

membership In the trIbe.

tribes and states. Tribal response to notification of hearIngs needs

to be strengthened and coordInated to ensure tribal interventIon and

participatIon. Some trIbes have developed a separate office or

desIgnated specifIc staff to assume the responsibilIty of revIewing

cases where the state has given notifIcation. For tribes whIch have

structured their responsibilities TO respond to notIfIcations, cases

flow through the process much easier than those cases where the trIbe

does not have a formal mechanism to revIew and respond.

It Is the belief that many tribes would- more readIly request

transfers of JurisdIctIon to trIbal courts If resources were available

on or near the reservation for chIldren wIth specIal needs. Tribes must

be encouraged and gIven the support to develop resources for speclal

needs chIldren who are otherwise deferred to the states simply because

of the lack of resources on or near reservatIons.

o The notIfIcation provisIons require further coordInatIon between

o ActIve efforts to recruit IndIan foster and adoptive families,

must be supported by trIbes and states In order to strengthen the

placement preferences outlIned by the Act.
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Amended to include any voluntary proceeding initiated
by parent or 'custodian whether it be through a state
agency or a private agency for adoption.

Section 101 - 5 Indian Child's Tribe means:

A. "The Indian tribe in which the Indian child is a member or
eligible for membership or

B. In the case of a Indian child who is a member of or
eligible for membership in more than one tribe the Indian
tribe with which the Indian child has the more significant
contacts. "

Amended to state that the tribe determined to have the
more sign~ficant contact with the child may designate
as the Indian child's tribe, any other tribe in which
the child is a member of or eligible for membership.

Title I - CHILD CUSTODY PROCEEDING

Section'10l B

"'In any,state court proceedings for the foster care placement of
or termination of parental rights to an Indian child not
domiciled or r-es a.di nq wl,thinthe reservation of the Indian
child's tribe, the court, in the absence of good cause to the
contrary, shall transfer such proceeding to the jurisdiction of
the tribe absent objection by either parent upon the petition of
either parent or the Indian custodian or the Indianchild's
tribe, provided that such transfer shall be subject to the
declination Py the tribal court of such tribe."

Amended to state that the petition may be presentedto
the court orally or in written form by either parent,
the Indian custodian or the Indian child's tribe. Also
to strike the "good cause" clause and "enter agreement
entered into under section 109 'of this act."

Section·l02 A

"In any involuntary proceeding ina state court where the court
knows' or has reason to know that an Indian child is involved, the
party .seeking the foster care placement of or termination of
parental rights to, an Indian child shall notify the parent or
Indian custodian and the Indian child's tribe by registered mail,
with return receipt requested of the pending proceedings and of
their right of intervention. If the identity or location of the
parent or Indian custodian and the tribe cannot be determined
such notice shall be given to the Secretary in like matter who
shall have fifteen days after receipt to provide the requested
notice to the parent or Indian custodian and the tribe. No

2
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foster care placement or termination of parental rights
proceedings shall be held until at least 'ten day.s after receipt
of.notice by the parent or Indian custodial and the tribe or the
se,?retary, provided that the parent or Indian custodian of the
tr~be shall, upon request, be granted up to twenty additional
days to prepare for such proceedings."

~ende~ to sta~e th~t any child custody proceeding
~nv~l~~ng.an Ind~an ch~ldin state court is subjectto
nObhc~bon by the party initiating the child custody
proceed~ng to the parent, the Indian custodian and the
Indian child's tribe. Also to include that the party
initiating the proceedings must make reasonable efforts
to identify the tribal affiliation of the child before
sending notice to the Secretary. If notice is sent 'to
the Secretary then no proceedings shall be held until
at least thirty days after receipt:::of notice by the
secretary.

Section 102 C

"J!lach party tO,a foster care placement or termination of parental
r~ghts proceed~ng.under state law involving an Indian child
s~all have the right to examine all reports or documents filed
w~t~ the court upon which any decision with respect to such
act~on may be based."

Amended,to state that any party in any child custody
proceed~ng under state law ~nvolving- an Indian child
shall have the right to examine and copy all reports or
other documents upon which. any decision with l;espect.. ):0
such action may_he based which includes the case record
and . any other documents that were reviewed 'in
preparation for giving oral testimony in a.hearing.

Section 103 A

"Where any parent or Indian custodian voluntarily consents to a
foster care placement or to termination of parental rights such
consent shall not be valid unless executed in writing and
recorded before: a ,judge of a court of competent jurisdiction and
accompaniedpy thepresiding judge's certificate 'that the terms
and consequences of the consent were fully explained in detail
and. were fUlly understood by the parent or the Indian custodian.
The90';lrt shall also certify that either the ,patent or Indian
,?ustod~~n fUlly understood the explanation, in English, or that
~twa,s:..lnterpr~ted into a language that the .parent or Indian
custodlan understood. Any consent given prior to or within ten
days after birth of the Indian child. shall not be valid."

Amended to include that any Indian parent or custodian
may not waive any of the provisions of this act and the

3



2. Other members of the Indian child's tribe.

4

Record Keeping, Information, Availability, and
Timetables

Section 301 A

"Any state court entering a final decree or order in any Indian
child adoptive placement after the date of enactment of this act
shall provide the secretary with a copy of such decree or order
together with such other information as may be necessary to show:

1. The name and tribal affiliation of the child.

Amended to state that any state court entering a final
decree or order in any Indian child adoptive placement
after the date of enactment of this act shall provide
the secretary and the Indian child's tribe with a copy
of such decree or order together with such other
information as may be necessary to show ...
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2. The names and addresses of the biological ·parents.

3. The names and address of the adoptive parents.

4. The identity of any agency having filed such information
relating to such adoptive placement.

Where the court records contain an affidavit of the biological
parents or parent that their identity remain confidential, the
court shall include such affidavit with the other information.
The Secretary shall insure that the confidentiality of such
information is maintained as such information shall not be
subject to the Freedom of Information Act (5 U.S.C. 552) as
amended.

5

Title III -

"Whenever an Indian child is removed from a foster care home or
institution for the purpose of further foster care, preadoptive
or adoptive placement such placement shall be in accordance with
the provisions of this act, except in the case where the Indian
child is being returned to the parent or Indian custodian from
whose custody the child was originally removed."

Amended to state that whenever an Indian child is
removed from a foster care placement or institution for
the purpose of further foster care preadoptive, or
adoptive placement, ·or when a review of any such
placement is scheduled, such placement shall be in
accordance with the provisions of this act, including
notice to the child's biological parents and prior
Indian custodian, provided that the parental rights
have not been terminated and the Indian child's tribe.

Section 106 B

under state law a
good cause to the

Other Indian families.

Other members of the Indian child's tribe.

A member of the child's extended family.1)

2)

3)

inclusion of a waiver provision in any consent executed
by an Indian parent or custodian shall render that
consent invalid. Also to include that the Indian
child's tribe shall be notified of any pending
voluntary consent proceedings pursuant to this section.

Amended to state that in any adoptive placement of an
Indian child under state law placement preference shall
be made in accordance with the following order of
placement:
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Amended to state that the public or private agency or
individual seeking to place the child for adoption in
accordance with the provisions of Section 102a shall
notify the biological parent, prior Indian custodian,
and the Indian child's tribe of the pending placement
proceeding and their right of intervention, their right
to petition for transfer of jurisdiction to the tribal
court and the parents or Indian custodian's right to
petition for return of custody.

Section 106 A

"Notwithstanding state law to the contrary whenever a final
decree of adoption of an Indian child has been vacated or set
aside or the adoptive parents voluntarily consent to the
termination of their parental ri~hts to the child, a biological
parent or prior Indian custodian may petition for return of
custody and the court shall grant such petition unless there is a
showing in a proceeding subject to the provision of Section 102
of this act that such return of custody is not in the best
interest of the child."

3. Other Indian families."

Section 105 A

"In any adoptive placement of an Indian child
'preference shall be given in the absence of
contrary to a placement with:

1. A member of the child's extended 'family.
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section 301 B

"Upon request of the adopted Indian child over the age of 18 the
adoptive or foster parents of an Indian child,or an Indian
child, the secretary shall disclose suc~ inf~rma~ion as ~ay ~e
necessary for the enrollment of an Ind1an ch1ld 1n the tr1~e,1n

which the child may be eligible for e~rollment or for d~term1n1ng

any rights or benefits associate~ w1th th~tmembers~1p., Where
the documents relating to such ch1ld conta1n a~ aff1dav1t from
the biological parent or parents requesting enm1tythe secretary
shall certify to the Indian child's tribe where th~ 1nformat10n
warrants that the child's parentage and other c1rcumstan?es ?f
birth entitle the child to enrollment under the cr1ter1a
established by such tribe."

Amended to state that the Secretary shall disclose the
names and tribal affiliation if any of the child's
biological parents and any oth~r information that m~y

be necessary for the Indian ch~ld to secure ~e~bersh1p

in the tribe in which the Ch1ld may be el1g1ble for
membership. Also to state,that wher~ th~ documents
relating to such child/ contain an aff~dav1t from t~e

biological parent or parents request1ng t~at t~e1r

identity remain confidential, ,and the b1010g1cal
parent is still alive at the time of the request and
the affidavit has not been revoked the secretary sh~ll

provide to the Indian child's tribe s~ch informat10n
about the child's parentage and other c1rcumstances of
birth as required by such tribe to determine the
child's eligibility for membership under the.cri~eria

established by the tribe, provided that an aff1dav1t of
one parent requesting such ~onfid~ntiality sha~l not
affect the right of the Ind1an tr1be, the adopt1ve,or
foster parents, or an Indian tribe to iden~ify

information with respect to the other parent, prov1ded
further that nothing in this section shall be deemed to
affect any rights of an adoptive Indian child under
section 107 of this act.

6
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HOU HAWAIIANS
A TRIBAL OHANA DEDICATED TO THE SURVIVAL OF THE HAWAIIAN PEOPLE

P.O.BOX·721 HALEIWA. HAWAII 96712

HOU PARA LEGAL SERVICE

October 30, 1987

Honqrable Senator Daniel K.. Inouye
Chairman, Select ,Committee on Indian Affairs·
722 Hart, Senate Office,Building
Washington, D.C. 20510-1102

Aloha Senator Inouye,

The HOU Para Legal Service is most pleased to hear you will be
chairing the Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs hearings
?n the Indian Child· ~elfare Act (ICWA).

The family court experience of the HOU Para Legal Servi·ce over
the last four years definitely indicates the socio-economic
problems facing the Native Hawaiian f a md Lf e s of 50% aboriginal
blood or more as defined in the Hawaiian Homestead and 5F
provisions of the Statehood Admissions Act strongly parallels
those suffered by their American Indian and Alaskan Native
counterparts. In over half of the family:court cases. foster or
adoptive Native Hawaiian children are being placed in non-Native
Hawaiian homes, often resulting in the permanent breakup of the
family and the child's alienation .from his rightful cultural
identity.

We recognize there has been other legislation concerning those of
any amount of Hawa-iian blood. In th-is instance, however, we
believe the recommendations in the attached Exhibit A would
satisfy Congress' concerns and be the most 'practical and
beneficial , way to write this particular legislation.

Please include letter with exhibit in the IWCA hearing record.
MahaloNui Loa for your consideration in this matter.

Respectfully,

Kamuela Price
Executive Director
HOU'Para Legal Service

KP:cb
Encl.
bu~ 13eM- tflrsc.k.
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Statehood AdmissIon Act.
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or more or whose parent or legal custodian is a Native Hawaiian

as defined in the Hawaiian· Homestead and 5F provisions of the

aboriginal blood or more' or B) under the custody'or guardianship

of a Native Hawaiian of 50% aboriginal blood or more.

DEFINITIONS

Admissions _Act in essence those of 50% aboriginal blood or more..

(4) Native Hawaiian child meansall¥'unmarried person'who is

family than ~heir children and that the United States has a

direct interest as a co.;...·trustee in the Hawaii AdmissIon Act in

protecting Native Hawaiian children's relationship to the "OHANA"

tribal family;

(2) Native Hawaiian child is any unmarried person who is under

the age of 18 and is either A) a Native Hawaiian of 50%

(1) Native Hawaiian means any. person who is 50% aboriginal blood

(5) that the'state, exercising its recognized jurisdiction over

Native Hawaiian child custody proceedings through administrative

and judicial bodies, has often failed to recogrilze the essential.

"OHANA" tribal f,i'iirily 'rel"atJons ·of. Haw.ai-ian·people and the

cuI tural . and socIal standards· prevailing in Native Hawai·ian

communi ties and famil ies.

(4) that an alarmingly high percentage of Hawaiian families are

broken up by the removal, often unwarranted, of their children

from them by non.. Native Hawaiian'public and private agencies and

that an alarmingly high percentage of such children are-placed. in

non-Native Hawaiian foster and adoptlve homes,and institutions;

and

. (3) Native Hawaiian means any person as defined in the Hawaii

CONGRESSIONAL FINDINGS· RELATIVE TO NATIVE HAWAIIANS

that Congress through statute, the above-mentioned Statehood.

that section 5F of the Hawaii Admissions Act of 1959 in sub

(2)

(1)

RATIONALE FOR INCLUSION OF NATIVE HAWAIIANS

IN INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT

SUPPLEMENT TO INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT

1 of dea l i ng with Native Hawaiians·
compact and the genera course

has assumed the re.sponsibili ty for the protection and

preservation of Native Hawaiians and.their resources;

(3J that there is no resource that is more vital to the

continued existence' and integrity of the Hawaiian "OHANA" tribal

sections (B) and (C) is a condition of Statehood whereby the the

United states Congress mandates the state of Hawaii to carry out

.the trust responsibilities defined therein;

The problem facing the indigenous Hawaiian parent and child is

sImilar to t'ha-t s.uf£ered. by .American Indian and Alaskan Native

people. Mainly it is a critical need for the United States to

excercise a.trust responsibility in protecting her aboriginal

1 d Ii ies In over halfpeople's entitlements under U.S. aws an po c .

.the family court· cases in -H-awaii, .foster or adoptive Nilt i v e

.....Hawaiianchi:ldren .are befng placed. in non-Native Hawaiian homes-,

often resulting in the permanent breakup of the family and the

child's alienation from his rightful cultural identity.
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,(!H.Nl;ltiye·Haw.<liianO~ANA tr-i.-ba~ 9.l;'9UP JIleans., any, Na!ive, 'Hawaiian

family, extended: family OHANA, or other organized grouppr

community of Native Hawaiians recognized as.eligible for the

services provided to Native Hawaiians by ANA or any other

Federally-authorized agency.

(9) Paren't means any biological parent or parents of a Native

Hawaiian chfld or 'any Native Hawaiian' per s on who has 'lawfully
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alienation.

(11) secretary means the secretary of the Interior and

(12) The State of Hawaii Courts will have' exclusive jurisdiction.

of a Native Hawaiian child who resides in any of the Hawaiian

islands.

Pending Court Proceedings

(a) !f.9!1£~ !l!!!~ 1..9!: £.9!!!!!!~!!.£~!!!~!!:! .91. m:g.£~~21!!g ~!!2 ~22g1g!!~1.

tim~ for preparations. In any involuntaryproce.eding in a state

court where the court knows or has reason to. know that a Native

Hawaiian child is involved', the par,ty seeking the foster care

placement or termination of parental rights for a Hawaiian child

shall notify a biological parent or prior Native Hawaiian

custodian by registered mail with return receipt requested of the

pending.proceedings and Df their rights to legal representation.

If the idetitity or the location of' the paren~ or prior Native

Hawaiian custodian cannot be determ.ined such notice shall then be

given to the Secretary in same manner, who shall have fifteen

days after receipt to provide the requisite notice to the parent

or prior Native Hawaiian custodian. No foster care placement or

termination of parental rights proceedings'shall beheld until at

least ten days after receipt of notice by the parent or prior

Native Hawaiian custodian or the Secretary provided, that the

.parent or prior Native Hawaiian custodian shall .uponrequest, 'be

granted up to twenty additional. days to prepare' for such

proceedings.

(b) ~ppgi!!!!!!~!!.! g1. Qou!!sel In any case· in .which the court

determines itidigency, the parent or Native Hawaiian custodian

shall have the right ·to court-appointed' counsel for the child

upon a finding' that such appointment is in the best interest of

a Hawaiian child including (hanai) adoption underadopted

"OHANA" tribal law or custom. It does not include the unwe~

father where paternity has not been acknowledged.

t i o) Hawaiian Homestead and SF lands means those lands covered

under the Hawaii Admission Act and any public'lands notcovere'd

under such sections, title to which is either held by the United

States in trust for benefit of any Native Hawaiian organization

or individual or held by a Native Hawaiian organization or

indivi~ual subject to a restriction by the United state~<against

under 18 year~ of age and of 50% aboriginal blood or more or

whose parent or custodian is of 50% aboriginal blood or more.

(5) Native Hawaiian child's "OHANA" means the family or extended

family of the child who live together or are recognized by one

another as immediate family.

(6) Native Hawaiian .custodian means. any Native Hawaiian person

who has legal custody of a. Hawaiian child under OHANA custom or

s'tate Law or to whom temporary 'physical care, custody and control

has been transferred by, the parent .of' such child.

(7) Native Hawaii.an "organization" means any group, association, ..

partnership, corporation, or other legal entity owned or

controlled by Native Hawaiians,. or a majority of whose members.

are native Hawaiians.
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the oh.iLd..

(c) ~!:iori!.y in ~J2J2.Qinting Counsel will be given only .to

recognized Native Hawaiian non-profit advocacy agencies, such as

the Native Hawaiian Legal Corporation or the Hou Para Legal

Service.

- Where State law makes no provision for funding such Native

Hawaiian legal advocacy agencies, the Court shall promptly notify

the Secr~tary upon appointment of counsel to the Native Hawaiian

advocacy agency, and upon certificatj.on of the presiding jUdge,

shall.pay reasonable. fees and. expenses out of funds which may.be

appropriated pursuant to the Act of November 2, 1921.

(d) E;~l!!!!i!!l!ti2.!! Qf _~J22.!:ts Q!: Qth!:ll: !!~!!!.!m!.§' Each party to a

foster care placement or termination of parental rights

". pr.oceeding under State. J,aw involv.ing ... a N'ative Hawaiian chi.ld

shall have ·the right to examine all reports or other documents

·filed with the court upon ,which. any decision with respect to such

action may be based.

(e) g~!!!~!!i a 1. §'~!:Y i c~ ~!! !:~hl!!2i1.i!.l!!.iY~ J2!:Q!I!:l!!!!2.1.. J2!:~Y~!!!.iY~

measures Any party seeking to effect a foster care placement of,

or termination of parental rights to, a Native Hawaiian child

under State law shall satisfy the court that active efforts have

been made to provide remedial services and rehabilitative

programs designed to prevent the breakup of the Na.tive Hawaiian

family.and that these efforts have proven' unsuccessful.

(f) !Q.!!te!: £l!!:~ J2lace!!!~nt Q!:!!~!:2.1.. eviden£~ !!~!.~!:mina!.1Q!! .Qf

!!~!!!~g~ !.Q child No foster care placement may be ordered in such

proceeding in the absence of a determination, supported by clear

and convincing evidence, including.testimony of qualified expert

witnesses, that the continued custody of the child by the parent
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or Nativ~ Hawaiian custodian is likely to result in serious

emotional or physical damage to the child.

(g) Parental rights termination orders; evidence; determination

Qf !!~!!!~g~ !.Q £hi1.!! No termination of parental rights may be

ordered in such proceeding in the absence of a determination,

supported by evidence beyond a reasonable doubt, including

testimony of qualified expert witnesses, that the continued

custody of the child by the pa r e n t or Native Hawaiian custodian

is likely to·result in serious emotional or physical damage to

the child..

CROSS REFERENCES

Interpretive Notes And Decisions

If. party wishes to defeat biological. parent's petition for return

tif custody, -he or's&e3ust prove that such re~urn 1s not in

child's best interest by showing (1) that remedial and

rehabilitative programs designed to prevent breakup of Native

Hawaiian family had been implemented without success and (2) that

such return of custody is likely to result in serious harm to

child< serious harm element must .be established. by testimony of

qualified expert witnesses.

Parental rights to Native Hawaiian child pursuant to Native

Hawaiian Child Welfare Act may not be terminated on basis of

finding that evidence was clear and convincing that continued

custody would likely result in severe emotional and physical

damage to child: the Act requires proof beyond reas0n~ble doubt.

Under Indian Child Welfare Act dependency and neglect must be

proved by clear and convincing evidence. People In Interest of

S.R.



custodian.

the Native Hawaiian child shall not be valid.
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(c) YQ1~n!~~y !~~~in~!iQn QK p~~~n!~l ~igh!~ Q~ ~gQP!iY~

pl~£~~~n!..L ~i!hdr~~~l Qf £2ngn!..L ~~tu~n of £ustQgy. In any

voluntary proceeding for termination of parental rights to, or

adoptive p~acement of, a Native Hawaiian child. the consent of

the parent may be wi thdrawn for any reason at any time prior to

the entry of a final decree of termination or adoption, as the

case may be. and the child shall be returned to the .parent.

CROSS REFERENCES

(d) Collateral attack; vacation of decree and~ of custody;
. .

limitations. After the entry of a final 'decree of adoption of a

Native Hawaiian child in the State court. the parent may withdraw

consent thereto upon the grounds that consent was obtained

through fraud or duress. and the court shall vacate such'decree

and..return ...the child- t·o 'the,paren:\:.. Noadopt.ion which has be.en

effective for at least two years may be invalidated under' the

provisions- of this subsection unless otherwise .permi tted under

State law.

1914: PETITION TO COURT OF COMPETENT JURISDICTION TO INVALIDATE

ACTION UPON SHOWING OF CERTAIN VIOLATIONS

Any Native Hawaiian child who is the subject of any action for

foster care placement or termination of parental rights under

St'ate Lawr. any parent or Native Hawaiian custodian from whose

custody such child was removed. and the Native Hawaiian child's

OHANA may petition any court of competent jurisdiction to

invalidate such. action upon a shoWing that such action violated

any provision of sections 101. 102 and 103 of this Act.

'Parental rights'; voluntary terminationt913~

rights, such consent shall not be vali.d unless 'executed' in

Expert witness requirement was fulfilled py testimony of social

consents to a foster care placement or to termination of parental

Where any parent or _~ative Hawai·ian custodian voluntarily

testimony of director of children's shelter and resource center

that the terms and consequences of the consent were fUlly

jurisdiction and accompanied by the presiding jUdge's certificate

writing and r~cordedbeforea judge of a court of competent

who has BS degree in social work and one year towards her
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worker with 4 years experience who has BA degree in social work

master's degree since approximately 30 percent of children

the explanation in English or that it was interpreted into a

placement under State law at any time and, upon such withdrawal,

explained in detail and were fully understood by the parent or

Native Hawaiian custodian. The court shall also certify that

language that the parent or Native Hawaiian custodian understood.

and has had contact with Native Hawaiians on regular basis, and

Any consent given prior to, or within ten days after, birth of

util.izing shelter will be Native Hawaiians.

either the parent or Native Hawaiian custodian fully understood

(b) Foster care' placement; ~ithdra~al of consent. Any parent or

Native Hawaiian custodian may withdraw consent to a foster care

the child shall be returned to the parent or Native H.awaiian
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Where' appropri.ate, thesubsection (b) of this sectfon.

1916. RETURN·OF CUSTODY

(a) Petition;. best interest of child. Notwithstanding State l,wl'''

to the contrary, whenever a final decree of adoption of a Native

(e) ~~£Qrd of Pl~£~m~n!L~Y~!!~Q!!!!~ A record of each such

placement, under State law, of a Native Hawaiian child..shall be

maintained by the State in which the placement ·was .m ade ,

eVidencing the efforts to comply with the order of preference.

specified in this section. 'Such recordshall be made available,

at any 'time upon the' request of the Secretary of the Native

Hawaiian OHANA, parent or custodian.

preference considered; anonymity in application of preferences.

In the case of a placement under subsection··(a) or (b) of this

section, if the Native Hawaiian child's parent custodi-an·,or.OHANk

shall establish a different order of preference by resolution.

the agency or court effecting the placement s'hall follow such

order so long as the placement is the least restrictive"se·tting

appropriate to the partiCUlar needs of the. child,., as provided in

(d) . Socia·l :and 'cultural: standards applicable 'to Parent, .Custodian

2r0HANA. The standards to be:"applied in .meeting the pr:eference

requirements of this section. shall be the prevailing social and

cultural standards of the NativeHawaiian communi tyin whfch the

parent or extended family members maintain social and cuI tu·ral

pre.terence of the Nat.iveH.awaiian child orcparent· shal.! be

considered;~:Provided, that where a'consenting parent evtdences.a

desire for. anonymity, ,the court or agency shall give weight to

such.desire in applying the Preferences.

(b) Foster'~'2r preadoptive placements; criteria; preferences.

Any child .accepted for foster care or preadoptive placement shall

be placed in the least restrictive setting which most

approximates a 'fam.ily and in which his special needs,. if any, inay
be met. . The child shall also b~' placed wi thin reaso·nable

proximity to his or her home, taking into account any special

needs of the child. In any. foster care or preadoptive placement,

a preference shall be given, in the absence of good cause to the

contrary, to a placement with

(i) a member of the Native Hawaiian child's OHANA extended

(c) Tribal resolution for different order of preference; personal

given, in the absence of good cause to the contrary, to a

placement with

(1) a member of the child's extended family;

(2) other members of the Native Hawaiian child's OHANA; or

Native Hawaiian OHANA extended family; or

family;

(ii) a foster home licensed, approved, or specified by the Native

Hawaiian child's OHANA;

1915. PLACEMENT OF INDIAN CHILDREN

(3) other Native 'Hawaiian familieS.
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(a) Adoptive placements; preferences. In any adoptive placement

of a Native Hawaiian child under State law, a preference shall be

(iii) a Native Hawaiian f'oster home licensed or approved by an

authOrized non-Native licensing' authority, or

(iv) an institution for children approved by a Native Hawaiian

OHANA or operated by an Native Hawaian organization which has a

program suitable to meet the Native Hawaiian child's needs.
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1918. Not Applicable

1919. Not Applicable

1920. IMPROPER REMOVAL OF CHILD FROM CUSTODY; DECLINATION

JURISDICTION; FORTHWITH RETURN OF CHILD: DANGER EXCEPTION

), the State or Federal court

) shall be construed topreverit the

The State authority, offiCial,or agency lnvolv.,'cl shall

that the emergency removal or placement terminates

child.

insure

Nothing in this title

prOVided under this title (
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1922. EMERGENCY REMOVAL OR PLACEMENT OF CHILD; TERMINATION;

APPROPRIATE ACTION

1921. HIGHER STATE OR FEDERAL STANDARD APPLICABLE TO PROTECT

CHILD

shall apply the'State or Federal standard.

Hawaiian custodian of a Native Hawaiian child than the rights

In any, case where state or Federal law ,applicable to,a child

RIGHTS OF PARENT OR NATIVE,HAWAIIAN CUSTODIAN OF NATIVE HAWAIIAN

custody proceeding under State or Federal law provides a higher

standard of protection to the rights of the parent or Native

to his parent or Native Hawaiian custodian would subject the

chil~ to·a sub~tantial and immediate danger 0; threat of" subh

parent or Native Hawaiian custodian unless returning ,the child

ellleTgency rem';val of a Native Hawaiian child from his parent or

NativE! H~waiian ~ustodian' or the emergency placemE!nt: 'of such

'child in a 'foster home orin;;ti tutton, undez- applicable state

law, in order to prevent imminent physical damage or harm to the

danger.

over such petition and shall forthWith return the child to his

improperly retained custody after a visit or other temporary

relinquishment of custody, the court shall decline jurisdiction

from custody of, the parent or Native Hawaiian custodian or has

:Where any pe,ti t,ioner. in a Nati've Hawaiian .child custody

proceeding before a State court has improperly removed the child

other

has reached

suchparents and provide
individual's biological

such individual of the OHANA

the age of eighteen and who was the subject of an adoptive

placement, the court which entered the final decree shall inform

affiliation, if any, of the

INFORMATION AND OTHER INFORMATION' FOR'

'0'HANARELATIONSHIP; APPLlcAT!ONOF
PROTECTION'OFRIGHTS FROM

SUBJECT OF ADOPTIVE PLACEMENT; DISCLOSUItEBYCOURT

" Nat'],'ve Hawaiian indi"idualwho
Upon appllcationbya.

1917. OHANA AFFILIATION

, d re Whenever
(b) Removal!!:Q!!! 'foster~ ho!!!~ placement proce u '

ch1' l d is removed. from a foster, care home ora Na~ive Hawaiian
." . ' ' .st care, preadopt i ve , or

institution for "purpose of further fos er
" h 11 be in accordance with

adoPt~ve',placement,such placement s a
h where a Native

the provisions of this Act, except in t e case
Native Hawaiian

Hawaiian child is being~returned to the, patentor

custody the"."child was ,originallY, remov,ed ..
custodian"from whose .

to protect any rights flowing
information.as may be necessary ,

from ,the individual's OHANA relationship.

Va c a t e d or set aside or the adoptive
Hawaiian child has been

t . t'on of their parental
volunt a r i l y consent to the erm1na 1parents

, Native Hawaiian
the child , a biological parent or pr10r

rights to
d d the court shall

custodian may petition for return of custo y an
. in a proceeding

grant such petition unless there is.a show1ng,

subj~ct to the provisions of section 102 of the Act,
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proceedings.

families involved in OHANA, State, or Federal child custody

(2) the operation and maintenance of facilities for the

medical needs; and

child and family assistance and service programs;

they would be eligible as foster children, taking into account

the appropriate State standards of support for maintenance and

children may be provided support comparable to that for which

temporary custody· of Native Hawaiian children;

day care, afterschoo1 care, and employment, recreational

and child welfare matters;

Hawaiian foster and adoptive homes;

counseling. and treatment of Native Hawaiian families and for the

activities, and respite care;

programs may include, but are not limited to

(7) a sUbsidy program under which 'Native Hawaiian adoptive

prevent the breakup of Native Hawaiian families and, in

particular, to insure that the· permanent removal of a,Native

Hawaiian child from the custody of his parent or Native Hawaiian

custodian shall be a last resort. Such child and family service

(8) guidance, legal representation, and advice to Native Hawaiian

(4) .home .improvemeIit programs.;

(5) the employment of professional and other trained personnel

to assist the OHANA family in the disposition of domestic relations

(6) education of State judges and staff in skills relating to

(3) family assistance, including homemaker and home counselors,

,~ Federal financial assistance Erogra!!!.§.L assistance for such

(1) a system for licensing or otherwise regulating Native

), except sections,

f t · .. edi'n'g 'u nder State 1a~' for foster'"'j, shall af ec a proce '

termination of parental rights, preado~tive

maybe appropriate.

1923. EFFECTIVE DATE ??

None of the provisions of this title (

placement 'of the same chd Ld ,

1931. GRANTS FOR ON OR NEAR NATIVE HAWAIIAN DOMICILES

(a)2tat~!!!~!!!,Q! E!!!:EQ~,,'§'£QE~Q! E!:Qg!:~!!!.§.· The Secretary is

authorized to make grants to Nlitive Hawaiia~ OHANAS and

organizations in the establishment and operation,~f Native

Hawaiian child and family service programs on or near Hawaiian

"1 1 d nd in the preparation and'Hom!"stead or other domici e an s a

implementation of chi1dwe1far,e codes. The objective' .o f every

Native Hawaiian child and family service program. shall be to

NATIVE HAWAIIAN CHILD' AND FAMILY PROGRAMS

immediately when such removal or placement is no longer necessary

to prevent imminent 'physical damage or harm to the child and

shall expeditiously initiate a child custody proceeding subject

to the jurisdiction of the appropriate Native Hawaiian OHANA, :or"

restore the child to the parent or Native Hawaiian custodian, 'as

care placement,

placement, or adoptive placement which'was initiated or completed

, e,i'ghty"" day"5 after the enactment o:t' thispi-ior toone hundred'and

"Act" blit shall a,pp1¥,to any subsequent proce,edin,g "in the g,am,e

matter or subsequent proceedings affecting the custody or



State.

1932. GRANTS FOR OFF-RESERVATION PROGRAMS FOR ADDITION SERVICES

include, but are not limited to

the

and

That authority to makeProvided,

and Welfare" and the latter

hereby authorized for such purposes to use funds

for similar programs of the Department of Heal th,

afterschool care, and employment"
recreational

and Welfare:

may enter into agreements with the

of Health, Education,
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Native Hawaiian foster children
, taking into account

apprOPriate S~ate t d
san ards of support for" maintenance

day care,

(3) family assistance, including homemaker
and home counselors,

medical needs;

(2) the operation ad'
n ma~ntenance of facilities and services for

counseling 'and treatment of Native Hawa<ian
-~ families, and Native

Hawaiian foster and adoptive children;

activities, and respite care; and

(4) gUidance, legal representation,
and'advice to Native Hawaiian

families involved' h-an c ild custody proceedings.

History; Ancillary Laws and Directives

Secretary is

appropriated

Education,

1933. FUNDS FOR ON AND OFF HAWAIIAN HOMESTEAD LANDS

(a) APE.!:.2p!:iated fu d "' f
-:, ---- ---,n-!! ,-.Q.!: si!!!.!l!!!:· P!:2!l!:li!!!!!! of DeI@!:.!!!!!m.! of

'Heal th and Hu.s··' .. , .-
~ -- --J!!an erv:i:cesi.. awropriat-ion" .in advance,. for payments.

In the establishment, operation, and f
unding of Native Hawaiian

child and family service programs,
both on and off Hawaiian

Homestead lands the Secretary

Secretary

payments pursuant to such agreements shall be effective only to

the extent and in. such amounts
as may be provided in advance by

appropriation Acts.

(b) Appropr'iationauthorizat<on
~'-==-=""-''''~~ under { ?

1934.

) or any other federally-

) or under any other Federal financial

,) shall not be a basis 'for the denial or reduction

): The p r ovLsf on or possib1ity of assistance under

Hawaiian organizations to establish and operate off-reservation

this Act

The Secretary is also authorized to make grants to Native

Interpretive Notes and Decisions

Native Hawaiian child and family service pr'ograms which may

Hawaiian foster and adoptive homes, including a subsidy program

support comparable to that for whichthe'y would be eligible as

400

under which Native Hawaiian adoptive children may be provided

Act (

foster or adoptive homes or insitutions by a Nati'l1e Hawaiian

OHANA shall be deemed equivalent to licensihgor"approval by a

of the Social Security Act (

connection with funds provided under titles IV-B and XX of the

this section maybe utilized as non-Federal matching share in

of any assistance otherwise authorized under titles IV-BandXX

Social Security Act (

assistance programs which contribute to the purpose for'which

assisted program. For purposes of' qualifying for assistance

under a federally-assisted.program, licensing or approval ~f

such funds are authorized to be appropriated for us under this

(1) a system for regulating, maintaining, and supporting Native

E.!:2g!:li!!!!!! :!!nli!ff!t£i~£L~1li!1~ 11.£~n!!lng 2!: li!E.E.!:2.Y21 f2!:

gualification for assistance under federa:nyassisted program.

Funds' appropriated for use by the Secretary in accordance with



) .

..

402

1951. INFORMATION AVAILABILITY TO AND DISCLOSURE BY SECRETARY

affidavit; ~mption fro~ ~ USCS 552). The State court entering

a final decree or order in any Native Hawaiian ch~ld adoptive

placement after the date of enactment of this Act (5 U.S.C. 552),

shall provide the Secretary wi th a copy of such decree or order

together with such other· information as may be necessary to show

(1) the name and GHANA family affiliation of the child;

(2) the names and addresses of the biological parents;

(3) the· names and addresses of the· adoptive parents; 'and

(4) the identity of any agency having files or information

relating to such adoptive placement.

Where the court records contain an affidavit of· the biological

parent or parents that their identity remain confidential; the

court Shall include such affidavit with the other information.

The Secretary shall insure that the confidentiality of such

information is maintained and such information shall not be

subject to the Freedom of Informaiton Act (5U.S,C. 552), as

amended (5 USCS 552).

child in~ QE for determination of ~~~ber rights or benefits;

certification of entitlement to enroll~ent. Upon the request'of

the adopt.Lve Native Hawaiian child over the age of eighteen, the

adoptive or foster parents of a Native Hawaiian child, or a

Native Hawaiian OHANA, the Secretary shalldisc~ose such

information as may be necessary for the enrollment of a Native

Hawaiian child in the OHANA in which the child may be eligible

for enrollment or for determining any rights or benefits

associated with that membership. Where the documents relating to
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such child contain an affidavit from the biolog1.cal parent or

parents requesting anonymity, the Secretary shall certify to the.

Native Hawaiian child's OHANA, where the information warrants,

that the child's parentage and other circumstances of birth

entitle the child to en 11 t dro men un er the criteria established by

such OHANA family.

1952. RULES, AND REGULATIONS

Within one hundred and eighty days.after the enactment of the

Act, the Secretary sh~ll 1 tpromu ga e·such rules and regulations.as

may be necessary to carry out the. provisions of this Act (

Miscellaneous Provisions

1961. EDUCATION; DAY SCHOOLS; REPORT TO CONGRE.SSIONAL COMMlTTEES;

PARTICULAR CONSIDERATION OF ELEMENTARY GRADE FACILITIES

(a) It is the sense of Congress that the absence of locally

convenient day schools may contribute to the breakup of Native

Hawaiian families.

(b) The Secretary is authorized and directed to prepare, in

consultation with appropriate agencies in the Department of

Health, Education, and Welfare, a report on the feasibility of

providing Native Hawaiian children with schools located near

t hed r homes, and to submi t such report to the Select Committee on

Indian Affairs of the United States Senate and the Committee on

Interior and Insular Aff i fa rs 0 the United States House of

Representatives Within two years f~om the date of this Act (Nov.

8, 1978). In developing this report the Secretary shall ~ive

particular consideration to the provision of educational

facilities for children in the elementary grades.
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OVERSIGHT HEARING ON THE INDIAN CHILD WELFARE

BEFORE THE SENATE,SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN

STATEMENT OF WILLIE KASAYULIE - CHAIRMAN OF THE

ALASKA NATIVE COALITION

November 10, 1987

405

The Alaska Native Coalition is the only state-wide

Native organization dedicated solely to representation of

the ,views of tribal governments from throughout Alaska. I

have been the Chairman of the Coalition since its inception

in 1985. The Coalition includes over one hundred tribal

governments or village-based organizations composed of

tribal governments. We came, together because existing

state-wide organizations primarily represent the ,views of

Regional corporations formed under the Alaska Native Claims

Settlement Act (~CSA). Our members include the Tanana

Chiefs Conference (forty-six villages from interior Alaska),

the Western Alaska Tr,ibal Council (sixteen villages, from the

Ber,ing"Straits region) and scores of local tribal

governments. These, tribes are the intended beneficia,I:ies of

the Indian Child Welfare Act and it is our membership which.

deals with the matters governed by the" Act on, a..day to dij1¥

basis.l

,TheapproxiJllately 200 Native villages in Alaska.

have TraditionaLor",:rndian Reorganization Act councils which

govern their communities. We count as tribal members all

Native residents of the community - not just those who hold

stock in Native corporations by virtue of being alive in.

1971. These tribal governments receive BIA services and are

1 My remarks, setout general problems with the
implementation of ICWA in Alaska. Yhe more specific
suggestions offered to this Committee by the Aleutian! .
Pribilof Islands Association,~ are supported by the
Coalition.
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recognized. as tribes by the United States government. It is

the tribe which' bo'ldsi'usfi.,to:gether and which must retain the

children who are our members and our 'future.n.,Our ability 'to

implement ICWAhas been hindered by the unique tetJlls,,~of the"

ANCSA and argument,s' that it somehow,.,removedtribal powers,

or is proof that Congress thinks, tr.ibes don,lt,exist in

Alaska. Until it is made clear that ,ANCSA had no effect on

tribal powers and ±hat· Nat~ve village tribal governments

have the same status,,,as lower.,fo.rty;;'".eight tribes, the

promise held. out by the, ICWA can not be achieved. State

government is extremely hosMleto±ribal authority~ It

intervenes in litigation on behalf of private par.ties who

are opponents of tribal sovereignty. The state court system

has joined in opposing tribal authority through: hostile'

decisions ,.. containing little credible legal analysis ..

undermining tribal government • 'c:

As a result of these hostile decisions, the state

courts in Alaska. refuse' to~,tranSff!I: IndkIl Child welfare Act

cases to tribal courts - even whEmthe eV'e.nts leading to the

state court action arise." in the Native village' itself. The

state supreme court interprets Publfc law 280as!havlhg

eliminated tribal authority over domestic relations!fuatters

and presumably all other matters as well. They buttress

this claim by reading section 108,of the ICWAas 'an·

indication that Congress 'intended such a result when it

enacted P.L. 280. Thus, state courts are precluded from
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transferring cases involving tribal members to tribal

courts. This erroneous state court decision cripples tribal

efforts to make ICWA work in Alaska. It must be corrected,

as must notions that ANCSA affected tribal powers.

ANCSA extinguished tribal claims of aboriginal

title. It made no mention of tribal powers. The assets

received in exchange for the extinguishment of title were

not vested in the tribes, but in (theoretically) profit

making corporations governed by state law. The tribes were

given no direct role in implementing the settlement, yet

ANCSA is frequently used by opponents of tribal governments

as a sword to deny tribal rights and powers. The Coalition

is concerned that Congress has neglected the critical role

played by tribes in Alaska. We have always been a tribal

people and the establishment of corporations has not changed

us. The "1991 amendments" passed by this Congress reflect

an intent to protect the resources gained in the settlement

of our tribal claims. At the same time, however, our

efforts to amend ANCSA to provide corporations with the

authority to transfer corporate assets to tribal governments

were unsuccessful. Our opponents insisted that any grant of

such authority be accompanied by language diminishing tribal

powers. Such treatment is unfair to tribes and is

inconsistent with other legislation, such as ICWA, intended

to strengthen or preserve tribal powers and governments.
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The state and other opponents of the tribes also

claim there is no Indian country within which to exercise

tribal powers. The population of our villages is

overwhelmingly Native and the land in and around the

villages is predominately owned by Native corporations

established under ANCSA. The Department of Interior

administers the federal Indian liquor laws in Alaska just as

it does in the rest of Indian country. Indeed, the only

written legal opinion of the Department on the matter

concludes that Native villages are dependent Indian

communities and thus Indian country under 18 U.S.C. 1151(b).

Yet ever since statehood, Alaska has denied the existence of

Indian country and battled all tribal efforts at self

determination and the exercise of tribal authority.

It is no exaggeration to say that the state's view

of Native rights is well behind that of the lower forty

eight states. The state's hostility to tribal government

and ICWA has been given comfort by the Alaska Supreme Court.

We urge the Committee to consider amendments which recognize

andconffrm the existence of Indian country and tribal

authority over our children. We would be pleased to assist

the Committee in developing such amendments.
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SENATE SELECT C<M1IT'rEE

ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

HEARING ON

THE INDIAN QUID WELFARE AC'l'

OF 1978

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 10, 1987

WASHINGTON, D.C.

Statement 1:¥

John R. lewis
r
Executive Director

Inter Tr iba1 Council of ,Arizona, Inc.
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funded Indian Child W=lfare specialist position has been

signilXJ

notices of

are

Indian mothers

Phoenix

In one case,

young

inhardshipeconomic

It has been our experience that private child welfare

Through ouraccornplisnments we have identified a number. of

to voluntary relinquiShments, it has been the experience of

There have also been periodic difficulties with the

intent is that parental oojectaon to transfer of proceedings to

preference mandated by the Act.
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2

the notification procedure and tribal response process,

Another concern is the liberal interpretation among the

of Children, Youth and Families. Young mothers are also signing

brief probate court hearings on a voluntary basis without notice

being given to the affected tribes or to the State Admdni~tration

homes.

abUse and neglect.

personnel and social service personnel need to coordinate better

procedures of the notification process.

powers of attorney Wlthout benefit of a court hearing. In regard

hearings were sent to the tribal cigarette store. Juvenile court

accept voluntary placements without regard to the placement

tribes that parents do not always understand the papers that they

signed.

at both the tribal and state levels to improve the timeliness of

agencies. and legal services are frequently unaware of the Act and

regards voluntary placement of Indian Children in non-Indian

guardianship papers regarding their children which are heard in

States of parental obJection to transfer of proceedings under

section 1911 of the Act. Our understanding of COngressional

areas .wnere .the Act needs to be clarified. The first of. .these

experiencing

Child Custody proceedings

a

tribes in

These have

This law haS

A permanently

with discretionary

The state has reduced the

The state nas also entered Inno 13

Indian children in foster homes under state

Indian Child Welfare service del1very with the Inter

to Indian families.

study of child abuse and neglect on reservations in Arizona,

project to establish competencies for Indian Child welfare

practice, and four statewide intergovernmental conferences of

Tribal council of Arizona and individual tribes.

included an Indian child protective service training program, a

improve

estaolished through state appropriations.

Jurisdiction from 220 in 1980 to 53 1n 1986.

lntergovernmental agreements with various tribes to prevent cnild

service providers who directly deliver health and human services

funding, the state has entered into a number of joint projects to

- statement by John R. lewis
Executive Director

Inter Tribal Council of Arizona

number of

in the implementation of the Act.

legislation wnich provides for assistance to Indian

implementing 'child and family service programs.

System DevelOpment Resulting from the Act

In Arizona a number of major accomplishments have resulted

resulted in the reduction of out-of-home placements of Indian

children into non-Indian foster and adoptive homes. w= strongly

appreciate the act of Congress in establishing this major

of. Indian children from their families and tribeS.

The Indian Child welfare Act of 1978 was enacted to protect

Indian children ~ establishing minimum standards for the removal



benefitofmedical services.
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lldditionally,

For example, the NavaJO Nation,

The award process for Indian Child

non-therapeutic tribal Jails' without theunderstaffed,in

of services from year to year.

Another concern is that 'funding for programs established by

the J\ct is inadequate, is based on the arbitrary scoring of

competitive proposals, and provides no, assurance of continuation

the largest tribe in the country whose child population COItprises

nearly one-half of the tribal membership, had Indian child

welfare grant funas withheld for two consecutive years , simply,

because the tribe's written proposal to serve children did not

Arizona. Additlonally, the only bOarding,schoo~ available to meet

the needs of older Indian children, the Phoenix' Indian-. High

SChool is in constant threat of being permanently closed.

Chilaren with severe behavior or mental health problems' are

not being served at all. State courts in Arizona will not give

full fai th and credi t to tIibalcourt oraers of comni tment of

seriously disturbed Indian 'youths. These children oftentimes sit

score 85 points according to a panel of reaoers ,

many soall tribes are excluded from funding for services .because

tney cannot afford to arploy professional writers to develop

proposals for funding.

welfare grants hinders a rational approach. to the development of

services for children.

Finally, we are also concerned that many of the tribes in

the Phoenix Area have not developed children's codes. once again

this is due to limited funds available.
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tribal courts does not outweigh the rights of an .Indian child to

be raased with the benefits of tribal affiliation. I-bwever, child

placement agencies appear to assune that parental objection to

placement with on-reservation tribal members, automatically

grants authority to place the child with off-reservation- non

Indian families.

Consistent with the intent of the Act, the language in

Section 1911 should be amended to take into consideration the

continuance of tribal ties When looking at the best interests of

the Child. This should occur regradless of parental obJection to

the transfer of proceeding to the tribal court.

Indian Child and Family programs

While the Act has directed state policy in regard to Indian

Children, there remain many areas of UIlIlEt need. Indian children

suffer from a lack of financial, hunan and tribal resources. For

example, the state has currently only two Indian families

certified for adoptive placement, and neither of these are

affiHated with Arizona tribes. Eighty percent of the 53

children in state foster care in 1986 were in non-Indian homes.

When a private agency inquires about placement of an Indian

youngster into foster or adoptive care, resources have not been

recruited nor made available.

Further, rehabilitative programs to support and strengthen

families such as child day care services are non-existent in most

Arizona Indian COIlIl1Unities. This can be directly attributed to a

lack of available monies to inplement such services. There is

also still an absence of day SChools on many reservations in

3 4



Conclusion

fully implement the Act.

HOOPA VALLEY TRIBE
RegularlTlltetlfl{jIOl1 1st&3rd

ThUrsdays01each Month

aUsi~ess Council,
the "Hoopa Valley
mit this written
an <Child, Welfare

~j,~.1:':~i

Stephen H. Suagee
Staff Attorney

P.O. Box 1348 • Hoopa, CalIfornia 95546 • (916) 625-4211

Wilfred K. Colegrove
Chairman
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ICWA Oversight Hearing
Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs
Room 838, Hart Senate Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20510,,,.,6450 . i,"",

"

Re: Testimoriy. ai"'the Hoopa va:lieY'l'rcfbe

To ": :":';tf~~ ".;~~i2:H: •~.:f
the federally::- ,recognized governing body":""
Tribe. The':"Council has directed me to"
testimony on'1,;·h"hiilf,'of . the, Tribe and its "In
Progr,~'r

A.

November 24, 1987

""-.'.·.·e.. 1,·"u, ilJi"!!"Qme form
since·'1"9'81 undd;1p.g to the
Program"''for pe);"ai::ed on a
bare-bone$. bas ~t'Summer, at
which· tim~,~en llattime, the
Hoopa. ICW'Ptogram of"seriricesthat it
provided pfior to i rd~~rvicesinclude
family remedial se 'ecrlJ,itment, ..counseling
with MentalHealth~s_ .' andm . ·oring'9f state court ICW cases
involving tribal memb~;s. ,.Inaddi;t!ion'?~ because I came here to
establish the first on±~~se~ati~n ~$~al~ Department inOctober
1986, the Tribe has begun ~ inEervene as a formal party in ICW
cases in state court. The Legal Department is also assisting the

"lCW' Program , in the development·of·a comprehensive,Child Welfare
Code for the Hoopa Square, which is currently indraftfbrm.

'!bis

requireto

children.

'!bere needs to be developed a

voluntary placement continue

the best interests of Indian

of

v.e urge the carmittee to support continued efforts to,

Issues

proceedings.

Programs to promote the security of Indian families rely on

The Congress in enacting the Indian Child Welfare Act of

1978 has acknowledged the importance of tribal decision making in

homes in Arizona.
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legislatIon has resulted in improved SOCIal welfare service

delivery and a reduction of Indian children placed in non-Indian

a stable source of funding.

determining

We, the tribes in the phoenix Area wish to again comnend

Congress and especially the senate Select Comni ttee on .Indian·

Affairs for their continued interest in the welfare of our

Congressional attention. '!be Act needs clarification with regard

to transfer of voluntary cases to tribal courts. Also a netnod

must be developed to enforce placement preferences in voluntary

children.

noncompetitive, improved formula with adequate appropriations for

funding all tribes to operate programs to. rreet the needs of their

children, especially those children with special needs.
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Funding must be made available to train and certify
jUdges and state and county social workers and other
agency personnel. Tribal Courts should be involved in
what should be an ongoing training process to facili
tate exchange of information, and to educate jUdges and
agency staff regarding the role and competence of
Tribal Courts. In addition, agency personnel need to
be educated regarding the importance of the Indian
extended family, so that confidentiality. cannot be
raised as a barrier to the involvement of extended
family members who may have a legitimate interest (such
as providing foster care) in an lCW case.
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Moreover, in general the court and agencies' do not
realize that Congress has defined some of the elements
of "the best interests of an Indian child," and that
these elements restrict the court's ability to apply
the generic state law standard of "best interests of
the child."

Nevertheless, the Hoopa Valley Tribe knows who its
members are, and can readily assist state. and county
agenc~es~n making. the rather perfunctory eligibility
determinations regarding Indians of Hoopa descent. Our
primary concern is that due to their preoccupation with
eligibility, state and county agencies have given
little consideration to the substance of the ICWA, and
to the important~ rights that it recognizes.

For instance, neither the Humboldt County Superior
Court, nor the county and state agencies, have seri
ouslyexamined the ICWA's frequent requirement that
judicial decisions be based on testimony of qualified
expert witnesses. The Tribe is currently involved in a
case where the court relied on the opinions of experts
who the Tribe believes lack the necessary expertise in
and sensitivity to Indian cultural values. Of the many
social worker/psychologist reports prepared for the
court in this case, none of them say anything about
cultural issues, development of an Indian identity, or
the rights of a Tribe to see that its children grow up
in the tribal community.

(4) ICWA Amendments: The Hoopa Valley Tribe.supports
enactment of the amendments drafted by the Association
on American Indian Affairs. Some of these amendments
address problems and concerns identified herein. Some
of the proposed amendments would provide added proce-

Senate Select Committee
November 24, 1987
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Inconsistencies in Grant Review: The Tribe believes
that its FY 86 application was denied due to inconsis
tencies in application of standards during the grant
review process. Insufficient consideration was given
to the unique socio-cultural attributes of our s1tua
tion and the need to coordinate ICW services with the
development of our Tribal Court was ignored.

Reservation v. Urban Programs: California has the
largest Indian population of anr State in the nati?n.
Much of this populat10n cons1sts of off-reservat~on

Indians, particularly in the Los.Angeles area. Manr of
these urban Indians are from Tr~bes whose reservat~ons

are located in other states. "Some Hoopa tribal members
live off-reservation, many of them in California's
northern coastal counties. Indeed, between the
combined Reservation and urban population, Humboldt
County has one of the highest Indian population
densities of any county in the state. Although the
Tribe agrees in principle that California's ~arge
population of urban Indians needsICW prog:am serv~ces,

such services should not be 1mplemented ~nany manner
that results in lowered funding for reservations.

State Implementation: Humboldt . County social service
agencies have not yet adequately 1mplemented the ICWA.
,Most of their efforts have been directed at eligibility
'determinations;. to'alimitedextent this is understand
able because many'individual Indians living in the
Eureka-Arcata urban corridor are' affiliated with
unrecognized, 'terminated, or unorganized Tribes. The
Hoopa Square is. located in. remote, rugged,roountainous
terrain some fifty miles from the coast, and hence the
Hoopa Valley Tribe is much, less visible to state social
service providers based in coastal urban areas.

(3)

(2)

(1)

The Tribe is also developing a Tribal Court system, the
first tribal court ~n California. Currently the Court adjudi
cates cases arising under the Tribe's Fishing Ordinance, and we
are in the process of extending its jurisdiction oV7r~a va:ie~y
of natural resources and other civil matters. In add~t~on, ~t ~s
one of our paramount goals to develop our Tribal Court to the
point where it can reassume jurisdiction over cases ar1s1ng under
the ICWA, pursuant to 25 U.S.C. § 1911(a) and (b).

B. Concerns of the Hoopa 'Valley Tribe

senate Select Committee
November 24, 1987
Page 2



Sincerely,

November 23. 1987

Il, S. Senate Committee on Indian Affairs

Thank you very much for your consideration in this very, important matter.

We also wish to take thi"s opportunity to strongly advocate -for field hearings by your com
mitte and that' Oklahoma be des.ignated as a site for such hearings. The" Oklahoma Iridiari. ',
Child Welfare Association has functioned effectively for over five years as an advocacy and
networkdng-ozgenfaatdon for a:1T~r~bes,}.nd.orga,nizations'in Oklahoma relat~~"t'o," Iridian ,Child
Welfare" issues. Our member' tribes'·and: organizations coukdprovdde valuable' testimony from
the "front lines" of Indian Child' Welfare Act, 'implementatfom Your time 'in,·'Oklahoma' would
be well spent ,

a,: Oversight Hearings on the Indian- ChUd Welfare Act, PL 95-608

ie respectfully request your consideration' of our recommendations. Our ret:ommen'dati'ons
are based on reports previously praeenced to your committee and reviewed by_ the OICW'A
from Three Feathers Associates Inc. and the Association on American .Indian 'Affairs, Inc.
(copies of each are both attached). We support the additionslchanges/del1tions proposed
by both attached reports.-

H6wever' we"~Would suggest, several' additional chengesscbe made. we' have 'l~istedthesechange's

in',relation',to ,'those euggeared b~' tha,:,Association' 6n--:American~IndianeAffair.s. Inc. They
are' referenced by Section' nwtlber" and page" number in correspondence "'with their "<report.,,' , " ,

419

1he Legislative/Funding eo...ittee of the Oklahoma Indian Child Welfare 'Association, has
researched proposed amendments to the Indian.; Child Welfare Act and the .OICWA at its .mcat;
recent quarterly session has approved the' following report to -you.: .

RECOllllENDATIONS AND COMMENTS- ON'PROPOSED' AMENDMENTS

From: Oklahoma Indian Child Welfare ;Association

To:

Sd~~~~~'.
.6e~~l1iPS. MSW· . .
President
Oklahoma Indian Child Welfare Assoc.

dural safeguards, close loopholes in the original Act,
and effectively reverse certain anti-tribal resu~ts
obtained in various state courts that clearly underm~ne

the policy of the Act.

conclusion

ViwJl,5;,.(tL1lV
S~~h:n H. suigee
Staff Attorney

418

SHS/ib
112487ICWA. sen

The ICWA is a strong congressional statement of national
policy regarding the rights of Indian children, fami~i7s~ ~nd
Tribes. As long as significant implementation respo~s~b~l~t~es
rest with the State, there will be need for :ef~nement ~nd
diligent oversight. We thank you for the opportun~ty to prov~de

this written testimony.

c.

senate Select Committee
November 24, 1987
Page 4



Section 113 (a). (8) (page 33)

A mini.mal acceptable funding... level shall be set at '40 million.

421

:~ib~~:d:~~~~ ~;g~~d:;~~e~~~~:t~~:~o:;dp::~;~:i~ngSI.ndian families and Tribes involved ~n
at ddi i 1 provide that Congress shall appropri-
eat ona funding to -provfde for said legal representation,

Section..115 (b)

B,

November 23. 1987

Section 112(b) (page 31-32)

B. Change paragraph (2) to leave out the 10,000 Indian pOPulati~:~"'';;eqti~r~ent~ ,Some __ states
may not have 10,000 Indians. .

Section ,103 (g) . (page 15)

G. ~id~;rid~ th~t shows the" existence of c.Oirm~~:"-tY-or' family ~poverty, , crp~Cte{or .anade-e
quate housing, alcohol abuse or non-conforming social behavior shall constitute clear and
convincing .evfdence , .or- evidence of,~ reasonable doubt,. t~t: ctlstoc;ly. by" the parent. oe. In(1:l~~

custodi_an is Jikely .;to ' result·, fn. eerdous, em()ti9nal..pr. pP:ysic,~l.i damage "to .:the child:. ',' ~,,:'o,,,me~.t
the burden, .~f" proo~, the,eyid~ce:must" show thEi!.-,J.;ir.e.C7t,: ca~pal:: :r~.lati()nship between,,:partlcu-:;-_,
lar conditions and the serious emotional damage to the child that is likely to result. .

Sect::i.~n ida (palle. 25";:/6)

Section 103(b) . (palle 13)

B. Th~'''s~6iet~ry shall app~~priat~·."ii;MitiQnai_,~~d~~g~i~~~;,shal~:"be" sUffic,ie~f.'·,tp:'p'ar
for qualified witnesses retained on behalf of the indigent parent or custodian. (or other
such Languages)

Definitions #9 (pageS)

9. Indian "Tribe" means any Indian Tribe, band, nk.ti;;h- oiother org~i'ied';group or com
munity of Indians recognized as eligible fm:$e~ces:.provided to Ind~ans_:by:_~h~ Secretary
because of their status as Indians, including any Alaska Natives villiages as'defined in
Section 3(c) of the Alaska Native Claims Act (85 Stat,61llli 689), •. aaeeended•. thosetribes,
bands, nations or groups terminated 'since 1940, and for the' 'purposes of Sections' lOl(c) t

102. 103, 104, 105, 106, 107, 110, Ill, and 112 of this act. Keep those tribes,bands,
nations or other organized .groups,~.that a~e,:.,.rec9gni,zed now or in,';,~.~e,fut,?:re by the govern
ment of Canada or any province or·'territory"thereof, and 'add Mexico,~lIborder-tribeslf.

, '_""'" ,,~ __ ,', '. , . f"", ",',".-.. . , __".' -'

~ection 108. ,We"fee1 that where possible the bio1ogicai.i>arent~'.request.for anonymit:y ,be'
p~ot~cted.,.. However" the. adOpted 'child ,must, haV,~;,;,access,~"to,.;a.im.~imal_amount· of __ informat~on'
wmcn .ensur~. ,i.his ,rights which flo~, from ..tribal ~__ memb~rs~~p~:'

420

Section 112(a) (page 31)

A. Suggest naming the oi'cw:bsoci~tion:"f~'Muskog~eand Anadarko areas ~ke u~ the three
member Indian Child Welfare Committees - three from each area office.

':"'"'..'
v,». ',.~>

In addition to and correlated With the attached .. amendments from the Association on American
Indian Affairs, Tne , (unless a specific change is noted below, each sec.tionisubsectlon of
the MIA report has the endorsement of the OICWA.)



Please submit this letter into the record of the oversight hearing on the
Indian Child Welfare Act to be held November 10, 1987.

We very much look forward to testifying on an Indian Child Welfare Act
Amendment Bill, and we plan at that time to submit detailed testimony.

Sincerely,

Earl &:.-:irman
Blackfeet Tribal Business Council
Browning, Montana 59417

Dear Senator Inouye:

The Blackfeet Tribe has been actively negotiating an Indian Child Welfare
Act Agreement with the State of Montana for the 1ast year. Although we
have now informally established a working relationship, we have been dis
appointed in the State's refusal to negotiate in a number of areas.

We have found that all of these areas are addressed and clarified in the
Indian Child Welfare Act Amendments and Indian Social Services Assistance
Act of 1987 proposed by the Association on American Indian Affairs.

The Blackfeet Tribal Business Council therefore decided that the Blackfeet
Tri be supports the two sets of drafts 1egi s 1ati on prepared by 0 the .
Association, and we urge your committee to prepare an appropriate B111.

We anticipate that the introduction of such a Bill would enable us to bring
up items in our discussion with the State, where dis:usslon w~s prev10us!y
cut off because of the State's refusal to change thetr sstabl tshed pos t t i ons ,

Father Val J. Peter, who has served as our executive director for a little
over two years now, feels that this impressive expansion and Boys Town's
long established worldw1de renown in the field of child care give him both
a unique opportunity and a speCial obligation to serve as a national
spokesman for handicapped, homeless and abused kids wherever they may be.
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Since 1979, we have expanded our residential care services to include
girls. Ten new homes (cottages) for girls will be completed by the end
of this year, allowing us to look after approximately 150 girls at a time.

~
",

BOYS TOW;f)J
• ~?

"He ain't heavy,Father .,. he'sm' brother" v

In recent times, we have begun to extend our serVices beyond our Nebraska
site to min1 satellite campuses in other parts of the nation; we have
1ntroduced a training and technical assistance program for other child
care institutions throughout the country which wish to reorganize their
operations along the lines of the Boys Town model; and we have estab
lished·a specialized hospital (the Boys Town Nat10nal Institute For
Communication Disorders in Children) which treats over 8,500 youngsters
annually.

As you probably know, Father Flanagan's Boys' Horne (more· popularly known
as Boys Town) has been 1n the bus1ness of'offer1ng shelter, education
spiritual rncent i.ve and rehabilitative services to t.roub Ied ; abused and
neglected children for over seventy years.

Dear Senator Inouye:

October 28,1987

The Honorable Dan1el K. Inouye
United States Senator
722 Hart Senate Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

TRIBALCOUNCIL

EARL OLDPERSON
ARCHIE ST. GODDARD

MARVIN D. WEATHERWAX
ROLAfiD F. KENNERLY

LANE KENNEDY
BERNARDST. GODDARD

LEE WILSON
GEORGE K/CKINGWOMAN

TED WILLIAMSON
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BlACKFEET NATION
P.O. BOX 850

BROWNING. MONTANA 59417

(406)338-7179

Daniel K. Inouye
Chat rman
Senate Select Committee
on Indian Affairs
Washington, D.C. 20510-6450

EXECUllVE COMMITTEE

November 5, 1987

EARLOLD PERSON.CHAIRMAN
ARCHIE ST. GODDARD, VICE CHAIRMAN
MARVIN WEATHERWAX, SECRETARY
ELOUISE C. COBEll, mEASURER

It 1S 1n the spirit of thiS obligat10n that we turn to you for assistance.

In order to allow Father Peter to have a clear understanding of the nat10na1
picture (viewed from the distinct perspectives of fifty individual states),
we would like you to list (and briefly describe) the two or three most
press1ng youth and family related issues currently under discussion in the
state of Hawaii.

Father Val J. Peter. JCD. STD. Executive Director (402)498-1111

FATHER FLANAGAN'SBOYS' HOME BOYS TOWN. NEBRASKA 68010



12755 Brookhurst St., Garden Grove, CA 92640
Mailing Address: P.O. Box 2550, Garden Grove, CA 92642~2550

Telephone: (714) 530-0221

SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA INDIAN CENTER, INC.

It was a great honor to nave the opportunity to .share
with you, the Southern Californla Indian communities
concerns about the Indian Child Weltare Act (ICWA).
It 1S our nope that this testimony will snedlight
to the reWA needs of the largest urban Indian community
In the United States.

Character1stics gathered 1n 1986, ~n regards to Southern
Californla Indian Center client serVlces indicate,
over 30% of the clients served did not nave a high
school diploma or GED. Over 50% of the clients were
in need of basic adult education or learning skills
upgrading. Over 70% of the clients served were economically
disadvantaged.
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As you are aware American Indian people suffer the
worst socio-econoffilc conditions of any ethnlC group
ln our country. Among which are the lowest education
levels and nignest drop out rates. In fact, High
scnool drop out rates are twice the national average.

Dear Senator Inouye:

The Honorable Daniel K. Inouye
United States Senate
Select Committee on Indian Affairs
Wash1ngton, D.C. 20510-6450

20 November 1987

long Beach/South Bay Area
American Indian Training
andEmployment
500E. Carson Plaza Or. 11101
Carson, CA 90746

San Fernando Valley
American Indian Training
and Employment
464DN Lankershim Blvd. 11515
N Hollywood, CA 91602
(818)508-5378

MAILING ADDRESS:
P.O. 80x 2550
Garden Grove, CA 92642·2550
(714)530-0221

CORPORATE OFFICE:
Orange County Indian Center
12755 arccxnuret St.
Garden Grove. CA 92640

South EasllosAngelesl
San Gabriel Valley
Amencan Indian Training
and Employment
6279 ESlauson#402
City of Commerce. CA 90040
(213)728-8644

Los Angeles American Indian
Training and Employment
1125W.Sixlh#101
L.osAngeles, CA 90017

Jack D. Stafford

Jean Begay
Treesurer

Leille E. Hand
VicePresidor>l

Alma E. Rail
President

Teresa Garza
Seerelaty
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The Honorable Daniel K. Inouye
October 27, 1987
Page 2

What, if anything, is the United States Congress'current1y doing to
these problems?

Do you anticipate legislative action ~n those areas in the course of
year's Congress10na1 session?

The information we gather in th1S way will greatly ass1st Father Peter
1n s~tt1ng t~e proper course for a myr1ad of Boys Town programs and in
1end1ng mean1ngful and t~mely ass~stance to children and child care
providers wherever such assistance is called for.

Your prompt response would be of immense value to us.

Thank you in advance for your kind cooperation, I am

SS/kb

Based on the scrc survey on clients served, there
is significant need demonstrated for baslc adult education,
basiC Skills up-grading, GED preparation classes,
as well as lnstructional and counseling services whiCh
provide encouragement for continued education.

We recognize that education is a Key 1ngredient to
achieving self-sufficiency therefore, we have applied
for funds under the Indian Education Act, Title IV-Part
B (CFDA No. 84.06lA) and Title IV-Part C (CFDA No.
84.062).
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20 November 1987
page 2

Because we. are the largest urban Indian community,
our problems wit~ illiteracy are severe and warrant
immediate attent~on.

t ur support in our efforts
we would like to reqIued~anYOp'eople become self-sUfficient.
to ass1St Amer1can n h ffice
we respectfully request that you contact teo ort
of Indian Education (Wash1ngton, D.C.) and supp
our need for educational funds.

. ~appreciation in advance
We WOUld, l1ke ~~,~ ~ E~ly ask that you send
for your sup~~~;,a~f~~p ¥~p
us a writtlin,\lFesp 4'LJi

t,~V • Co ...~+

~
e~u ~
~ ~

m
e?-:;e
!'
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TIm NAVAJO DIVISION OF SOCIAL WELFARE

BACKGROUND----------

The ~ll'.valo Division of Social Welfare has several conc erns about"
the manner in wn i cn social services contracts unde r vPub lio Law
93-638 are faci 1 i tateo by the Bureau of Indi an Affairs (BIA).

Chief among these concerns is the tendency toward e'xc e s s i ve-l y
r e s t r i c t i v e regul.ations p r omu l ga t ed by BIA governing the
designation of funds permitted for administration vis-a-vis
funas allowed for direct services. --------------

----- --------

The Navajo Division of Social Welfare js capable and willing to
adm i n r s t e r 'programs with greater efficiency than is now possible
unoer BIA regulations. The Tribe advocat~s the development of
regulations which designate 10 percent of program funds as the
maximum share to be spent on administration. Within that 10
percent, the Tribe should be permitted to allocate funds
i n t e z-nc l Ly vas it determines best fer the purpose of meeting the
Navajo Nation's ne avyic aae Lo ad demandsonP.L.93-638. programs.

Basically, the 'Tribe's experience has shown, that greater
flexibility in the administration of these programs in likely to
improve the actual delivery of services. The Tribe recognizes
the n e.ed for' BIA to maintain overv.iew of the expenditure of these
funds each f'La e a I year, and the Tribe accepts as reasonable the
authority of BIA to establish general parameters on t he use of
funds. The.present"si't'uation, however, is t oo v r e s t r I'c t i ve , The
real abi 1i ty of the Tribe to del iver 'services' and maintain
minimum standards for the caseload-caseworker ratio has been
seriously,impeded by insufficient administrative funding and
confusing,BIA procedures .c'

Similarly, aelearer explanation of "monitoring" vis-a-vis
"technical assistance" is needed.

The Tribe ha s vasked BrA to provide clear, wri tten derinl tionsof
thesecatcgories so that, the Tribe may most efficicntTy-pJiiii-its
programs and comply wi thregulations. This request has not .be an
adeauately addressed by the BIA.

In Fiscal Year 1987, the BIA allocated $2,632,000 to the Navajo
Nation for administration of P.L.93-638 social services; the
total amount-aTTocatea-for these services was nearly $32.8
million.

The Tribe now maintains 110 administrative and direct services
positions for the operation of P.L.93-638 social services. Two
years ago, an analysis undertaken by the Tribe estimated that 138
positions were needed simply to meet the caseload demands at that
time (101 for direct services, 20 supervisors, 5 other
administrators, and 12 for clerical support).
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Using the present 110 positions, however, the Division of Social
Iklfnre serves an average of 25,000 individuals each month. ThiS
is an extremely high caseload given the number of personnel
permitted under the BIA funding categories.

The state of 'New Mexico, for similar social service programs,
maintains an average of 20 to 30 cases per social worker: the
Navajo Division of Social Welfare is forced to maintain an
average of 50 to 70 cases per social worker.

~ECQ~~IID~:!:.!.Q~~

The Nava a Dj v'i s i on of Social Welfare urges that new regulations
on the d signation of funds for the delivery of social' services
under P. . 93-638 contracts be developed.

* A broader discretion for the Tribe in the use of
administrative funds;

Clearer and fuller descriptions of categories of
funding and the activities permissible under such
funding, determined and published in advance of the
applicable fiscal year;

* Dil'ectinvolvement by representatives of Tribal
governments in the adoption o.f.,these descriptions, with
provision for appropriate public comment and for
continuing consultation with the Tribe in the
implementation of these determinations;

* The e,stllblishment of a 10 to.15 percent administrative
cost ceiling for social s e r v I ce s under P.L.93-638
contracts, with the automatic· conversion of any unused
administrative funds for the purposes of d ir-e ct'
services.

The above recommendat ions are enrirely; consi stent wi t hot he scope
ana intent ofP.L.93-638, as well as with the Presidentfs
February 1983 policy statement on Indian self-determination and
the need to develop.government-to-government relations.

The Navajo Nation par t f cu l ar Iy has embarked on a course of
greater self-determination and decreased dependency on the
Federal government. The Tribe has amply demonstrated its ab i l-i ty
and 'its' desire to administer these .pr-ogr-ams at the .Loc a I level
with morliefficiency than possible with the present -Leve l of
Federal administrative restrictions.

August S, 1987'

- 2 -
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THE NAVAJO DIVISION OF SOCIAL WELFARE

The Navajo Nation does not receive its fair share of Indian Child
Welfare grants (IClVA) because of the funding f o rmul avuaed by the
Bureau of Indian Affairs (BIA).

The,BIAmethod completely disregards the size of the Navajo
popUlation. Even though the Tribe has a Reservation popUlation
of nearly 200,000, it cannot receive any more ICWA funds than a
tribe having a population of sI ightly over 15,000. The
r egu La t.i on establishes a maximum grant of $300.,000 for the Tribe
-- the same as for atribe.with a population of 16,000; for
example.

This $300,000 ceiling is merely twice that allowed to a tribe
with a population of only 7,500 -- a .f r ac tLon of' the size o f the
Navajo Nation.

Over 50 percent of the Tribe's population is age 19 or under.
This high pe r centage.vor.woung people, combined wi th the total
size.: of the popuI at ion" underscores the inadequacy .of; the· JCWA
formula employed by t heiBfA. Basically, the method deniesthel
reality of the Tribe's demographics and .impedes the Tribe's
availibility to implement rCWA as Congress intended.

The Navajo Df vd s i onio f SocialWelfare urgently recommends' that
this formula, be, changed' to.ipr-ov l dei t he necessary level oLfunding
to the Tribe. The Dfv i sLonvhas been, auccess-fu'I' in 'bringing
together fami 1 ie s and at tending to the immediateneedse of IClVA
recipients in well over 80'percenLof itscaseload, and is
commi t ted to improving even further the de 1 i very of thi s
important service.

The Tribe also strongly supports the $8.8 million appropriated
for ICWA by the House Appropriations Committee for Fiscal Year
1988. This critical program must not be reduced below this
level.

August 6, 1987
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November 6, 1987

RE: Indian Child Welfare Act Oversight Hearings

Los Angeles County
1125 W. 6th Street, Suite 101
los Angeles, CA 90017
(213) 977-1366

Orange COImt)'
12755 Brookhurst Street
Garden Grove, CA 92640
(714) 530-0221

RioersideCount)'
736 State Street, Suite 101
Hemet,CA 92343
(714) 929-3319

Indian Child and Family Services

Senator Daniel Inouye
Chairman
Senate Select Committee on Iridian Affairs
Room 838, Hart Senate Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20510-6450
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Dear Senator Inouye,

I u~derst~nd that there will be no public testimony during the
Indian Chj Id We~fare Act Overslght Hearings. Therefore, our
testimony lS wrltten and submitted on behalf of the Indian Child
and Family Services program to the Senate Select Committee on
Indian Affairs.

The Indian Child and Family Services program began in 19BO, funded
by the initial appropriation of Title II funds. Two small Califor
nia Mission Indian tribes formed a consortium in an effort to
implement a Title II ICW program in San Diego County, California.

Since that first small grant, the ICFS consortium has received
continuous Title II funding and has increased by 12 additional
tribes m San Diego and Riverside counties •. In addition three
Indian organizations are also members. of the consortium: We are
also providinq a limited amount of ICW case~ork in Orange and Los
Angeles count ies through a one-year grant wlth the California State
Department of Social Services.

Our agency has grown tremendously in expertise and credibility over
the pas~ seven yea~s. We have bec;ome licensed as one of the only
state-hcensed Indfan foster faffllly agencles In this state and we
are becoming licensed as an adoption agency. All of our. direct
services staff is made up of Indian persons who have graduate and
post-graduate degrees. We have been responsible for providing. ICWA
trainlng to several hundred social workers as well as providing ICW
advocacy for the small tribes and urban Indians in our area. We
nave worked to provide ICW services for Indian families and
children involved in foster care and adoption and are currently
managing casework lnvolvlng approximately 100 Indian children •

.'1m! Dit'goCOl"")'
(Adminislrati...eOflicej
2091 E. Valley Parkway, Suite 1F
Escondido. CA 92027
(619) 747-5100

The Navajo Division of Social Welfare;;believes that present
statutory language limiting the ao o i a.lvs e r v.i c.e s bl-oclc-g-r an t
program to states should boxamended to allow Indian-tribes t o- be
treated ae states for thepurposes'of receiving and admini8tering:
these g·rants.

August 6, 1987

SOCIAL SERVICES BLOCK GRANTS -~ TITLE XX----------------------------------------

NAVAJO DIVISION OF SOCIAL WELFARE

The Navajo Div.ision of" Social Welfare is aware that the·U.S.
Department:of Heal th and Human Services>(HHS): supports amending
Ti tleXX of the Social Securi"tyAct (42. U.S.C.1397 et s eq , ) , and
the Tribesuppor:ts HHS's efforts to' change this partIcular
provision of the law.

Tribes presently a r e able to rec-eive'pllrtions of the grants
indirect ly, at the discretion of state' governments .and after the
state has removed a portion of. the funding for administration.
Since it is the tribal government, and not to state, that
actually delivers the services the block grant. and as the Tribe
administers funding for other programs: (by grant and by
contract), it is t he position of the Tribe that there is no valid
reason for continuing the practice of denying SOCilll services.
block grants to Indian tribes.
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The Navajo.Division of Social Welfare also favors the
consolidation of this grant process with the Low-' Income Home
Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP)as;described in' the June' 1985.'
HHS proposal to amend the Act. This proposal would allow broad
lati tude to the administering agency (the Tribe) to' allocate
funds from these, two programs Lnr t h e vmo s tve f f e ct f ve manner as
determined at the local level. Such a consolidation'would tend
to reduce administrative costs and increase the efficiency of
actual service delivery.
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Senate Select Connnittee on Indian Affairs
November 6, 1987

Our achievements have been numerous and we are proud to relate
them. However, in spite of the good intentions of the Indian Child
Welfare Act, the road to our achievements has been a seven-year
uphill struggle. We have been hindered each step of the way through
a variety of forces as I will explain.

1. The Title II funding process is arbitrary at best. Because of
the competitition for funds, our program, as with all ICWA
programs, works with the knowledge that each year may be the last,
depending on the funds appropr-iated by Congress for Title II
programs; depending on the committee who rev iews the ICW proposals
at the BIA Area Office. Then, once funded, our security becomes
hinged on the reI iabil ity of the Bureau Area Office. In every year
of our pr09ram's existence our Requests for Reimbursement have been
lost, delayed or simply overlooked at least one time per year. This
has caused the near closure of our program on three occasions when
we did not receive a timely reimbursement from the BIA. We are
expected to maintain current records and reports for the Bureau,
yet they tn turn can cause senseless delays of the funds wh ich are
needed to maintain our program.

Another problem with the funding process involves the committees
which review and make recommendations to fund ICW projects, A
program may recet ve excellent reviews one year. then receive
negative reviews 'the following year for proPos1ng to continue a
similar program, simply because the reviewers are different,
inexperienced or biased.

The funding process almost appears to be a lottery with the luck of
the draw. There is no system for assur mq that all Indian people
will have access to the benefits of Public Law 95-608. For,example,
in the state of California, the state with the largest population
of Indian people (200,000), there are four ICW programs: Indian
Child and Family Services, the San FranC1SCO Indian Center,
Toiyabe, Hoopa and the Consortium of Coastal Rancherias at
Trinidad.

In other words, there is one ICW program covering two counties tn
southern Cel tfornta (ICFS); there is no Indian child welfare
program in the Los Angeles area which has over 50,000 Tndian
people; there is one small program in central California serving
the Shoshone, Washo and Paiute tribes (Toiyabe); there lS one
program tnthe San Francisco' Bay area where over 100,000 Indian
people reside (S.F. Indian Center); 'there is one program serv mq
the Hoopa tribe in northern Cal ifornia andthere lS one program m
the far northwest corner of Cal ifornia serv tnq three tribes there
(Consortium of Coastal Rancherias}.

Thus, out of 122 tribes in the state of California, only 21 are
receiving direct ICW services. Our program--Indian Child and Family
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Se~vic;s --serves 14 of those tri~es. What about the remaining 101
trlbes. Who assures that the ir Chlldren will not be permanently
remov,;d from them through culturally msensitive social work
pract tcesj

2. The issue of s~ate comp l iance with the Indian Child Welfare Act
lS a major stumbhng block tn the Act's implementation. Ignorance
of ~he law by socia l workers, particularly in an area such as
Cal tfornta where there 1S a large population of American Indians
creates an lmpo~sible ~ituation for assuring that the law is fol:
l~wed and benef f ts Ind ian people. A mechanism needs to be estab
l tshed wh,;reby states can be monitored and sanctioned for not
lmplementmg the Act.

3. Statewide ICWA training is one method to assure compliance with
the law. A 1983 statewide .survey conducted by the California State
Department of SOCla~ Serv1<;esshowed ~hat this state was (is)
85-95% out-of-comnllance wlth the Indtan Child Welfare Actl Our
agency has spent a great deal of money in the training of county
soc ia l ~o~k,;r~ about the I~dian Child Welfare Act and their
responslblhtles tn followlng it. It does not make sense that small
programs such as ours must use precrous funding for the training of
county.soclal workers about a federal law. Yet, because there is no
statewlde ICWA tram1ng by the Department of Social Services and
bec~use of ,the ,:onstant turnover of county social workers, if we
don t pers ist wlth our traln1ng efforts, our local social workers
become even more 19norant of the law.

The ICWA amendments drafted by the Association on American Indian
Affalrs addresses these and other concerns. We fu l Iy support these
amendments and urge the Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs
to a1so support the amendments.

The Indian Child Welfare Act, although it doesn't address land
~ater. or other tribal economic tssues, is one of the most '
~~~~~;~nt preces of legislation to impact the future of all Indian

In our work.we are,a~leto witness the positive results of the ICWA
to kee~ Ind ian famlhes together, but we also witness continuing
vio lat tons of the law. It lS imperative that this law continue to
be supported by Congress. Your support should include the amend
ments as dr~fted.by AAIA,~s wel~ as the financial support to
assure cont inuat ion of Indtan Ch i Id Welfare Projects.

Thank you for considering this testimony during the Indian ChiId
Welfare Act Oversight hearings.

Sincerely. lit!::
~ jk, .
RO$e~';rgale Orrant1a
Director'
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Since the land-base of most

reside in off-reservation u r nen(85-95%)

In most of the state's major urban centers'<as -an

By not taking into account demographic differences,

Specific to the matter of cOmpll.ance, state and county

that of the 122 federally-recognized tribes in Call.fornia, only

18 receive Title II services; and of the 57 counties withl.nthe

additional inconsistencies Occur ..

jurisdictional problems, especially when no Title II program

Cat"ifornia Tribes is so small, many of their citizens must live

consistent on a nationwide basis, nor does it take into .account

2

Title II programs usually. are the only local means for the

must t.hen note that one result of t.hi.s inconsistency has been

Looking at this issue With a more localized perspective, one

r.n "near-reservation" areas, which creates a multitude of

of an existing Title II program.

State of Californl.a, only 12 are wa t.h Ln the service Jurisdictl.on

specific demographic differences.

The Area Grant Review process of the BIA also 1.S not
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.Also unique to California, the majority of/the state1s

exists to help mediate these problems.

Indian population

example, the Los.Angeles area), there are no Title II programs Or

centers ..

serV1ces ..

families. They are also usually the only means of monitoring for

provision of preventative. services to Indian children and their

state compll.anceto the provisions of Title I of the ICWA.

welfare agencies nationally are not providing out.reach services

for temporary Or long-term placement of Indian children when no

to insure that there are sufficient Indian foster homes available
(415) 552-1475

be addressed as part of this

(415) 552-1070

American tndlen Center. 225 varencra Street. San Francisco. CA 94103-2398

Corporation for American Indian Development

(415) 391-5800

Chairman and,Committee.Members:

We thank you for the pzLvd.Leqe of addressing the Committee

the Indian Child Welfare Act of

IN

THE NOVEMBER 10, 1987 OVERSIGHT BEARING

ON

THE INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT OF 1978

funds national~y is

Title II rCWA program eervaces ,

THE SENATE

important issues that should

Congressional oversight process:

The current formula used by the Bureau, of Indian Affairs

Child Welfare Act (rCWA)(BIA) to distribute Title II, Indian

not consistent on a nationwide oasis. Th1S

in -that although California

of any: state, the national

regarding Title I and Title II of

Follow1ng are comments concerning What we feel are

impacts California rather severely

has the largest Indian popuiation

funding allocation plan does not reflect· t.his fact.

Indians. r es Ld Lnq- inTherefore, of· the over 200,000 American

one-fourth, or 57,000 (Indian HealthCalifornia, only about

SerVices estimate), live within an are~ where they have access to

1978.

Mr.



family tribally licensed fost.er home' placement
extended or

thereby failing to comply with· the foste:r:
exists. Stat.es are

be est a b l i s h e d whereby st.ates c an be monitored
mechanism needs to

t the provisions .0f_Title.· I of
and penali.zed for not rmp Lemen wg ,

Their

Existing state mental health

Yet the BIA has set an administrative policy. stating

rec1procity from IHS and state mental health workers to tribal

In. reservation areas where IHS services -do exast., there. ;isno

In r ev i.ewdnq and evaluating the operation of Title II

.In reality, off-reservation populations are not eligible. for

justification for this policy is that the .Incian Health Services

(IHS) provides these services.

Title II program staff. are required to provide state court
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these services due to IHS policy.

pr-oqrama , especially those in urban areas •. have six week'i t.o.. six

month (the latter being mostcomrnon) .waitinglists for services.

tha.t no funds may be used for mental health services.

evaluations and assessments, provide services to victims of child

services.

programs specifically, a number of problems also require

abuse, neglect, domestic violence and also provide preventative

discussion.

juvenile

a national enforcement

If this .effort were to be

A more cost effective approach

A system could be established based upon the current
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In light of this and other problems,

placement. crit.erJ.a of Title I of the ICWA.

effort must be on-go1n9·

federal'government), however; might be to require that

undertaken, it. must be understood that, due to the high staff

cou r t and welfare agenc~ level, thiS
turnover at the county

(for the

workers and county welfare workers.

model that ex~sts nationally for child abuse.

An additional significant contribution to the implementation

of Title I provisions could be the. allocation of'funds for

. 'I and family court judges, court
training state and county Juven~ e

t.he IeWA.

care

an ICWA certificat.ion· course at thejudges attendlevel court

National Judicial College.

State court. and county welfare workers
could also be

ICWA workers, in terms of the sharing of information (with client

consent) for treatment purposes and for the coo r d Lna t.Lon.vo f

services.

requirement.

required to obtain Ia~A certification as part of their licensure

Most often, a single social work individual at the

In both reservation and off-reservation ,populations, there

are second and third generation dysfunctional· individuals and

'II have ·the duty of being ·t.he ICWA
county welfare level w~

·families who have never received ment.al health. services. A

lI e x p e r t ll fall upon them.
An across-the-board national IeWA provision to allow Ti.tle II ICWA programs to Provide mental

d al.l e v i a t e this problem, and' also help
certification process woul

a s aur e t.hat the provisions of Title I are implemented nation-

health services is sorely needed.

.specific to both Title I and Title II provisions"'itmust be

wide.
noted that there are also a number of Indian children that the

I~A fails to protect.
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children.

the Jay Treaty, and since the United States Constitution refers

States has extended'the political 'definition of the term "Indian"

Since the United

The Jay Treaty defines Canadian Indian citizensUni ted States.

that Title I provisions do not 'apply, to them.

funds may be used to protect the' 'rJ.ghts of these children and

States. It has been the BIA's pOlicy, howeve r , that no Title II

(treaty or status) as, having the same rights as United. Stat.es

Indian (treaty) cit.izens .while they reside within the United

to Canadian Indians through this international agreement known as

prova s a.ons of t.he ICWA. Congress should consider an extent. ion of

tribes whose federal status is pending are excluded under current

removed, from their homes. while their families' reside within the

There are also many Canadian Indian' children who are
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the basic human right.s contained within the ICWA to these

Children who are members of state-recognized tribes or of

to treaties as being "the highest.' law of the land," it would seem

that Congress must provide the means to allow for the ICWAto

conform to constitutional and international law in this matter:

The Indian Child 'Welfare Act will have been passed for ten

years in 1988 and the, application' of the law has been tested.

Some states have still' taken !!£ action to implement this federal

law. It is,' clearly time for the provisions of this law to be

reviewed, analyzed and strengthened.

We thank, you for your consIdexae.Lon in this matter of such

vital importance to the children 'and families of our iridigenous

nation-states.
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